An Investigation of Police Brutality in News Media

Media Narratives and Narrative Icons as Argumentation and Communal Identity

Douglas Phillips

Abstract

This dissertation explores the ways in which narratives about decisive events coalesce in news media discourse, and how they function rhetorically. Specifically, this study examines how journalists frame stories about police brutality, how those frames construct versions of public narratives, and how those narrative versions can be used in discourse about issues of civic concern such as support for new community policing policies or opposition to Florida's "Stand Your Ground" law. I show how journalists' choice of semantic frames (e.g., racism, police-community relations, or criminal justice) helps to shape readers' understanding of the events and contributes to the formation of a *narrative icon*, a word, name, or short phrase that, absent narrative detail, indexes particular versions of a broader cultural narrative.

This research is motivated by questions about the reciprocity between prior knowledge, audience expectations, and public discourse, and how those combine to shape or reinforce cultural values and communal identities. To explore these questions, I draw on scholarship in narrative theory, frame semantics, intertextual analysis, and argument. I analyze over 1,700 newspaper articles published in the *Los Angeles Times, Los Angeles Sentinel, Pittsburgh Post-Gazette,* and *New Pittsburgh Courier* between 1991 and 2013 concerning incidents of police brutality, including Rodney King and Jonny Gammage, a Black man who died following a traffic stop in Pittsburgh, PA. My findings suggest three primary functions of narratives in news media discourse: as background information, as examples used to establish or illustrate a rule, or as points of comparison.

For each of these functions, I consider how journalists' micro-linguistic choices frame the events in line with the values, concerns, and fears of readers. In that way, journalists suggest the most important story elements and thus perpetuate specific ways of thinking about incidents of police brutality. Moreover, as consistent references to specific story elements, these frames contribute to the formation of a narrative icon, which becomes rhetorically available for use in public arguments. In other words, journalists can interpolate the narrative versions indexed by the icon into unrelated stories using discursive constructions such as "the Rodney King incident." When this happens, readers are expected to fill in the missing narrative details by drawing on their background knowledge.

The findings of this project have important implications for the study of media discourse, but their broader value lies in what they can tell us about how background knowledge takes shape and is used as a resource in public argument. In particular, critical appraisal of narrative icons suggests that readers are expected to access a trove of cultural knowledge to fully understand news stories and the sociocultural implications of the events described. In doing so, journalists and readers jointly construct and reinforce communal identities and establish credibility.

Table of Contents

Chapter 1	Narrative Icons: Stories, Frames, and Dramatic Events	4
Chapter 2	"This is Gammage All Over": The formation of a narrative icon	38
Chapter 3	"Look What Happened to Rodney King": The rhetorical functions of a narrative icon	98
Chapter 4	From Los Angeles to Pittsburgh: A comparative analysis of narrative icons in the Los Angeles Sentinel and Pittsburgh Post-Gazette	150
Chapter 5	Conclusion: General Themes, Discussion, and Directions for Future Research	175
Appendix A	Newspaper Articles Cited in Chapter 1	186
Appendix B	Timeline of Events in the Jonny Gammage Case	187
Appendix C	Corpus of Texts from the New Pittsburgh Courier (Chapter 2)	190
Appendix D	Timeline of Events in the Rodney King Case	204
Appendix E	Corpora of Texts from the Los Angeles Times (Chapter 3)	208
Appendix F	Corpora of Texts from the Los Angeles Sentinel and the Pittsburgh Post-Gazette (Chapter 4)	223
References		256
Notes		269

Narrative Icons: Stories, Frames, and Dramatic Events

Introduction

In February 2012, crime-watch volunteer George Zimmerman called Sanford (FL) Police to report suspicious behavior in his gated community. By the time police arrived, Zimmerman had confronted and fatally shot 17-year-old Trayvon Martin. Although Zimmerman claimed he was acting in self-defense, allegations of racism soon surfaced as Martin, who is black, was unarmed and Zimmerman, variably described as white, Hispanic, or multi-racial, was not immediately arrested.¹

The incident received national media attention, much of which attempted to piece together the events that transpired between Zimmerman's call and when the police arrived. News media quickly raised the topic of race, often comparing the incident to other racially-charged incidents, notably the Rodney King beating and the L.A. riots. We see one way of introducing race into the Zimmerman story in the following excerpt from *The Daily Beast*, the online arm of *Newsweek*:

(1) Trial of George Zimmerman Could Trigger Another Rodney King
As George Zimmerman faces murder charges for shooting Trayvon Martin, it's
worth asking if America is in danger of facing Rodney King, Part II?
(Frazier, 18 Apr. 2012, par. 1)

The bolded passages from the article's headline and lead represent what I call a *narrative icon*, a word or short phrase that references a broader cultural narrative that readers are

expected to know and that helps to frame the recent event while avoiding detailed description of the earlier events. Presumably readers familiar with the King story—the beating, trial, and L.A. riots—would be able to follow the comparison and fill in the missing details.

Journalists can invoke identical or similar narrative icons to stand in for different narratives or different aspects of a narrative. Here are a few more examples from the editorial page of the *Los Angeles Times*:

(2) Red Moon Rising

Strange things transpire when the planets and stars are aligned. Consider a chilly night in late October when the moon was full and goblins had started to take wing. Red, the favored color of Boston and St. Louis, for a Camelot moment was freed from its sentence as enemy of blue. And for nearly four hours, a deeply divided nation enjoyed a Rodney King get-along moment.

We're talking, of course, about Wednesday night's total eclipse of the moon, which, like the final World Series game, was visible from the mountains to the prairies. Democrats, Republicans and the shrinking circle of undecided voters watched as the shining moon slipped behind the Earth's shadow, transforming into a dark, red orb. (29 Oct. 2004, pars. 1-2)

(3) The blue fog; If lifting the LAPD's veil of secrecy means changing the City Charter and passing new state laws, then do it.

AN OPEN, accountable and trustworthy Los Angeles Police Department seems perpetually just around the corner. Reforms are instituted, promises and progress made, but with every positive step forward, the pull of secrecy keeps yanking the LAPD ceaselessly backward.

And so, **after Rodney King, Rampart and now Devin Brown**, we are here: Hearings on officer-involved shootings that once were open are now conducted in secret. Reports that used to name the cop who pulled the trigger now do not. And a community that was finally learning to trust the LAPD is now clouded with suspicion. (12 Jan. 2007, pars. 1-2)

These two examples highlight different meanings of the Rodney King narrative icon. In excerpt (2), "a Rodney King get-along moment" refers to his famous televised plea following the L.A. riots: "Can we all get along?" In excerpt (3), "after Rodney King, Rampart

and now Devin Brown" suggests that *something* happened involving King or Brown, or at Rampart, that reflects a closed, unaccountable, or dishonest police department. While readers familiar with the King story might expect that his name be used to discuss the LAPD's culture of secrecy, it seems less likely that his name would be used to describe a lunar eclipse. Also, the two examples appear in editorials more than a decade after the initial event, which attests to the staying power and cultural resonance of certain events and the narratives that define them. In either case, readers are expected to know how the King beating or L.A. riots are relevant to the current context.

This project investigates how narrative icons are formed and how they are used.

The above examples draw on national discourses, yet similar examples are used to discuss events that are less well known nationally. For instance, in the following editorial "conversation" from the *New Pittsburgh Courier*, a leading U.S. Black newspaper, Louis Kendrick responds to a local talk radio segment in which a caller defended Pittsburgh police officers against charges of brutality and racial profiling in the beating of Jordan Miles, a Black teenager.

(4) Let's analyze some of the weak arguments.

He should have known it was a plain police car with undercover police. If it is a plain car it could be three White boys who frequent the 'hood making a drug buy. The boy should have been home. He was home—that is the street he lives on. The mother just wants some money. The truth of the matter is that the mother wants justice. These people ask for police protection and then complain when they do their job. We want and demand professionalism so our family members don't have **the same fate as Jonny Gammage.** (3 Feb. 2010)

Like the passages that invoke Rodney King, "The same fate as Jonny Gammage" stands in for a narrative that readers of the editorial are assumed to know.²

To better understand how readers develop the assumed background knowledge necessary to follow the iconic reference, and to discover the strategic rhetorical value these references bring to the discourse, I examine articles published in four newspapers: the *Los Angeles Times* and *Los Angeles Sentinel*, and the *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette* and *New Pittsburgh Courier*. These newspapers were selected because (a) they are produced for either a mainstream metropolitan audience or a specifically Black audience, and (b) Los Angeles and Pittsburgh have significant histories of racial tensions and police brutality and are thus veritable sites for discourses that thematize these issues. As I approach these texts, I ask the following questions:

- (1) How do news media narratives move from "complete" narratives to iconic representations of events like "the same fate as Jonny Gammage" or "Another Rodney King"? (Labov & Waletzky 1997[1967]: 4)
- (2) What conditions are necessary for readers to reconstruct the implied narrative such that they can follow the analogy and understand its relevance? When can this be said to have happened?
- (3) How do narrative icons differ from "complete" narratives?
- (4) What rhetorical purposes can narrative icons be said to fulfill? That is, how do rhetors use narrative icons?
- (5) How might the same narrative icon be used differently, and what conditions allow this or are necessary for this to happen?

Using a thematic macrostructural approach to news media (van Dijk 1985), I identify what could be considered the core attributes of a narrative icon, and by extension the narrative versions to which it refers. For each article, I code the primary framework based on keyword analysis of the headline and lead and for embedded frames based on when the article shifts from being 'about' the primary framework to another theme, issue, or event.³ Identifying these features suggests the narrative versions implicated by the narrative icon. In other words, references to Rodney King and Jonny Gammage variably appear in articles that instantiate a *police brutality* or *criminal injustice* frame—primary frameworks that frequently appear as embedded frames in other articles—which suggest that King and Gammage narrative icons can used to reference either frame.

This study draws on scholarship from diverse traditions, including narrative theory, media criticism, frame theory, and rhetorical iconicity. First, I explore the key elements that comprise a narrative: discourse and event-descriptions. I also consider the relevance of narrative to knowledge about the world as well as its persuasive value. Second, because the King and Gammage incidents generated significant press coverage, I review scholarship on news media. Newspaper discourse represents a fruitful site for rhetorical study in general, and this project in particular, for many reasons: (a) newspapers offer a static record of discourse, or language-in-use, (b) news media help individuals understand the world beyond their immediate lives, (c) press discourse helps to shape and is shaped by social relations and producer and audience values or beliefs, (d) press discourse mixes both elite and non-elite voices—albeit disproportionately—and as such functions as a marker of official and popular discourse, and (e) news media narratives about decisive events evolve

over significant periods of time. In that way, a single article can be said to be a narrative (news story), yet so, too, can the corpus of texts that discuss an event.

The dual view of "news story" (i.e., a singular text v. many texts about the same event or issue) allows for a complex view of narrative wherein certain elements become more or less salient according to the day's events. Thus, to track the multiple versions of a story, I draw on work in frame theory, particularly the cognitive tradition. Frame analysis of press discourse reveals the attributes present or conspicuously absent in the texts. Over time, attribute patterns emerge that indicate which elements form the backbone of the story. Identifying core elements of the story and the multiple versions that they index may suggest intended meanings evoked by the narrative icon. Finally, to better understand the narrative icon's rhetorical value, I turn to work on iconicity. Like narratives and frames, icons are complex constructs whose meaning is more than the sum of their parts.

In addition to advancing our understanding of news media, this project contributes to rhetorical scholarship and argumentation studies by identifying and examining a common, strategic use of language. As rhetorical tropes or (implicitly) persuasive devices, narrative icons can help explain what Jill Edy (2001: 53) calls "the presence of the past in public discourse." In other words, part of living in a culture is remembering its past and recognizing how those memories contextualize the present and inform the future. Narratives, of course, help shape those memories.

Narrative: Definition and Overview

Because this project investigates news media narratives, I begin with an overview of narrative itself before considering how news media variably construct them. *Narrative* has

been called "the most ubiquitous of human activities" (Mink 2001: 214) such that "a life as led is inseparable from a life as told" (Bruner 2004: 708). Yet what qualifies as a narrative remains ill-defined even if we generally recognize a story when we hear it.⁴ Nevertheless, most scholars agree that narrative consists, at a minimum, of a sequence of events told by a narrator to an audience (Bal 2009; Jacobs and Sobieraj 2007; Scholes, Phelan, & Kellogg 2006; Labov & Waletzky 1997[1967]; Nelson 2001; Somers 1994; Fisher 1987).

In this project, I follow the definition provided by H. Porter Abbott (2008: 13): "narrative is *the representation of an event or a series of events,*" which attains its *narrativity*—the sense of being a narrative—through continuity and coherence [emphasis in original]. Though the audience ultimately decides which representations achieve narrativity, and thus what counts as a narrative, I assume that readers of news media texts accept them as narratives (hence, 'news story') or at least accept standard news reports as narratives and editorials, opinion pieces, or letters-to-the-editor as commentary on those narratives.⁵

Abbott's definition attends to the social, constructed, and contextual aspects of narration. As a *representation*, narrative is mediated through discourse, or language-in-use "accented with its history of domination, subordination, and resistance; [...] marked by the social conditions of its use and users" (Fiske 1996: 3);6 as *the* representation of events, narrative suggests an act of emplotment, or the "selective appropriation" of parts in "constellations of *relationships*" (Somers 1994: 616 [emphasis in original]). This constructivist perspective allows Abbott to distinguish *story* from *narrative discourse*—the events themselves over against their specific representation. In this view, things that happen become *events* through discursive instantiation, what Louis Mink (2001: 219)

refers to as "events *under a description*," where the act of describing is unique to each discursive context such that it is impossible to construct the same narrative twice [emphasis in original]. This is not to say, for example, it's not raining if someone doesn't *say* that it's raining, but rather to suggest that what makes the act of water falling from the sky an event are the cognitive-discursive boundaries we put around it. As Paul Hopper (1995: 149) explains, the "actual acts of narration are the *source* of abstract, mentalistic eventhood" [emphasis in original]. In other words, an event becomes an event when we interpret an action or occurrence in that way. Thus we can speak of 'war' as a singular event (e.g., the French Revolution) or as a procession of battles, troop movements, and so on (Mink 2001).

Audience interpretation explains Abbott's willingness to accept the representation of a *single* event as a narrative (to use his example: "I fell down"). However to do so the audience must supply another event, prior or subsequent, to create a sequence, or draw on their culturally-influenced "emotional understanding" (Velleman 2003) of why the act of falling down is significant for both narrator and narratee—an understanding that can only develop in relation to context or background knowledge—neither of which are present in the narrative discourse. Therefore, I reserve *narrative* for the discursive representation of at least two events in order to distinguish it from what I am calling a *narrative icon*, which, though it may serve a similar rhetorical function, is not a narrative proper. Of course, a series of events could be emplotted in any number of ways such that their significance would vary greatly according to the narrative in which they are embedded.⁷

This event/narrative duality is particularly significant in news media because event emplotments betray "how speakers rhetorically construct their memories of the past for

their own ends" (Hopper 1995: 146). Thus, the "form and features of any 'version' of a narrative will be a function of, among other things, the particular motives that elicited it and the particular interests and functions it was designed to serve" (Smith 1981: 217). In that sense, event emplotment is relative yet reflects the narrator's imposition of moral authority such that "[t]he events that are actually recorded in the narrative appear 'real' precisely insofar as they belong to an order of moral existence, just as they derive their meaning from their placement in this order" (White 1981: 22; 2001). Contextualized reciprocity between appearance and meaning within an order of existence thus allows John Passmore (1987) to argue that some event descriptions are more accurate than others. Like the question of narrativity, the question of accuracy is not one that I attend to in the following chapters, though I am mindful that different emplotments would draw on and reinforce different moral perspectives, particularly as those emplotments concern 'real' events (White 1978).8

In spite of its formal elasticity, or perhaps because of it, narrative fulfills myriad rhetorical functions from which it derives its "cognitive relevance" (Ryan 2007: 33). It has been shown to help construct and resist individual, social, or communal identities (Ritivoi 2009; Bucholtz & Hall 2005; Nelson 2001; Eakin 1999; Schiffrin 1996; Somers 1994; Johnstone 1990), define and reinforce sociocultural values (Abbott 2008; Lyotard 1979; Crites 1971), and impose moral order (Carr 1986; White 1981). Further, it has been discussed as a mode of reasoning (Carroll 2001; Fisher 1987; McGee and Nelson 1985), explanation (Duranti 2006; Velleman 2003; Lemon 2001), and political or institutional legitimation (Roundy 2010; Jacobs and Sobieraj 2007; Linde 2003; Stone 2002; Kaplan

1986). Of course, these functions overlap in many ways; however, two key aspects of narrative support these and other rhetorical functions: continuity and coherence.

Continuity refers to the internal links within a narrative. Emplotted events work together because we seek or impose, often erroneously, a causal connection between them. This "narrative connection" occurs when one event conditionally allows a later event, though the occurrence of the earlier event does not ensure or determine the later event (Carroll 2001: 28). Coherence expands the scope of continuity beyond causally-necessary conditions to include thematic levels of narrative discourse. At this level narrative connections can be built from "[a]ny sequence of events, no matter how improbable" that "complete[] an emotional cadence" (Velleman 2003: 6). But be it through causal entailment or an emotional cadence, continuity and coherence normalize events and therefore support the cognitive, moralizing, and persuasive value of narrative.

Arguably the most powerful rhetorical device through which narrators achieve these ends is the *masterplot*, or the "stories that we tell over and over in myriad forms and that connect vitally with our deepest values, wishes, and fears" (Abbott 2008: 46).9 Whether we refer to them as "culture's canonical forms" (Bruner 2004), "sacred stories" (Crites 1971), or "master narratives" (Nelson 2001)—terms whose nuance is less important than their functions—masterplots establish continuity and coherence by framing events within a culturally-accepted story structure and thus, because of their iterability, endow stories with credibility, normalcy, and legitimacy. Further, as these stories are told and retold, they bring with them traces of prior tellings such that their "actual meaning [must be] understood against the background of other concrete utterances on the same theme, a background made up of contradictory opinions, points of view and

value judgments" (Bakhtin 1981: 281). In other words, when narrators tell stories based on culturally-specific masterplots, they add new layers which allow the masterplots to extend to new contexts while implicating the voices or themes of previous contexts.

News Media Narratives: Shaping Public Discourse

The role of news media in shaping and responding to public discourse has been well documented (Richardson 2007; Hodges 2007; Gans 1998; van Dijk 1988; Fiske 1996; Fairclough 1995; Fowler 1991; Bell 1991). In *The Language of News Media*, Allan Bell (1991: 1) writes, "Media are dominating presenters of language in our society at large" and news its chief genre. More than simply presenters of language, though, media contributors tell stories that represent particular points of view and thus "influence knowledge, beliefs, values, social relations, [and] social identities" (Fairclough 1995: 2). In short, news media significantly contribute to our understanding of the world and our positions within it.

Broadly, scholars have examined news media discourse as both process and product. ¹⁰ Scholars interested news media as a process have examined how institutional structures affect news production; how journalists' privileged access to public officials sets news media apart from other discourse genres and often means that the interests of an elite few are represented; how conceptions of audience and capitalist market conditions reflected in ratings and circulation data influence what gets reported; and how competition between media outlets, particularly in relation to the 24-hour news cycle, affects what gets covered. Scholars who focus on news media as a product have examined micro- and macrostructures of news discourse including headline and lead syntax and thematic organization; representations of sources, particularly in regard to direct or indirect quotations;

intertextual relations between media texts (i.e., how the same language, from phrases to paragraphs, moves from one outlet to another); and representations of race or class, particularly as they serve white, dominant class ideologies. Together, the complementary views of news as process and product highlight the dialectical relationship between news producers, consumers, and texts.

While the following chapters touch on much of this research, I focus on four aspects of newspaper discourse that allow journalists to use narrative icons: (1) news as a site of value construction and reflection, (2) the imprecise distinction between constituent and supplementary events, (3) the ways in which semantic frames shape readers' understanding of news narratives, and (4) the intertextual links within articles.

News is a discourse genre that both helps to shape and is shaped by the values, beliefs, attitudes, and background knowledge of its producers and consumers. News producers frequently rely on audience stereotypes to make editorial decisions about content coverage and the language with which it is delivered (Bell 1991: 82-103; Fowler 1991: 12-19). For instance, the British press' "creative" choice to represent the Chernobyl disaster as a nuclear accident corresponds to producers' "news values" of infrequency and intensity (Fowler). Further, the macro-category *nuclear accident* plays into audience fears and thus extends conversations about nuclear power to other issues, such as the correlation between pediatric cancer rates and residential proximity to nuclear power plants. Richardson (2007) adds that market economics drive news production, wherein consumers influence content by virtue of collective buying power.

In addition to news producers' topical selections in line with audience values, studies have shown how subtle yet systematic linguistic choices respond to and help to

shape cultural attitudes. Teun van Dijk (2000) and Otto Santa Ana (1999), for example, show how the British tabloid *The Sun* and the *Los Angeles Times*, respectively, frame discourses about illegal immigrants according to an Us/Them binary that perpetuates racist ideologies about 'the Other.' These studies show that press discourse is constructed and operates dialectically with public understanding of events and political agendas. From a rhetorical perspective, they also suggest that press discourse is constitutive and ideological (Charland 1987). That is, by playing on public fears of nuclear accidents or by dehumanizing and out-group through metaphor, the press advances an image of the audience in which readers are expected to recognize themselves. Such recognition, then, could drive social action, be it through coordinated efforts at resisting new nuclear power plant construction or voting in favor of an anti-immigrant referendum. This social action, in turn, drives press coverage by sustaining discourses about events or issues in the public consciousness.

While these studies examine press discourse at a micro-linguistic level, media scholar Regina Lawrence (1996: 438, 452) shows how dramatic events such as the Rodney King beating "suggest new definitions of public problems" like police brutality and "license news organizations...to develop challenging framings of those problems, while setting in motion political dynamics—elite debate, political struggle, scandal, reform—that engage further news media attention." In other words, unexpected events do not follow a preestablished story structure in the same way as, say, routine events such as political speeches and thus open space for marginalized voices to shape news discourse and political agendas.

In distinguishing between dramatic and routine news events, Lawrence hints at the second aspect of news discourse that helps to explain narrative icons: constituent and supplementary events. Abbott (2008: 22) claims that *constituent* events are those that "drive the story forward"—reminiscent of Carroll's causally-necessary conditions whereas *supplementary* events are non-necessary. Though Abbott admits that this distinction is really a matter of interpretation, it seems like a line more easily demarcated in fiction writing, which requires some semblance of continuity and completion to achieve narrativity (i.e., a novel ends somewhere). Certainly this is true within a single media text as well, yet what counts as necessary in relation to a cultural story complicates the constituent/supplementary divide. As Fowler notes, any event that implicates other issues may become relevant to the public through topical cohesion. So, a single news article about an incident of police brutality might give rise to other articles that only briefly mention it as motivation for, say, public protests or criminal trials. In these latter articles, the earlier event could variably be described as necessary (i.e., motivated the protest) or supplementary (i.e., helps contextualize the protest, but is non-necessary for the protest to have occurred). This accords with David Velleman's (2003) claim that narrative connections are formed through emotional cadence as much as logical progression but complicates John Passmore's (1987) suggestion that some event descriptions are more correct than others. As much as the reciprocity between routine and dramatic events parallels the reciprocity between constituent and supplementary events, their relationship to press coverage is of greater interest because dramatic and supplementary events often point to the interests and concerns of non-official sources. Nonetheless, at times in the

following chapters I refer to constituent or supplementary events with the understanding that the distinction is imprecise.

Whether journalists write about dramatic or routine events, they must frame events in a way that readers understand. Van Dijk (1985: 69) suggests that journalists use broad categories to define a news event, and that these *thematic* or *semantic macrostructures* organize the "global 'topics' a news item is about." A semantic macrostructure, he claims, moves beyond topics or themes and informs "how the [whole] text is understood, what is found important, and how relevancies are stored in memory" (76). In strategically producing texts according to episodes defined in terms of actors, causes/consequences, background information, prior events, or commentary, journalists construct a hierarchy of importance that reinforces reader understanding. One thematic macrostructural device that journalists use to organize topics is the *event category*, which "help[s] create *coverage* by reiterating a category term for the event across multiple texts" (Cramer 2008: 287, emphasis in original). Event categories signal and prioritize relevant aspects of an article, and thus suggest a particular interpretation of events or issues. Further, reiteration of event categories across articles creates a "topical reference chain" that helps to crystalize a single event within an ongoing story (286). Because of their abstraction, event categories and thematic macrostructures offer easily accessible frames through which readers categorize and contextualize recent events.

The primary features of press discourse that pertain to a text's thematic structure, according to van Dijk, are the headline and lead (cf. Richardson 2007; Pan and Kosicki 1993; Fairclough 1992). Bell (1991: 149-151) notes that the headline and lead correspond to what Labov & Waletzky (1967) identify as a narrative's abstract and orientation,

respectively, and thus offer "the basic facts which concentrate at the beginning of a story"—
the who, what, when, and where. Thus, the headline and lead present the primary story
elements through which readers begin to interpret events.

Extending their role in shaping reader interpretation, news media frames have been discussed as discernable argumentative devices. Stewart (2005), for example, shows how the headline and lead in articles concerning the reparative therapy debate demarcate good from bad science. When journalists choose a human interest, conflict, or responsibility frame, they privilege certain story elements and perspectives, which are then reinforced through the text's micro-linguistic choices. Moving beyond the headline and lead, Greco Morasso (2012: 198) shows how a contextual frame, or "the background scenario," of a news event can advance argumentative positions in line with a newspaper's ideological orientation. The choice of frame, she argues, allows journalists "to respect the limits of [objectivity], at the same time hinting at a certain interpretation of the facts that may also be used to support precise standpoints in more direct forms of argumentation" such as editorials (201). For example, Italian press reports of the shooting death of an intelligence officer by American forces in Iraq following the release of a kidnapped Italian journalist used different contextual frames: the *life of an intelligence officer* frame implied that the event was a tragic consequence of a risky profession, whereas the *American attitude toward* preemptive war frame suggested that it was the result of a willfully aggressive American ethos.

These studies highlight the rhetorical impact of news media frames on reader interpretation. Largely, though, they consider frames as static within the article structure. That is, they assume that an established frame adheres for the duration of the text.

Although semantic frames instantiated by the headline and lead provide an interpretive schema for a story, they may be replaced or supplemented with other frames. These embedded frames, which often index supplementary events, emerge through words or phrases in the body paragraphs that connect texts with other texts. Drawing on the work of Mikhail Bakhtin, Julia Kristeva (1980: 66) explains this process of *inertextuality*: "any text is constructed as a mosaic of quotations; any text is the absorption and transformation of another." As they absorb and transform prior discourse, texts "recycle meanings" while augmenting those meanings by virtue of recontextualization (Blommaert 2005: 46). In other words, texts import words, phrases, or thematic elements of prior texts and thus help to frame their new (con)text. Further, importing meaning into a new text suggests "every utterance has a history of (ab)use, interpretation, and evaluation, and this history sticks to the utterance" (46). "Stickiness" aptly characterizes the traces of prior utterances carried in and through discourse, especially in terms of iconization: as narratives shed detail, their macrostructural themes adhere in the icon.

Scholars have identified many ways that news media texts transform and embed other texts. In *Media Discourse*, Fairclough (1995) finds three ways this happens: discourse types (e.g., genres or styles [interdiscursivity]), representation of voices (i.e., direct or indirect quotations), and textual discourse itself (i.e., paraphrases or repeated words or phrases). Hodges (2008) shows how specific chunks of discourse—statements made by a U.S. general about Iranian involvement in the September 11 terror attacks—moved through the press and a series of press conferences, thus creating an intertextual web wherein political representation of the issue was contested. In addition to quotes or paraphrases, Richardson (2007) finds intertextuality in the journalistic practice of using, in

full or in part, press agency copy (cf. Bell 1991: 56-65). Like Cramer, Richardson suggests that micro-linguistic repetition contributes to macrostructural intertextuality: "When we read the latest installment of a running story, we do so in the knowledge that this *is* the latest installment—in other words, we are aware that the text is a link in a chain" (101, emphasis in original). Oddo (2013: 26) even asks us to consider how intertextuality frames future events: *precontextualization*, he claims, positions audiences "to regard [journalists'] projections of the future as 'based on real events'; that is, as plausible reports of what may well—and should—happen" (47).

Critical media scholars Brian Ott & Cameron Walter (2000) provide another approach to media intertextuality. They argue that too often scholars conflate intertextuality as an interpretive practice, wherein audiences "bring a lifetime of unconscious textual baggage...to their reading of mediated texts," and intertextuality as a strategic stylistic device employed by media producers (442). As an interpretive practice, they claim, intertextuality influences reader interpretation significantly more than repeated quotes or phrases. Thus, they conclude that dissociating these two modes of intertextuality is crucial for developing a stronger theoretical understanding of the complex relationships between media producers, consumers, and texts, particularly as readers interpret and internalize textual ideologies.

Together these studies show how meaning moves across texts at various levels. However, the function of intertextuality as a framing device or a mode of argumentation remains under studied. Though Fairclough admits that journalists' choices to borrow or interpret chunks of text "are likely to be ideologically significant," he hedges that any ideological effects are only "potential" effects (102). As I use *intertextuality* in the following

chapters I mean both repeated thematic elements and traces of prior discourse. As the next two sections show, one way to understand intertextual relations between news stories is by tracking primary and embedded frames; another is by iconic reference to other narratives. To better understand these modes of intertextuality, I turn to frame theory.

Frame Theory: Recursivity Between Cognition and Experience

Journalists use frames to categorize events and organize major topics in an article. A *frame* is a cognitive construct that helps people make sense of a text and the world around it. Van Dijk (1985) claims that frames signal what is most important in a text by relating it to what readers already consider important based on their prior experience or knowledge about the world. The concept has also been used to explain how individuals make sense of what is going on in human experience (Goffman 1986[1974]) or interaction (Tannen & Wallat 1987). Recently, framing has been discussed as an act of Burkean identification that persuades audiences by advancing connections in line with identity claims, democratic ideals, and collective memory (Ballif [ed.] 2014). My use of the term follows the cognitive approach, though as news media frequently discuss human events (i.e., human experience), I briefly review the experiential and interactive perspectives.

For Erving Goffman (1986[1974]) frames act as interpretive schemata through which individuals organize experience and make sense of the world. These processes of organization and sense-making occur when people assess the contextualized or situational elements of human interaction via visual or verbal cues and adjust their activity accordingly. In addition to influencing interaction as it unfolds, frames create "structures of expectation":

[P]eople approach the world not as naïve, blank-slate receptacles who take in stimuli as they exist in some independent and objective way, but rather as experienced and sophisticated veterans of perception who have stored their prior experiences as 'an organized mass,' and who see events and objects in the world in relation to each other and in relation to their prior experience. This prior experience or organized knowledge then takes the form of expectations about the world, and in the vast majority of cases, the world, being a systematic place, confirms these expectations, saving the individual the trouble of figuring things out anew all the time. (Tannen 1979: 144)

In other words, prior experience shapes expectations about the world, guides action, and influences how we talk about it. Doctors' and patients' mismatched expectations about medical examinations, for instance, differently influence how they approach and interpret the situation, and thus how they interact, which at times leads to communication breakdown and conflict (Tannen & Wallat 1987).¹¹

In the following chapters I use *frame* primarily in the sense of interpretive schemata, which I assume have developed and are developing in relation to individual experiences and interactions. That is, readers approach newspaper discourse viz. articles, editorials, and so on, in certain ways that have developed and are developing according to their experiences with those genres. In this sense, reading is a type of interaction, wherein meaning does not precede the discourse but rather "is a product of an interface between the properties of the text and the interpretive resources and practices which the interpreter brings to bear upon the text" (Fairclough 1995: 16). This interpretive approach, however, does not tell us how frames form or how readers come to understand their particular attributes.

One answer to this question comes from work in cognitive psychology, which considers frames not as they unfold in situated interaction but as "dynamic relational structures" that "provide the fundamental representation of knowledge in human

cognition" (Barsalou 1992: 21). These dynamic structures, according to Barsalou, are comprised of attribute-value sets, structural invariants, and constraints. In brief, each frame *attribute* can be assigned a specific *value*; some attributes, or *structural invariants*, co-occur across contexts and thus construct "normative truths about relations between attributes" (37). For example, the *car* frame comprises attributes of *fuel* and *engine*, which take on specific values (e.g., diesel and four-cylinder, respectively) depending on the type of car. Because engines typically run on fuel these attributes almost always co-occur. Though Barsalou identifies more frame components than I discuss here, the important point is that each attribute or value could be regarded as a frame in its own right (e.g., attributes for the *engine* frame include *cylinder*, *piston*, and *spark plug*, each of which take on specific values depending on the engine type). In other words, frames are embedded within other frames.

Recursivity among frame attributes helps to explain how we come to understand frame components. Another answer to this question stems from what Barsalou labels *exemplars* and *prototypes* of a given frame. An exemplar is an instance or example of a frame that exhibits values for each attribute. For example, "cardinal" and "robin" are exemplars for the *bird* frame because each exhibits specific values for attributes such as size, color, and beak. Prototypes, on the other hand, represent the most frequent values across attributes (Barsalou 1992: 47). If most birds are small, red, and have a straight beak, then we may say that those attributes represent the prototypical bird. Understanding prototypes also means that when new exemplars are introduced, we can supply missing information according to the cognitive frame. Further, when values for attributes misalign across exemplars, we can integrate or detach prototypical frame attributes. In sum, frames help readers to contextualize new information, often in novel ways, by aligning it with

previously understood information. Integrating new information, then, augments (however slightly) the existing cognitive frame.

Van Dijk (1985: 81) explains these processes in news media discourse in terms of *memory models* that an individual develops based on previous press reports. These models help readers fill in gaps in coverage, while also updating previously existing models, and thus "readily support the creative combination of information" (Barsalou 1992: 66). This connection with press reports suggests that cognitive frames develop, in part, through grammatical use. As such, frame semantics "makes it possible to separate the notion of the conceptual underpinnings of a concept from the precise way in which the words anchored in them get used" (Fillmore & Atkins 1992: 101; cf. Fillmore 1976). That is, to fully understand the possible relations indexed by a frame, we have to consider how the word or phrase is used in discourse, rather than as part of an abstract system. In that way, frame semantics better accounts for polysemy than do cognitive approaches: *risk* has a slightly different connotation in the phrase "risk losing my job" than in "he risked his life taking that job." ¹² Understanding frames in this way provides the foundation for understanding the translation process that narratives undergo to become narrative icons.

Icons: Reductive Associations

Thus far I have discussed narratives, news media narratives, and frames, which I have suggested underlie the concept at the heart of this project: the narrative icon. These nuanced terms have prompted significant scholarly debate; *icon* is no different. However, in what follows, I take a cue from cultural critic David Shumway (2014) and use *icon* in its common, popular usage: "a person or thing regarded as a representative symbol, esp. of a

culture or movement," which frequently appears with a modifying word, e.g., *gay* icon, *national* icon, *American* icon, etc. (*Oxford English Dictionary*). For Shumway, some rock stars are *music* icons because their personae are/were "defined by the embodiment of cultural controversies" (xiii). Thus, if we accept, as I argued at the beginning of this chapter, that narrative is the discursive instantiation of a story, then it follows that this "thing" (in the *OED* sense) could represent a culture, movement, or cultural controversy every bit as much as Elvis Presley or the Rolling Stones. In other words, a narrative could iconically represent a cultural controversy, and its symbol—*another Rodney King*—could index that representation: hence, narrative icon.

Although I follow its common usage, given the term's centrality to this project, it's worthwhile to review other definitions. Predictably, scholars in visual rhetoric have applied the term to visual artifacts, or things that we commonly think of as resembling the objects they represent, such as editorial cartoons and political engravings (Palczewski 2005; Edwards & Winkler 1997; Olson 1987); advertising campaigns (Jenkins 2008; Stein 2002; Shields 2001); statues (Campbell et al. 2015); postage stamps (Haskins 2003); and, of course, photographs (Butterfield 2012; Hariman & Lucaites 2007; Cloud 2004). In these studies, though, resemblance is only one aspect of iconicity; of greater consequence are those aspects that resonate with audiences. That is, an object achieves iconicity only when audiences view it as "more of an abstraction, an available site for the attachment of multiple connotations serviceable in multiple contexts" (Edwards & Winkler 1997: 120). With respect to news media, Hariman & Lucaites suggest that certain photojournalistic images share particular qualities that allow this to happen: they are easily recognizable and

emotionally evocative, representative of historical events, and reproduced in spheres of pubic and private life through which they build a history of their own (2007: 27).

Communication scholars Lance Bennett & Regina Lawrence (1995) provide an extended look at the appended history of one particular photojournalistic icon: the image of a garbage barge floating from port to port in the late 1980s. This "powerful condensational image," they argue, allowed journalists to discuss thematically-related yet otherwise distinct issues such as recycling, consumerism, or population growth (23). As part of "nonbarge stories." the barge *news icon* was used "to evoke larger cultural themes. symbolizing values, contradictions, or changes that [had] begun to surface in society" (23). In other words, reproducing the evocative image created a news icon that functioned intertextually to import sociocultural discourses to new contexts. Building on this work, Lee, Li, and Lee (2011) analyze the symbolic import and thematic framing of the discursive news icon 'Tiananmen' in New York Times and Washington Post editorials over a twentyyear period. They find that the icon has been used to index discourses concerning communist repression, human rights violations, and ritualistic public memory, which reflect changing social attitudes toward China and thus help to frame other topics discussed in the editorials. Still, like their predecessors, Lee, Li, and Lee attribute the icon's survival and indexical polysemy to its visual referent—the image of a defiant man blocking Chinese tanks from advancing through Tiananmen Square.

These studies show that an icon's persuasive value is not intrinsic to the object but rather manifests in the discourses we build up around it. Therefore, to understand an icon's rhetorical impact we must examine how it is used, or as Hariman & Lucaites explain, an icon's "meaning and effect are likely to be established slowly, shift with changes in context

and use, and be fully evident only in a history of both official and vernacular appropriations" (38). Indeed, Edwards & Winkler point out that those few persons who remember Joe Rosenthal's Iwo Jima photograph are quickly being "replaced" by those who recognize it only through collective memory, or a history of appropriations. ¹³ Though I disagree that the meaning and effect of an icon can ever be "fully evident," I agree that its rhetorical value should be assessed against its history of use.

This scholarly focus the visual artifact as icon recalls the semiotics of Charles Sanders Peirce (1955), who suggests that icons are a distinct class of signs that signify through resemblance, similarity, or shared characteristics (102: 2.ii; 104: 3.a, 3.b; 107: 3.c). Unlike *indices* that focus attention purely through "contiguity" (108: 3.c) or *symbols*, whose relationship to their objects are entirely conventional (112: 3.d), icons are constrained by the objects they signify. In other words, icons such as photographs and algebraic equations convey information about their objects (Atkin 2005). Change the radius of a circle, for example, and you change and its area, just as the symbols in the equation would change to match the new shape. Given this taxonomy it would seem as if the narrative icon might be more appropriately labeled a symbol, much like the title *Cinderella*, a learned abstraction that directs attention to "the underlying plot of the fairy tale or what all the [narrative] versions have in common" (Smith 1981: 97). However, the distinction between the three types of signs is not as neat as these examples would suggest (Merrell 2001). A photograph, for example, shares "properties" with its object (icon), is "influenced by" its object (index), and "requires a learned process of 'reading' to understand it" (symbol) (Huening 2006; cf. Hariman & Lucaites 2007: 324n59). 14 Iconic signification, then, is not determined by its object, but rather by the person interpreting it (Burks 1949).

Since iconicity is an interpretive act, it follows that objects classified as iconic could be other than the typical, physical objects identified by visual rhetoricians. Indeed, scholars in discourse studies have shown how language itself can be iconic. Still, much of this work is rooted in Peircean semiotics (Mannheim 2000) and identifies iconicity at the morphological, syntactical, and textual levels of discourse (Noth 1999; Wescott 1971).¹⁵ Hopper & Thompson (1984), for example, argue that the closer a noun or verb approximates its prototypical discourse function, the more likely it is to be labeled with morpho-syntactic markers—a clear instance of diagrammatic iconicity where form correlates to function. Elsewhere, Roman Jakobson (1965) finds diagrammatic iconicity in patterns such as "Veni, vidi, vici," wherein the verb chain mirrors the order of occurrences; morphological variation in adjectives that mark an increase in degree (e.g., high, higher, highest); or sound similarity in words that mark a group of related concepts (e.g., bash, mash, smash). In addition diagrammatic iconicity, Jakobson notes that metaphorical iconicity is evident in polysemy: star, when referring to a person, represents the transference of some quality of the source domain (celestial body) to the target domain (person) (33). Leff & Sachs (1990: 258) go so far as to locate iconicity at the level of the entire text: "above the level of the word, discursive form often enacts representational content." That is, through the interaction of content, style, and arrangement at the levels of the sentence, paragraph, and entire discourse, a text achieves a particular meaning or ideology.

The notion that discursive form betrays linguistic ideology has been revived in recent work in sociolinguistics and linguistic anthropology, which has moved away from the aspect of resemblance and identified iconicity according to its social function. In

particular, iconic elements of discourse have been shown to emerge in interaction. Kathryn Woolard (2008) reviews much of this work, including the use of *be* in African American Vernacular English; phonological variation (e.g., *these/dese, those/dem*) in American English; and raised vowels in Latina girls' English. For Woolard, these repeated or stylized discursive elements perform complex, contextualized social and ideological work: within and among groups, icons define, signal, and reproduce social relations.

Consistent in all of these works is the idea that iconicity relies on an audience's interpretation of a repeated form. Be they visual artifacts, grammatical forms, or elements of spoken discourse, icons only achieve iconicity through their repeated and varied use. That repetition, in turn, adds layers of meaning to the icon and thus allows speakers, writers, or image producers to perform complex social functions. Earlier, I briefly defined *narrative icon*. Next, I offer a more complete definition and distinguish the narrative icon from related concepts in rhetorical theory.

Narrative Icons: Grounding Abstract Commitments

Icons are powerful symbols. Like narratives and news media narratives, icons can evoke powerful emotional responses. Though their formation and resonance may be enhanced by images, neither process depends on the visual. This project examines press discourse because it offers a record of language in society (and as I hope to show, iconic language use in society) and significantly contributes to how people understand the world beyond their immediate lives. However, as work on frame theory suggests, such understanding develops in line with knowledge schemata or experiences that connect new events or issues with what people already understand or have experienced. As events and the issues they

implicate depend on narrative emplotment to achieve cognitive or emotional relevance—emplotments that frequently draw on culturally-specific masterplots—and as iconicity, like masterplots, depends on *re*telling, I prefer the term *narrative icon*, which draws attention to the broader public discourses that give rise to or extend the visual (news) icon and that distinguish the cases discussed in the following chapters from grammatical forms and spoken discourse.

A narrative icon is a word or short phrase that combines the abstraction of a cognitive frame with reference to a specific event. However, as an abstraction, the icon lacks narrative detail yet can similarly evoke powerful associations, ideological commitments, values, beliefs, and emotions. To put it differently, a narrative icon can achieve the same cognitive or emotional relevance as a complete narrative insofar as the reader supplies the missing details. Additionally, it may index multiple versions or aspects of a story, often ambiguously. Like all icons, the narrative icon gains its rhetorical force through recontextualization, implicating the voices and themes of previous contexts with each new use. Each recontextualization, in turn, expands its potential import into new contexts or discourses. In news media, narrative icons index persons or events and thus advance a thematic or conceptual intertextuality; again, though, as readers must supply the missing details, such intertextuality depends on reader interpretation. In that way, narrative icons may help frame the discourse in which they are embedded.

In many ways, this definition aligns with definitions of iconicity from visual rhetoric and linguistics. One key difference, though, is that the iconicity discussed in the following chapters is not predicated on resemblance with an object in the world. Although the video taped beating of Rodney King could certainly qualify as a visual icon, no such artifact exists

in the Jonny Gammage case. Certainly the King beating video contributed significantly to the formation of the King narrative icon, but to hold up the video as the defining factor in iconicity ignores the complex rhetorical work of media narratives. Another defining difference of the narrative icon is that it does not signify diagrammatically nor at the representational-enactment level of discourse. That is, the form of the discourse does not map on conceptually to its meaning. Perhaps most similar to the narrative icon is the news icon, particularly the discursive news icons discussed by Lee, Li, and Lee (2011). As this project considers news media discourse it would make sense to follow an established term; yet as I stated previously *narrative* icon better attends to the public discourses that both shape and are shaped by news media.

In spite of these differences, narrative icons share the same ideological value as each of the icons discussed above, and though they do not fit neatly into any of the established (metaphoric) boxes, it is my hope that the following analyses can help provide, as Woolard (2008: 447) calls for, "a needed account for why very particular linguistic elements get picked out, ideologized, mobilized, and iconized for social purposes by specific speakers, and for how these elements become not just socially productive but linguistically (re)productive, while other linguistic elements escape notice as the worker bees in the everyday world of 'just talk.'"

Narrative icons should not only be understood as distinct from other types of icons but also as distinct from other concepts in rhetoric used to describe emotionally evocative and ideologically significant discursive elements. Tracing the use of emotional proofs (pathos) from Aristotle's On Rhetoric through the Roman oratories of Cicero and Quintilian, Sharon Crowley (1999) shows that emotions have been discussed as both ways of knowing

and means of reasoning. To create such proofs, students of rhetoric have been instructed in the technique of *enargeia*, whereby rhetors "picture events so vividly that they seem actually to be taking place before the eyes of the audience" (126). More than just presenting a vivid scene, though, Quintilian suggests such descriptions "can produce a response in the audience similar to that prompted by an actual prop" (Walzer 2003: 67). Here the oft-cited example is Marc Antony holding aloft Julius Caesar's bloody toga during his funeral oration—the iconic embodiment of his emotional appeal. In that sense, the technique draws too close to the physical object to apply neatly to narrative icons. In another sense, even absent a physical referent, the technique fails without sufficient detail to paint a word-picture. In other words, as a way of knowing *enargeia* relies on resemblance, which might better describe the news articles that discuss the King or Gammage incidents in detail than those that rely on iconic invocations.

As I've argued numerous times, though, iconicity is defined less by form than by function. In that regard, it might seem appropriate to follow the Enlightenment rhetoric of George Campbell and consider *enargeia* not from its formal properties but from its rhetorical impact. Over the course of 25 years, Campbell explained this impact in a series of essays, his *Philosophy of Rhetoric*, which in part reconsider the relationship between style, attention, and cognition (Walzer 2003). For Campbell, *enargeia* focuses too much on the means of imaginative response, rather than its ends; for that reason he prefers *vivacity*, the "forceful, moving, memorable" impact of language (70). Ultimately Campbell decides, according to Walzer, "It is not that 'resemblance' produces vivacity but that vivacity produces resemblance" (72). That is, formal properties of discourse are not what appeal to imagination or direct attention, but rather the "impact" of the discourse that prompts an

audience to create (imaginative) correlations. Although the strength in Campbell's updated concept of vivacity is its focus on function, it still relies on detailed description: form and function are two sides of the same coin. In that regard, the effect (vivacity) would not exist without the cause (resemblance), though detailed description does not always produce vividness. Given this perspective, it seems too that that the vital component of iconicity, repetition, would counteract vivacity. The value of an icon is in its abstraction—it has the potential for recontextualization precisely because it lacks the detailed description of its object—whereas repeated detailed descriptions risk dilution.

As abstractions that evoke values, beliefs, or emotions, and that gain their persuasive potential through a history of use, narrative icons have much in common with what Michael McGee (1980) calls *ideographs*: certain words or phrases that link rhetoric and ideology and thus represent a society's key commitments. Everyone can agree, for example, that liberty> or <equality> are sociocultural ideals, even as we disagree on how those terms are defined or enacted (cf. Stone 2002 on "policy goals"). Though many scholars have convincingly shown how ideographs can stand in for larger, implicit discourses in public argument (Cloud 1998; Moore 1997; Martin 1983), they do not address how or why shorthand reference to *particular* events can be used in this way. Further, because the narrative icon refers to specific events—at least initially—its use in subsequent discourses can be contested in ways that abstract commitments cannot be.

Previously, I stated that I reserve *narrative* for the representation of at least two events, against Abbott's suggestion that a narrative could be the representation of a single event. I do so because the narrative icon itself frequently appears as the representation of a single event. To return to an example from the beginning of this chapter, "a Rodney King

get-along moment" suggests a singular event: King in front of a television camera, pleading for calm amid the L.A. riots, "Can we all get along?" To reconstruct this singular event a reader must rely on his or her background knowledge, but to understand its *significance* he or she must supply other events—the L.A. riots, the not guilty verdicts, the trial, or the beating itself—none of which are present in the discourse. In that way, a singular event is not a narrative, nor is a narrative icon a narrative; rather, a narrative icon condenses a narrative into a potent symbol from which readers are expected to extract relevant information. This quality of condensation distinguishes the narrative icon from concepts traditionally used in rhetorical theory to describe the type of indexical, emotional, and evocative work that the narrative icon supports.

Methodology & Overview of Chapters

So far I have discussed a number of theoretical approaches to the study of narrative, news media discourse, cognition, and rhetorical iconicity. I hope that the path I have drawn through each of these fields suggests how I combine them in the following chapters. In what follows I offer a brief description of my methodology as it applies to the goals of each chapter.

Chapter 2: "This is Gammage All Over": The formation of a narrative icon

Chapter 2 examines the process whereby narrative versions condense into narrative icons.

To explore this process, I use the case of Jonny Gammage, a Black motorist who was pulled over by Pittsburgh police officers and who died at the scene following a brief altercation.

Locally, the incident generated significant news coverage, particularly about the ensuing

criminal and civil trials against the officers involved. To identify the core elements of the Gammage narrative, I complete a frame analysis of articles, editorials, letters-to-the-editor, and commentaries published in the *New Pittsburgh Courier* from 12 Oct. 1995 to 5 Feb. 2013. I complement this frame analysis with an intertextual analysis of the persons or cases to which the Gammage incident is compared. Together, these analyses suggest possible uses and interpretations of the Gammage narrative icon. I end by examining a few of these uses and discussing how the core elements of a narrative contribute to iconization.

Chapter 3: "Look What Happened to Rodney King": The rhetorical functions of a narrative icon

Chapter 3 expands on the rhetorical implications of a narrative icon. Using the case of Rodney King, perhaps the most recognized instance of police brutality in the last half-century, I seek to explore the relationship between iconization and the narrative icon's use in press discourse. To begin, I identify the primary frameworks that have been used to discuss the King incident by examining a selection of articles and editorials published in the *Los Angeles Times* from the date of the videotaped beating through the L.A. riots immediately following the conclusion of the initial criminal trial. The primary frames should suggest narrative versions of the King incident and predict, the ways it can be used iconically. To better examine the rhetorical use of the King narrative icon, I next examine editorials published in the *Los Angeles Times* subsequent to the riots. As editorials allow for a more explicit argumentative stance than do standard news reports, it follows that narrative icons would be likely to appear in this section.

Chapter 4: From Los Angeles to Pittsburgh: A comparative analysis of narrative icons in the Los Angeles Sentinel and Pittsburgh Post-Gazette

In this chapter, I compare the Gammage narrative from the *New Pittsburgh Courier* to the Gammage narrative from the *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*, the city's leading daily newspaper. Because the *Courier* positions itself as a "vehicle for Black expression," there may be significant differences between the newspapers as to the core elements of the narrative and the narrative icon's usage. Comparing these newspapers should also help illuminate the persuasive value of a narrative icon: if narrative icons draw on culturally-specific masterplots, then it seems that the audience that most identifies with the original narrative would be most likely to use the narrative icon.

Chapter 5: Conclusion

To conclude, I return to the theoretical underpinnings of this study to reconsider how narrative icons could help us understand news media discourse and language use in general. In particular, I am interested in the icon's argumentative potential.

"This Is Gammage All Over": The formation of a narrative icon

Introduction

On 12 October 1995, Black motorist Jonny Gammage was pulled over for allegedly driving erratically on Route 51 in the Overbrook neighborhood of Pittsburgh, PA. The officer who initiated the stop, Brentwood Lt. Milton Mulholland, called for back up and was soon joined by officers from surrounding boroughs including Brentwood Officer John Vojtas, Baldwin Officer Michael Albert, Whitehall Officer Shawn Patterson, and Whitehall Sgt. Keith Henderson, all of whom are white. After the officers ordered Gammage to exit the vehicle there was a scuffle during which the officers forcefully restrained Gammage who, in fighting back, severely bit Vojtas's thumb. When paramedics arrived, they tied Gammage's legs at Mulholland's request, began treating Vojtas, and noticed that Gammage has stopped breathing; they were unable to revive him. An autopsy determined the cause of death to be asphyxiation due to compression of the neck and chest.

The incident touched off a firestorm of media attention and public outrage in Pittsburgh and across the country. Some argued that it was another example of a Black man being targeted by police because of his race; others suggested that it was the tragic result of police officers following proper procedures to subdue and apprehend an uncooperative suspect. Like many major cities, Pittsburgh has experienced a strained history between its minority citizens and the police. Just six months prior to Gammage's death, Pittsburgh

Housing Authority police officers pursued stolen-vehicle operator Jerry Jackson; after cornering Jackson in the Armstrong Tunnel, the officers fired more than 50 shots, killing him. In another incident two years prior 23-year-old Maneia Bey was fatally shot 16 times—14 in the back—while running from police; the officers were never charged. Jackson and Bey were both Black.¹⁷ Following these incidents as well as federal scrutiny by the U.S. Department of Justice, on 12 May 1997 the city established a Citizen Police Review Board, "an independent agency...set up to investigate citizen complaints about improper conduct by the Pittsburgh Bureau of Police" (http://cprbpgh.org/).

Against a backdrop of these events, the officers' conflicting testimony during an open inquest about what happened during Gammage's traffic stop fueled a growing sense of distrust of law enforcement, particularly among Pittsburgh's Black community. Within days, local community leaders organized protest marches and rallies calling for justice—pleas that were echoed by prominent Black leaders like Rev. Jesse Jackson who referred to the incident as a "lynching" indicative of "a national disease" of police brutality, racism, and injustice. ¹⁹

Over several years, community activism persisted in the form of protest marches, rallies, hearings, and economic boycotts, often motivated by progress or perceived injustice in the officers' criminal trials. Between 1996 and 1998, three of the five officers—Vojtas, Mulholland, and Albert—were tried on charges of involuntary manslaughter; Patterson and Henderson were never charged. In October 1996, Judge David Cashman declared a mistrial in the case against Mulholland and Albert; one month later, in a separate criminal trial, Vojtas was acquitted. A second trial of Mulholland and Albert was declared a mistrial in December 1997. Though the officers were never criminally convicted of any wrongdoing,

in June 1998 Gammage's parents accepted a \$1.5 million settlement in a civil suit against the boroughs of Brentwood, Baldwin, and Whitehall and the Brentwood Emergency Medical Service. See Appendix B for a timeline of events.

At a time in which race relations were front and center in Pittsburgh and nationally, the Jonny Gammage incident became a local rallying point for a larger conversation.

Comparisons to other racially-charged incidents, such as the Rodney King beating and O.J.

Simpson murder trials, quickly surfaced and contemporaneous events like the Million Man March (a grassroots movement to highlight African-American civil rights issues held in Washington, D.C., on 16 Oct. 1995) provided a backdrop against which protesters, community organizers, and concerned citizens could situate their outrage in the context of a national conversation.

Besides discussions of police brutality, the Gammage story has also been used to discuss, at least locally, issues such as racism, racial profiling, and criminal or social injustice. Within those discourses Gammage's name and related phrases such as "the Jonny Gammage incident" or "the Gammage case" have been used iconically as evidence of the need for greater police accountability procedures or community activism, and ongoing racial inequality or racial tensions. These discourses often overlap—that is, discussions of stronger police accountability procedures may arise from community activism, or talk of economic inequalities along racial lines may heighten racial tensions as communities become segregated—yet they all point to the rhetorical significance of culturally-specific narratives and they narrative icons that index them.

The process whereby narrative icons such as "the Gammage incident," "the Gammage case," or simply the name "Jonny Gammage" have become available to index

multiple social issues has not been sufficiently explored. On the one hand, such rhetorical availability seems obvious or intuitive: the racial undertones of the incident and criminal trials, as well as the extensive media coverage, suggest that "Gammage" functions as a *news icon* whose "symbolic weaponry" could "direct journalistic and public attention to a cluster of issues...in order to make those issues into recognized public problems" (Bennett & Lawrence 1995: 35). Although Bennett & Lawrence examine visual icons, as I discussed in Chapter 1, they concede that "'word pictures'," too, can be "freed from their original contexts...[and] enter the narrative streams of subsequent, disparate, and often unconnected events" (23). "Gammage," in that sense, "enter[s] the narrative streams" of numerous other events or issues and thus functions as a *narrative icon*.

In this chapter, I argue that sustained media coverage of the Gammage traffic stop and subsequent criminal and civil trials facilitate the process of iconization by variably focusing on both constituent and supplementary events. Besides reporting on legal developments, news media frequently connected other events (e.g., protest marches) or issues (e.g., conversations about police accountability measures) to the Gammage incident. Those connections rely on semantic frames that promote conceptual correlations between what could otherwise be understood as disparate or unconnected events. As a result, "Gammage" rises to the level of iconicity such his name can import narrative discourses cemented in readers' background knowledge without relying on specific details.

The purpose of this chapter is not to set the record straight, as it were, about what transpired during the traffic stop. Rather, this chapter aims to advance our understanding of how cultural narratives shift over time and help to form narrative icons. In addition to discourses about police brutality and racism, the Jonny Gammage incident renewed

conversations about criminal justice, police accountability, police/community relations, appropriate police procedures, and community activism. Within those conversations "Gammage" is used as a stand-in for a narrative that readers are expected to know. How we move from fully formed narratives to abbreviated narratives to narrative icons is the focus of this chapter.

Corpus

Data for this chapter include articles, editorials, and letters-to-the-editor published in the *New Pittsburgh Courier*, a leading Black newspaper published in Pittsburgh, PA. The texts were published between 12 Oct. 1995 (the date of the traffic stop) and 5 Feb. 2013. This end date was selected because it roughly coincided with two other incidents—the police beating of Jordan Miles in Pittsburgh and the shooting death of Trayvon Martin by Florida neighborhood watch volunteer George Zimmerman—which again focused attention on issues of police brutality, racism, and criminal injustice. That is, both incidents offered a context in which references to Jonny Gammage could and did frame interpretations of the subsequent events.

Newswatch and ProQuest Historical Newspapers. ProQuest Ethnic Newswatch indexes articles that appeared in the *Courier* City Edition (local) from 28 Aug. 1991 to the present; ProQuest Historical Newspapers indexes articles that appeared the *Courier* National Edition from 4 July 1981 to 28 Dec. 2002. Although there is significant overlap between the two databases, some articles are unique to their respective database.²⁰ Since the focus of this chapter concerns the discursive impact of the Gammage name locally, I have tried as

much as possible to use articles from the Ethnic Newswatch database. Some examples, however, are culled from the Historical Newspapers database, and are identified as such in the text. In total the corpus contains 315 articles; see Appendix C.²¹

Because of its stated goal to "continue[] to serve as a public vehicle for Black expression," the *New Pittsburgh Courier* represents a valuable site for inquiry into the mediated construction and distillation of culturally-specific public narratives.²² Insofar as the *Courier* can be said to reflect the values and concerns of its local audience, positioning itself as a "vehicle for Black expression" suggests that those values and concerns extend beyond geographic boundaries. In that way, the *Courier* challenges traditional notions of journalistic objectivity—which scholars have argued are problematic at best (e.g., Cunningham 2003)—by promoting perspectives that it suggests are central to a racialized identity. While the newspaper here functions as a site of origination for public discourses, it should also be understood as responding to the concerns of its audience. In other words, the medium at once reflects and constructs its audience.

Methodology

This chapter employs semantic macrostructural analysis to news articles (van Dijk 1985) to identify the primary framework through which the Gammage story is told. I complement this thematic analysis using frame semantics as developed by Lawrence Barsalou (1992). As I discussed in Chapter 1, Barsalou's approach to frame analysis suggests that cognitive frames are dynamic relational structures that help readers organize information based on prior experience and exposure to discourse genres. In that way, frames rely on readers' knowledge schemata and experience in interaction (Goffman 1974; Tannen & Wallat 1987)

to account for "contextual variability in conceptual representations" (Barsalou 1992: 29). In other words, readers approach news media texts, viz. the headline and lead, based on knowledge schemata that both shape and are shaped by recurring encounters with the genre. Similarly, readers identify what's significant about a text based on their knowledge about the world.

I coded each article according to three criteria: (1) the primary frame, (2) embedded or secondary frames, and (3) whether the article is about the Gammage incident or the Gammage case trials. To determine the primary frame, I analyzed the article headline and lead. Keyword analysis in the headline and lead was primarily used to determine the topic of the article. However, articles may just as easily be said to be about more than one topic or event, particularly when considering that different readers may understand the same article in different ways. Secondary or embedded frames were also determined based on close reading and keyword analysis. Together, the primary and secondary frames were used to determine if the article is "about" the Gammage incident or the Gammage case.

In addition, I traced intertextual links, again identified through close reading. As I discussed in Chapter 1, intertextual links refer to narratives that readers are expected to know, which conceptually link the story to other stories. Moreover, analysis of intertextual links supports the frame analysis approach by providing concrete values for the attribute-value sets of a particular frame. For example, in articles coded within the primary frame of *community activism*, the Million Man March is frequently mentioned, that is, it becomes a specific value for the "participant" attribute of *community activism*. Further, the more often this occurs, the more likely it is to occur in the future. Table 1 lists the primary frames identified.

Table 1: Number and percentage of total articles per primary framework.

Primary frame	Number of articles	Percentage
Legal proceedings	78	24.7
Community activism	61	19.3
Police brutality/misconduct	25	7.9
Criminal or social justice	22	6.9
Community events	35	11.1
Police procedures	18	5.7
Racism	28	8.8
Other	48	15.2
Total	315	100

Findings

Legal Proceedings

As expected, articles that discuss the Jonny Gammage case most often employ a *legal* proceedings frame. In this frame, details of the precipitating event are revealed through reported testimony and other developments in the court cases against the officers (e.g., the jury selection process, judicial rulings on prosecution or defense motions, etc.). These articles thus expand the Gammage story beyond the initial traffic stop—that is, a story of police brutality—to construct a story of criminal (in)justice, racism, and police accountability.

The first article to emerge following the traffic stop establishes the *legal proceedings* frame in the headline and the lead. It reports that family members, the FBI, and civil rights groups have demanded a "full, public disclosure of what happened" in the events leading to Gammage's death:

- (1) Full Investigation Demanded in Traffic Stop Ending In Death
- (2) Family members and the FBI began **private investigations** and civil rights groups Monday demanded **full, public disclosure** of what happened during a routine traffic stop by Brentwood police that ended with a man's death. (Hamm, 18 Oct. 1995: A1, par. 1)

Immediately, the precipitating event (i.e., traffic stop) is couched as the precursor to a criminal investigation driven by an outraged public. In that way, Gammage's death gains added significance insofar as it reflects potential criminal activity, which shifts the focus from Gammage himself to the other participants who then become principal actors in the story (i.e., values for attributes that gain or lose significance in relation to the constructed narrative). Each actor (value) in turn invokes an embedded frame that moves the story beyond the guise of an isolated incident: "family members" invokes a *community activism* frame, "the FBI" invokes a *criminal justice* frame, and "civil rights groups" invoke a *civil rights* frame. The *civil rights* frame is further reinforced in the statement that "observers" believe "the circumstances surrounding the Oct. 12 death of Jonny E. Gammage appeared to be all too routine in this country, where mistrust of Black males by white police officers has erupted into open hostility," which makes an explicit claim to broader social issues of police brutality and racial profiling ("mistrust") and in doing so supports a culturally-resonant narrative (par. 2).

Following that, the article describes the available details of the traffic stop:

(3) [...] Gammage, a cousin and business associate of Steelers defensive lineman Ray Seals, was driving north toward Pittsburgh on Route 51 in Seals' Jaguar at 1:46 a.m. when a Brentwood officer signaled him to pull over, for allegedly lurching, braking and changing lanes. Gammage kept driving for a little more than a mile, until he was near Overbrook Elementary School just inside Pittsburgh city limits, before pulling over. Another Brentwood officer and officers from Baldwin and Whitehall and joined in the low-speed chase. [...] Brentwood police chief Wayne Babish confirmed there was a violent struggle between Gammage and the six officers involved, four of whom were injured. (pars. 9-12)

In this description, the main actors are clearly identified as Gammage, "a Brentwood officer," and "officers from Baldwin and Whitehall." Although Vojtas is named later in the article, the other actors are only referred to according to their vocation (i.e., "officer"). By privileging their occupational roles over individual identities, the article at once elides the officers' individual agencies and constructs the incident as emblematic of a systematic, institutional problem.²³

As the investigation proceeds, other articles further detail individual actions as they are presented through testimony. However, the details are often contradictory, which heightens community distrust of law enforcement:

- (4) Police Versions Differ as Public Awaits the Truth
- (5) In an emotionally charged city awaiting justice—and in some quarters, fearing civil unrest—a **jury** well-balanced in race and gender began absorbing conflicting and disturbing **testimony** about the fight with police that led to Jonny Gammage's death. (Hamm, 4 Nov. 1995: A1, par. 1)

Here again the *legal proceedings* frame is instantiated in the article lead by stating that "a jury…began absorbing conflicting and disturbing testimony" at a coroner's inquest. As "police versions differ," the headline suggests that the officers disagree about what exactly transpired. Thus the article continues with details leading up to the initial traffic stop, but confirms that what happened afterward is an open question:

(6) [...] A 31-year-old businessman from Syracuse, N.Y., and cousin to Steeler Ray Seals, Gammage was stopped for a traffic violation by Brentwood Lt. Milton Mulholland at about 1:50 a.m. Oct. 12 while driving Seals' Jaguar northbound on Route 51. The registration had expired in June. Mulholland said Gammage ran three red lights and drove erratically while he followed, but did not exceed the speed limit. They pulled over about a mile inside the city of Pittsburgh limits. Mulholland radioed for backup and officers arrived from Whitehall, Brentwood and Baldwin; five officers took part periodically in the fatal struggle. [...] Key questions in the search for truth included how the fight started and just who did

what. Did race play any part in the incident? How did police and paramedics react when they discovered Gammage had stopped breathing after his arms and legs were restrained? Where did marijuana Mulholland said he found in the Jaguar come from? (pars. 15-24)

The "key questions" posed at the end of this excerpt connect the *legal proceedings* frame to embedded frames of *racism* ("Did race play any part in the incident?") and *police misconduct* ("How did police and paramedics react...? Where did marijuana...come from?"). However, beyond a brief mention of "[t]oxicology tests [that] revealed no drugs in his [Gammage's] system and only a small amount of alcohol," the article does not offer any new details concerning the traffic stop (par. 19).

Yet, as the coroner's inquest continued, more details emerged, each related to the movements of the principal actors:

(7) Police **Testify** Gammage Struggled Violently: Officers Recount Events of Fatal Traffic Stop (Hamm, 4 Nov. 1995: A1)

Continuing with the *legal proceedings* frame ("testify"), this article offers perhaps the first full narrative account of the traffic stop. While the details remain contested, new pieces of information include (a) Gammage "implored" Officer Henderson to help him just before he died, (b) Vojtas claimed that he hoped Gammage would die, (c) Gammage was holding "an unidentifiable dark, square object" when he stepped out of the vehicle, (d) the struggle lasted for 10-15 minutes, (e) Albert applied force to Gammage "with an 18-inch collapsible baton and then with his foot and knee" and "stood on Gammage's neck at Vojtas' suggestion," (f) Henderson "struck Gammage five times in the back of his legs with a flashlight," (g) Vojtas "punched [Gammage] in the jaw four or five times," (h) and Mulholland "said at no time did he see Gammage strike any officer." Through the officers'

testimony, the reader is presented with vivid details of a sustained, if unclear, beating that seems to warrant criminal charges.

The details of the traffic stop as recounted at the coroner's inquest provide the core elements of the Jonny Gammage story and thus appear in each of the subsequent articles that discuss the Gammage case. Though some details may drop out, the various iterations suggest that the key components of the story—Gammage pulled over by Pittsburgh police officers and beaten to death—form the background knowledge with which the public can contextualize new information. For example, in the article "D.A. Charges 3, Appoints Prosecutor," the reader is reminded:

(8) Gammage, 31, a Syracuse, N.Y., native and cousin to Pittsburgh Steeler Ray Seals, died Oct. 12 during a traffic stop on Route 51, just inside Pittsburgh city limits. An autopsy showed he could not breathe, because the officers sat on his neck and chest. They testified they also beat and kicked him to subdue his struggling. Mulholland began following Gammage in Brentwood and pulled him over for alleged erratic driving. He called for backup and first Henderson, then Vojtas and later Albert and Patterson arrived. The fight began after Vojtas and Gammage argued. Albert testified he applied pressure with a baton to Gammage's back, and stood on his neck at Vojtas' suggestion. (Hamm, 29 Nov. 1995: A1, pars. 21-22)

Another article, "Gammage Case Goes To Court December 26," states:

(9) Court proceedings will interrupt Christmas celebrations for three Pittsburgh area police officers who face criminal charges for their involvement in the death of motorist Jonny Gammage. [...] Gammage, 31, of Syracuse, N.Y., had relocated to Moon Township, where he operated a business with his cousin, Pittsburgh Steeler Ray Seals. Gammage was driving Seals' Jaguar on Oct. 12 when he was pulled over by the suburban officers and died during a struggle alongside Route 51. (Haynes, 6 Dec. 1995: A1, pars. 1-5)

Over time, though, details of the initial traffic stop are frequently reduced to concise, abbreviated descriptions:

(10) Gammage, who was a cousin and business partner of popular Pittsburgh Steeler's defensive end Ray Seals, was killed last year after a traffic stop in

- Brentwood. Three suburban police officers were charged in the death. (Rideout, 30 Oct. 1996: A1, par. 19)
- (11) Gammage, a cousin and business partner of Pittsburgh Steelers defensive lineman Ray Seals, died after a struggle with five suburban officers who stopped him along Route 51 just inside the city limits. (Haynes, 13 Nov. 1996: A1, par. 8)
- (12) Judge David Cashman's decision denying a second trial for two suburban officers charged in the roadside death of Black motorist Jonny Gammage will not bring closure to the case. (Haynes, 23 Apr. 1997: A1, par. 1)

In examples (10) – (12) details of the traffic stop that emerged during the coroner's inquest and interviews with the officers have been distilled to highlight the initiating action (i.e., the traffic stop) and the result (i.e., Gammage's death), which suggests that either the intermediary actions are less significant in terms of understanding the narrative or that, given the sustained media coverage, readers should know those details. By omitting details that construct Gammage as an aggressor, the articles imply that he has been victimized by overly aggressive law enforcement.

Though reductive descriptions are frequently embedded in articles that employ the *legal proceedings* frame, they do not entirely replace fuller narrative accounts of the precipitating event. While some articles rely exclusively on the abbreviated narratives similar to those in examples (10) – (12), other articles flesh out the background details while adding details specific to legal developments:

(13) In November, Cashman called a mistrial in the case after a 15-second remark by Allegheny County Coroner Cyril Wecht who was in a verbal sparring match with defense attorney Patrick Thomassey. Six months later Cashman has decided that the District Attorney's office unfairly singled out officers Milton Mulholland and Michael Albert for prosecution, when **two of the five officers on the scene at the time of Gammage's death** were not charged. Cashman ruled out the defense's claim that a second trial would put their clients in double jeopardy. (Haynes, 23 Apr. 1997: A1, pars. 4-5)

(14) First the state could not prove five suburban police officers were guilty of involuntary manslaughter in the death of Black motorist Jonny Gammage; now the U.S. Department of Justice says it is not capable of proving the officers violated Gammage's civil rights. Acting Attorney General for Civil Rights Bill Lann Lee was in Pittsburgh Feb. 19 to announce the closing of the federal investigation. Jonny Gammage was killed Oct. 12, 1995 in a struggle with five white suburban police officers following a traffic stop in the city's **Overbrook section.** [...] In November, then-District Attorney Bob Colville charged Brentwood Lt. Milton Mulholland and Officer John Vojtas with third degree murder, involuntary manslaughter and official oppression, Baldwin Officer Michael Albert was charged with involuntary manslaughter and official oppression. Judge James McGregor dismissed all but the involuntary manslaughter charges against all three. In May 1996, Vojtas was granted a separate trial. All-white juries from neighboring counties were impaneled in both trials. A week into the Mulholland/Albert trial, a mistrial was declared. One month later Vojtas was acquitted. After more than a year of legal maneuvering, the second trial for Mulholland and Albert began. On Dec. 13, 1997, a second mistrial was declared resulting from a hung jury. In June 1998, Gammage's parents accepted \$1.5 million to settle a civil rights lawsuit they filed against the boroughs of Brentwood, Baldwin and Whitehall. [...] Newly appointed Allegheny County District Attorney Stephen Zappala announced July 31, 1998 he would not appeal Commonwealth Court Senior Judge Joseph F. McCloskey's decision. There would not be a third trial. The federal civil rights investigation began right after Gammage's death and continued until last week. (Morrow, 24 Feb 1999: A1)

As the bolded passages above examples show, details relating to the precipitating event are often embedded in articles that focus on other related events. In that way, the embedded narratives index the background knowledge readers are expected to use to make sense of current events.

In all, the *legal proceedings* frame overwhelmingly adheres to the journalistic norms of objectivity in describing the facts of the Gammage case. While "what happened" at the traffic stop may be in question, legal developments in the cases against the officers are not. Official documentation of legal proceedings, in other words, provides a static record of the constituent events most relevant to public understanding of the case. Although legal developments should be seen as supplementary events in relation to the precipitating

event—that is, occurring after the traffic stop, they have no immediate bearing on the actions that unfolded therein—they nonetheless help construct the core elements of the Gammage story as a whole. As I discussed in Chapter 1, Lawrence (2001) explains this in terms of routine v. event-driven news. On the one hand, legal proceedings can be classified as "routine" news, with predefined actors and a "basic story line" (94). On the other hand, the dramatic event of police brutality creates an "interpretive gap between the objective facts of [the] event and the significance it acquires in the news," which allows journalists expand the relevance of the precipitating event beyond its legal ramifications, discussed more fully below (94).

In addition to providing a more complete account of the Gammage incident, the *legal* proceedings frame invokes the embedded frames of *criminal injustice* in relation to minorities and *police brutality* by assigning specific values to the attributes of aggressor and victim, which in turn entail other primary frameworks such as the *community activism* frame discussed in the next section.

Community Activism

Although the *legal proceedings* frame dominates *Courier* accounts of the Gammage incident and thus helps establish the core elements of the Jonny Gammage story, the *community activism* frame shows how narrative versions expand beyond those constitutive events. In other words, instantiating a *community activism* frame foregrounds supplementary events—i.e., those events not *directly* related to either the court cases or the initial traffic stop—and backgrounds those constitutive events. In that way, the Gammage story is about more than an isolated incident; events that could be considered tangential (e.g., protest

marches) become significant in terms of public understanding of the Gammage incident as a whole.

Almost immediately, the Gammage incident was linked to larger patterns of police brutality and criminal injustice that thus warranted communal response:

- (15) **Rally For Justice** Set For Tuesday: Citizens express outrage over Gammage's death in traffic stop
- (16) Community leaders are urging people to **rally for justice** before a coroner's inquest that could decide the fate of six white suburban police officers involved in the death of a Black motorist. (Hamm, 28 Oct. 1995: A1, par. 1)

The headline and lead in examples (15) and (16), respectively, instantiate the *community activism* frame by stating that "citizens" and "community leaders" are organizing a "rally for justice" in response to Gammage's death—an action that suggests they believe that justice might not be served. Embedded within this frame is an abbreviated narrative similar to those in examples (10) – (12); however, rather than outlining legal developments (which, at the time, had only just begun) the lead in example (16) abstracts the traffic stop death by referring to the principal actors according to their race (white/Black) and relational categories (police officers/motorist). Such abstraction backgrounds the specific narrative details, thereby advancing a narrative grounded in broader concerns of social justice, civil rights, and institutionalized racism. Further, such abstraction shifts the focus from the central characters to minor characters' reactions or interpretations, as can be seen in the following excerpts from later in the article:

- (17) On talk shows and TV news broadcasts, **citizens both Black and white** continued to express anger that a man could die while in police custody—after being pulled over just because an officer alleged he was "lurching, braking and changing lanes." (par. 7)
- (18) He [Councilman Sala Udin] said **Pittsburghers** want to believe the criminal justice system will work, and encouraged **those who are awaiting the results**

of the coroner's inquest to "channel their emotions toward voter turnout at the polls and political empowerment." (par. 13)

Examples (15) – (18) show how the traffic stop and legal proceedings contextualize supplementary events. In these instances, community activism is identified as a consequence of Gammage's death, that is, it has motivated protest rallies and significant public discussion.

Other articles, however, further background the traffic stop and legal proceedings in favor of community response:

- (19) Youth on the **March**: Students **Protest** Vojtas Jury Verdict
- (20) The facts appeared to be clear to hundreds of students. Black motorist Jonny Gammage should be alive today. The reality is he is not and that one of three suburban police officers charged with his death was found not guilty. Attended by more than 800 students from Pittsburgh Public School and neighboring suburban high schools, the **trek for justice** began at 10 a.m. when students **walked out** of their respective schools last Friday. (Robertson, 27 Nov. 1996: A1, pars. 1-3)

Though the above headline instantiates both a *community activism* ("march," "protest") and a *legal proceedings* frame ("jury verdict," "charged with his death"), the article maintains the *community activism* frame by focusing on students' response to the jury verdict. Aside from the brief mention in the lead that "one of three suburban police officers charged with his [Gammage's] death was found not guilty," Robertson does not reintroduce the legal proceedings or the precipitating incident, nor does she explicitly mention a "beating" or "police brutality," except to note that one protestor was carrying a sign that read "Arrest Brutality." Rather, the remainder of the article expands on citizens' activities during the protest march, general reactions to the verdict, and school administrators' reactions to student movements. By focusing on students' actions, the article shows how Gammage's

death and the legal proceedings have affected the city and the extent to which those events have begun to function as background knowledge, effectively adding a new layer to the Gammage story: it represents an instance of significant communal concern.

Of course, other articles advance a more tenuous connection between community activism and the Gammage incident by citing it as evidence of the need for stronger civic engagement rather than civic engagement as a consequence of the incident. The following article, for example, invokes the Jonny Gammage incident to construct a narrative based on the larger social issue of police brutality, yet does so only in the sense that the incident provides a contemporaneous example of that issue:

- (21) **Activists** Call for **March** Against Police Brutality
- (22) The anger and frustration over the lack of action in cases of alleged police brutality and misconduct **will be voiced** with a **March Against Police Brutality** on Saturday, June 29. (Wilkes, 26 June 1996: A3, par. 1)

In examples (21) and (22), the *community activism* frame is instantiated in the headline and lead based on the actors ("activists"), their actions ("march" and voice frustration), and the setting or event ("March Against Police Brutality"). Unlike examples (15)-(16) and (19)-(20), the headline and lead here eschews a causal connection between protest marches and the Gammage case, yet also suggest that the March Against Police Brutality is not the result of an isolated incident. Rather, it is "anger and frustration over the lack of action in *cases* of alleged police brutality and misconduct" that have prompted citizens to organize. In fact, Gammage's name does not appear until much later in the article when political activist Rick Adams is quoted as saying, "The most visible [incident of police brutality] was the killing of Jonny Gammage while being detained by officers of the Brentwood police department."

the most visible or recent incident of police brutality, the Gammage incident thus assumes an evidentiary role in relation to the perceived need for community activism.

In addition to articles that instantiate a *community activism* frame as a consequence of the Gammage case or as a reaction to the more general concern of police brutality, some articles rely on the frame to report incidents whose connection to the Gammage case is tangential at best. The community activism described in the following examples represent citizen actions regarding non-Gammage related incidents:

- (23) Raheem Threatens Suit, **Boycott** Against Dailies
- (24) **Activist** Khalid Raheem threatened to file a \$3 million lawsuit against one of Pittsburgh's white-owned daily newspapers, saying an article dubbing him "controversial" smacked of counterintelligence attempts at discouraging strong **militant Black leadership**. (Hamm, 13 Dec. 1995: A1, par. 1)

Again, in examples (23) and (24), the *community activism* frame is instantiated in the headline ("boycott") and lead ("activist" and "militant Black leadership"), along with a *legal proceedings* frame ("suit"). However, this article fits the *community activism* frame because the legal proceedings are, at the time of publication, only a "threat"—itself a type of activism. More importantly, the only connection between Raheem and the Gammage case, as noted in the article, is that the activist supported "demonstrations about the death of Jonny Gammage, a Black motorist who died during a struggle with police officers." In that way, this article shows that the Gammage incident—or, more accurately, a person's connection to it—represents a point of notoriety, which strengthens the significance of the narrative as a whole and further highlights its strategic import.

A similar example can be found in the following article:

- (25) *Coalition* to KKK: 'Not In Our Town'
- (26) **The Pittsburgh Coalition to Counter Hate Groups** has one thing to say to the Ku Klux Klan—"Not In Our Town." Approximately 50 representatives of the

coalition **assembled** outside of Thursday's Allegheny County commissioners' meeting to announce plans to **counter** whatever the KKK has planned for this area. (Haynes, 1 Mar. 1997: A1, pars. 1-2)

Here again community activism is not direct related to the Gammage incident. Indeed, coalition leader Jan Nefke is quoted as saying, "I think they're [the KKK] targeting here because of unemployment and vulnerability. I don't know how much it has to do with the police and the citizen's coalition and the petition drive and Jonny Gammage" (par. 7). Although Nefke denies a causal relationship, her invocation of Gammage creates a conceptual correlation between the events. Thus, readers come to understand community activism as a salient part of the Gammage story.

Taken together, the above examples show that the Gammage story is comprised of more than reports of legal developments. On the one hand, the incident can be said to be the impetus for community activism; on the other hand, such community activism can be discussed as independent of, though perhaps parallel to, protest marches or rallies that are the direct result of the precipitating event. Either way, understanding the Gammage story means recognizing that that the incident itself significantly impacted the local Pittsburgh community.

Police Brutality, Abuse, or Misconduct

Police brutality, abuse, and misconduct represent the third most-common primary framework for articles that discuss Jonny Gammage. Brutality, abuse, and misconduct have been coded together because the distinction among them is a matter of legal interpretation, that is, what counts as misconduct, brutality, or abuse is determined retrospectively within the court system. As a primary framework, *police brutality/abuse/misconduct* constructs an

image of police as aggressors who act improperly toward citizens whom they are sworn to protect. In that way, "Jonny Gammage" represents the semantic patient—the object of police aggression—and can be used as an example or paradigm of such aggression.

Within this frame are attributes of an agent or agents (police), an action (brutality, abuse, or misconduct), and a patient (Gammage). Moreover, this frame embeds secondary frames such as *civil rights* or *criminal justice* in that what defines police action as abusive, for example, is the violation of the patient's civil rights, which suggests, too, that a crime has been committed.

In the following example, the headline and lead instantiate the *police misconduct* frame:

- (27) *Police Complaints Prompt Legislators' Meet with D.A.*
- (28) Prompted by a growing number of citizen complaints about **apparent police misconduct**, Pittsburgh's two Black legislators will meet with District Attorney Robert Colville sometime this month to discuss possible resolutions to **such cases**. (Hill, 3 Jan. 1996: A1, par. 1)

Like the March Against Police Brutality mentioned in example (22), "such cases" makes a broader claim to rampant police misconduct of which the Jonny Gammage incident represents one example. Furthermore, "citizen complaints" and "possible resolutions" invoke the embedded frames of *community activism* and *criminal justice*, respectively, to which are further assigned three concrete values: establishing a civilian police review board, granting the Human Rights Commission greater regulatory power in cases of suspected police brutality, and a review of official police procedures regarding justifiable use of force. Additionally, the article lead embeds a *community relations* frame given by the introductory clause "prompted by a growing number of citizen complaints."

Within this framework matrix of *police misconduct, criminal justice,* and *community activism*, "Jonny Gammage" represents a salient, real-world example of the need for this type of conversation. The following excerpt from later in the article exemplifies this evidentiary role:

(29) The use of force has become a matter of controversy in western Pennsylvania since the death of Jonny Gammage while in the custody of five suburban police officers. Gammage had been stopped for alleged erratic driving along Route 51 just inside the Pittsburgh city limits. (par. 9)

This excerpt first reintroduces the primary framework ("the use of force") and constructs it as a controversial topic among the western Pennsylvania public "since the death of Jonny Gammage." The temporal marker *since* suggests that police brutality/misconduct is a concern that has arisen after Gammage's death, though not necessarily causally related. In that way, Gammage's death provides background information for the story while other narrative details (e.g., the officers' names, legal developments, types of community response, etc.) are omitted. In relation to the primary frame of *police misconduct*, the parts of the narrative most salient for this discussion remain clear: Gammage died while in police custody following a traffic stop. Though the article does not mention the racial identities of Gammage or the officers, both could be inferred given other information in the article, such as the referential indices of "Pittsburgh's two *Black* legislators" and "five *suburban* police officers," as well as the sustained media coverage of the Gammage incident and the general knowledge that police brutality typically, though not exclusively, refers to actions against minorities by white police officers.

In addition to the evidentiary role in example (29), in which the Gammage incident is used to justify local action concerning police brutality, the Gammage story has been used

as evidence of a national pattern of police brutality. In other words, Jonny Gammage is one of the many minorities who have been unfairly targeted by police:

- (30) President Clinton Urged to Examine Police Misconduct
- (31) Just as President Bill Clinton urged a federal investigation into the burning of dozens of southern Black churches, the National Urban League now is requesting that the nation's commander and chief top take a similar stand against **police misconduct**. In light of the recent acquittals of police officers in **two separate killings of Black motorists**, Urban League heads from across the nation converged on Washington, D.C., demanding that President Clinton convene a summit meant to develop a national code of conduct for officers of the law. (Haynes, 20 Nov. 1996: A1, par. 1-2)

Similar to example (28), example (31) credits community activism (the National Urban League) with increased attention to police misconduct. Here, though, Gammage is invoked not only as evidence of the need for federal intervention but also as one example among many:

(32) Last week, the acquittal of Brentwood police officer John Vojtas in the roadside death of 31-year-old motorist Jonny Gammage sent shock waves throughout the city's Black community. Meanwhile, ripples of fear gripped the white community which seemed to expect a violent reaction along the same lines as the riot that filled the streets in St. Petersburg, Fla., following a grand jury's refusal to indict a white officer in the fatal shooting of an 18-year-old Black male. [...] Other incidents that give credence to the need for federal intervention include the police beating of migrant workers in Orange County, Calif., a study by the American Civil Liberties Union that found that Maryland state troopers conducting drug searches stop Black motorists disproportionately, and the grand jury investigation in Philadelphia that unearthed a pattern of wrongful arrests of Blacks. (pars. 8-14)

As this excerpt shows, Jonny Gammage represents a powerful narrative of police misconduct: Vojtas's acquittal "sent shock waves throughout the city's Black community." However, the article suggests that the indignation felt by Pittsburgh's Black community mirrors that of other (Black) communities in which police officers have been accused of misconduct and that such instances are not exclusive to the Pittsburgh region. Simply put,

the incident is emblematic of a larger pattern of police brutality or misconduct that "give[s] credence to the need for federal intervention." Interestingly, in examples (29) and (32), Gammage's race is not explicitly stated, though it can be inferred from the contextualization cues such as "white community," "white officer," "18-year-old Black male," and "Black motorists." Yet in addition to the scant narrative details that Gammage died following a traffic stop, we also learn that an officer involved was recently acquitted; the resulting "shock waves" suggest an embedded frame of *criminal justice*.

Examples (27) – (32) highlight two complementary rhetorical possibilities of the Jonny Gammage narrative: evidence of police misconduct/abuse/brutality at a local level and evidence of a gross pattern of police misconduct nationally. Both evidentiary roles thus become available to support arguments about police brutality, civil rights abuses, and criminal justice. The sustained media framing of the Gammage incident in that way also allows "Gammage" to be used iconically. Consider the following editorial:

- (33) *Police Brutality; We must take a stand*
- (34) Their names should echo through our minds: Amadou Diallo, 22, of the Bronx in New York; Tyisha Miller, 19, of Riverside, Calif.; Donta Dawson, 18, of Philadelphia, Pa.; and Deron Grimmitt, 32, Jonny Gammage, 31, and Jerry Jackson, 44, all of Pittsburgh. But as time passes, the names of these three young people, like countless others before them, are slowly fading from the headlines and in many ways from our collective conscience. That is not something that we can afford to allow to continue. Not this time. It is time to say enough is enough. Police brutality and violence are common in America, as common as is the racism that is their underpinning. And the families of those victims know police violence first-hand. (13 Mar. 1999: A6, pars. 1-3)

Though it's clear from the headline that Jonny Gammage was a victim of police brutality, what remains unstated are the details by which that violence was enacted and the ways in which each case mentioned is unique. Moreover, listing Gammage alongside Diallo, Miller, Dawson, Grimmitt, and Jackson, creates intertextual links with otherwise unconnected

events. In that way, the author assumes that readers know those details—they are part of "our collective conscience," even as they are "slowly fading"—or that those details are insignificant in terms of establishing an overall pattern of brutality.

Similarly, the following example relies on readers' background knowledge of incidents of police brutality to argue that such cases "constitute an epidemic":

- (35) Here's A New Term Used for Killing Blacks
- (36) The selection of Nate Harper as the new police chief in Pittsburgh seems to be a good sign that incidents such as the death of Sean Bell, or Jerry Jackson, or Jonny Gammage, or Charles Dixon, or Deron Grimmitt, or Michael Ellerbe, or, ...hey, isn't that enough names to constitute an epidemic? (Ransom, 29 Nov. 2006: A7, par. 13)

In all, articles that instantiate the *police brutality* frame construct the Gammage case as individually significant and the issue of police brutality as generally outrageous. In other words, the Gammage case is newsworthy both in terms of its unique (potential) criminal activity and its exposure of gross patterns of police misconduct. In that way, the *police brutality* frame allows iconic uses of the Gammage name in ways that the *legal proceedings* or *community activism* frames do not. Iconic uses of "Gammage" will be discussed further below.

Criminal or Social Justice

Like the primary frames of *legal proceedings*, *community activism*, and *police abuse*, the *criminal or social justice* frame is used to tell the story of Jonny Gammage. Articles that instantiate this frame question whether or not officers in the Gammage case, or in other cases of police brutality, will be punished for their actions or whether the criminal justice system will unfairly support white police officers. Just as the *police abuse* frame relies on

the Jonny Gammage narrative to support arguments about a relevant social issue, the *criminal justice* frame takes Gammage as an example of a racially skewed criminal justice system:

- (37) Seeking **Justice** Becomes Common Tie
- (38) Brentwood police Chief Wayne Babish has at least one thing in common with the group of Black protestors who have championed the **call for justice** in the death of Jonny Gammage he too is calling that **justice be served**. (Haynes, 25 Nov. 1995: A1, par. 1)

Here, the search for criminal justice is clearly identified as relevant to the Gammage incident, that is, this is a "call for justice *in the death of Jonny Gammage*," which suggests that some people at least expect that the officers involved will not be found criminally responsible. This belief seems to be confirmed by legal developments:

- (39) Seals Urges Calm, Family Not Satisfied
- (40) Although they find solace in several aspects of District Attorney Robert Colville's decision, the family of Jonny Gammage is **not satisfied** with his determination to prosecute only three of the five police officers involved in Gammage's death during a routine traffic stop. (Haynes, 29 Nov. 1995: A1, par. 1)

By initially reporting on the Gammage family's reaction (i.e., "not satisfied") to D.A. Colville's decision to not file criminal charges against Officers Patterson and Henderson, the article suggests that criminal justice, particularly in relation to minorities, is at best partial.

While examples (37) – (40) discuss criminal justice as it specifically relates to the Gammage incident, other articles instantiate the *criminal justice* frame to discuss the issue on a wider scale, often relying on the incident as evidence of a broader pattern of injustice in relation to minorities. Consider the excerpt from the following editorial titled, "The Murder of Jonny Gammage" by activist Khalid Raheem:

(41) The death of Black businessman Jonny E. Gammage at the hands of five white, suburban police officers is a tragic example of the rampant racism and brutal white supremacy which permeates police departments across the United States. [...] The killing of Jonny Gammage is symbolic of routine police interaction with the Black community. It also points to **the failure of public officials and law enforcement officials to seriously address issues of police brutality and murder of civilians, especially Black civilians at the hands of white police.** (National ed., 27 Jan 1996: 5, pars. 1-5)

Clearly, Raheem is relying on the Gammage narrative ("The death of Black businessman Jonny E. Gammage") to comment on the lack of criminal and social justice for minorities. Though the editorial begins by instantiating a *racism* frame ("rampant racism and brutal white supremacy"), it quickly shifts to a discussion about criminal and social justice. As noted earlier, frames such as racism and criminal justice frequently overlap, and in doing so help perpetuate the masterplot of criminal injustice against minorities. According to Raheem, the Gammage incident is at once paradigmatic of police brutality and the absence of criminal justice both within and beyond Pittsburgh. Thus, he continues: "[District Attorney Colville's refusal...to accept the recommendation of the coroners' jury that all five police officers be charged with criminal homicide...signaled the beginning of a carefully orchestrated scenario" to protect the police at the expense of legal equality for all citizens (pars. 6-7). He concludes by asking, "Are we, the public, to assume that it is *standard* police procedure to stop, detain, beat and occasionally kill Black people? Let us pray, mobilize and organize for justice regarding the murder of Jonny Gammage" (pars. 19-20). His juxtaposition of "Black people" to Gammage as an individual—as well as his earlier identification of "public officials and law enforcement officials," as opposed to naming specific agents—again suggests that the criminal justice he is advocating is at once central to the Gammage case and axiomatic to minority life.

While Raheem foregrounds Gammage to construct an argument about a wider issue, other articles significantly background the case to do so. Consider the following editorial by Bernice Powell Jackson, "Justice Denied: Police Brutality and Us," which begins by listing numerous examples of police brutality:

(42) In New York City, two Hispanic men are killed when they are shot from behind 28 times and another Hispanic man is choked to death after his football hits a police car. In Pittsburgh, an African-American businessman dies from asphyxiation after being stopped for a traffic violation. A St. Petersburg, Fla., African-American motorist is shot to death also after a traffic stop. A New Haven, Conn., African-American man suffers the same fate. In each case, the killing occurred while the men were in police custody or in the course of a police action. (National ed., 31 May 1997: 4, par. 1)

The *police brutality* frame instantiated in the lead paragraph is used to underscore the related issue of criminal justice that forms the basis of the article and that is instantiated in the headline ("Justice Denied"). As seen in other examples, Jackson does not specifically name the victims in the cases mentioned, and instead foregrounds their race (Hispanic, African-American) and certain identity categories (businessman, motorist, men) against that of the institutionally-defined identity category "police." In that way, she positions the examples as indicative of a pattern of brutality, which often results in little or no criminal accountability for the officers involved. Thus, Jackson continues: "These are just a few of the stories which were heard at the National Emergency Conference on Police Brutality held in New York City recently. [...] Indeed, **criminal justice** is the issue which seems to show the greatest racial divide in this nation. Most people of color would characterize the system as the **criminal injustice system**..." (pars. 2-3). Here, Jackson explicitly connects the issues of police brutality and criminal justice to race to highlight the disparity felt by many, particularly minorities. And although she introduces the Gammage incident in the

lead ("In Pittsburgh, an African-American businessman dies..."), it is not until later in the article that she explicitly identifies Gammage as a victim of police brutality or the Gammage case as evidence to support her argument about criminal injustice:

(43) Not only are hundreds, perhaps thousands of people of color victims of police brutality every year, but **they seldom find justice in the courts**. Take the case of Jonny Gammage, an African-American businessman and the cousin of Pittsburgh Steeler Ray Seals. Mr. Gammage suffocated to death after a routine traffic stop outside Pittsburgh in 1995. Last month, the judge in the case dismissed charges against the police officers accused in his killing, saying that prosecutors unfairly singled them out. (par. 4)

Although Jackson offers enough narrative detail that those unfamiliar with the case could understand her argument, she does not rely exclusively on the Gammage case to support her position; she also narrates the similar case of Anthony Baez (the "Hispanic man…choked to death"). The initial abstraction of specific narrative details (i.e., the names of Gammage, Baez, and the others), followed by brief narrations of their respective interactions with police and the criminal justice system, again suggests those details are less significant than the patterns they betray.

The primary frames of *legal proceedings, community activism, police brutality,* and *criminal or social justice* comprise the bulk of the articles that discuss the Gammage case (59%). Before discussing how the Gammage case has been connected to other cases (intertextuality) and showing how the Gammage narrative has been used iconically, I offer a few brief examples of the other primary frameworks identified: *community events, police procedures,* and *racism.* Again, though, I should note that these frames overlap or variably appear as embedded frameworks within other articles.

Related to the *community activism* frame, the *community events* frame focuses on events that are happening in and around Pittsburgh, if not nationally. Whereas the *community activism* frame tends to focus on events such as protest marches that are themselves the direct result of or a reaction to the Gammage case, the *community events* frame largely focuses on events such as concerts, film releases, or fundraisers. More often than not, these articles rely on brief mentions of the Gammage case, which often provide background for the event or highlight its cultural significance. Take, for example, the following article:

- (44) Bartz Headlines Jazz Concert to Support Jonny Gammage Documentary
- (45) NOMMO Productions and the Thomas Merton Center will present **a fund-raising jazz concert** Aug. 7, at 2:30 p.m. at the Kelly-Strayhorn Theater in East Liberty. Proceeds will support completion of the documentary video "Enough Is ENOUGH: The Death of Jonny Gammage." "The Challenge" jazz concert will feature the renowned Gary Bartz Quartet. (20 July 2005: B6, par. 1)

Here, Gammage is mentioned insofar as his name is part of the title for a documentary released nearly a decade after his death. Though the article reminds readers that "Jonny Gammage died at the hands of five police officers during a 'routine' traffic stop in Brentwood on Oct. 12, 1995," no mention is made of the ensuing trials (par. 5). Still, the article connects that event to broader social issues and, hence, invokes embedded frames: "The documentary examines this and other cases of alleged police misuse of force and racial profiling, and related problems in criminal justice, law enforcement and police-community relations" (par. 5). Although the focus of the article is the jazz concert, it relies on the Gammage narrative to garner support for the event yet also suggests that the underlying issues of police brutality, criminal justice, and police-community relations are ongoing and thus greater than any one single instance.

Police Procedures

Unlike the *police brutality* frame discussed above, the *police procedures* frame primarily concerns law enforcement activities unrelated to the Gammage incident, and yet relies on the Gammage narrative to contextualize those activities or to suggest their broader significance. The following article, "More Minority Police Needed: Ridge commission recommends more Blacks and Latinos be hired," reports on the findings of a commission "created by Gov. Tom Ridge in response to heightened tension between police and citizens":

(46) The death of Black motorist Jonny Gammage during a traffic stop with five white police officers and the bombing of the MOVE headquarters in Philadelphia highlight a history of uneasiness between Blacks and whites in Pennsylvania. In response to Gammage's death, Ridge launched the 20-member Alliance for Community and Law Enforcement Relations and charged them with exploring solutions to **a growing problem**. (Karamcheti, 24 Dec. 1997: A1, pars. 2-3)

Though the article draws a causal connection between the Gammage incident (and offers what I have been calling an abbreviated narrative) and the committee's formation, it is actually the "growing problem" of strained police-community relations brought about by the underrepresentation of minority officers, and strained race relations more generally, that represent the article focus. As suggested by the inclusion of the similarly-abbreviated narrative "the bombing of the MOVE headquarters in Philadelphia," the Gammage incident is only one example among many that provide evidence for increasing minority recruitment for law enforcement.

Racism

While certainly allegations of racism have emerged with relative frequency in each of the primary frameworks heretofore discussed, the *racism* frame itself indicates articles whose main focus is racism or race relations in general. Again these invoke the Gammage narrative as evidence of racial inequality or unfair treatment, yet take as their focus the wider issue itself. The following example from Bill Robinson's editorial, "Racial Profiling in Pennsylvania?," begins with a clear problem statement:

(47) Recently, the governor of New Jersey and the state's attorney general admitted that for many years, **pulling over motorists for routine traffic stops based on the color of their skin** has been standard policy for the New Jersey State Police. Of course, that policy had been suspected for many years, and there was plenty of anecdotal evidence to prove it. (19 May 1999: A7, pars. 1-2)

As the lead suggests, racial profiling has been an ongoing problem "for many years," so much so that the practice had become "standard policy for the New Jersey State Police."

The alarming admission by the New Jersey governor and the state's attorney general, unsurprisingly, caught the attention of Pennsylvania lawmakers who then decided to investigate the problem in the Commonwealth. However, as Robinson notes, there has been "plenty of anecdotal evidence" to prove that such practices occur with regularity, like, for example, the Gammage incident:

(48) As far as I know, no study has ever shown that simply being African-American—or Hispanic or some other minority—predisposes or makes it more likely that one is involved in some kind of criminal activity. If racial profiling is taking place on Pennsylvania's highways, we need to know. Here in Pittsburgh, Jonny Gammage died at the hands of police after being pulled over for reasons that are still unclear. Similar incidents have taken place in other communities. The officially sanctioned harassment of minorities known as racial profiling must stop. (pars. 8-9)

Though Robinson hedges his claim to systematic racial profiling in Pennsylvania ("if"), his immediate invocation of the Gammage narrative suggests otherwise. Interestingly,

Robinson states that the reasons for pulling Gammage over "are still unclear," even as prior reports stated that those reasons were that Gammage was "lurching, braking, and changing lanes." And while those reasons may be contestable, in labeling them "unclear" Robinson implies that the "officially sanctioned harassment of minorities known as racial profiling" was indeed the primary motivating factor.

As I have shown, articles that discuss Jonny Gammage rely on a number of primary frameworks and embed secondary frameworks to make sense of the event or to comment on its significance. Taken together, these frames establish the core elements of the Jonny Gammage story. However, these core elements are neither fixed nor finite. That is, journalists are free to draw on, expand, or elide certain elements depending on the context. In that way, the specific narrative emplotment of the Gammage story contributes to the focus of the article. That is, journalists can emplot the Gammage story differently according to the day's events.

Most often articles that invoke Jonny Gammage focus on legal developments in the court cases. Other times, journalists invoke the Gammage narrative to discuss tangential social issues. These articles, in particular, show the explanatory value of the Gammage narrative. In other words, articles that rely on the Gammage narrative, especially in abbreviated (or, as will be discussed later, iconic) forms, highlight its cultural resonance. The ability for a journalist or editorialist to employ the Gammage narrative as evidence of a broader issue suggests that the narrative itself has been told often enough that it forms part of readers' background knowledge, possibly to the extent that it could be considered part of readers' cultural heritage, thereby forming a masterplot. In that way, the narrative

In addition to the Gammage narrative, journalists or editorialists frequently employ other narratives in evidentiary roles, supporting the rhetorical work of the Gammage narrative and extending its explanatory value by aligning it with other events.

Intertextuality

While tracking the primary and embedded frameworks used to tell the story of Jonny Gammage provides an overview of the narrative at a thematic level, identifying the specific cases to which it is compared provides a more complete understanding in that readers often come to understand events in relation to other events. As I discussed in Chapter 1, such comparisons rely on intertextuality, or the interconnections that exist across texts. At a base level, intertextuality can be found in any number of ways, including the primary and embedded frameworks. That is, each usage of terms such as "police brutality" or "criminal injustice" can be said to call up each prior usage and predict each subsequent usage. In that way, the repeated use of similar terms creates a "chain of speech communication" (Bakhtin 1986: 94). And while identifying chains of speech communication at the framework or thematic level across media texts helps show the ongoing nature of media events—the running story—it does not fully account for the cultural significance of a specific event or narrative.

To further explore how readers come to understand an event or its significance, we need to trace the intertextual links within news reports that specifically refer to other events or people. On the one hand, this process is difficult and could go on at considerable length: each time that Judge Cashman is mentioned in an article, for example, calls up,

however unintentionally, each prior mention. Yet because the judge is an actor in the Gammage narrative—a concrete value within the attribute-value set that comprises the *legal proceedings* frame—we expect to reencounter him as the story unfolds, such that tracking each time his name appears offers little in terms of explaining the cultural impact of the story itself. On the other hand, identifying the persons or events with no direct relation to the Gammage case could, again, be a lengthy yet much more valuable process.

As the court cases stretched over many years, it is unsurprising that many people would have been used as points of comparison at one time or another, not all of whom contribute significantly to a fuller understanding of the story. With that in mind, however, it is useful to examine those unrelated persons or events (in the sense of no direct involvement) that appeared with relative frequency in articles that discuss Gammage. When journalists contextualize current events with prior events, they implicitly frame readers' understanding of those current events. Thus, the intertextual links provided in *Courier* accounts of the Gammage incident support the cognitive work initiated by the primary and embedded frames by grounding those frames in actual events. Again, while tracking every comparison seems unproductive, identifying and examining those that appeared more than a few times could offer significant insight into the narrative coherence.

Table 2: Intertextual links determined by direct references to other persons or events. Only those occurring more than once were included; many appear in the same article.

Intertextual Links	Number of articles	Percentage
O.J. Simpson	20	6.3
Rodney King	19	6.0
Ku Klux Klan	18	5.7
Jerry Jackson	17	5.3
Deron Grimmitt	16	5.0
Jordan Miles	12	3.8
Other	46	14.6
Total	148	

O.J. Simpson

In June 1994 hall-of-fame professional football player O.J. Simpson drew national attention when, following the murder of his ex-wife and her friend, he led Los Angeles police in a now-infamous low-speed chase that was broadcast live by a helicopter camera crew. Eventually he was arrested and charged with two counts of murder, thus initiating a highly publicized criminal trial. Like the Gammage case, the Simpson case brought up issues of racism and criminal justice. More significantly, Simpson was found not guilty on 3 Oct. 1995—nine days before Gammage's death. As such, it is hardly surprising that journalists might compare the two cases. And yet, there are significant differences between them: Simpson (who is Black) was on trial in Los Angeles, not Pittsburgh, and Simpson's acquittal in some ways neutralized claims of racial disparity in the criminal justice system, whereas the acquittals of the officers in the Gammage trials seemed only to strengthen such claims. Nevertheless, the Simpson case became a frequent point of comparison for the Gammage case.

The following excerpt appeared in the first *Courier* article to emerge following Gammage's death (see examples 1-3 above), "Full Investigation Demanded in Traffic Stop Ending in Death":

(49) To Alma Fox, a longtime activist with the NAACP and National Organization for Women, Gammage's death was particularly unsettling because the circumstances were eerily reminiscent of a remark made by detective Mark Fuhrman on tapes played during the O.J. Simpson trial. Fox said Fuhrman made reference to racist police officers who like to target "any Black guy going through a white neighborhood, driving a Jaguar, who does not have on a \$500 suit." Since Simpson's acquittal, she said, racists apparently feel they have license to express their racism. (Hamm, 18 Oct. 1995: A1, pars. 21-22)

Fox's sentiment here suggests that Gammage was the victim of racial profiling, an institutionalized problem exacerbated by Simpson's acquittal. The implicit argument in Fox's indirectly-reported statement that "racists apparently feel they have license to express their racism" is that the officers who pulled over Gammage were acting out of malice or a sense of revenge prompted by what they perceived as a Black man (Simpson) getting away with murder. In another article, Mrs. Young, whose relative had recently escaped from police custody, expressed concern for his safety during the manhunt: "The police have gone completely out of control. [...] It's all resulting from the O.J. Simpson verdict and most recently this Million Man March" (Haynes, 21 Oct. 1995: A-1, par. 11). For Fox and Young, racism and its institutionalized manifestation, racial profiling, have become issues of even greater concern for the Black community since the Simpson trial.

Similar comparisons connect racial profiling to other concerns such as criminal justice. In the following except, editorialist Kim Platt expresses outrage over the "most recent debacle of alleged judicial impartiality" following Pittsburgh Officer John Charmo's acquittal for "executing" Black motorist Jerry Jackson, which she claims is identical to

Vojtas's acquittal in the Gammage case. In fact, Platt claims that it "has become fashionable to kill a Black male" and for courts to turn the other cheek:

(50) Ever since O.J. Simpson was acquitted of murder in the death of his wife Nicole and a friend of hers, it seems as if jurors throughout the United States and Pittsburgh have been locked into some type of "let's get even at the expense of Black males" kind of mentality. Regardless of how overwhelming the evidence may be against a police officer who murders a Black male, jurors (usually 80 percent white) seem to get myopic and brain-dead when it comes to punishing criminal police officers. (Platt, 28 Mar. 2001: A7, par. 7)

In addition to noting the Gammage incident is more than an isolated case of police brutality ("fashionable") or an isolated case of criminal injustice (jurors "throughout the United States" are failing convict officers), Platt suggests the Pittsburgh officers' acquittals were racialized payback—indicative of a national trend (jurors are "usually 80 percent white")—for Simpson's acquittal. In that way, the Gammage incident is represented as an instance of victimization by police officers and a criminal justice system whose agenda mimics that of pre-civil rights era attitudes towards minorities.

Rodney King

On 3 March 1991, Black motorist Rodney King was pulled over and badly beaten by Los Angeles police following a high-speed chase, an incident famously recorded by amateur videographer George Holliday. Most people who saw the video, particularly those in the Black community, believed that the police officers were unquestionably guilty of brutality.²⁴ However, after a lengthy trial the officers were acquitted, which sparked rioting in the South Central neighborhood of Los Angeles; to quell the violence, the California Army National Guard and U.S. Marines were dispatched to assist local law enforcement.

Clearly there are many similarities between the King and Gammage incidents: both men are Black and both were pulled over and beaten by white police officers. Both incidents resulted in lengthy trials that, like the Simpson case, engaged issues of police brutality and racism. In both cases, the officers involved were acquitted. Of course, though, there are significant differences, notably that King lived while Gammage did not. Still, it is hardly surprising that the King incident and the subsequent trial would be used as points of comparison for the Gammage case.

Interestingly, the first invocation of King appears in a letter to the editor rather than a standard news report or editorial. Nonetheless, the comparison shows that some people at least view the two incidents as similar. In the following example, the writer, Janet Louise Martin, responds to an earlier letter to the editor by Doug Penton, who Martin identifies as a "mouthpiece for the white race" and who, according to the title of his letter is "Fed Up with the Wrath of the Black Community" (par. 1). After expressing anger over the Gammage case ("Pardon me, I thought murder was against the law," par. 1), Martin continues:

(51) And as for what you [Penton] and other whites are fed up with—hey let me tell you what I as a Black woman am fed up with: [...] The beating of Black motorist Rodney King by white cops who were found not guilty by a white jury. (National ed., 9 Dec. 1995: 5, pars. 4-8)

Though Martin identifies other instances of violence against Blacks, not all by the police, and cites economic disparities as reasons for indignation, she clearly aligns the King and Gammage incidents and thus suggests that a similar outcome—acquittal by an all-white jury—could occur in the Gammage case. Her statement therefore reinforces the frames of *police brutality* and *criminal injustice*.

Martin's fears of acquittal by an all-white jury seem to be confirmed when in May 1996, Judge Cercone ruled to select a jury from outside Allegheny County, which again prompted comparisons to the King trials. This time, however, the reference appears in a standard news article:

(52) Community leaders were shocked by the ruling of Criminal Court Judge David S. Cercone to select a jury from outside Allegheny County in the case of Jonny Gammage. Many felt the decision has the potential to build an "all-white" jury in presiding over the death of a Black male. [...] According to Tim Stevens, Pittsburgh Branch NAACP president, there are serious concerns about Cercone's decision. "We cannot afford, in this community, to suffer the insensitivity and short-sighted thinking that led to the Rodney King case to be tried in an all-white suburb outside of Los Angeles," said Stevens during a press conference held Wednesday. (Wilkes, 8 May 1996: A1, pars. 1-4)

Although the King reference is reported speech, it nonetheless advances a thematic correlation with the Gammage case. Further, Stevens assumes that his audience would be aware of the result of the King case. In that way, he draws a similar parallel between the cases as did Martin: the "insensitivity and short-sighted thinking" would most likely result in the officers' acquittal. Presumably, though, that short-sighted thinking could also result in civil unrest like the L.A. riots should the outcome of the Gammage case mirror that of the King trials. It further seems that the article's author assumes that readers would be able to reconstruct this line of thought without explanation.

Though examples (51) and (52) highlight ways in which reported speech has been used to contextualize the Gammage case, the following example develops a sustained and explicit comparison:

(53) There appear to be some striking similarities in the Jonny E. Gammage trial and the first Rodney King trial. Both involved white policemen, a Black suspect and charges of excessive abuse. And both cases were judged by an all-white jury. While King survived a videotaped brutal beating by Los Angeles police, Gammage died from apparent suffocation at the hands of a white officer. The all-

white jury exonerated the Los Angeles officers, and much the same could result in the Gammage trial which began yesterday. (Reeves, 16 Oct. 1996: A1, pars. 1-3)

Reeves runs seamlessly through *legal proceedings, police brutality,* and *criminal justice* frames to support his assertion of "striking similarities." He thus continues:

(54) Most defense attorneys—Black and white—agree that intolerance was "evident" in the initial King verdict, according to a Los Angeles Times survey following the trial. And the absence of Black jurors and any basic historical cultural infusion to which reveals a sustained effort by white policemen to harass Black males (re: The Kerner Report, The Fuhrman tapes, and a dozen or so other studies conducted over the past three decades) leaves the feeling among Blacks that the officers charged with Gammage's death, will never be convicted. (pars. 19-20)

Reeves's comparison of the King and Gammage trials suggests that the push for criminal justice in the Gammage case resonates within the Black community not only as a concern in relation to that specific case, but as an opportunity to limit the "basic historical cultural infusion" that defines unequal treatment or protection under the law for Black citizens.

As the above examples show, the Gammage case is significant as both an isolated incident and as part of a pattern of police brutality and criminal injustice. Thus, it fits well within those masterplots such that writers, journalists or citizens, can draw parallels to the King beating and trials with varying levels of specificity and still expect readers to understand the comparison. More importantly, doing so frames the Gammage case in such a way that readers unfamiliar with it could understand it given their understanding of the King beating and trials.

Consonant with the racialized aspects of the Simpson and King cases, the Ku Klux Klan were frequently discussed in articles that mention Jonny Gammage. Labeled a "hate group" by the Southern Poverty Law Center, the KKK immediately evokes notions of racist attitudes and threats of physical violence toward Blacks. Many of these articles are about movements within the organization such as planned demonstrations in Pittsburgh, and the Gammage case is cited as a counterpoint to threats posed by the KKK or as evidence that their blatant racism is not restricted to their organization.

Following Vojtas's acquittal, one obviously frustrated citizen expressed his perspective on Pittsburgh police by relying on the powerful analogy:

(55) Generally, reactions from Black and white residents of Pittsburgh, were polarized. The consensus by Blacks interviewed by the Courier was one of anger and frustration with how to channel their anger. The majority of whites questioned requested not to be photographed and stated they didn't want to comment. Henry White, a member of the Penn Hills NAACP, gave harsh remarks after shouting to onlookers "No justice, no peace." "I feel that this trial was a complete and total mockery," White said angrily. [...] White said he felt the Klu Klux Klan [sic] was alive and well. "The KKK don't wear sheets anymore. They're the police with badges. This is going to send a message out...beat a Black man and get away with it," he said. (Robertson, National ed., 30 Nov. 1996: A1, pars. 4-8)

Echoing sentiments heard following the O.J. Simpson verdict, Henry White frames the police as both actively racist and criminally inculpable.

A secondary yet perhaps more instructive example of the intertextual link between the KKK and Gammage appears in the following report concerning a planned KKK rally in downtown Pittsburgh:

(56) While one group of concerned citizens will unite behind a rallying cry of, "Not in Our Town," to offset the April 5 Ku Klux Klan demonstration, another younger group will take a stand across the street from the hate group. Organizers of the Grant Street Anti-Klan Coalition are planning a peaceful alternative to the event organized by the Coalition to Counter Hate Groups, that will be held in Market

Square. [...] "If you can keep 2,000 youths non violent and organized and disciplined," she [Elayne Tobin, a member of the Grant Street coalition] said in reference to a rally downtown earlier this year staged by high school students in light of the death of Black motorist Jonny Gammage at the hands of five suburban police officers, "we can do the same." (Haynes, 26 March 1997: A1, pars. 1-13.)

Like example (55), this example relies on the readers' background knowledge of the KKK as a hate group and the community activism following the Gammage case. Example (56), though, backgrounds the Gammage case—that is, expects that the reader will recognize it as a symbol of peaceful community activism—whereas example (55) backgrounds information concerning the KKK. In other words, the two examples flip the requisite contextualization cues, yet both rely on the readers' understanding of the KKK as a hate group and the Gammage case as a model for peaceful demonstration. Together, then, these two brief examples reinforce the frameworks of *racism* (and by extension *police brutality*) and *community activism*.

Jerry Jackson and Deron Grimmitt

In the same way that the Gammage incident has been compared to national stories such as the O.J. Simpson murder trial and the Rodney King beating, it has also become a point of comparison for events in the Pittsburgh region. While such usage is hardly surprising given the sustained media coverage and intense community reaction, the following comparisons show how the Gammage story begins to function rhetorically. While references to O.J. Simpson and Rodney King are used to help the reader make sense of the Gammage case, the following examples highlight aspects of the Gammage story that are used to help the reader make sense of other incidents or issues.

In an opinion piece titled "Marching, Selective Buying is Wasted Energy," Louis Kendrick argues that community activism in the wake of Officer Vojtas's acquittal had little effect. Further, he suggests that the outrage behind the activism is inconsistent:

(57) We are upset about Jonny Gammage's death and we should be, but what about the numerous killings by the police over the years and we remained silent? On March 6, 1995, Jerry Jackson was shot to death in the Armstrong Tunnel. Remember? About 70 shots were fired, and 15 bullets entered his body and we remained silent. (23 Nov. 1996: A7, par. 7)²⁵

Here Kendrick instantiates a *community activism* frame in the headline to argue for stronger civic engagement within the Black community in terms of voting and local politics. Kendrick employs the same comparative strategy discussed in examples (51)-(54) in which Rodney King was used to establish patterns of police brutality and criminal injustice. Kendrick implies, then, that community activism surrounding the Gammage case is in fact "wasted energy" because other incidents of police brutality (i.e., Jerry Jackson's death) will likely continue to happen. In that way, this version of the Gammage narrative is used to establish a pattern of police brutality and to suggest a particular interpretation of the Jackson incident. In like of the Gammage's death, then, Jackson's "killing" takes on new meaning: the *continuation* ("over the years") of minority vicitimization by police. Missing from this comparison, however, are the details that Jackson led Officer Charmo on a highspeed chase in a stolen car and that, according to Charmo, Jackson attempted to turn the car around in the Armstrong Tunnel and run him over. Although such criminal activity hardly warrants such an extreme reaction, Kendrick's comparison suggests that the narrative details preceding confrontations with police are less significant than the result of those confrontations. By focusing on the outcome, Kendrick advances a sequence of police brutality in Pittsburgh.

Another interpretation of Kendrick's comparison between Gammage and Jackson could be that the lack of justice in the Gammage case, which was the subject of the community activism seen in examples (15)-(16), would likely mean that the officer charged in Jackson's death will not be held accountable. This implication, and the pattern it serves, is strongly implied in the following commentary:

(58) What will it take for a jury to find a police officer guilty of murder in the city of Pittsburgh? That's the question that confronts the Allegheny County Office of the District Attorney. They couldn't do it in the case of Jonny Gammage who was driving a friend and business associate's Jaguar through a white neighborhood, breaking no obvious traffic laws when he was pulled over and, eventually, had the life crushed out of him at the hands of five police officers. We did nothing wrong! They couldn't do it in the case of Deron Grimmitt who fled from officers who were making an unrelated arrested. He ended up dead. Killed by an officer who some said set up an illegal roadblock and gunned him down. Yes, he was wrong to start the chase, but did he did not deserve to die. And they couldn't do it most recently in the case of Jerry Jackson who led police on a chase in a stolen Mazda. This time the jury came back divided—9-3 in favor of finding former Pittsburgh Housing Authority police Officer John Charmo guilty—and a mistrial was called by the judge. (Toler, 21 Feb. 2001: A1, pars. 1-8)

The leading question frames the issue of criminal injustice as widespread within the Pittsburgh region. By abstracting the main characters ("jury" and "police officer"), the author advances a narrative where the perpetrators of police brutality are above the law. In this abstraction, the narrative achieves it moralizing effect: even when the public favors conviction in specific cases ("the jury came back divided—9-3 in favor of finding...John Charmo guilty"), the skewed legal system will rule in the officer's favor, as has been established given the outcomes of the Gammage and Grimmitt incidents. Although Toler gives details about the deaths of the three men and names the victims, she does not name the aggressors, with the exception of the most recent incident. Thus, the focus on the outcome of the trials advances a pattern of criminal injustice.

Jordan Miles and Trayvon Martin

The most recent incident, locally, to achieve comparable media coverage and public outrage as the Gammage incident occurred on 12 Jan. 2010 when high school student Jordan Miles ran when approached by three plain-clothes Pittsburgh police officers, apparently unaware of their official status. After a brief chase, officers caught Miles and beat him severely. Comparisons between that case and the Gammage incident emerged immediately and continued throughout the civil trials that lasted from 16 July-2 Aug. 2012:

- (59) An overwhelming percentage of people from all races and genders agree that the Jordan Miles situation was an absolute example of excessive police force. This case, as tragic as it is, is a continuation of the absolute power the police possess when it involves life or death. [...] The truth of the matter is that the [community] meeting [in response to the incident] wound up being a discussion of police abuse of power, which resulted in the death of Jonny Gammage and Jerry Jackson—the miracle driver who allegedly attempted to turn his car around in the Armstrong tunnels, and justice was denied once again. (Kendrick, 17 Mar. 2010: A9, pars. 1-2)
- (60) The recent Jordan Miles incident has brought to a head, not only in Pittsburgh, but urban communities throughout the country, the question of why isn't there something in place to police the police. Living in the Black community, we all know how important the police are to the protection of community and what it would be like without them to at least keep some control over the young fools roaming our streets with guns killing each other. [...] There has to be some kind of system set up to protect good police officers and law abiding citizens while punishing the bad police officers and the thugs on the streets. Many thought the Citizens Police Review Board was going to do just that after the Johnny Gammage killing, but they are a joke. They have no power. ("How Do We Police the Police?," 22 June 2011: A6, pars. 1-6)

The above examples begin by instantiating a *police brutality* frame: "the Jordan Miles situation was an absolute example of *excessive police force*" and "why isn't there something in place *to police the police*." Although the second example is less explicit in that frame, it implies that criminal activity has occurred, which the reference to Jordan Miles would situate within the framework of police brutality. Further, both examples invoke Jonny

Gammage to suggest an ongoing pattern of brutality (i.e., "the death of Jonny Gammage" and "the Jonny Gammage killing," respectively). Example (60), however, embeds the *police brutality* frame within a *community activism* frame identified by the Citizen Police Review Board. Even the fact that the city needs a police review board suggests a patter of police brutality.

Whereas Jordan Miles became a rallying point against police brutality locally, Trayvon Martin did so nationally. On 26 Feb. 2012, Martin, a 17-year-old visiting family in Sanford, FL, was fatally shot by neighborhood watch volunteer George Zimmerman. Although Zimmerman is not a police officer, the semi-official status of neighborhood watch volunteer aligns with many of the discourses and fears concerning police brutality. In other words, Zimmerman's status gives him authority to victimize minorities and avoid criminal culpability. This sentiment is clearly expressed by sports reporter Bill Neal, who begins by noting that he is wearing a black 'hoodie' sweatshirt similar to what Martin was wearing when he was shot, before moving into a list of reasons for outrage at the incident:

(61) No. 1. George Zimmerman you are not a policeman, you're not a paid public official. No. 2. When our young Black men are assaulted, we at least expect the villains to be real police not rent-a-cops or in this case want-to be-cops! No. 3. Zimm, the real police told you to leave it alone. You should have left it alone. No. 4. The real hoodies to be afraid of would be those in white hoods, aka the KKK. [...] No. 10. Please just arrest the guy, for starters just arrest the guy...that's Florida not Pittsburgh, they're not going to let it go!!! Don't act stupid. You remember Johnny Gammage, I am just saying!!! (Neal, 4 Apr. 2012: C5, pars. 6-15)

Neal instantiates the *police brutality* frame, stating "we at least expect the villains to be real police," before making an explicit connection to racism by contrasting Martin's hooded sweatshirt with "those in the white hoods, aka the KKK." After outlining other perceived inconsistencies, Neal suggests that Florida officials will fail to prosecute Zimmerman, thus

instantiating a *criminal justice* frame, and suggests that the result of the incident will mirror that of the Gammage case. In other words, Neal suggests that readers should not be surprised by Martin's death (and thus implores his audience to not "act stupid") nor by the improbability that Zimmerman, even if prosecuted, would be found guilty ("You remember Jonny Gammage, I am just saying!!!).

Taken together, the above examples show that the Gammage narrative not only forms in relation to abstract frameworks such as *police brutality* or *criminal injustice*, but that those frameworks are supported by and elaborated through reference to concrete incidents that variably reflect different aspects of the incident and ensuing trials. By positioning the Gammage narrative in relation to other unrelated incidents (in the sense of no *direct* relation), writers both reinforce the abstract frameworks and establish patterns of brutality, racism, or criminal (in)justice. In doing so, they thus contribute to the formation of the Jonny Gammage narrative icon.

The Jonny Gammage Narrative Icon

The *narrative icon* is a word, name, or short phrase that combines both the abstraction of primary and embedded frameworks with references to specific events. As an icon, it omits narrative details of the events to which it refers, such that readers are expected to supply those details given their cultural background knowledge. Yet as the above analysis has shown, narrative icons may represent myriad aspects of the story to which they refer.

Writers, however, assume that readers would understand the specific details relevant to

the article in which the icon is embedded. In other words, writers assume that readers will accept the reference and supply the correct *narrative* version.

While it would certainly seem that in most cases the comparison would stand in relation to the primary framework of the article in which the narrative icon is embedded, it also stands to reason that the myriad frames that comprise the narrative icon could affect readers' interpretation of the new context as well as perhaps change readers' understanding of the original narrative. That is, as narrative icons are contextualized in articles concerning unrelated events, they both suggest a particular interpretation of those events (typically in relation to the primary framework) and potentially absorb new dimensions based on readers' understanding of the unrelated events.

In total, I identified 40 instances (~13% of the total articles) of the Jonny Gammage narrative icon represented in the following forms: "[Jonny] Gammage," "the [Jonny] Gammage incident," and "the [Jonny] Gammage case," or "the death of Jonny Gammage." Again, each instance generally corresponds with the primary framework of the article in which it is embedded; as references to other persons or events help to frame the Gammage incident, so too the Gammage narrative icon helps frame unrelated events or contextualizes relevant social issues.

As might be expected, iconic references to "Gammage" or "the death of Jonny Gammage" appear shortly after the precipitating event:

(62) Recent headlines have served to underscore a fact many of us would prefer to disbelieve or, at least, not think about. Race is an important issue in our region. Vastly different perceptions of the O.J. Simpson verdict, controversy surrounding the meaning and appropriateness of affirmative action, confusion over the meaning of the Million Man March and, most immediate for our region, the deep sense of concern felt by the majority of our community in connection with **the death of Jonny Gammage**, bring to the surface difficulties we experience in living in a racially diverse world. (Pickett, 8 Nov. 1995: A7, par. 1)

(63) A Pittsburgh Steeler who filed a compliant that a city police officer humiliated him and held a gun on him during a recent traffic stop warned the officer, "I told you had the wrong guy; this is **Gammage** all over," internal reports reveal. (Hamm, 25 Nov. 1995: A1, par. 1)

The above examples appeared in the *Courier* within six weeks of Gammage's death. As indicated by the headline ("Race is an Issue") and lead in example (62), Pickett instantiates a *racism* or *race relations* frame, which is reinforced through references to the O.J. Simpson verdict, the Million Man March, and the narrative icon, "the death of Jonny Gammage." She thus assumes that readers will recognize and agree with her assessment of Gammage's death as racially motivated and only offers a scant allusion to "recent allegations against law enforcement personnel" by way of narrative detail (par. 5). Yet because her commentary appears less than one month after the precipitating event and in the same *Courier* edition in which two other articles discuss Gammage—a standard news report about the legal proceedings and an editorial also concerned with race relations—it would make sense that readers would understand the reference without immediate explanation.

Similarly, in a report about a separate traffic stop (example (63)), Sandy Hamm cites an internal police report in which Pittsburgh Steeler Johnnie Barnes iconically references Gammage ("this is Gammage all over"). This reference reinforces the primary frame of *police misconduct* as indicated in the headline ("City Cop Humiliates Steeler in Traffic Stop") and lead ("complaint"). Although the reader is reminded that Gammage "died at the hands of suburban police officers during a traffic stop," the information does not appear until substantially later in the article (par. 14) such that the reader must first supply that background knowledge in order to follow the reference in the lead. Yet, as the article appeared in the same edition as four other standard reports (each of which appeared on

the first page), readers should understand the narrative icon as indicative of police misconduct without further explanation. Together, then, the Gammage narrative icon can be used to support claims of racism and police misconduct.

Similar uses of the Gammage icon appear with relative frequency as the trials progress, sometimes as reported speech, other times within the context of the article itself. The following example appears in an article concerning community activism in regards to police brutality and opposition to Mayor Tom Murphy. After reporting a June 1996 incident in which two men, Craig Guest and Maurice Hall, were killed by a Pittsburgh police officer, activist Kahlid Raheem is quoted as saying:

(64) I think that we need to always question the circumstances involving the police shooting of Black civilians. [...] I think that it is important that people from Pittsburgh don't allow themselves to be lulled back to sleep, especially around the recent killings in the Homewood area involving the two young men who were killed in a car. I don't think that we need to be lulled back to sleep in thinking that everything is okay. We need to continue to push real hard for justice **for brother Jonny Gammage** and for a civilian police review board. (Wilkes and Reed, 3 July 1996: A1, par. 13)

Raheem frames his concerns of police brutality specifically in relation to "police shooting of Black civilians"—a clear reference to Guest and Hall ("the recent killings in the Homewood area"). However, his statement implicitly frames Gammage as the victim of a police shooting while simultaneously suggesting that, like Gammage, Guest and Hall will not receive justice. Though it would most likely be clear to readers familiar with the Gammage case that Raheem is simply making a claim about the broader issue of police brutality, the details whereby that brutality is enacted are overlooked in his statement. Perhaps more significantly, elsewhere in the article Guest and Hall are identified as passengers in a stolen vehicle that was dragging a police officer when they were shot, that is, they were engaged

in criminal activity that represented an immediate threat to the life of a police officer. While this might not justify the officer's actions, that knowledge (like Raheem's framing of police brutality) suggests that Gammage, too, might have been involved in dangerous criminal activity—a major point of contention in the Gammage case. Nonetheless, it seems that most readers would likely not be confused by the reference or inaccurately characterize the Gammage incident in those ways; rather, Gammage is identifiable as a victim of police brutality and thus helps establish a pattern of police brutality, even absent narrative detail.

Other uses of the Gammage narrative icon are more ambiguous. Consider the following examples that instantiate the *social justice* frame:

- (65) Why is the Democratic National Platform Committee visiting Pittsburgh on their way to the convention in another city? Are they stopping because they heard about **the Jonny Gammage incident** and the ACLU lawsuits against the city of Pittsburgh Police Department? (Cain, National ed., 17 Aug. 1996: 5, par. 1)
- (66) **The case of Jonny Gammage's** as well as other publicized cases here and around the nation, underscore the importance of knowing what your rights and responsibilities are when confronted by the police. All citizens have the right to expect to be treated in a fair and courteous manner by the police at all times. In a perfect world, that is what would happen. (Robinson, 1 Jan. 1997: A7, par. 1).

Examples (65)-(66) suggest that Pittsburgh police violated Gammage's civil rights, yet, as in example (64), the details of that violation are left unstated. Thus, in addition to framing Gammage as a victim of police brutality, specifically, Cain's letter-to-the-editor and Robinson's op-ed frame Gammage as a victim of civil rights abuses, a broader category than police brutality.

The Gammage narrative icon has also been used to support arguments about the need for increased community activism. In another op-ed about the NAACP's decision to convene in Pittsburgh for the first time since 1931, Bill Robinson recognizes that although there have been significant advances in racial equality in the 66 intervening years much

work still needs to be done. Thus, in order to garner support for the convention and to motivate residents to express their concerns, Robinson concedes:

(67) Sure our city has loads of problems and our mayor sometimes doesn't seize the moment to improve conditions for African-Americans. Sure **the Jonny Gammage case** has brought to light again some of the ugly truth about our political and judicial system. May 20 would be a good time to register a significant protest. (5 Feb. 1997: A7, pars. 8-9)

Other than suggesting that the Gammage case is indicative of social or criminal injustice ("the ugly truth"), Robinson omits details that suggest how or why he labels it as such. As in the previous examples, he expects that readers will understand and agree with his assessment.

Whereas the above examples nicely show how the Gammage narrative icon has been used to reinforce the abstract primary frameworks of *police brutality/misconduct*, *criminal/social injustice*, or *racism*, its use in that way is hardly surprising. That is, each of the above examples appeared simultaneous to the criminal trials against Officers Vojtas, Mulholland, and Albert. Thus, reports of developments in the cases or editorials about related yet supplementary events (e.g., protest marches) still filled the pages of the *Courier*. To better understand the argumentative implications of the Gammage narrative icon, though, it is useful to analyze some of its instantiations after 19 Feb. 1999, when the U.S. Department of Justice announced it would not file civil rights charges against any of the five officers present at the initial traffic stop, and after each of the criminal trials had concluded. That date, then, represents what could be identified as the official end to the Gammage case.

Of course, given the significant media coverage and the local impact of Gammage's death and the court cases, references to Gammage (iconic and non-iconic) persisted after

the DOJ's announcement. The following example highlights the staying power of the Gammage narrative; more than two-and-a-half years later, local politician Valerie McDonald commented on the significance of being a Black candidate:

(68) Although she concedes the symbolism of a Black county row officer could be powerful, she said race isn't the issue for her. Nor has it been for white voters she has met on the campaign trail. "It's been very warm and cordial, surprisingly so," she said. "The police in Brentwood were very friendly. I thought there might be a little edge from **the Jonny Gammage incident**. Maybe this is a step toward healing. There comes a time to be trusting and open with someone who doesn't look like you." (Morrow, 3 Nov. 2001: A9, pars. 2-4)

The contrast between the "symbolism" of a Black candidate and what McDonald assumed would be "a little edge" suggests that the Gammage incident still functions as a sobering reminder of racial inequality and the threat of police brutality in Pittsburgh. That is, in noting that the Brentwood police "were very friendly"—even as white voters seemed to disregard her race—McDonald implies that she expected otherwise—a hostility left over from the negative attention brought to the borough because of Mulholland and Vojtas's roles in the Gammage traffic stop. Thus, the Gammage narrative icon here marks a lingering point of (perceived) racial tension in the city.

As much as the Gammage narrative icon is used to imply racial tensions, it is also used as a more direct warning of threats to the Black community. In the following editorial, Louis Kendrick expresses concerns about impunity among a racist Pittsburgh police force:

(69) The police have proven over the years how powerful they are. They have the power to arrest, incarcerate and to kill with impunity. Remember **Jonnie Gammage**, Jerry Jackson and Deron Grimmett? [sic] (7 Sep. 2002: A7, par. 11)

In asking readers if they "remember" Gammage, Jackson, and Grimmitt, Kendrick at once conflates their respective encounters with Pittsburgh police and suggests that a similar fate potentially awaits anyone in the Black community who runs afoul of the law. Interestingly,

none of the three men were in fact arrested or incarcerated; rather they each died during an attempted arrest in which each victim allegedly threatened one or more police officers. This implies, then, that the events leading up to police encounters do not determine the likely outcome, which, based on the three unexplained examples, would be death. Further, Kendrick suggests that the police will not be held accountable for their actions. In that way, he reinforces both a *police brutality* frame and a *criminal injustice* frame that, when taken together, serve as a dire warning to the Black community.

While Kendrick's example concretely situates the Gammage incident within the guise of police brutality, other uses of the Gammage narrative icon are more ambiguous. In an op-ed about Black History Month, Lou Ransom takes the opportunity to invoke Gammage as evidence for the need of continued attention to racial inequality:

(70) I keep hearing from white people that we should get over it. We should stop bringing up things like the Atlantic crossing and the 1921 Tulsa race riot and Emmett Till, and **Jonny Gammage**. I'd quit bringing them up, if they would stop happening. (28 Feb 2007: A7, par. 13)

Like the other examples, Ransom does not offer any details about the Gammage or Till incidents, yet expects readers to accept them as evidence that racial inequality and violence toward Blacks persists ("if [such events] would stop happening").

As I discussed above, the Gammage story is used to also contextualize contemporary events such as Jordan Miles's beating and Trayvon Martin's death; so, too, has the Gammage narrative icon been used when discussing those cases. In an article about a town hall meeting concerning perceptions of Black men following the Miles incident, Black Political Empowerment Chairman Tim Stevens is quoted as saying:

(71) These incidents present a psychological event on the entire community. This has touched so many people. In my 40 years as an activist, I have never seen more people react to an incident, other than **Jonny Gammage**, the way they've

been reacting to Jordan Miles. Luckily he's alive to share his story. (Nuttall, 22 June 2011: A1, A4, par. 9)

More than 15 years after Gammage's traffic stop death, Stevens remarks that no other incident has sparked as much outrage, including Miles's recent beating. As he compares reactions between the events, he suggests that the events are similar; certainly others at the town hall meeting would be aware of the Miles incident—not only had it recently occurred, but Miles himself was in attendance—and would thus recognize the Gammage incident of a case of police brutality. Invoking Gammage in that way also strengthens claims to police brutality in relation to the Miles incident and suggests that recent events are every bit as troublesome as Gammage's death.

Discussion

In this chapter, I have shown three stages in the formation and use of the Jonny Gammage narrative icon: (1) details of the Gammage story are framed according to the concerns of the local Black community, (2) select details of the Gammage story are narrated in relation to other, non-related events or persons, and (3) the Gammage story itself has coalesced enough such that it can be invoked by the narrative icon. At this stage, the icon can invoke a variety of frames and events. Thus the context in which it is used helps to shape its meaning and function, though the meaning that readers assign to the icon may differ.

To the first point, as the above analysis shows, the Gammage story is multidimensional. Recall from Chapter 1 that narrative is the discursive emplotment of events in a story. The emplotments discussed above variably highlight the court cases, community response, and many related social issues. Nevertheless, the primary instantiation of the Gammage story is in a narrative of police brutality: Gammage died

following a traffic stop. Although the most common primary frames were *legal proceedings* and *community activism*, both were motivated by those core events. Given that particular emplotment, the main characters in the Gammage story can be identified as Gammage himself and the police.²⁶ In terms of the action, this emplotment suggests that Gammage's death was the result of police intervention. Even when the event of Gammage's death is not directly attributed to police (*died* vs. *killed*), readers would likely assign causality as the events then better fit within a masterplot of police brutality against minorities.

Beyond the core details that Gammage died following a traffic stop, no single emplotment of the case dominates narrative versions. Indeed, the versatility of the Gammage story is its strength: it at once calls up notions of police brutality, criminal injustice, community activism, and racism—particular concerns among the *Courier's* primary audience. As Gammage is often said to have died at the hands of *police officers* or white police officers rather than named characters, institutional and racial identities become salient elements in the story. As a consequence of this characterization, it is hardly surprising that the most common primary frameworks in articles that discuss Gammage either explicitly invoke race or call up the concerns of racial minorities in regard to police interaction or the legal system.

Stories of police brutality and criminal injustice have become a hallmark of Black history in America and Pittsburgh, specifically. Thus it follows that the Gammage incident can be seen as an exemplar of police brutality and criminal injustice. Recall from Chapter 1 that exemplars exhibit values for each frame attribute. Within a *police brutality* frame, the Gammage incident assigns values to *victim* (Gammage), *aggressor* (white police), or *type of force* ("violent struggle," "fight"). Within a criminal injustice frame, the Gammage incident

assigns values to *victim* (Gammage), *perpetrator* (legal system that disfavors minorities), or outcome (unfavorable outcome for minority participant). Recall, too, from Chapter 1 that frame components are neither fixed nor finite; certainly critics could take issue with the attributes and values identified here. These attributes and values, though, represent the most common topics from the articles analyzed. It follows, then, that these are the most salient elements in a given frame. As these values overlap, it stands to reason that readers will develop the same intertextual, thematic connections advanced by the article writers. Furthermore, as frame attributes are repeated across texts, prototypes develop for those frames: victims of police brutality are most frequently Black, aggressors are most frequently white, etc. As Gammage and the Gammage incident align with the values we expect to fit within that frame, he is not only an exemplar of the frame, but the *prototypical example*. Gammage is what *Courier* readers expect when they hear about police brutality, and they expect that his victimizers will not be held accountable.

Because the Gammage incident aligns with reader expectations in so many ways, it follows too that the Gammage story would come to symbolize the masterplot of police brutality. It could be argued, though, that aspects of the Gammage incident that did not align with that masterplot were left out of specific narrative versions, possibly because they were seen as insignificant precisely because they did not align with the masterplot, or that they were under-reported as a result. Without proof of either, I expect that the likely answer is that both happened. Indeed, such influence would point to the reciprocal and influential nature of cognitive frames and masterplots that instantiate them in public discourse: as we learn to emplot events, we also learn to seek specific details that as

Tannen explained (quoted in Chapter 1) saves us from having to figure things out anew all the time.

Even as the Gammage incident aligns most closely with masterplots of police brutality and criminal injustice, it indexes discourses about community activism and racism. While those topics overlap significantly, they each represent points of departure for arguments concerning practical action such as establishing a citizen's police review board, voting in greater numbers, or, whenever possible, avoiding interactions with the police. As points of departure, however, the Gammage story is supported in those arguments by references to other persons or events, thereby establishing patterns that are greater than the sum of their parts. In that way, this analysis supports earlier findings of the significance of media intertextuality at both the discursive and thematic levels.

Because the Gammage case stretched for so many months, and in doing so engaged many of the values and fears of the *Courier's* primary audience, the Gammage narrative reached a tipping point whereby iconic references at once invoked particular aspects of that narrative and supported larger arguments about relevant social issues. Of course, this progression is hardly linear: the Gammage narrative icon in no way completely replaces the narrative itself, particularly abbreviated versions such as those that comprise the core details (e.g., "the death of Black motorist Jonny Gammage"). Nonetheless, in many instances the Gammage narrative icon stands in for the details of the traffic stop, court cases, or community response. As such, it can be said to embody a masterplot, particularly within Pittsburgh's Black community, while still maintaining a plasticity that a fully formed narrative resists.

Tracing the formation and usage of a Jonny Gammage narrative icon also sheds light on the interplay between journalism and public discourse. Since iconic usages appear in standard news reports, editorials, and opinion pieces, as well as reported speech, it shows that reciprocity exists between journalistic accounts and popular usage. Not only does reported speech support that assertion, but the ability to use the icon in the first place suggests that the Gammage narrative has permeated local discussions to the point that articulating it could, at times, be redundant.

"Look What Happened to Rodney King": The rhetorical functions of a narrative icon

Introduction

Chapter 2 showed how narratives about the Jonny Gammage incident contribute to the formation of narrative icons. Analysis of the primary and embedded frameworks in articles that discuss Gammage, as well as the specific cases to which it is compared, suggested possible meanings for the Gammage narrative icon. The analysis also showed Gammage narrative icons were often used to reinforce the primary frame of the article or editorial in which it was embedded, though they could be used to index other discourses as well. In most cases, potential meanings of the narrative icon were discernible via the primary frame of the article or other context clues. In a few cases, though, the narrative icon could be understood to index multiple discourses or versions of the Gammage story.

Nevertheless, their inclusion seemed to signify a particular importance for the writer and reader.

This chapter further explores the rhetorical availability of narrative icons by examining how the Rodney King narrative icon is used. In other words, this chapter seeks to answer the question: how do narrative icons function in discourse? I argue here that given its cultural resonance, and hence persuasive value, the Rodney King narrative icon

can be used in many ways. It can be used to establish rules or to illustrate rules that arguers wish to employ in support of a thesis. As rules are established, the narrative icon can also be used to compare cases or their interpretation. Each of these functions is supported by the icon's ability to index shared communal knowledge and values.

To support this claim, I first identify the primary and embedded frames of articles that discuss Rodney King between the precipitating event (i.e., the videotaped beating) and the L.A. riots immediately following the conclusion of the LAPD officers' criminal trail. This timeframe was selected to show the most important elements of different versions of the King story and to determine possible uses of the King narrative icon. I also analyze intertextual links within the same period to further identify possible meanings of the King narratives and hence develop a fuller understanding of the narrative icon's rhetorical value. Second, I analyze editorials, op-eds, commentaries, and letters to the editor published after the L.A. riots that invoke the King narrative icon. Although iconic uses appear prior to the riots, post-riot uses focus on its strategic, persuasive potential and lasting effect because, presumably, they appear in texts not directly related to the events that constitute the multiple versions of the King story.

The Rodney King Incident

On 3 March 1991, African-American motorist Rodney G. King was pulled over by California Highway Patrol and Los Angeles Police Department officers following a high-speed chase that moved from the freeway to residential streets. Within minutes, 21 officers arrived on the scene. In an attempt to subdue King after he exited his vehicle, officers Tased and repeatedly kicked and struck him with nightsticks. The incident was videotaped by George

Holliday, a resident of an adjacent apartment complex. Within 24 hours, the King beating video was broadcast on local and national television newscasts.

The apparent brutality inflicted on King by white LAPD officers sparked outrage and condemnation, including calls for the officers to be arrested and LAPD Chief Daryl Gates to resign. Although Chief Gates refused to publicly condemn the officers and urged the public not to implicate an entire department based on the actions of a few, Mayor Bradley immediately denounced the incident and Police Commissioner Melanie Lomax stated that "beatings like this tend to result in the loss of confidence of citizens in the police." Lomax's words are instructive: beatings *like this* have happened before in Los Angeles.

After World War II, the city's Black population grew significantly yet remained largely segregated. As the civil rights era of the 1960s was beginning to take shape, a number of incidents fueled tension between L.A.'s Black community and the police (Knight 1994). In May 1961, 75 policemen confronted nearly 200 Black citizens at a Memorial Day barbeque, which resulted in a "miniriot." A year later, two Nation of Islam members were questioned by police as possible robbery suspects, during which a struggle began. Again, as many as 75 officers responded to the call for backup and summarily raided the NOI mosque; at least six NOI members were wounded and one killed during the raid. Then, in August 1965, the violent arrest of Marquette Frye for alleged drunk driving sparked protests that eventually erupted into the Watts riot. During six days of civil unrest, more than 30 people were killed and millions of dollars in property was destroyed (Hinton 2016). The rise of urban crime and street gangs in the 1970s and 1980s only exacerbated claims to racial profiling and police brutality. By 1980s, these tensions had reached a boiling point. When the seminal rap group NWA released *Straight Outta Compton* in 1988,

which included the track "F-ck tha Police," fans and critics lauded its unapologetic depiction of life in L.A.'s South Central neighborhood, particularly Black residents' encounters with police.

Amid this climate of racial tension and distrust of law enforcement, in March 1991, a county grand jury indicted Sgt. Stacey Koon and Officers Laurence Powell, Timothy Wind, and Theodore Briseno on charges of assault with a deadly weapon; Koon and Powell were also charged with filing a false report. Soon thereafter, Mayor Tom Bradley created the Independent Commission on the Los Angeles Police Department—the Christopher Commission, as it came to be known, for its chair, former Deputy Secretary of State Warren Christopher—"to examine all aspects of the law enforcement structure in Los Angeles that might cause or contribute to the problem of excessive force" (*Report*, vii).

In April 1992, roughly one year after the beating, a jury acquitted the officers on the use of excessive force charge and remained deadlocked on the additional charges. Angered by perceived injustice, many residents began to riot and loot local businesses in the worst civil unrest since Watts. In just six days, more than 50 people were killed, hundreds of stores in South Central L.A. were looted, and numerous buildings were set on fire. Damage estimates topped \$1 billion (*The City in Crisis*, 23). After four days, the California Army National Guard was called in to restore order. On 4 May, Mayor Bradley lifted the citywide dusk-to-dawn curfew, effectively signaling an official end to the civil disorder. See Appendix D for a more complete timeline of events.

The King beating and the officers' criminal trial have become hallmarks of police brutality and racial injustice in America. The incident also reinforced perceptions of the LAPD as an organization mired in racism and secrecy.²⁹ Many people who saw the King

beating video assumed that criminal convictions were inevitable. More importantly, it crystallized what they already believed: police brutality is serious, persistent problem within the LAPD.

Though police brutality may have been considered typical, particularly by Los Angeles' Black community, the severity of the King beating and its visual materialization focused attention on a problem in a way that prior incidents had not. In short, as I show in this chapter, Rodney King has become an icon of police brutality and criminal injustice. Further, extensive media coverage of the beating, trials, and riots, as well as other related incidents or issues, have contributed to the formation of a Rodney King narrative icon that appears in news media discourse concerning police brutality, criminal injustice, and, paradoxically, racial harmony. The King narrative icon, as I further show, acts as a marker of communal knowledge and thus becomes available to support arguments of broader social concern.

Corpora

The news media texts analyzed in this chapter constitute two corpora: pre- and post-riot texts published in the *Los Angeles Times* (Home edition), the city's leading daily newspaper. *Los Angeles Times* articles are indexed in the ProQuest Newsstand database. Both data sets we compiled from searches for "Rodney King" according to the dates below. The Pre-riot corpus includes texts published from 3 Mar. 1991 – 4 May 1992. Due to the overwhelming amount of media coverage, I limit this corpus to articles that appeared in Monday editions of the paper. Monday was chosen because the precipitating event occurred in the early morning of Sunday, 3 Mar. 1991 (i.e., I expected coverage to begin the next day, Monday³⁰)

and Mayor Bradley lifted the curfew on Monday, 4 May 1992. Though this selection may not offer a complete picture of the many versions of the King story, I assume that the systematic, weekly sampling contains the most important story elements, which would be part of sustained public discourse. The Pre-riot corpus is comprised of 109 texts, including standard news reports, editorials, opinion pieces, and letters-to-the-editor.³¹

The Post-riot corpus includes texts published from 5 May 1992 – 31 July 2013, when the events represented could be considered tangential to the King narratives.³² Thus, a King narrative icon in these texts could suggest a strategic function. The corpus end date also highlights contemporary uses of the King narrative icon, and coincides with the acquittal of neighborhood watch volunteer George Zimmerman in the shooting death of 17year-old Trayvon Martin—an incident that was frequently compared to the King beating. The Post-riot corpus is comprised of 201 editorials, op-eds, commentaries, and letters-tothe-editor.³³ I restrict the Post-riot corpus to opinion pieces because these texts are not held to the same principle of objectivity as "hard" news and thus may "carry the writer's personal opinions" and include more readily identifiable argumentative positions (Bell 1991: 14).³⁴ Indeed, according to its mission statement, the *Los Angeles Times* editorial page is where "the newspaper sets aside its objective news-gathering role to join its readers in a dialogue about important issues of the day—to exhort, explain, deplore, mourn, applaud or champion, as the case may be." Together, the corpora total 310 texts. See Appendix E for a complete list of texts.

Part I: Primary Frameworks, Relevant Themes and Narrative Versions

Following the methodology presented in Chapter 2, I analyzed the headline and lead in texts from the Pre-riot corpus to determine the primary frameworks through which versions of the King story are told. Primary frameworks instantiated in the headline and lead signal what van Dijk (1985: 70) calls the "relevance structure" of news, or "information in the text [that] is most important or prominent" and which "express[es] the most 'important' topic of the news." Thus, by coding each text according to its relevance structure, patterns emerge that suggest the most important elements in the King story. Table 1 lists the most frequent primary frameworks.

Table 1: The most frequent primary frameworks in *L.A. Times* texts that include the name "Rodney King" published between 3 Mar. 1991 – 4 May 1992.

Primary framework	Number of articles	Percentage
Riots	19	17.4
Police-Community relations	12	11.0
Community reactions	9	8.2
City/state/national politics	9	8.2
Police procedures	8	7.3
Police brutality	7	6.4
Police staffing	7	6.4
Other	38	34.9
Total	109	99.8

In addition to a general thematic understanding of the King narratives, primary frameworks help identify main characters or events in the story. As I discussed in Chapter 1, frames are comprised of attribute-value sets, where readers' understanding of a frame is constructed through both experience and repetition. For example, repeated encounters—

discursive, textual, or experiential—with *police brutality* suggest that the act of police brutality necessitates, at a minimum, particular categories of actors (e.g., police and a victim or victims) and a type of action (use of excessive force). To these attributes, specific values can be assigned (e.g., LAPD officers and Rodney King; striking with batons and kicking). The news story, then, elaborates and reinforces the relationship between attributes, values, and frames by grounding the thematic structure in particular actors and events.

The First Year: Versions of the Rodney King Narrative

Riots

Within hours of the not guilty verdicts for Sgt. Koon and Officers Wind, Briseno, and Powell, residents of Los Angeles began to riot. The L.A. riots rank among the deadliest and costliest incidents of civil disobedience in U.S. history and, accordingly, generated significant press coverage. On Monday, 4 May 1992 alone, the *L.A. Times* published 19 articles that instantiate a *riot* frame.

The clearest instantiations of the *riot* frame are found in articles that explicitly use the term "riot" or its synonyms, as in the following example:

- (1) Bradley Lifts Curfew Tonight: He Won't Speculate on Departure of Troops; **Unrest**: Guardsmen kill a motorist who ran a barricade. School to resume and grocery stores slowly reopen as city moves toward stability.
- (2) Raising the curtain on **post-riot** Los Angeles, Mayor Tom Bradley on Sunday announced that he is lifting the dusk-to-dawn curfew as of tonight and declared optimistically that the **looting, arson and violence** of last week now "appears to be under control." (Murphy & Newton, 4 May 1992: A1, par. 1)

The headline and lead explicitly invoke the riots, while many related concepts reinforce it as the primary frame. First, the lead assigns specific values for the destructive action

attribute of "unrest": "looting, arson and violence." Second, readers learn that Mayor Bradley will lift the "dusk-to-dawn curfew"—a measure generally imposed on a city only in the most dire circumstances. Third, the authors mention that "troops" will remain in Los Angeles and "guardsmen" killed a motorist. That is, while the rioting "appears to be under control," the mayor does not believe that it has been sufficiently stymied as to allow the assembled troops to depart. Like a citywide curfew, the continued presence of troops who have constructed barricades and are acting violently (justifiably or not) against citizens suggests a crisis. Finally, the instability evidenced by the temporary closure of two fundamental components of daily life—schools and grocery stores—underscores the severity of the L.A. riots.

While examples (1) and (2) state the immediate implications of the riots for Los Angeles, other articles that instantiate the *riot* frame connect it to larger issues. In the following example, the L.A. riots are compared to the Watts riot in 1965:

- (3) **Riots** Are **Violent Reruns** for the Veterans of Watts; Survivors: They felt their past come full circle. But many acted far differently this time.
- (4) Lost among the roiling **crowds of rioters** who seized control of South Los Angeles over the past five days were a generation of African-Americans caught in a time warp, struggling to come to grips with last week's **violence** even as they were overwhelmed by memories of **the fire last time**. (Braun & Russell, 4 Apr. 1992: A1, par. 1)

Like the previous example, the headline and lead here reinforce the *riot* frame though direct reference ("riots," "crowds of rioters"), synonyms ("violent reruns," "violence"), and analogy ("the fire last time"). The article also states that, like Watts, the 1992 L.A. riots suggest a continued need "for fundamental changes in American race relations and for vast social programs to cure the ills of the poor" (par. 7). Further, to stress the severity of the current context, the authors compare the destruction between the two events:

(5) They [the 'generation...caught in a time warp'] are the veterans of the Watts revolt, men and women who endured in the bloody August, 1965, uprising that until last week was considered the defining symbol of American black anger and militancy. The six days of rage that tore at Los Angeles 27 years ago—resulting in 34 deaths, 1,032 injuries and \$40 million in property damage—was vastly outstripped by last week's carnage, which left 51 dead, injured 2,328 and cost the city at least \$717 million. (par. 2)

The statistical comparison suggests one reason that the *riot* version of the King narrative would endure: it "vastly outstripped" what until that point had been considered "the defining symbol of American black anger and militancy." In that way, the *riot* frame implies that the King narrative is more than a narrative about police brutality or criminal injustice, but also a narrative about racial inequality and strained race relations, as the "anger and militancy" driving both incidents are particularly acute within the city's African-American communities.

A comparable yet broader racialized implication is found in the article "Brown Says Poverty Will Spark More Riots Across U.S.":

(6) Democratic presidential candidate Edmund G. (Jerry) Brown Jr. predicted Sunday that other American cities will suffer the type of rioting that shook Los Angeles last week unless the federal government makes a major investment in the nation's urban centers. (4 May 1992: A9, par. 1)

In this excerpt, the L.A. riots are extended from the immediate context of the trial verdicts to comment on racial inequality at a national level. In other words, the reported speech of a presidential candidate suggests that the federal government must help "other American cities" avoid what was otherwise discussed as a local, though ongoing and widespread, problem in examples (1)–(5).

Unexpectedly—and unlike the Gammage corpus—no articles included in the Preriot corpus rely on the *legal proceedings* frame as the primary framework, though a significant number use it as an embedded frame. There are two possible explanations for

this. First, trail lawyers' opening statements did not begin until Feb. 1992, near the end date of the data set. Second, articles that use the *legal proceedings* frame as the primary framework have been unintentionally excluded because they were not published on a Monday.³⁵ Nevertheless, the trial represents an embedded frame in 30 articles (27.5%) from this corpus, only four of which appeared prior to 4 May 1992. In fact, nearly all of the texts that instantiate the *riot* frame attribute the unrest to the not guilty verdicts, as in the following editorial by Linda Hirshman:

- (7) GOP Strategists Shouldn't Be a Bit Surprised: Riots **result** from 25 years of crafting a party for white people
- (8) The King verdict and the **ensuing** destruction of life and property in Los Angeles shows that fragile liberties like the rule of law and jury trial don't succeed on their own. Nor can they depend on the common people alone. (4 May 1992: B7, par. 7)

In both the headline and body text, Hirshman labels the riots as an immediate consequence of the verdicts ("the *ensuing* destruction") as well as an indirect consequence of historically compounded racial inequality ("Riots *result* from 25 years of crafting a party for white people"). Thus, I assume that the trial and verdicts represent significant story elements within the Rodney King narratives. If, indeed, the 1992 L.A. riots have usurped the Watts riots as the "defining symbol of American black anger and militancy," it follows that *something* must have acted as a catalyst for a reaction that until that point had been simmering anger, which presumably would have continued simmering had the officers been convicted.

In all, the *riot* frame suggests that the Rodney King narrative is a story about (a) civil unrest that (b) resulted is significant damage, brought about by (c) criminal injustice that is indicative of (d) ongoing racial inequality in America.

Police-Community Relations

The second most common primary framework used to tell the King story is *police-community relations*. Articles coded within this frame concern the strained relationship between law enforcement and the public. Certainly this strain was exacerbated by the beating, Chief Gates' refusal to accept responsibility for his officers' actions, and the video that put a public face on that tension. Though Gates' implored resignation and police-community relations could be considered tangential to the precipitating incident or the officers' criminal trials, their frequent appearance as primary frameworks in articles that discuss King suggest that they constitute significant story elements.

In the following example, Gates' resignation is labeled an "obligation" he must fulfill in order to begin to repair relations between the department and minority communities:

- (9) For Chief Gates, the Brutal Truth: He has a final obligation to LAPD
- (10) Over the last decade, it's possible that only smog has created more bad publicity for Los Angeles than Daryl Gates. Our police chief's episodic affronts to members of this city's minority communities—to Latinos, to African Americans, to homosexuals, to Soviet Jews, to Salvadoran immigrants—have come to be regarded as something like brush fires, a cyclic natural disaster compounded by hubris and human folly. There is no need to rehearse here the details of Rodney King's brutalization at the hands of more than a dozen officers from the LAPD's Foothill Division. [...] But this case of police brutality is different from those that have gone before. For one thing, African Americans and Latinos are outraged by an extreme example of the official abuse they say is a fact of life in their communities. Confronted for the first time with a firsthand view of police misconduct, even those Anglos who do not share that experience are embarrassed. (Rutten, 18 Mar. 1991: E6, pars. 1-4)

In refusing to appropriately discipline his officers, Chief Gates has created "bad publicity" for the city, reminiscent of his "episodic affronts" to its minority communities, which has outraged and embarrassed L.A. residents. Interestingly, the article identifies a number of groups not usually connected to discourses on police brutality, such as Soviet Jews and

Salvadoran immigrants, to suggest that the extant tension is felt by *all* minority groups—and, in fact, "even those Anglos who do not share that [brutality] experience"—not just the city's African-American community.

Other articles instantiate the *police-community relations* frame to discuss how the King beating has impacted the daily lives of patrol officers. Consider the following example:

- (11) Police on Beat—Tense Job Gets Tenser; Law enforcement: Officers encounter cool looks and even video cameras. But some residents flash thumbs-up signs.
- (12) On Friday the LAPD troops saw their chief's "I'm coming back" message, every squad room showing the videotape of Daryl F. Gates urging them to rise above the furor over the beating of Rodney G. King. [...] But, over the weekend, it was hardly business-as-usual in **police-citizen interactions** throughout Los Angeles. Cops turned each corner not knowing whether they'd be greeted by another **video camera monitoring their actions** or by a **thumbs-up show of support**. (Berger & Lieberman, 8 Apr. 1991: B1, pars. 1-3)

In the above example, the King beating again contextualizes tense police-community relations. Although some residents offer a "thumbs-up show of support," others offer "cool looks and video cameras," presumably motivated by either disgust at the King beating or fear of retribution for the publicity it generated.

In addition to the immediate impact that the incident has had on patrol officers, other articles discuss its lasting impact on minority youth:

- (13) Cops and Kids: Fear Fuels **Cycle of Distrust**; The experts: Therapists and educators say that black teens who have **negative encounters with police** can develop deep anger without realizing it.
- (14) Harvard University psychiatrist Alvin F. Poussaint is still affected by his earliest contacts with police. [...] "Until this day—and I'm in my 50s—when I get stopped by a white policeman on a highway, I'm nervous. I worry that if I say the wrong thing or make the wrong move, they might hit me or abuse me. " [...] The experts said black teen-agers develop **complex**, **deeply engrained attitudes toward law enforcement**, especially as they react to

widely publicized incidents like the March 3 police beating of King, a 25-year-old black man from Altadena. (Libman, 22 Apr. 1991: E1, pars. 1-5)

Here, readers are again presented with minority attitudes toward law enforcement. The "deep anger" evoked by the beating in those who identify with King—i.e., minorities who, like Poussaint, have experienced police misconduct—contributes to "complex, deeply engrained attitudes" that "fuels [a] cycle of distrust."

By remarking on the feelings (outrage, embarrassment, distrust) and actions (cool looks, videotaping) of community members, journalists who instantiate the *police-community relations* frame contextualize the King beating within the experiential frames of readers, minority and majority alike. In that way, and as I discuss further in the next section, they make salient readers' reactions to the incident in relation to the story as a whole. In other words, the King story could be understood as a story not about an isolated incident, but rather as an incident that indicates broad tension between minorities and the police, perpetuated by insensitivity and abuse at all levels of the LAPD.

Community Reactions

Closely related to the *police-community relations* frame, a *community reactions* frame represents the third most common primary framework used to tell a version of the King story. Whereas the frames discussed above offer more easily definable attribute-value sets in terms of actors, actions, and events, the *community reactions* frame does not. It does, however, suggest that *someone* or *some group(s)* is reacting to *something*. Like the *police-community relations* frame, the *someone* is most frequently a member of a minority group and the *something* is most frequently the King beating. However, the *community reactions*

frame differs in that its focus is not on how the King incident is impacting or will impact police-community relations, but rather how community members' response to the incident is in some ways divided (i.e., condemnation of the LAPD is not uniform across Los Angeles) and how that response represents a moral or ethical stance.

Although the overwhelming response to the King incident was shock and anger, some citizens expressed support for the LAPD. A blurb in the *L.A. Times* from 8 Apr. 1991 notes that out of the "3,002 letters [the newspaper has received] so far on the videotaped police beating of Rodney King...978 supported the LAPD and Police Chief Daryl F. Gates" ("The Numbers"). Of course, voicing support for the LAPD is not the only way to offer it; just as potent, according to an op-ed by Rodolfo Acuna, is silence:

- (15) Leadership Demeaned by **Moral Silence**; Elected Latinos have unexcusably [sic] **shied away from condemning** the King beating.
- (16) Elected Latino officials have created a moral crisis in the Latino community by **remaining largely silent** about the police beating of Rodney King. Their **moral timidity** may have emboldened some Latino leaders to support a police chief whose department has historically mistreated and abused Chicanos. A prominent Latino organization has even joined the chorus for recall of Mayor Tom Bradley. By **refusing to judge** when judgment is clearly required, these Latino politicians have undercut their own civil-rights tradition. Calling the LAPD's brutality problem "systemic" is no excuse for **withholding moral censure** of Daryl M. Gates' record as police chief. (6 May 1991: B7, pars. 1-2)

In this example, Acuna considers potential ramifications of *not* publically commenting on the King incident. By withholding judgment and thereby implicitly supporting the LAPD rather than the Black community, he claims, Latino leaders may have harmed their community's own struggle for political and social legitimacy. In that way, reactions to the King incident betray the values of those who (do not) express them and thus imply an interpretive stance toward the precipitating event.

Just as values and morality are expressed through public comment, others see them as expressed through action. In following excerpt, published just prior to the conclusion of the officers' criminal trial, Rev. Cecil Murray is exhorts his congregation to remain calm:

(17) "Be cool," Murray implored. "Even in anger be cool. And if you're gonna burn something down, don't burn down the house of the victims, brother! Burn down the Legislature! Burn down the courtroom!" "Burn it down by voting, brother! Burn it down by standing with us at Parker Center, brother! Burn it down by saying to Daryl Gates: `This far, and no farther!'" His words were an appeal for calm, an attempt to keep tempers quiet on the night that a verdict is delivered in the case of four white Los Angeles police officers charged in the beating of black motorist Rodney G. King. (Stolberg, 27 Apr. 1992: B1, pars. 2-4)

Like the moral authority expressed in examples (15)-(16), Rev. Murray suggests that his congregation's reaction to the trial verdict says as much about themselves (they are all "victims") as it does about the potential acquittals. In other words, he recognizes that his congregation's reaction to the verdicts could impact perceptions of the entire community.

As I noted above, the *community reaction* frame is closely related to the *police-community relations* frame. In many ways, reactions to the beating and trial verdicts underlie relations with law enforcement. But what distinguishes the *community reaction* frame, and what makes it particularly salient within the King narratives, is its implication of supplementary events that inform the King narrative icon. In other words, public reactions to the King beating and trials are equally important to the King story as are the events that motivated those reactions. Media coverage of public reactions suggests that the King incident is particularly important because it aligns with communal values and fears.

Moreover, when community members' reactions do not align with what would be expected

given the cultural resonance of the incident—that is, how much it aligns with the masterplot of police brutality—such reactions become newsworthy in their own right.

City/State/National Politics

Because the King beating was considered by many to be emblematic of larger institutional and social problems, it often informed political debates. For example, the following article, "Police Union Changes Face of Charter Fight," relies on the King incident to contextualize a debate concerning changes to the City Charter and LAPD oversight:

(18) At first, the **campaign to amend the City Charter** figured to be a clash of two powerful men and the different Los Angeles each represents. On the side of change, Warren Christopher, the patrician liberal, speaks for the new, multiethnic city and its desire to have a greater say over its Police Department. On the other stands the embattled top cop, Daryl F. Gates, and a more traditional constituency comfortable with the department's semi-autonomous relationship with City Hall. But the dynamics of the **campaign** have changed. The powerful Police Protective League, armed with plenty of money and a major league political consultant, has joined **the fight against Proposition F**, **the ballot measure** that would grant City Hall more authority over the police force. (Clifford & Sahagun, 13 Apr. 1992: A1, pars. 1-3)

In the above example, the *city politics* frame is instantiated in the headline ("charter fight") and lead ("the campaign to amend the City Charter"), and reinforced in the body text ("the fight against Proposition F," "the ballot measure"). Within this political frame, the King beating is discussed both as an incentive for this type of reform as well as a political strategy. Consider how the incident is variably described in relation to the two camps:

(19) For now, the charter change campaign is avoiding a direct confrontation with the union and the officers, letting television's daily rebroadcast of the Rodney G. King beating **make the case against the department**. (par. 15)

(20) [The Police Protective] League officials described the King beating as a tragedy, but one that should not lead to destroying what is best about the department—its integrity and independence. Moreover, they said that the **threat of politicization** is sounding an alarm that police officers from around the country are hearing. (par. 20)

In both examples, the beating itself seems less important than its political value. On the one hand, reformers seem to believe that the incident can stand on its own as evidence of the need for reform. On the other hand, the Police Protective League is said to be using the incident as a rallying cry to garner support from "police officers around the country."

Although the fight to adopt or reject the amendment bears no direct relation to the outcome of the criminal trials, it is relevant to the overall story as it represents what could be considered a legacy of the beating. That is, just as the riots were motivated by the trial verdicts (in addition to long-standing inequalities), Proposition F grew out of disillusionment with the King beating.

Other articles that instantiate the *politics* frame use the King incident to support increased civic accountability in areas unrelated to the LAPD, such as Orange County's Human Relations Commission:

- (21) Tough Job Awaits Allies of Targeted O.C. **Panels**; **Budget**: Supporters mobilize to persuade supervisors to spare the **Human Relations** and **women's** commissions.
- (22) Rusty Kennedy was camping with his family deep in the redwoods of Humboldt County last week with little inkling of the events brewing back home, where he directs the **Orange County Human Relations Commission**. Jean Forbath, commission chairwoman, knew the agency faced deep cuts as the county wrestled to close a \$67.7-million budget gap. But she began the week optimistic that she could keep its six-member staff intact. Neither official had much warning of the bombshell dropped Tuesday in the Hall of Administration: At a time when hate crimes and ethnic conflicts seem on the rise, county supervisors accepted a **proposal to eliminate the 20-year-old Human Relations Commission**, one of the most high-profile branches of county government. (Rivera, 29 July 1991: A1, par. 1-3)

In this example, the *politics* frame is instantiated by reference to specific governmental organizations (the HRC, the Women's Commission, the Hall of Administration) engaged in a political struggle ("wrestl[ing] to close a \$67.7-million budget gap") decided by a political measure ("a proposal to eliminate the 20-year-old Human Relations Commission"). Though the HRC has no direct connection to the King incident, it "has acted as a mediator in many of the county's most sensitive and controversial ethnic and racial incidents" (par. 16). Thus, its supporters "point to such recent incidents as the beating last March by Los Angeles police of motorist Rodney G. King," which they claim "stem from a lack of understanding of cultural diversity," to suggest that defunding the HRC would result in increased incidents of brutality because minority concerns would be further marginalized (par. 17).

Together, articles that instantiate a *politics* frame suggest that specific changes at a governmental level could either promote or curtail similar incidents of police brutality. As I discuss next, similar arguments appear in relation to specific police procedures.

Police Procedures

Like the *politics* frame, the *police procedures* frame identifies articles that rely on the King beating to support arguments about the need for better or re-examined police procedures.

The following article best represents this primary framework:

- (23) L.A. Police Considering **Reviving the Chokehold**; Law enforcement: Advocates say its use is safer than the baton. Opponents say it can kill, and has.
- (24) The Los Angeles Police Department is considering **reviving a form of the chokehold**—effectively banned nine years ago—as a safer tool than the baton in subduing combative suspects in non-life-threatening situations. Advocates of the chokehold say it can render a subject unconscious but otherwise unharmed within a few seconds, but its detractors say it can kill—and has. (Rohrlich, 2 Sept. 1991: A1, par. 1-2)

In this instance, the procedural review is identified as a direct consequence of the King beating: "Reconsideration of the controversial hold is an outgrowth of the Christopher Commission report that assessed police practices in the wake of the videotaped beating of Rodney G. King by police officers wielding batons" (par. 3).

In addition to specific procedures for subduing suspects, the King incident prompted procedural changes designed to promote better community relations, as in the following example:

- (25) **Seminar** Aims at Making Police Culturally Aware; Community relations: Improving trust between police and public is goal of **sensitivity class** for officers on the Westside.
- (26) One by one, in the bright mustard-colored conference room, the community representatives rose and gave the newly assigned police officers a polite piece of their mind. Expect a refusal if you ask an Orthodox Jew to sign a jaywalking ticket on the Sabbath. Don't be so sure that a young Latino is a gang member just because he dresses like one and hangs around in a park. [...] The new officers were participating in a cultural awareness program being promoted by the Police Department's Westside brass. Its aim is to make officers better and to lessen distrust and friction between the police and the public. (Meyer, 14 Oct. 1991: B1, pars. 1-6)

Although this example appears to instantiate a *police-community relations* frame, the article focuses on the LAPD's response to the King incident, which "served to launch *a process of examination and self-examination* of the Police Department that is likely to produce *significant changes* in its approach to law enforcement" (par. 7). Top among those significant changes is improved community relations, yet because the article highlights specific procedures designed to achieve that goal, it falls within the *police procedures* frame.

In sum, the *police procedures* frame suggests that a key aspect of the King story is its institutional dimension. In other words, if the beating had been recognized as rogue actions

by a few undisciplined officers, it seems unlikely that it would have prompted widespread institutional reviews, procedural changes, or department-wide cultural sensitivity classes. In that way, the *police procedures* frame implies that the King incident is indicative of a gross pattern of police brutality at an institutional level and that one way to understand the King narrative icon would be as a catalyst for change.

Police Brutality

Police brutality has been an embedded frame in each of the primary frameworks discussed thus far, but it also represents a primary framework in some articles. This, of course, is to be expected. As I mentioned above, the *police brutality* frame suggests that police act abusively toward citizens, and that specific values can be assigned to the police, victim and type of abuse attributes.

The first article published following the precipitating event instantiates the *police* brutality frame:

- (27) Tape of L.A. Police **Beating** Suspect Stirs Public Furor; Law enforcement: Mayor says he's `outraged.' The department, FBI and district attorney are investigating.
- (28) A bystander's videotape that captures Los Angeles police officers **repeatedly striking** a prone, apparently defenseless man, stirred a public furor Tuesday, with Mayor Tom Bradley declaring himself "shocked and outraged" by the incident, widely broadcast on national television. [...] The homemade video, shot early Sunday morning in Lake View Terrace, depicts at least a dozen officers surrounding the man after he left his car, **kicking him and inflicting more than 40 blows with nightsticks** as he lay on the pavement. (Tobar & Berger, 6 Mar. 1991: A1, pars. 1-3)

In this example, a clear attribute-value set is constructed: aggressors ("L.A. police," "at least a dozen officers") act improperly ("repeatedly strik[e]," "kick[]," "inflict[] more than 40

blows with nightsticks") toward a helpless victim ("suspect," "a prone, apparently defenseless man" who "lay on the pavement"). Though this article offers perhaps the most narrative details of any in the Pre-riot corpus—a point to which I return below—those details are largely subordinated to community reactions ("stirred a public furor," "shocked and outraged," par. 1), implications of an institutional problem ("Civil rights and police watchdog groups said the incident was only one in a string of unprovoked beatings by officers," par. 8), and King's racial identity ("The man shown being beaten on the tape is black," par. 12). In fact, King's race is mentioned *before* his name. Notice, too, that in the headline and lead King is referred to by general identity categories: suspect and man. Together, such abstraction reinforces the perception of police brutality as an institutional problem within the LAPD, if not beyond.

Although the article in examples (27) and (28) discusses the King beating extensively, most articles that instantiate a *police brutality* frame only reference King in passing. The following article offers only scant narrative detail, and only then to contextualize the broader issue:

- (29) 'Code of Silence' Often Shrouds **Police Misconduct**
- (30) From the front passenger seat of a parked Dodge Colt, John Jenkins watched as the nightsticks of uniformed Los Angeles police officers **came crashing down** on the windshield, fracturing it into huge spider webs. The officers **smashed** the other windows, then pulled the terrified Jenkins out. They were among more than 30 officers who had been summoned to the Olympic Auditorium to control bottle-throwing youths after a 1985 punk rock concert. But in a parking lot near the facility, they were the ones **out of control**. (Rohrlich, 1 July 1991: A1, pars. 1-2)

Here, the "police misconduct" instantiated in the headline is reinforced through the first two paragraphs ("nightsticks...came crashing down," "officers smashed the other windows,"

officers "were the ones *out of control*"). The article continues to detail an alleged assault inflicted on Jenkins and states that the officers never faced disciplinary action because other officers refused to corroborate his account and risk "ostracism" (par. 16). Risk of ostracism for breaking the code of silence, readers are told, also protected the officers involved in the King beating: "In the Rodney G. King beating, for example, none of the 21 LAPD officers on the scene apparently thought it was worth reporting to anyone beyond their sergeant, who had watched the incident himself without stopping it and therefore, implicitly, seemed to have said it was OK" (par. 17).

Like the *police procedures* frame, the *police brutality* frame constructs the issue as an institutional problem rather than the unfortunate actions of a few. The institutional view of police brutality seems reinforced by the fact, as noted in the passage above, that 21 officers were present, even though only a few physically assaulted King.

Police Staffing

Closely related to the *politics* and *police brutality* frames, the *police staffing* frame indicates articles that concern problems at the institutional level. As I noted earlier, calls for Chief Gates' resignation arose almost immediately following the precipitating event. Thus, journalists frequently discussed his responsibility for the incident, as well as the struggle to remove him from authority, as shown in the following article:

- (31) Suit Planned to Block Gates' Reinstatement
- (32) Los Angeles civil rights groups made plans to file a lawsuit today to block **the reinstatement of Police Chief Daryl F. Gates** as warring factions of city government prepared Sunday for a possible showdown in court. Embattled members of the Police Commission, which **removed Gates from his job** last Thursday, said Sunday they were unsure whether they would go to court

today to defend their action. Gates is expected to file a lawsuit in Superior Court this afternoon demanding **reinstatement**. (Fritsh, 8 Apr. 1991: A1, pars. 1-2)

The consistent references to "reinstatement" in both the headline and lead suggest that, as the article notes, Gates had been "removed from his job." Gates' removal, the article states, was a direct consequence of the King beating: "The Police Commission had placed Gates on leave pending the outcome of a wide-ranging investigation prompted by the March 3 police beating of Rodney G. King" (par. 12). In this example, then, the *police staffing* frame is used to suggest that Gates shares culpability for the incident or, at best, failed to adequately discipline the officers involved.

In addition to discussing changes that are the result of disciplinary action, the *police* staffing frame is used to discuss changes meant to prevent similar incidents from occurring in the future:

- (33) Rash of Transfers Changes Makeup of Foothill Division Police: The jurisdiction in which the Rodney King beating took place now has 10 new minority supervisors and 15 minority officers.
- (34) It didn't take long for Los Angeles Police Lt. Thomas Maeweather to feel needed in the Foothill Division. One night in April, just after his assignment to the patrol area where Rodney G. King had been clubbed by police, the trim, 43-year-old black officer was introduced at a town meeting as part of a **new team** brought in to restore public confidence. (Berger, 22 July 1991: A18, par. 1)

As part of the effort to "restore public confidence," Maeweather and other minority officers and supervisors represent institutional changes that, like the review of the chokehold, are a direct consequence of the King beating.

The primary frameworks discussed above represent different versions of the King story. At a macro level, 34 articles (31%) focus on the LAPD as an organization, which suggests that the King beating is emblematic of a larger institutional problem. Though the primary frames overlap in many ways, each framework foregrounds particular aspects of the story and backgrounds others. In that way, these frames suggest what could be considered the core elements of the King story: civil unrest motivated by criminal injustice; tense relations between police and minority communities, which fuel hostile interactions and contribute to further distrust; widespread social problems and racial inequality that must be addressed at the political level; and gross patterns of police misconduct that must be addressed at the institutional level.

Perhaps the most interesting aspect of the articles included in the Pre-riot corpus is not their multiple versions of the narrative, but rather their scant narrative detail. The majority of articles only offer what I referred to in Chapter 2 as an *abbreviated narrative*. That is, most articles omit sustained discussion of the King incident in favor of short synopses. For instance, example (12) refers to "the furor over the beating of Rodney G. King," though later the article mentions a "highspeed chase" and an "infamous videotape"; example (14) mentions "widely publicized incidents like the March 3 police beating of King, a 25-year-old black man from Altadena"; and example (34) indicates that "Rodney G. King had been clubbed by police" from the Foothill Division. In fact, numerous articles suggest that incident is so well known that discussing it further is unnecessary (e.g., example (10): "there is *no need to rehearse here* the details of Rodney King's brutalization at the hands of more than a dozen officers from the LAPD's Foothill Division"). ³⁶

While it is possible that articles that discuss the event in more detail have been overlooked because the corpus is limited to Mondays, two other factors help explain the lack of narrative detail. First, as I explained above, the trial did not begin until February 1992, such that there was little by way of "routine news" to report that directly related to the case (Edy 2001). Second, as one article put it, for a time televisions were "wallpapered with pictures of that savage beating as a sort of macabre decoration" (Rosenberg, "Media Coverage"). Thus, readers would likely have seen the Holliday video and would have been aware of the incident, at least to the extent of the abbreviated narratives above.

Next, I briefly discuss the intertextual links that appear in the Pre-riot corpus to further identify possible versions of the King story and uses of the King narrative icon.

Intertextuality: Validation of Experience

In the previous chapter, I showed that the Jonny Gammage case was frequently compared to other high-profile cases, such as Rodney King and O.J. Simpson, to reinforce claims of police brutality or criminal injustice. Since the King incident represented an extreme instance of police brutality—and perhaps because no other before it had been videotaped—only one other incident (Eulia Love's shooting death) functions as a point of comparison in more than one text, and even then infrequently (4 instances, 3.6%). More commonly, in the Pre-riot texts, the King incident is connected to the lived, previously unpublicized experiences of African-American victims of police brutality, racial profiling, or harassment. To illustrate this point, I offer here a few brief examples:

(35) Right at the start of Daryl Gates' term, Mayor Tom Bradley did have a chance to assert control [over the LAPD]. Gates' men fired a dozen bullets at Eulia Love, the Rodney King of her time, cut down for waving a two-inch paring knife. (Cockburn, 25 Mar. 1991: B5, par. 8)

- (36) Steve Lomas, a 37-year-old black man from Hollywood, shakes a bag at helmeted officers watching [protesters] on horseback. He says it contains his dreadlocks and a corduroy jacket that police tore from him when he was stopped as a bank robbery suspect several years ago. (Berger & Lieberman, 8 Apr. 1991: B1, par. 9)
- (37) The war stories [of police brutality] often come with photographs. Sometimes the pictures are inconsequential or blurry—little help in a court case. Still, black men hold onto them, hoping that the images of gashed heads, bruised limbs and battered torsos might someday, like the Rodney King videotape, lend credence to their own tales of police abuse. [...] [Martin] Williams' pictures showed head wounds he said he suffered during a recent scuffle with police. "When I show these to my friends, it's like, 'So what?" he said. "It's happened to them, too. Every black man has a story." (Braun, 16 Dec. 1991: A1, pars. 1-4)

In the above examples, citizen interactions with police affirm that the King beating is indicative of an ongoing, institutionalized problem. The incidents described cover a significant timeframe: Eulia Love was "cut down" in 1979, Steve Lomas had dreadlocks torn from his head "several years ago," and Martin Williams sustained head wounds "during a recent scuffle" (circa 1991). Further, this timeframe falls entirely within the tenure of Chief Gates (1978-1992), thus implicitly blaming him for failing to address the problem at an institutional level. Reinforcing this institutionalized perspective are references to the officers according to vocational categories (e.g., "Gates' men," "police") and Williams' assertion that "Every black man has a story [of police brutality]." Those stories are directly connected to the King beating in the subsequent paragraph:

(38) The Rodney King beating has had resonance for any black man ever stopped by a cop—whether justified or not. The fears that King said he experienced as he led police in pursuit that March night could have been their own. And they, in turn, have begun to use his war-story-to-end-all-war-stories to validate their tales. (par. 5)

In addition to supporting Williams' point, Braun identifies one function of the King narrative (and by extension the King narrative icon): to validate the experiences of other black men who have been the victims of police brutality.

In all, the primary frameworks and intertextual links analyzed above suggest why the King case is amenable to iconicity: (1) the video was so widespread that almost everyone had seen it, (2) the incident seemed so egregious that it sparked widespread discussion about police reform and racial or social inequality, and (3) the incident aligned with many people's experiences with the LAPD, particularly those of minorities.

Part II: The Rodney King Narrative Icon

In Part I, I identified the primary frameworks used to tell versions of the Rodney King story, which I suggested contribute to the formation of a Rodney King narrative icon. The narrative icon, as I have discussed previously, is a word, name, or short phrase that grounds abstract, conceptual frames in specific events. Thus, a narrative icon should invoke specific values for frame attributes. The analysis above suggests that the King narrative icon could stand in for civil unrest, criminal injustice, strained police-community relations, racial inequality, and, of course, police brutality. In addition to identifying the narrative icon's implied meaning, this section considers how it is used rhetorically. That is, I ask here: what functions do a narrative icon serve?

To answer this question, I identified 35 instances of a Rodney King narrative icon in editorials, op-eds, commentaries, and letters published after the May 1992 L.A. riots. These texts were selected because I assumed they would more directly comment on the topic than does the "ideally non-argumentative" and "seemingly neutral" genre of news reporting

(Greco Morasso 2012: 198). That is, even as journalists betray argumentative positions through the choice of particular words or devices such as contextual frames in standard news reports, those positions are generally assumed to be subordinate to the facts of the reported event; editorials and the like are not subject to that same assumption. As I mentioned at the beginning of this chapter, the *Los Angeles Times* confirms this in its mission statement: the editorial page is where "the newspaper sets aside its objective news-gathering role to join its readers in a dialogue about important issues of the day—to exhort, explain, deplore, mourn, applaud or champion, as the case may be." This suggests, then, that editorial page contributors could use narrative icons in many ways or to fulfill many rhetorical functions.

Moving away from objective news-gathering suggests, at least in part, a move toward the realm of argumentation. Fundamentally, argumentation occurs when speakers or writers state claims or propositions that are motivated by a felt need or exigence, aimed at an audience, and for which they can provide reasons or premises as support (Fahnestock & Secor 1990). Unlike demonstrative proofs that seek an audience's "unqualified assent" based on established criteria concerning the validity of the facts (Fahnestock & Secor 12), arguments reside in the realm of the opinionalbe, or those "theses which are adhered to with variable intensity" (Perelman & Olbrechts-Tyteca 1969: 5). As a matter of variability, it is thus the aim of the arguer "to induce or to increase the mind's adherence to the theses presented for its assent" (4). Further, the types and degrees of support vary according to audience and thesis presented; that is, audiences predisposed to accept a thesis may require significantly less support for it than would skeptical audiences, just as they may have a very different idea of what qualifies as good or acceptable reasons. In other words,

different audiences require different reasons to accept an argument, depending on where on the adherence continuum they begin and from what sociocultural position they are entertaining it.

Of course, not every text that appears in an editorial page presents a clearly identifiable thesis statement, claim, or proposition to be supported; as not every dialogue is an argument, not every text that expresses an opinion argues. Yet, as Fahnestock & Secor write, "Whether a statement is arguable is determined by the grounds of its support, not by its wording" (18). That is, although opinions expressed might seem argumentative, if their grounds of support relate only to the preferences or tastes of the speaker or writer, then the statement does not rise to the level of argumentation. Conversely, when speakers translate their personal preferences into accepted facts or shared values in support of those preferences, they are arguing, if and when those preferences and values are used to support a position. In terms of its practical consequences, then, argumentation might compel audiences to immediate action, lessen their resistance or strengthen their adherence to certain viewpoints, or promote group solidarity (Fahnestock & Secor 6-7).

Table 2. Primary functions of the Rodney King narrative icon.

Rhetorical Function	Number of articles
Example	9
Illustration	7
Comparison	6
Mark Time/Background Information	10
Shared Value	3
Total	37

Arguments by Example and Illustration

Because the narrative icons examined here refer to a living person, Rodney King, or a set of events to which he was a part, the most intuitive use of a Rodney King narrative icon is in arguments related to the structure of reality. This is not to say that the theses being argued for enjoy universal agreement of the audience, but that the events to which the icon refers—the beating, trial, or L.A. riots—did indeed happen and are thus not up for debate. In that way, the events invoked by "the Rodney King incident" or similar narrative icons are "data [that] constitute elements on which there seems to be an agreement that is, at least provisionally and conventionally, considered to be univocal and undisputed" (Perelman & Olbrechts-Tyteca 121). Thus, as the narrative icon pertains to the real, arguers can use them "to establish a solidarity between accepted judgments and others which one wishes to promote" (261).

Through its recourse to the real, the narrative icon can be used to establish a general rule or to illustrate an already accepted rule (Perelman & Olbrechts-Tyteca 350-362). The first case, argumentation by example, can be seen in the following editorial, "A Jury Policy with Some Teeth: L.A. county change should result in better-balanced panels," in which the author first explains the newly adopted fines facing citizens who evade jury service before imploring citizens to fulfill their civic duty:

(39) The issue of representative juries was a subject of intense public debate after the verdicts in **the Rodney King and O.J. Simpson cases**. No doubt many of the people who complained that the Simpson jury—a predominantly black panel dominated by government employees—was not representative of Los Angeles were among those who had evaded jury service. (17 Nov. 1995: B8, par. 7)

Here, the author references *the Rodney King and O.J. Simpson cases* to establish the rule that L.A. juries do not accurately reflect the city's racial makeup. By combining that data with

the assumption that residents value racially representative juries (many people "complained"), the author concludes, "Nearly every qualified person who is called [for jury service] should serve" (par. 8). Although the statement that citizens "should serve" at first seems like a statement of probability (i.e., a generality related to the legal system, as seen in the headline), and thus not itself an argument, the deontic force of the modal *should* suggests that the author is expressing an obligation to guide the future action of Los Angeles citizens. This obligatory sense of the conclusion is reinforced in the editorial's final sentence: "This same belief [in the common good] should prompt citizens to take on the responsibility of jury service" (par. 10) In other words, the general rule that racial disparity leads to criminal injustice is used to support the claim that L.A. residents who value the common good should serve when called.

Whereas example (39) implicates a version of the King story that reflects issues of criminal justice and race to express an obligation and thus guide future action for a particular audience, the following example invokes King to index the universal value of racial equality and thus reaffirm its status among a hierarchy of values. In an op-ed, "Racism Isn't Just an American Issue," columnist Tom Plate discusses Asian countries' disinterest in a recent 1998 trip to Africa by President Bill Clinton to contextualize his claim about international policy: "The race question should be a more important part not only of America's soul-searching but of other countries' as well" (par. 1). Here again the modal *should* identifies an obligation, and the intensifier *more* suggests its exigence. Thus, to establish that exigence and show that racism against Asians is an ongoing problem, Plate identifies three cases, King among them:

(40) We didn't fully own up to the idiocy and immorality of the World War II internment of Japanese Americans until a decade ago. Even in otherwise live-

and-let-live California, discrimination against Asians has been all too common. During the West Coast recession a half dozen years ago, scapegoating of Japanese erupted. During **the Rodney King verdict and aftermath**, Korean Americans all too often bore the brunt of the violence that erupted. In truth, America has many miles to go and many idealistic promises to keep. (7 Apr. 1998: B7, par. 3)

Even absent a specific proposal for addressing "the race question," Plate's argument aims at increasing the audience's adherence to the universal value of racial equality. More accurately, the aim is not to persuade a specific audience to act in a certain way in a particular situation, but to convince all reasonable persons to act, or to support actions at the national and international levels, in accordance with racial equality. Yet the details of how or why violence was directed at Korean-Americans during *the Rodney King verdict and aftermath* are missing.

In addition to its utility in establishing rules related to racial equality, King narrative icons have been used to establish the rule that police brutality is a particular problem in Los Angeles. In the following example, an unnamed editorialist invokes the *police misconduct* version of the King story to support the assertion that proposed changes to the city's term limit on the police chief are "understandable but wrong," and thus exhorts the city council: "Leave the term limit alone" (par. 8). To establish the premise that removing the limit would ignore the city's "troubled history" (par. 3), the author address the proposal's most ardent proponent, then-current police chief William Bratton:

(41) Bratton chafes under the limit and suggests that abolishing it would help move the city beyond **the legacy of Rodney King**. But the legacy it addresses is bigger than King. It's the Watts riots and the 1992 riots. It's the vacillations of Williams' tenure and the rigidity of Parks'. It's Rampart, Margaret Mitchell and May Day—the recurring reminders that although the LAPD is an essential and admirable institution, it has periodically tested the city's confidence and endangered civic stability. Los Angeles' Police Department functions best when civilians most closely control it. The term limit has reinforced that relationship. (31 Mar. 2009: A24, par. 5)

Here again in this argument by example, the author supports a debatable position by identifying the shared values of his particular audience: L.A. residents want to feel safe and trust that the police department will do all it can to protect them. To show that these values are not merely abstract commitments but situated in the lived experiences of citizens, the author relies on some of the city's most notorious cases of police misconduct. In this use, it is not only *the legacy of Rodney King*, but the Watts and 1992 riots, Rampart, Margaret Mitchell, and May Day that establish the rule that, when unchecked, the LAPD "test[s] the city's confidence and endanger[s] civic stability," i.e. that the city has a troubled history.

Shaken confidence, as the list of icons in the previous example suggests, is not a new problem for the LAPD. In a 2002 submission, commentator James Ellroy likewise suggests that the relationship between the police department and the city has been strained. The solution, he suggests, is to appoint Cmdr. Jim McDonnell as the new chief: "He's smart; he's experienced; he's dedicated" (par. 4). McDonnell, according to Ellroy, is the best choice because he does not follow the tradition of previous "hardline chiefs" whose personalities have led to "40 years of divisive bad juju" (par. 2). Thus, to establish the rule that hardline chiefs cannot develop desirable police-community relations, he takes the reader through a brief history of examples:

(42) It just isn't working. The old ways are moribund. The new ways are yet to be defined. L.A.'s overpopulated. The LAPD is understaffed. It's been 40 years of divisive bad juju. The '60s to the '90s constituted no police-citizen love fest. Rodney King, the '92 riots, the repugnant and racially ratified 0.J. verdict and Rampart—what a bring-down! Many people are vying for the new chief's position. They know that old-type hardline chiefs won't survive. They know that the last two chiefs blundered and floundered and wobbled behind the assumed wishes of L.A.'s '92 post-riot citizenry—and withered behind scores of civilian complaints, many genuinely proffered, most cheap attempts to pick the pocketbooks of that long-term blue boogeyman. (15 Sept. 2002: M5, par. 2)

Implicating the *police-community relations* version of the King story ("no police-citizen love fest"), Ellroy shows his readers how the LAPD has at best mishandled its relationship with the public, how it has too long "suffered a self-imposed isolation" (par. 3). However, the details whereby *Rodney King*, the O.J Simpson verdict, or Rampart can be said to establish that rule are presumably common knowledge among readers. Although the rule established is not a reason to support Cmdr. McDonnell, it does indicate that previous "hardline" chiefs—qualities that are stated to contradict McDonnell's personality—could not adequately serve the city in in times of distress.

Examples (39)-(42) each reference King among a list of other notable examples. This type of conjunction establishes significance through amplification (Perelman & Olbrechts-Tyteca 351). That is, when only a single case is used as an example to establish a rule, audiences could challenge its applicability and thus deny the supportive value of the rule-as-reason. However, when arguers use multiple cases together, they strengthen the validity of their rule by focusing on the common denominators among cases and eliding differences. So, for instance, example (39) ignores the fact that the King jury, unlike the Simpson jury, was almost entirely white; that both juries were racially imbalanced only seems relevant. Example (40) does not explain what the King verdict was or why the resulting violence was directed at Korean Americans, though presumably the perpetrators belonged to another racial group. Examples (41) and (42) present even more ambiguous references. Although its clear that the authors are using the narrative icons to index police misconduct and police-community relations versions of the King story, respectively, it's unclear what exactly is the legacy of Rodney King, or what happened to King that would have endowed him or the police department with a legacy, or how those events are similar to the Watts riots, Rampart, or the O.J. verdict or would lead to "divisive bad juju." How or why those events do so is assumed to be either irrelevant or commonly understood. I return to this point in the Discussion section below.

Multiple cases can be used to establish a rule yet so, too, can a single case. In the following examples, the same narrative icon, the Rodney King video, is used to establish two separate rules in support of two distinct theses. First, Los Angeles Times commentator Jonah Goldberg rejects "the more utopian claims of Internet boosters and the dystopian fears of its critics" (par. 1) and argues that actually the Internet allows space for "serious, professional news-gathering organizations" as well as for "the [partisan] politically committed to form their own communities," both of which are needed for American democracy (par. 11). In order to refute dystopian claims to flagrant partisanship, Goldberg establishes the rule that technological advances do not threaten the journalistic standard of objectivity because that standard is a myth:

(43) Instantaneous technology—photography, radio, television—allowed people to feel like "you are there." Of course, the reality is that such technology does not communicate objective truth so much as give the viewer the visceral sensation that it does. **The Rodney King video** is a good example of how misleading "reality" can be, in that a snippet of video caused riots. When the video was shown at trial, the jury saw something very different. (22 Jun. 2006: B11, par. 6)

Compare that, though, to letter writer Ray McKown's use of the narrative icon. McKown challenges Goldberg's leap from case to rule and seeks instead to establish a new rule: Los Angeles juries are unjust. He writes:

(44) Jonah Goldberg argues that **the Rodney King video** shows that reality isn't captured by objective media, as the jury saw something different than the media-fed rioters. Instead of pinpointing a problem with objective media, Goldberg's example highlights a shortcoming of our justice system: a suspect jury made up of something other than one's peers agreed to ignore the obvious, probably because of their fears and prejudice. It wasn't the first time

the jury system produced an unjust and incorrect verdict, and sadly, it won't be the last. (29 Jun. 2006: B10)

In terms of its iconicity, neither author explains what "reality" is depicted in *the Rodney*King video, why that might be misleading, or how it was misinterpreted by a jury. However, it is precisely that variability that supports its status as an icon.

In challenging the rule put forth by Goldberg, McKown more accurately produces what Perelman & Olbrechts-Tyteca refer to as argumentation by illustration (357). Unlike argumentation by example, where a case is used to establish a rule, in argumentation by illustration a case is used to make an abstract rule concrete and thereby promote understanding of it (360). That is, Goldberg selects a particular case (*the Rodney King video*) that he thinks is appropriate to establish a rule (objective reality is a myth), whereas McKown assumes that readers already accept the rule (juries are unjust), and the case only underscores that point. Indeed, McKown writes that "Goldberg's example *highlights*" his rule—not establishes or supports, but showcases what is already there, which he reiterates in the final sentence: "It wasn't the first time…and sadly, it won't be the last."

Another interesting use of argument by illustration appears in an opinion piece urging Los Angeles County residents to vote. Titled "A Right Not to Be Frittered Away:

Often the outcomes of major issues hang on a handful of voters," the unnamed author explains, "In a nation that has come to take voting for granted, few ever think that his or her vote may really make the difference." (par. 2). To show that this is in fact a commonly held view, the author cites an anonymous source:

(45) "The people who are really upset are so disillusioned—they don't even want to take the time to vote," said one African-American 22-year-old who did not vote. "The system never works for us. Look **what happened to Rodney King...**." (7 Jun. 1992: M4, par. 4)

Here, the 22-ymear-old invokes a rule, "The system never works for us," and then illustrates that rule with the narrative icon, what happened to Rodney King. Clearly, what happened to Rodney King is assumed to be understood by both the immediate audience of the speaker and the wider readership of the newspaper, as is how those events reflect a broken system. The opinion ends, however, with the author challenging that very rule: "If you vote, there's no guarantee that the issue or person you vote for will win. But if you don't vote, you'll lose for sure" (par. 5).

Whereas examples (44) and (45) invoke a Rodney King narrative icon to corroborate the rules that L.A. juries are unjust and that the political systems is racially biased, others have used the King case to challenge rules concerning police brutality or misconduct, like those established in examples (41)-(42). Consider the following examples:

- (46) Certainly police behavior in this city and elsewhere can be seriously deficient, as **the Rodney King case** showed. But to suggest widespread flouting of the law does a great disservice to the blue ranks we depend on daily. (23 Mar. 1995: B12, par. 4)
- (47) Erwin Chemerinsky and his ACLU backup do some typical distorting of history to support their opinion that the Los Angeles Police Department needs strict outside policing. The Watts riots were because of "misconduct by LAPD officers." Really? Eulia Love was a tragic incident that is still debated to this day—misconduct or tragedy? **Rodney King?** Sure, I'll give them that one. Rampart? Exactly how many officers actually were convicted of anything in that overblown media event? (4 May 2006: B12, par. 1)

In examples (45) and (46), both writers begin by stating the rule that police brutality is a real problem, yet suggest that the King case is an anomaly rather than the norm. The excerpt in example (45), from the *Times'* editorial board, begins with the adverb *certainly*, which removes doubt about the statement that follows; the force of statement identifies it as an accepted fact, illustrated by *the Rodney King case*, and thus a starting point for argumentation. However, according to the editorial board, the rule is not true in all cases

and to suggest otherwise mischaracterizes the LAPD and other police departments. Letter writer and retired LAPD officer Terry Schauer reaches a similar conclusion in example (46). First, he identifies the rule before questioning the examples that Chemerinsky and the ACLU used to support their generalization; however, by admitting *Rodney King* ("Sure, I'll give them that one"), he is not contesting the problem of police brutality itself but rather the extent to which it is a problem.

The concessions offered in examples (46) and (47) are important. On the one hand, they position both writers as sharing the values and concerns of the audience. That is, to outright deny that *the Rodney King case* marked an instance of police brutality would represent a view so egregious that readers would not likely be able to accept anything that followed. On the other hand, the concessions allow the writers to redefine the rule that is purportedly established: yes, police brutality is a problem *in general*, but one rare instance need not tarnish the daily good work of the LAPD.

In sum, the above examples show that King narrative icons can be used to either establish a generalization or to corroborate or challenge its validity. This analysis also confirms that the generalizations indexed by the narrative icons accord with the primary frames used to tell versions of the King story as identified in the previous section. Although, in establishing a rule or corroborating its validity, authors state the rule, i.e., divulge to the reader how the icon should be interpreted, that does not invalidate the icon's status as an icon. Indeed, readers must still assess its appropriateness as an example or illustration given their background knowledge of the events that would lead an author to its given interpretation—the values they assign to frame attributes—as could be seen in McKown's

challenge to Goldberg (examples 43-44) or in the challenges advanced by the *Los Angeles Times* editorial board and Terry Schauer (examples 45-46).

In cases where multiple examples are used iconically, readers judge the appropriateness of the common denominator toward a particular rule. However, the success of the argument may not rely on readers' ability to supply those missing details; that is, when writers state rules that icons are intended to establish, readers can assess the appropriateness of that ground or reason to the claim it supports independent of their recognition of the icon's appropriateness as an example. Nevertheless, the icon's inclusion as an example or illustration from among many possible examples suggests a strategic value in the argument as a whole, which I discuss further below.

Comparisons

In addition to its utility in establishing a rule or illustrating an accepted rule, the narrative icon is frequently used as a point of comparison. Like the examples discussed above, comparative uses of the narrative icon index a particular version or interpretation of the King story, typically supplied by the author. However, unlike argument by example or illustration, comparisons are used to mark evaluations of one thing by way of another. As narrative icons relate to the real—in the sense of events and persons, not rules—arguments by comparison that invoke them mark interpretations that the authors take as fact, as indexing a shared point of reference that will not be challenged. Thus, they seem to advance an objective standard of judgment similar to comparisons by weight or measurement. However, such comparisons may rest on a standard of measurement that is "nothing more than a claim of the speaker" (Perelman & Olbrechts-Tyteca 242).

Nevertheless, the comparative process increases or decreases the value of its object: if *Rodney King* is important, so too must be the other thing.

The following example shows a comparative use of *the Rodney King video* to advocate for improved services for the mentally ill. Pediatrician and guest commentator Neal Halfon writes:

(48) Here's what I hope: that just as **the Rodney King video** led to an important national conversation about race, the horrific video of Thomas calling out to his father for help will lead to a national conversation about mental illness. (12 Jun. 2012: A13, par. 3)

In this case, Halfon is not comparing the King and Thomas cases, so much as suggesting that the outcome of the current event could mimic an outcome of the earlier event. Though the narrative icon is used to express a preference, it is not itself a reason to support the op-ed's main claim that "Not only do we need to improve services for the homeless and mentally ill, but also to teach parents, educators, and healthcare professionals to recognize signs of trouble so they can intervene earlier and perhaps help prevent more young people from ending up on the streets the way Thomas did" (par. 4). Rather, this comparative use lends credibility to the implication that the Thomas video could spark a national conversation; the national conversation about race, in this context, is taken as a point of fact, not as a reason that we *should* have a similar conversation about mental illness (other reasons in the article support that assertion), but as a statement that it is possible.

This privileged status of the fact that the King incident led to national conversations is confirmed by other comparative uses of the King narrative icon. Consider the following examples:

(49) The Zimmerman verdict, like the acquittals in **the Rodney King case** and the fatal police shooting of Amadou Diallo [...], has focused national attention on fundamental questions of criminal justice. (22 Jul. 2013: A17, par. 2)

(50) The video of the June 23 LAPD incident involving officers from the Southeast Division captured a few moments of their daily work. Similar to **the Rodney King arrest,** these scenes are imprinting a nation's consciousness with an image of how police officers in the area respond to a situation. (17 July 2004: B19, par. 1)

In the first example, Joelle Moreno confirms that the Rodney King case, like the Rodney King video, has led to a national conversation about criminal justice. Beyond that surface-level comparison, though the narrative icon adds little information to the commentary; she does not draw a conclusion based on her statement. However, in the second example, guest commentator Leigh Henderson invokes the Rodney King arrest to explain that a 2004 incident is incorrectly informing national discourses on "how police officers...respond to a situation." For Henderson, the comparison isn't simply that people are now discussing police brutality, but rather that they are discussing what, in her estimation, is only "a few moments of their daily work," which misrepresents typical police-community interactions. Although the first interpretation—that, like before, these conversations are happening seems rather obvious, the deeper meaning of how those conversations are misguided only follows when readers supply the missing narrative details. Thus, she concludes: "In a moment, people can judge the entire station on the actions of a few. Or, in a moment, people can widen their perspectives and see the ongoing work of dedicated civilians and police officers working together to improve the quality of life" (par. 12-13).

Henderson's comparative use of a King narrative icon to challenge an established rule in many ways aligns with the challenges put forth in examples (46) and (47), where writers redefined the scope of a rule based on the validity of the cases used to illustrate it. While the goals of the arguments put forth in examples (46)-(47) and (50) might be the same, the techniques that the authors used to reach those goals differ. Unlike the earlier

examples, Henderson does not state the rule, though it can certainly be inferred from her concluding statements. Even so, she expects her readers to do a lot of interpretive work, like supplying the perspective of King's arrest as an anomaly to accept that the more recent incident, too, is atypical.

In another comparison by illustration, Jack Dunphy cites the rule that news coverage is often liberally biased, which he claims has "nowhere...been more evident in *The Times* over the years that in its coverage of the Los Angeles Police Department" (par. 2). Beyond simply strengthening the validity of the rule by enumerating cases, Dunphy uses the cases to evaluate the newspaper's ongoing coverage of a more recent event:

(51) As an LAPD officer, I'm certainly aware that, when incidents such as the Devin Brown shooting occur, there is a great demand for large-scale coverage from the city's only major newspaper. But too often that coverage is misguided, muddying the truth and causing much more societal harm than good. Like its reportage on **the Rodney King trial**, the Margaret Mitchell shooting and other police-related controversies over the years, *The Times'* coverage of the Brown shooting seems designed to raise expectations that the involved officer, Steve Garcia, will be punished or even imprisoned for his actions that morning. (20 Feb. 2005: M6, par. 4)

Here, readers are expected to accept that liberal bias skews newspaper coverage against police officers. As above, readers can clearly follow the comparison between King, Mitchell, and Brown without any further background knowledge because the author provides this interpretation. However, the narrative version implied by the icon suggests that the consequences of not meeting readers' expectations and punishing or imprisoning Officer Garcia could follow the outcome of *the Rodney King trial*. Thus, Dunphy ends by posing the question: "If the city again goes up in flames, will *The Times* shoulder any of the burden?" (par. 13).

Examples (48)-(49) show two relatively straightforward uses of a King narrative icon to compare one thing with another. Examples (50)-(51), though, ask the reader to perform more sophisticated interpretive work to fully follow the relevance of the narrative icon to its object. Whereas each of the examples provides a clearly identifiable interpretation of the narrative icon, the details of how or why that interpretation is valid remain unstated. In the first two examples, the appropriateness of the King comparison seem irrelevant to the point of the text; in the latter two examples, the appropriateness of icon indexes another level of communion between the King story and its object. That is, the comparisons by illustration show how narrative icons can be used in reference to multiple aspects of an event or issue beyond its primary application.

Background Information: Time & Values

Just as not every text that expresses an opinion argues, neither can every instance of a narrative icon be said to function evidentially, as part of a proposition in support of a conclusion, or used to establish or illustrate a rule. However, as an event referent the narrative icon can always be said to function as background information that the audience is expected to fill in. In that way, the narrative icon fulfills parallel functions of indexing shared cultural knowledge or values. Although readers are expected to be able to fill in the missing details and thus follow the referent, often the particular interpretation can be easily deduced from the discursive context. For example, in the following editorial, "The Police Reform that Must Not Die," references to police reform, the LAPD, and the 1992 riots contextualize the icon:

(52) One nagging fear about Richard Riordan when he was running for mayor last summer was that he was not in truth deeply committed to thorough reform

of the Los Angeles Police Department. But now, at least on the evidence of his first few months in office, that would be a hard case to make. After all, he couldn't be more visible in his support of Police Chief Willie L. Williams, who was the nearly unanimous selection to take over the department amid the ashes of **the Rodney King controversy** and the inept police response to the 1992 riots. And the mayor has hunted anywhere and everywhere to find funds for more police officers—absolutely vital in themselves because the city is shockingly underpoliced [sic] but also vitally necessary for the proposed reforms, which emphasize the labor-intensive philosophy of community policing. (9 Jan. 1994: M4, par. 1)

In this excerpt, the King narrative icon appears as part of the prepositional phrase "amid the ashes of the Rodney King controversy and the inept police response to the 1992 riots," which indicates the time that Williams took over the LAPD. Embedded in this way, the details of the "controversy" are less significant than the fact that the mayor is supporting Williams, who took over the department at a difficult time. Although that statement is being used as evidence to dispel the proposition that Mayor Riordan is not committed to reforming the LAPD ("that would be a hard case to make"), it does little more than contextualize that support in a particular time.

Given its cultural significance, the Rodney King incident is frequently used as a marker of time. In the following letter, Howard Ekerling attempts to demonstrate that LAPD Chief Williams is ineffective in his leadership: "[T]he rank-and-file officers are the best measure of his leadership. And in this area, the chief continues to fail" (par. 1). To establish this point, Ekerling provides the example of the chief's selection of Melanie Lomax, former head of the Police Commission, as his attorney:

(53) And his selection of Melanie Lomax as his attorney in his current difficulties with the commission shows his lack of concern for the officers under his command. After all, most of those officers do remember that it was Lomax who led the ill-fated effort to fire Chief Daryl Gates, without any hearing or any charges, just after **the Rodney King incident.** Her handling of that matter was so outrageous that the Christopher Commission called for her resignation, and was supported by Mayor Tom Bradley.

Here, *the Rodney King incident* is not itself presented as evidence of Chief Williams' lack of leadership, but rather of the ineptitude of the people he leads or works with. In other words, it strengthens the force of the reason because readers are expected to understand why Lomax's inability to remove the former police chief at that particular time would be outrageous. To reach that conclusion, readers would need to fill in what happened to King and why that would be considered particularly detrimental to the police force, as if it would clearly justify the ouster of the then-current chief.

Similarly, in opinion piece touting his accomplishments as a means to garner public support for his reappointment as police chief, Bernard Parks writes:

(54) When I became chief in August 1997, the Los Angeles Police Department had come through a decade of turmoil, including **the Rodney King incident**; a riot; the Christopher Commission on police reform; the O.J. Simpson case, which included the Mark Fuhrman incident and a U.S. Department of Justice civil rights investigation; the highest crime levels in city history; a peak in violence related to crack cocaine; unprecedented growth in the LAPD; and significant growth in L.A.'s population. (7 Apr. 2002: M5, par. 2)

Again, the narrative icon is used to mark a shared point of reference. Further, it could be understood as an example to establish the rule that, indeed, the LAPD had experienced a "decade of turmoil"; that rule, in turn, provides the standard of measurement against which to judge the changes he implemented (as enumerated in subsequent paragraphs), which presumably readers would view favorably. In other words, readers would be expected to agree with Parks' assessment of his own success based on the severity of challenges facing him at the time of his initial appointment, which, absent narrative detail, they would need to recall from their cultural knowledge. As an argument, then, Parks' accomplishments provide the "facts and merit" with which to conclude that his "record and accomplishments offer compelling support for [his] reappointment" (par. 9).

Examples (52)-(54) use Rodney King narrative icons to represent relatively restricted moments in time, that is, when Williams was appointed chief and in the months that Lomax tried to have Gates removed. Other instances, however, use King to refer to broader timeframes. Consider the following example in which retired LAPD captain Paul Coble memorializes Chief Gates:

(55) On the night before the Police Commission relieved [Chief Gates] from duty during **the Rodney King era**—an action later overturned in court—I was the last of his staff to conduct business with him. He saw how tightly wound I was, and his first thought was to put me at ease. By rights he ought to have felt the weight of the world on his shoulders. (17 Apr. 2010: A26, par. 3)

Here, Coble assigns King to an entire "era," which suggests that whichever events would have caused Gates to shoulder "the weight of the world" were ongoing and significant—something with which readers should be familiar. Although Gates' relief from duty happened on a specific day, *the Rodney King era* during which that took place lacks a definitive endpoint.

In addition to serving as markers of historical time, *the Rodney King era* has been used to mark time more in the sense of a cultural shift. For example, the following excerpt appears in the editorial, "Really, How Different Are We? Needed: A middle ground approach to commonalities too," that advocates a new approach to multiculturalism. Placing the onus on "educators, some of whom unintentionally helped foster this my-group-over-your-group thinking," the editorial cites UC Berkeley professor Ronald Takaki:

(56) I think many people, especially in **the post-Rodney King era**, are beginning to realize that we can't just study ourselves as separate groups. [...] We've gone beyond the need to recover identity and roots, and now we're realizing that our paths as members of different groups are crisscrossing each other. (3 Dec.1992: B6, par. 4)

Rather than marking a more restricted, if still undefined, set of events, Takaki's reference to *the post-Rodney King era* suggests a much broader timeframe. More importantly, that

timeframe applies to all Americans, not just those concerned with specific events related to the King incident, as in the uses in examples (52)-(54).

The final major function of a Rodney King narrative icon seems to transcend time by ironically invoking a specific moment in the King story: his famous plea to Los Angeles residents to all "get along" during the 1992 riots. This particular use indexes the shared value of racial or ethic or harmony. In these instances, the details of the Rodney King incident, even those that informed his televised plea, seem irrelevant or even superfluous. First, a commentary from the *L.A. Times* discusses a 2007 survey about race relations in California:

(57) FOR CALIFORNIA'S teenagers and young adults, the answer to **Rodney King's question** is a definite yes: We can all get along. Race and ethnicity, according to a new survey of Californians ages 16 to 22, are far less significant to this generation than to any in the past. (30 Apr. 2007: A18, par. 1)

Discussing a separate study only a few months later, guest contributor Gregory Rodriguez suggests that the push for "diversity" might actually be undermining the creation of an "overarching identity called American" (par. 9):

(58) I've always suspected that what's beneath all that celebrating is a deep fear and an article of faith. Armed with hate crime statistics and gang stories, the media love to keep us informed of all types of racial and ethnic conflict. But through it all, assorted do-gooders, foundation program officers and government functionaries still promote the belief that the best solution to the conflicts created by social diversity is diversity itself. That's why they arrange those cheesy multiculti [sic] community events and tiresome inter-ethnic "dialogues" in which the African American activist meets the Korean American activist, white kids go to day camp with kids of color, etc., etc. The idea is that more contact breaks down barriers and helps us achieve **Rodney King's dream** that we'll all just get along. (13 Aug. 2007: A17, par. 2)

Finally, in an even more ambiguous use, an unnamed editorialist suggests that at times, we've already achieved that dream:

(59) Strange things transpire when the planets and stars are aligned. Consider a chilly night in late October when the moon was full and goblins had started to take wing. Red, the favored color of Boston and St. Louis, for a Camelot moment was freed from its sentence as enemy of blue. And for nearly four hours, a deeply divided nation enjoyed a **Rodney King get-along moment**. (29 Oct. 2004: B12, par. 1)

These final three examples mark a particularly interesting use of a Rodney King narrative icon. The abstract value indexed by *Rodney King's question, Rodney King's dream,* and *Rodney King's get-along moment* is that of racial, ethnic, or communal harmony. Although attributed to King, and thus seemingly a concrete value, it is not a quality of the speaker that is being referenced; rather the narrative icon indexes the speakers appeal to an abstract value, King's attempt to "seemingly manifest a revolutionary spirit" (Perelman & Olbrechts-Tyteca 79). As abstract values transcend any single manifestation, the ongoing attachment of King's name to that value mark the King incident as a point of communal significance: understanding the King story means recognizing the value of racial equality, particularly for Los Angeles. More importantly, the events that led up to King's famous plea continue to serve as a reminder that enacting that value is an ongoing struggle.

Discussion

In the above analysis, I have shown that "Rodney King" can be used to index criminal injustice, police-community relations, racial inequality, police brutality, and racial harmony. At the beginning of the section, I stated that the icon would presumably align with the primary frame of the editorial or opinion in which it was embedded. According to my analysis, this is not the case. Nevertheless, the narrative icons discussed here aligned with the primary frames from the articles used to tell the King story. In other words, the versions of the King story inform its iconic use. This finding confirms the preliminary

analysis from Chapter 2 concerning Jonny Gammage narrative icons. The final analysis presented here has also shown that in addition to indexing these narrative versions, narrative icons fulfill many rhetorical functions. Authors have used them as examples to establish or illustrate a rule, as well as to challenge those rules. They have also been used to compare cases and thus advance theses, or to mark significant historical periods and index communal values. In some instances, these functions overlap. Example (40), for instance, uses on a King narrative icon as part of the adverbial phrase *during the Rodney King verdict* and aftermath (i.e., to mark time), but also uses that time as an example of racial violence to establish the rule that "racism isn't just an American issue."

I also began this analysis with the assumption that texts published in the editorial pages would betray clear argumentative positions. In many cases, this was accurate. In other cases, however, discernable argumentative positions were more difficult to identify or even entirely absent. Thus, the extent to which narrative icons can be said to function argumentatively is in part a function of the discourse and in part a function of the interpretive resources readers bring to the text and that are constructed through the text. What some readers may consider debatable positions might be considered by others as statements of fact. In that way, what counts as argumentative support is not clearly demarcated but lies more on a continuum wherein the strength of the support correlates to the leap the reader needs to make, which itself may depend on the extent to which a writer's and reader's worldviews align.

In nearly all of the instances discussed, the authors or speakers provide an interpretation of the narrative icon. At first, this would seem to call into question the icon's status as an icon. However, I would argue that in fact it is precisely its utility or variability

to support multiple interpretations that signify its iconic status. In other words, because the King story reflects so many issues and values of both the particular audience of Los Angeles citizens and the universal audience of all reasonable persons, it can be used to call up some of the most common masterplots that help to define communal identities. The iconic status of the King story, and hence the narrative icons used to index versions of it, is defined by its reach.

Moreover, it is not the absence of an interpretation that indicates iconicity, but the perceived agreement on the grounds whereby that interpretation is justified that promotes iconicity. Editorialists, commentators, or letter writers need not explain how or why they arrived at a particular perspective concerning the King incident, case, trial, etc., because the incident "marks sites of community knowledge so assured as not to permit expression" (Giltrow 1994: 174). In fact, to narrate the details of that knowledge would undermine the story's privileged status. In that way, the King narrative icon at once reflects and constitutes a community. That is, being a part of the community of Los Angeles citizens means knowing what happened to Rodney King and sharing in the values that the story demonstrates.

In addition to acting as markers of communal identity for readers, narrative icons perform similar social work for the writers who use them. On the one hand, constructing readers as in the know is one way that journalists signal allegiance with that community. On the other hand, importing narrative versions into a text is one way that journalists build their credibility as writers. By drawing on masterplots of police brutality or criminal injustice—that is, by connecting current events to the values and fears of readers—journalists build good will with their readers; they signal that they, too, share the same

values and concerns. Cheng (2008: 223) explains this process in relation to students' narrative contributions in an online education chat: "Through strategic positioning, evaluations, and stylistic choices, speakers portrayed their positive behavior, revealed personal values, an demonstrated individuality...Yet the narratives clearly helped participants strengthen their ethos by demonstrating qualities such as knowledge, competence, and authority appropriate to their profession." In other words, the "authority" appropriate to journalism, marked by gaps in expression, emerges in part from the implied narrative versions index by the icon. Further, in using narrative icons, journalists impart *gravitas* on the story in which it is embedded. Comparing, say, the Trayvon Martin killing to the Rodney King beating strengthens its cultural significance.

Throughout this chapter I have noted that one reason that the King beating resonates so deeply with readers is because of the near-ubiquity of the Holliday video. Indeed, I do not wish to downplay its visual impact, but to focus exclusively on the video as a measure of the cultural impact of the event overlooks the important role that newspaper discourse plays in shaping and responding to audience values. Even as the Holliday video played on television, a tremendous amount of press coverage was devoted to the incident and trial long after the video has disappeared from nightly newscasts.

From Los Angeles to Pittsburgh: A comparative analysis of narrative icons in the Los Angeles Sentinel and Pittsburgh Post-Gazette

Introduction

In the previous chapters, I examined how narrative icons are formed and are used. My findings suggest that readers develop the background knowledge necessary to interpret a narrative icon in part through the ways that journalists frame news stories. In Chapter 2, I found that the *New Pittsburgh Courier*, a regional newspaper published specifically for a Black audience, most frequently discussed Gammage's death as an instance of police brutality. However, *Courier* accounts also relied on semantic frames such as *community activism*, *criminal justice*, *police procedures*, or *racism* to narrate versions of the Gammage story. Those frames, then, represent core elements of the Gammage story, one or more of which may be highlighted in a given text. I also found that articles frequently shifted frames: those that instantiate a *legal proceedings* frame in the headline or lead, for example, might shift to a *criminal justice* frame later in the text to comment on specific developments in the case. Finally, I showed that Gammage narrative icons such as "the Gammage case" or "the Jonny Gammage incident" have been used to evoke those aspects, but may be used ambiguously.

In Chapter 3, I expanded on the rhetorical functions of narrative icons by examining newspaper texts about the Rodney King beating, the officers' criminal and civil trials, and the L.A. riots. Following the methodology from Chapter 2, I analyzed articles published in the Los Angeles Times, the city's leading daily newspaper. The analysis showed similar results: the King beating and trials were often framed in terms of police brutality or its impact on police-community relations, local politics, and LAPD procedures (e.g., appropriate use of the baton). In addition to the frames used to tell the King story, I analyzed editorials and opinion pieces that used King narrative icons, Specifically, I found that narrative icons can function as examples used to illustrate a rule; that rule, in turn, can be used as a reason to support a thesis or main claim. Conversely, narrative icons can be used as illustrations of a previously established rule. In addition, King case can be used to compare and hence evaluate later cases. Finally, I showed that narrative icons are often used as markers of time—when something happened. In that sense, they index presumed shared cultural knowledge: being a part of a community means understanding its history. That shared background knowledge also allows the narrative icon to be used as a stand in for shared values, which further help to create and reinforce cultural identities.

The previous chapters separately examined news media texts in a large, daily newspaper and a specialized, weekly newspaper to determine how narrative icons are formed and how they are used. Although I expected that the formation process would be largely the same between the different newspapers, I also expected to find more appreciable differences in the possible meanings indexed by the icon. To test this hypothesis further, this chapter compares uses of Rodney King and Jonny Gammage narrative icons in the *Los Angeles Sentinel* and *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*, respectively.

Specifically, the goal of this chapter is to determine not only how narrative icons are used but also when and by whom. That is, because both incidents reflect masterplots of police brutality, criminal injustice, or racism, I expect that King and Gammage icons to be used to index those discourses, appearing as examples, illustrations, or markers of time and shared values. This chapter also considers if or how those techniques appear differently in different types of news media texts—standard news reports, editorials, commentaries, or letters.

Corpora

Texts analyzed in this chapter were gathered from the *Los Angeles Sentinel* and the *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*. Both newspapers are indexed in the ProQuest Newsstand database, and the corpora were compiled using the search terms "Rodney King" and "Jonny Gammage," respectively. The privately-held *Sentinel*, "an African American owned and operated newspaper that puts emphasis on issues concerning the African-American community and it's [*sic*] readers," boasts a weekly circulation over 125,000, making it the "largest paid African American newspaper in the West" (lasentinel.net). Articles compiled from the *Sentinel* were published between October 1991 and April 2014. The Rodney King beating occurred on 3 March 1991, and ProQuest Newsstand unfortunately does not provide full access to texts published from 1991-2014. The search for "Rodney King" returned 616 texts; I excluded 42 texts that did not mention King or were otherwise inappropriate (e.g., book reviews). The remaining 574 texts were analyzed.

The *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*, owned by Block Communications, Inc., is "Western Pennsylvania's largest newspaper," with a print and online readership of nearly 1 million

people each week (post-gazette.com/about). Articles compiled from the *Post-Gazette* were published between November 1996 and April 2014. Though Gammage died on 15 Oct. 1995, I selected 14 Nov. 1996 as the start date for this corpus because (a) the first criminal trials of Officers Mulholland and Albert and, separately, Officer Vojtas had just concluded, and (b) the *Post-Gazette* is a daily, rather than weekly, publication. Limiting the corpus to texts published after the conclusion of the first criminal trials offered a comparably-sized corpus with the *Sentinel*: in total, I gathered 645 texts, 40 of which were excluded, thus resulting in 605 texts for analysis. Together, the corpora contain 1,179 texts; for a complete list, see Appendix F.

Primary Frames

In this section, I identify the primary frameworks used to narrate versions of the Rodney King and Jonny Gammage stories. Following the methodology from the previous chapters, texts were analyzed according to key words in the headline and lead that signal an article's *thematic macrostructure* (van Dijk 1985), or what the text is about. Since I previously demonstrated how primary frames construct different narrative versions (Chapter 2), I forgo examples of each frame below. Table 1 lists the most common primary frames identified in the *Los Angeles Sentinel* and *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*.

Table 1: Number of articles per primary frameworks according to place of publication.

Primary Framework	Los Angeles Sentinel	Pittsburgh Post- Gazette	
Legal proceedings	111	80	
Riots/Protests	56	43	
Police brutality/misconduct	48	33	
Local or national politics	38	49	
Racism/racial equality	35	25	
Criminal justice	32	54	
Police procedures	27	16	
Race relations	27	19	
Community events	26	19	
Police staffing	21	15	
Arts/entertainment	18	23	
Civil rights	12	6	
Police-community relations	10	5	
Other	113	218	
Total	574	605	

Table 1 shows that both newspapers most often instantiate the *legal proceedings* frame to report or comment on the King and Gammage incidents. In both cases, criminal and civil trials stretched for months, thus creating a running story in which either Gammage or King were among the central characters. However, not all of the articles coded within the *legal proceedings* frame are 'about' criminal conduct or civil liability in relation to the precipitating incidents. For example, Brentwood (Pittsburgh) Officer Vojtas was sued by the family of his ex-fiancée, who claimed that his emotional abuse led to her suicide; articles about that civil suit included in this corpus state that Vojtas was involved in the Gammage incident. After the *legal proceedings* frame, the second most common frame used

to discuss King or Gammage was *riots/protests*. This is not surprising given that both incidents and court cases motivated community protests or its extreme form of rioting. Of course, as the events were commonly understood as instances of police brutality or misconduct, articles that discuss King and Gammage frequently instantiated a *brutality/misconduct* frame. Consequently, the incidents informed sustained public debates concerning appropriate use of force by police officers, race relations or racial inequality in general, criminal justice and so on.

According to my analysis, the primary frameworks identified in Table 1 were relatively consistent across the Sentinel and Post-Gazette, and consistent with those from the *Pittsburgh Courier* (Chapter 2) and *Los Angeles Times* (Chapter 3). Of the top six primary frames, four concern events or actions. That is, incidents of police brutality or misconduct led to criminal or civil charges, to which citizens responded publically in the form of protests or rioting and which informed elections or voting. This finding supports Regina Lawrence's (1996: 437) contention that "[e]stablished news beats correspond with institutional boundaries," which thus "routinize" news production by creating or promoting pre-defined characters and events. More commonly, Bell (1991: 175) identifies this tendency as "the journalist's own short-list of what should go in a story, the 'five W's and an H': who, when, where, what, how, and why." The legal proceedings frame nicely fits that schema: lawyers, defendants, and judges (who) convene on a given day (when) at a specific place (where) to assess an aspect of a particular case (what) by making certain arguments or calling particular witnesses (how). Even dramatic news events like rioting or incidents of police brutality provide clearly identifiable characters acting in predetermined

ways: protestors march or organize in public spaces; police officers harm subjects whom they pull over.

Dramatic news events, however, may shift the journalist's focus from actors and events to their broader implications (why), such as criminal justice, race relations, and so on (Lawrence 2001: 94-5). Thus, the finding that frames such as *racial equality* and *criminal justice* are among the top primary frames confirms Abbott's (2008: 46) contention that certain stories resonate so deeply with audiences because "we seem to connect our thinking about life, and particularly about our own lives" to their plot. In other words, these stories ground our abstract commitments in specific actions or events: the "unique realities" reflected in the King and Gammage incidents or court cases attach abstract values to the victims and the public that they symbolize (Perelman & Olbrechts-Tyteca 1969: 78). In this sense I understand "unique" parallel to Louis Mink's view of "events under a description" and in line with Abbott's distinction between a story and narrative discourse (see Chapter 1), which is to say that although the basic stories of King or Gammage coalesce around relatively few emplotments (masterplots), each telling is its own and draws on and reinforces the abstract values of its audience.

Table 1 also shows that the values of racial equality and criminal justice are instantiated differently in the *Sentinel* and *Post-Gazette*. Whereas the *Sentinel* indexes those values relatively equally (racial equality, n=35; criminal justice, n=32), the *Post-Gazette* indexes the value of criminal justice (n=54) more than twice as often as racial equality (n=25). This is not to say that residents of Pittsburgh are less concerned with racial equality than criminal justice, or that residents of Los Angeles are more concerned with racial equality than are residents in Pittsburgh. Rather, this suggests that for the

specifically Black audience of the *Sentinel*, racial inequality manifests as criminal injustice in equal measure as criminal injustice reflects racial inequality. Conversely, for the metropolitan, mainstream audience of the *Post-Gazette*, criminal injustice may represent one instantiation of racial inequality, though issues of justice may be more a matter of other shortcomings in the legal system or prosecutorial ineptitude. Another way to understand that discrepancy might be through the distinction between examples and illustrations: for the *Sentinel* audience, the King case corroborates what is widely accepted, whereas for the *Post-Gazette* audience, the Gammage case helps to establish that issue. Although media contributors for either publication may adopt either perspective in a given text, the composite view helps to distinguish the concerns of their particular audiences, even when the audience is as broad as a metropolis.

Instances of Rodney King and Jonny Gammage Narrative Icons

As I discussed in previous chapters, a narrative icon is a word, name, or short phrase that indexes specific events yet omits significant narrative details. In addition to their use as a type of discursive shorthand for supplying background information, journalists use narrative icons to comment on events or issues in the news. In that way, narrative icons could be considered among the various techniques of argumentation. The distinction between these functions is not always clear and may be a matter of reader interpretation. In total, I identified 79 uses of narrative icons in the *Los Angeles Sentinel* (13.7% of total texts) and 59 uses in the *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette* (9.7% of total texts). Table 2 lists the text type for each text that includes a narrative icon.

Table 2. Text type according to place of publication. Each text includes a narrative icon.

Article Type	Los Angeles Sentinel	Pittsburgh Post- Gazette
News report	48	18
Commentary	22	
Letters		18
Editorial	2	9
Other (feature, sports, obituary, entertainment, lifestyle, interview)	7	14
Total	79	59

Table 2 shows three main trends according to the article type. First, narrative icons appear with greater frequency in the *Sentinel* (13.7% of texts) compared to the *Post-Gazette* (9.7%). The frequency of icon use in the *Sentinel* compares favorably with that of the *New Pittsburgh Courier*, discussed in Chapter 2 (n=40, 12.7%), although usage in the *Post-Gazette* compares less favorably to the *Los Angeles Times*, as discussed in Chapter 3 (n=37, 18.4%). One explanation of this difference may be the L.A. riots, which likely generated more press coverage in Los Angeles than anywhere else. Although both the King and Gammage incidents were and continue to be emotional and cultural touchstones for their cities, and both have informed debates about many different issues, as one Pittsburgh commentator put it, "We have all been so busy agonizing over the Jonny Gammage verdict that we failed to notice the riot that didn't follow it. There have been peaceful protests, certainly. But no angry mobs" (Martin, 19 Nov. 1997: A19, par. 7). Still, the slight difference in frequency might not be statistically significant.

Although contributors to both newspapers used narrative icons with comparable frequency, the types of articles in which they appeared differed slightly. In standard news reports, narrative icons appeared more frequently in the Sentinel (n=48) compared to the *Post-Gazette* (n=18). This discrepancy may be due in part to the indexing function of the newspapers per database. In other words, texts indexed as "lifestyle" (n=3) or "entertainment" (*n*=5) in the *Post-Gazette* could belong to the "news" document type in the Sentinel. For example, a lifestyle column by Diana Jones, "Pittsburgh '97 Memorabilia Honors that King Pack-Rat Andy Warhol," reports on end-of-the-year event at the Andy Warhol Museum that asked people in the community to contribute small items to a time capsule. Jones writes that some people brought items that "played on racism," including a local artist who brought a key chain splattered with red paint: "A Jonny Gammage memorial key chain" (1 Jan. 1998: C1, par. 8). Again, this may also be due to the amount of reporting devoted to the L.A. riots; it stands to reason that not every standard news report during that time would provide significant details of the event. For example, one article reports on the beating inflicted on a truck drive during the riots, and states, "[Reginald] Denny, who is White, was dispatched from a quarry in Azusa just as the Rodney King trial verdicts were announced" ("Truck Driver's Beating Shows Mob Cruelty," 13 May 1992: A2). At that time the Rodney King trial verdicts were the subject of intense media scrutiny and often suggested to be the motivating factor behind the riots (although some writers later challenged that cause-effect interpretation).

The third significant finding is that the *Sentinel* corpus did not include letters-to-the-editor; conversely, the *Post-Gazette* corpus did not include texts labeled as commentary.

However, this too may be a function of the database rather than a major difference between

publications. I chose to identify these article types separately for two reasons. First, this choice maintains consistency with the metadata from the ProQuest database. Second, letters identified in the *Post-Gazette* are comparatively shorter than commentaries identified in the *Sentinel*. Also, the *Post-Gazette* attributes letters to local residents, as indicated by their name and neighborhood; commentaries in the *Sentinel* are not labeled as such. For those reasons, though, a direct comparison between article types is impossible.

Even with the differences outlined here, the *Sentinel* and *Post-Gazette* show significant overlap in regard where and how often narrative icons are used. I believe that this finding confirms theories of intertextuality discussed in Chapter 1. Specifically, this suggests that journalists or other media contributors rely on prior chunks of discourse to help contextualize new information while also assuming that readers will be able to read those stylized chunks given their history of encounters with similar discourse types, prior encounters with those same discourses, or personal experiences.

Uses of Rodney King and Jonny Gammage Narrative Icons

Frequency of use and location provide interesting insights into the role of narrative icons in news media discourse. However, a final question posed in the Introduction to the project remains: how might the same narrative icon be used differently, and what conditions allow this or are necessary for this to happen? Chapter 3 provided a partial answer to this question: the Rodney King narrative icon was used as an example, illustration, and point of comparison; underlying those uses was its function as an index of shared cultural knowledge or communal values. This section explores the question of condition—what

allows narrative icons to be used differently? Table 3 lists the primary rhetorical function of Rodney King and Jonny Gammage narrative icons according to text type.

Table 3. Rhetorical function of Rodney King and Jonny Gammage narrative icons according to text type.

L.A.	News					
Sentinel	report	Commentary	Letter	Editorial	Other	Total
Background information	34	8	X	1	6	49
Example	8	10	X	1	-	19
Illustration	3	3	X	-	1	7
Comparison	3	1	X	-	-	4
Pgh. Post-	News					
Gazette	report	Commentary	Letter	Editorial	Other	Total
Background information	13	X	8	1	11	33
_	13	x x	8 5	1 3	11	33 14
information						
information Example	3	Х	5	3		14

Narrative Icons as Background Information

As I've argued previously, narrative icons can always be said to index background information that the reader is expected to fill in. Because the icon references people and events, they are frequently used to contextualize new information. Table 3 confirms this perspective. In both *Los Angeles Sentinel* and *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*, the narrative icon is most commonly used as a shared point of reference for the community of readers. Consider the following examples from the *Sentinel*. The first example is drawn from a report on a panel discussion at a community center in the predominantly Black neighborhood of South

Central Los Angeles. Sponsored by the Cosmopolitan Brotherhood Association, the speakers included noted Anti-Semites and white supremacists. According to the report, 100-150 protestors blocked the entrance to the auditorium until police arrived:

(1) That was the atmosphere until building security guards called for police backup. Two vans of LAPD officers wearing riot gear came on the scene to maintain order. They were met with jeers of "Klan members," and "No more **Rodney King s--t** here" from a separate set of protesters, led by the Malcolm X Grassroots Movement. (12 Feb. 1992: A1, par. 16).

Although part of the reported speech of protestors, this iconic invocation of *Rodney King* suggests a shared interpretation of what happened, presumably related to the *racism* or *police brutality* versions of the story. In this sense, *Rodney King* stands for a set of events related to the concerns the Black community, namely that white officers ("Klan members") would assault the protestors. However, beyond this possible meaning, Rodney King is not used to comment on the event itself.

Other references to the King story are less clear in their implication of a narrative version. In an article concerning developments in the O.J. Simpson murder trial, Dennis Schatzman reports on the D.A.'s decision to display crime scene photos to the media, allegations of racism toward the LAPD, and attorney Milton Grimes' refusal to allow deposed jurors, whom he represents, available to the newspaper:

Also, two jurors represented by black Orange County lawyer Milton Grimes have sidestepped the Sentinel in favor of television talk shows. Once Grimes promised that the Sentinel could interview Jeanette Harris after a reporter had been to her Inglewood home several times. [...] But when it came to honoring a commitment to the Sentinel, Grimes couldn't be found. [...] Grimes also did that with **Rodney King.** Once Grimes took on his case, the Sentinel was the only publication that couldn't get an interview with King. (21 Jun. 1995: A1, pars. 19-22).

Here, King is invoked to help establish the rule that Milton Grimes is untrustworthy or will not keep his promises. However, unlike arguments by example, King is not central to the

rule being established. That is, aside from the fact that Grimes represented him, what happened to King is irrelevant to the rule. Readers, though, are expected to understand why King would be used as a reference point or why the newspaper would want to interview him. Understanding that does not help establish the rule, but it does index a point of community knowledge.

Finally, in another type of background role, the King story is used to contextualize and evaluate the timing of a judge's ruling in a separate case. The article, which reports that the L.A. County Bar Association has added late local attorney Charles Lloyd to its Criminal Justice Wall of Fame, explains some of Lloyd's accomplishments:

One of his famous cases was when he defended a Korean woman who shot and killed a Black girl over a quart of orange juice. Lloyd convinced the judge to give his client probation. Unfortunately, this ruling came **in the midst of Rodney King**, which caused many to become enraged. The ire of the public was directed towards the judge who ruled on the case. (Carter, 2 Jun. 2011: A2, par. 6)

As part of the adverbial phrase *in the midst of Rodney King*, the narrative icon could imply either the *criminal justice* or *riot* version of the King story. Presumably, Lloyd's ability to convince the judge to rule favorably for his client indicates his legal prowess; had the event *not* happened *in the midst of Rodney King*, it might not have been an unfortunate ruling. However, Carter is not invoking King to evaluate the ruling itself. Nevertheless, the timing of the ruling allows it to stand as a point of notoriety in a career that spanned decades as well as a historical reference point for L.A. residents.

Like Rodney King icons, Jonny Gammage narrative icons are also used as markers of time and shared background knowledge. Reminiscent of example (1), Gammage is used to contextualize events related to the Ku Klux Klan in Pittsburgh. Reporting on a recruiting

trip to downtown ahead of a planned April 1997 rally, Jan Ackerman and Ann Belser explain the recent history of Klan activities in the city:

(4) It was the Klan's second appearance in Pittsburgh since Jan. 29, when members gathered in front of the City-County Building on the same day as a "Justice for Jonny Gammage" march was being held at the courthouse. (8 Feb. 1997: C2, par. 10)

In this instance, 'Justice for Jonny Gammage' march is used as a counterpoint to white supremacist activities. In that sense, the narrative icon could at once call up versions of the Gammage story related to racism or criminal injustice as well as community activism. Aside from the contrast between the protest march and Klan activities, though, the two events are unrelated; neither rally is reported to be an answer to the other. Yet its inclusion as an event worth contrasting suggests that whatever happened to Gammage indexes a shared point of concern for the community. One possible implication of this, then, would be that residents who disagree with the Klan's views should advocate for justice in the Gammage case, though that interpretation is not explicitly advanced by the writers.

An earlier use of a Gammage narrative icon likewise indexes a *criminal injustice* version of the narrative, while also implicating a *civil unrest* version. In their article, "Deputies: 'We were getting the flag back'", John Parker and Ralph Barry report on how police officers responded to protests about the Gammage case:

(5) As Allegheny County sheriff's deputies John Parker and Ralph Barry raced down the steps of the county courthouse and out to Grant Street Wednesday afternoon, they didn't speak to one another. They didn't need to. They both knew their mission was to stop the protesters who were upset about **the verdict in the Jonny E. Gammage case** from pulling the American flag from its pole. (15 Nov. 1996: A31, pars. 1-2).

Again, the authors are using the *Gammage case* to refer to a set of known events, but do not comment on or evaluate those events. That is, in line with the objective reporting function

of standard news reports, the verdicts are taken as a point of fact that helps to make sense of subsequent events. Of course, readers are expected to understand why the ruling could prompt that type of response.

The uses of King and Gammage narrative icons discussed here are to be expected. Without any particular interpretation of the events referenced, readers should still recognize the reference as something that they should understand. Independent of form, i.e., as an adverbial marker of time, label of a group, or as simply shorthand for a set of events, these icons serve a similar function: they help to construct a sense of communal identity based on a shared history. The fact that events related to King and Gammage were reported suggests that they are or should be important to residents of their respective cities.

Narrative Icons as Examples to Establish a Rule or Illustrations to Corroborate a Rule

Perhaps more interesting than their background role are the ways that the Rodney King or

Gammage incidents are used to establish rules or facts in standard news reports. Chapter 3

showed how the King icon is used in this way in editorials, commentaries, or letters; again,

as the Sentinel corpus does contain letter and the Post-Gazette corpus does not contain

commentaries, comparing those texts is beyond the scope of this chapter. However, as

news reports are considered or perhaps intended to be (more) objective, reporters' uses of

narrative icons demonstrate an interesting method of introducing otherwise non-objective

views into a story.

The following article, "NAACP Proposes Criminal Justice Reform Program," introduces the King story as an example of a skewed justice system, yet attributes those views to the NAACP:

In an effort to prevent the recurrence of tragedies like **the Rodney King verdict**, the NAACP Legal Defense and Educational Fund (LDF) has proposed a series of six major legal reforms designed to restore America's faith in its criminal justice system. Responding not only to **the King verdict**, but to numerous other egregious cases, Legal Defense Fund Director-Counsel Julius L. Chambers pointed to a recent poll showing that 81 percent of African-Americans believe the judicial system is racially biased, and said: "Armed with an understanding of this astonishing verdict and the judicial system that made it possible, America must take concrete steps to remove race discrimination from our legal system." (21 May 1992: A1, pars. 1-2)

Here, the author relies on references to the King case and the actions of the NAACP Legal Defense and Education Fund to help establish the rule that "the judicial system is racially biased." Notice, though, that the article lead labels the King verdict as a "tragedy" and an "egregious case" *before* introducing the stated view of LDF Director-Counsel Julius Chambers, who corroborates that assessment by calling the verdict "astonishing." The rest of the article enumerates the six steps in the proposal but does not evaluate, support, or criticize it. Nevertheless, the choice of topic for the article reinforces the fact that these are concerns for the newspaper's primary audience, and the omission of alternate voices, i.e., people who may disagree with the rule or even the specific reforms, suggests that the author or publication tacitly support that view.

In a similar example, Dennis Schatzman reports on a protest staged by Black tow truck drivers concerning police harassment following a funeral of another tow truck driver killed by an LAPD officer and his partner. To begin, Schatzman writes that the protest was designed to "accentuate the point that they [tow truck drivers] have long been targets of police harassment" (par. 1). Labeling the protest as a way to "accentuate the point," rather than establish the point, or even that the protestors *claim* to be victims, is one way that the author can introduce the rule. To help establish that rule, Schatzman later relies on the perspective of others:

(7) Shelly Shellmire, a spokesman for the African-American Towing Association, says that Daniels' shooting was only one example of years of LAPD harassment. "Again, we, the African-American people, are shown that black life does not count," Shellmire said. "We did not look at John Daniels as the 'poor tow truck driver,' but as a human being. There was no justice for Latasha Harlins, **Rodney King** or for Lee Arthur Mitchell. We want justice for John Daniels Jr."

This particular invocation of King at once helps to establish "years of LAPD harassment" and to suggest that, like the officers in the King case, the officers in the Daniels case will not be held accountable for their actions. As in example (6), Schatzman seems to tacitly support this perspective, made even more concrete by adding details of the officers' histories, including twice mentioning that they had been disciplined for misconduct, suspended from duty, or accused of excessive use of force.

Whereas examples (6) and (7) rely on the voices of sources who invoke Rodney

King to either establish or corroborate rules related to police misconduct and criminal
injustice, *Sentinel* writer Ronald Bonner blurs the lines between commentary and reporting
in his article about a recent Supreme Court decision to allow police officers greater latitude
in ordering passengers to exit a vehicle during a traffic stop. Before introducing the ruling
itself, Bonner invokes King to illustrate the rule that Black citizens are often the victims of
police brutality or other civil rights abuses:

(8) Black History Month would not be complete without looking at one of the most poignant thorns in the side of the Africa American—police encounters, "traffic stops." These "encounters" and many violations of civil rights by officers under the color of authority, in the past, have changed the annals of history and brought chaos, destruction, more open division between the races, destroyed parts of cities and drawn international attention to the problems of police brutality. **The Rodney King case**, in point. Well if you blinked you missed it. Another one of our freedoms has just "gone south." Sent south by our nearsighted Supreme Court Justices. (5 Mar. 1997: A15, pars. 1-2).

For Bonner and his readers, *the Rodney King case* reflects more than the issue of police brutality; it shows that civil rights abuses can have far reaching implications, including racial division or citywide destruction. Aligning himself with his readership, Bonner notes that Supreme Court decision is a direct affront to his community: "Another one of *our* freedoms has just 'gone south'."

Unlike the arguments by example or illustration discussed in Chapter 3, the rules established in the examples above are not being used as a reason to support a thesis that the author is advancing. Although they can be said to function argumentatively—using King as an illustration of civil rights violations, for example, could be understood to strengthen the intensity or adherence with which *Sentinel* readers view traffic stops as a "thorn in the side"—the articles that establish these rules seem do not use them as support for a claim in the same way. That is, readers are not being told to support the NAACP's proposed criminal justice reforms, to advocate for justice on behalf of John Daniels, or to lobby for action in relation to the recent Supreme Court ruling. Rather, those interpretations are implied as shared perspectives among the *Sentinel* readership. In that way, using narrative icons as examples or illustrations of established rules again marks the shared values of a particular audience that informs their understanding of the world around them.

Compared to these uses, writers at the *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette* use Jonny Gammage narrative icons to both establish or illustrate rules in relation to the broader Pittsburgh community or a specific subset, its Black residents. In other words, whereas the *Sentinel* seems to conflate their readership of Los Angeles residents, its Black community, and the Black community writ large—which makes sense given its target audience—the *Post-Gazette* maintains a slightly more defined division. In the following example, we see one

way in which the Gammage story is discussed as an event relevant to the city as a whole.

Reporting on a recently televised special by Geraldo Rivera concerning "the racial divide'

at the heart of Pittsburgh, and presumably, America's, law enforcement nightmare" (par. 4),

Tony Norman explains:

(9) When **the Jonny Gammage case** is dismissed as having no relevance to the situation in Pittsburgh because it happened outside the city proper, you realize that this is exactly the sort of legalism that got Clinton in trouble. Missing from this discussion are the voices of grass-roots organizations, the journalists who cover the problems here everyday, and folks in neighborhoods other than poor, black ones. (23 Oct. 1998: B1, par. 23-4)

While *the Rodney King case* is given as an example of Pittsburgh's law enforcement nightmare, Norman seems more concerned that the national discussion is excluding voices, presumably white, outside the Black community. In other words, this perspective positions police brutality not as a uniquely Black problem but rather as a plague on the city to which its Black residents are particularly vulnerable. Though this perspective is entirely viable, it diverges from the specifically Black concern advanced by Bonner in example (8). In that way, Norman maintains a subtle, yet important, distinction between his readership and those most affected by the problem of police brutality.

Similarly, in an article concerning a newly-established radio program by the NAACP designed to "reach a wider portion of the black community" (par. 1), Torsten Ove cites Pittsburgh chapter President Tim Stevens:

(10) Stevens said issues affecting the black community will be discussed on each show, and eventually guest hosts might be invited to talk about events in the news and take calls. He expected today's inaugural show to feature plenty of talk about **the Jonny Gammage case**.

Unlike example (6), where the NAACP's actions were discussed as an attempt to address "*America's* faith in its criminal justice system" by remedying injustices experienced by its

Black citizens, here NAACP actions are discussed as particularly addressed at the Black community. Again, the distinction is subtle: Ove does not suggest that the "issued affecting the black community," of which *the Jonny Gammage case* is a contemporary example, don't also concern other communities, like Pittsburgh residents or Americans. But in maintaining the distinction advanced by Stevens, Ove implies that those issues do not affect readers of the *Post-Gazette* equally. Nevertheless, all readers are expected to understand what those issues are or how they might be relevant to the Black community, as shown by the Gammage case.

In a final interesting example that supports the subtle demarcation of audiences that the *Post-Gazette* is designed to reach, Laura Pace invokes both Rodney King and Jonny Gammage to illustrate rules related to police brutality. As part of a series, "Behind the Badge," in which Pace embedded herself with the suburban Mt. Lebanon police department, she reported on a Citizen Police Academy class designed to orient volunteers to daily routine of police work. She writes:

In his welcome speech at the first class, police Chief Tom Ogden Jr. promptly brought up the names that won't leave my head: **Rodney King. Jonny Gammage.** He said what I'd expect him to say—that most police are not evil. That they are just men and women who do a job. And that the media often gets it all wrong. (13 Jan. 1999: S5, pars. 6-7)

Certainly the statement that "the media often gets it all wrong" implies a *police brutality* version of the King and Gammage stories. Just as the names "won't leave [Pace's] head," they surely resonate with readers. However, rather than challenging Ogden's interpretation of the rule, Pace considers its implication for her own reporting: "As a reporter, I try my absolute best to make sure I get it right every time. I don't want to be compared to others in my field who are corrupt, who do their jobs half-way or break the rules. Wait a minute.

Maybe Ogden doesn't either..." (pars. 8-9). Although Pace's consideration here does not invalidate the rule implied by Ogden's invocation of King or Gammage, it again clearly departs from the Schatzman's use of the same rule in example (7).

The slights divisions, hedges, or qualifications implied by *Post-Gazette* writers that I have identified here are not meant to suggest that those writers, or the publication they represent, are not attuned to the concerns of the Pittsburgh's Black community. Indeed, the fact that these stories or others like them appear on the pages of the *Post-Gazette* indicates that the paper is, at the very least, attempting to reach this audience. This analysis is not meant to suggest, either, that *Sentinel* writers accept those rules as ground truth or that they may not at times advance their own hedges or qualifications. Rather, what the above examples are meant to demonstrate is that subtle lexical or semantic differences, particularly in aggregate, help to show how different publications target different audiences. That is, as the *Post-Gazette* targets a metropolitan audience comprised of many types of readers, the concerns they identify reflect the diversity of audiences. Conversely, as the *Sentinel* is published as a counterpoint to Los Angeles' major daily press, its contributors can more explicitly invoke the concerns of its particular audience.

Conclusion and Discussion

This chapter has further explored three primary functions of narrative icons. I began by asking how, if at all, narrative icons are used differently between a newspaper published for a specific audience and a newspaper published for a wider public. First, the analysis presented here shows only subtle differences between how journalists used the King icons in the *Los Angeles Sentinel* and Gammage icons in the *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*. Consistent

with the findings from Chapter 2 and Chapter 3, I find that journalists use narrative icons as shorthand reference for background information or as examples or illustrations of an event or issue. As I discussed in Chapter 3, these functions may be better thought of as a continuum rather than distinct rhetorical moves.

Second, this analysis only shows a small difference in the frequency of uses of narrative icons between the Los Angeles Sentinel (13.7%) and the Pittsburgh Post-Gazette (9.7%). On the one hand, the difference suggests that that the King story particularly resonates with the Sentinel's audience. That is, as much as the King story fulfills the masterplot of police brutality, it aligns with the specific concerns of Black citizens in Los Angeles. On the other hand, Gammage narrative icons also appeared with significant frequency. Insofar as the Gammage story aligns with the same masterplot, it suggests that police brutality is also a concern among a broader community, though perhaps for different reasons. Finally, the overlapping frequency of uses of narrative icons suggests that readers at once belong to or navigate different communities and identities. Although data for this chapter were taken from newspapers published in different cities, it stands to reason that many readers of the Los Angeles Sentinel also read the Los Angeles Times (Chapter 3) and that readers of the Pittsburgh Post-Gazette also read the New Pittsburgh Courier (Chapter 2). One interesting difference that I did not explore here, but that might warrant further investigation, might be to consider these differences in light of the differences between a weekly and daily publication. I suspect that the frequency of publication would influence which stories get covered and from what perspectives.

I also asked at the beginning of this chapter what narrative icons can tell us about newspaper discourse or public argument. To answer that question, I return to the narrative

icon's function as background information that the audience is expected to fill in. As I've argued before, even when the icon asks readers to import narrative detail that may not be particularly important for the context of the article, it still performs important rhetorical work. Again, it at once constructs and reflects a communal identity.

In relation to newspaper discourse specifically, this background role may speak more to the practice of journalism than explain how or why narrative icons are significant discursive phenomena. To return to Regina Lawrence's (1996) distinction between routine news and dramatic or event-driven news, narrative icons can help explain how dramatic events can become routinized in media language. That is, as dramatic events unfold, journalists provide significant details. As the previous analyses have shown, when journalists connect one day's events with another day's events, only certain details or story elements are relevant. It follows then that some details will drop out in subsequent narrations. Sometimes journalists may use abbreviated narrative versions, as discussed in Chapter 2; other times they expect readers to provide those details, as in the case of narrative icons. In both cases, journalists begin to establish patterns, that is, to move away from the dramatic to the routine. Once this routine or pattern has been established, journalists have at their disposal premade story structures such that when dramatic events happen they can emplot the events in ways that readers expect and understand.

As some of the examples discussed in this chapter show, narrative icons are not only a function of media language. That is, some of the icons examined here and in the previous chapters have appeared in the form of reported or quoted speech. The fact that journalists use narrative icons in their own articles as well as report instances when others use them shows the reciprocal relationship between media language and public discourse. In relation

to the question of what the icon can tell us about public argument, it seems that by relying on readers' background knowledge journalists are able to help develop a shared frame of reference, a starting point from which arguers can begin to make an inferential leap. I have suggested above that filling in the narrative details indexed by the icon supports that inferential reasoning. This is not to claim that the narrative icons carry an argument in a text, or that they are always used argumentatively, but they are not insignificant in supporting that work.

The comparative analysis presented here raises a number of questions for future research. When might narrative icons be said to become cliché or empty and thus lose their rhetorical force? Might the fact that these icons appear in newspaper articles published during a certain time frame undermine their status as icons? In other words, does it matter that the articles in which an icon appears might be published alongside other articles that more fully develop one or more narrative version? How might different identities indexed by the icon—communal, civic, racial, or otherwise—influence reader interpretation or better contribute to identification as a process? For now, it seems that the answer might be: it depends.

General Themes, Discussion, and Directions for Future Research

In the preceding chapters, I have considered many questions concerning the style and function of news media narratives. Bridging work in narrative studies, media criticism, and rhetorical theory, this dissertation examined a particular type of media language, what I have termed the *narrative icon*. The narrative icon, I argued, is a word, name, or short phrase used as a stand in for a shared cultural story, or a version or aspect of that story. Like complete narratives, narrative icons can be used to argue or signal allegiance with a community. Yet the narrative icon is unique in that readers are expected to fill in the appropriate, missing detail based on their background knowledge or prior encounters with versions of that story. Given the news media's practice of connecting recent events to prior events, the narrative icon represents an interesting site of inquiry for parsing out unstated assumptions or shared cultural knowledge.

Chapter Summary

In order to better understand how narrative icons are used in news media, Chapter 1 began with an overview of the functions of narrative discourse, in general, and news media narratives, specifically. Briefly, scholars have posited that narrative lies at the heart of human sense making. At once a site of identity construction or resistance, institutional or political legitimation, and morality, as well as a mode of reasoning, narrative is among the

primary channels through which people understand the world. News media narratives likewise help readers to understand the world: journalists often contextualize contemporary events in relation to prior events and suggest, either implicitly or explicitly, particular interpretations of those events. In other words, journalists report what happened as well as explain its significance in terms of prior or expected events and in line with communal or social values.

The explanatory and interpretative power of news media rests in part on how journalists frame the events under description. Media scholars have shown that the ways in which an event is framed contribute significantly to reader understanding, be it through the journalist's selection of specific terms, names, or topics, or through thematic relations to other events; keyword repetition and thematic cohesion have elsewhere been described as *intertextuality*. To further explore intertextuality in the news, I also reviewed rhetorical scholarship in iconicity to explain how certain terms can index entire narratives, or parts or versions of narratives, without expressing those events fully in discourse.

The knack with which news media contributors express propositions iconically raises a number of questions that this project has attempted to answer. First, in order for readers to follow propositions that are not fully expressed suggests that readers must draw on a their own background knowledge about relationships between persons and events in the world or prior discourses about the same or similar topics. The formation of this background knowledge was the focus on Chapter 2, wherein I attempted to explain how readers come to understand possible meanings of narrative icons such as "the Jonny Gammage incident." The chapter began by identifying the primary and embedded frameworks in articles from the *New Pittsburgh Courier* that discussed Jonny Gammage's

traffic stop death and the subsequent criminal and civil cases against the officers involved. Next, I considered the cases to which journalists, editorialists, or citizens compared the Gammage incident, i.e., the intertextual relations between events. I found that a relatively small number of frames were used to shape the narratives that referenced Gammage and that few other instances of police brutality or criminal injustice were used as points of comparison.

Adhering to the same methodology, Chapter 3 presented a frame analysis of texts from the Los Angeles Times that discussed or referenced Rodney King. The Los Angeles Times was selected in part as a counterpoint to the New Pittsburgh Courier; that is, I expected to find significant differences between the mainstream, daily press and the weekly, specialty press produced specifically for a Black audience. Contrarily, my findings were consistent with the analysis from Chapter 2: articles that discussed King adhered to a relatively small number of primary frames, such as legal proceedings, police misconduct, or community activism, and at almost the same frequency. Together the primary frames suggested possible meanings indexed by narrative icons like "the King incident" or "another Rodney King." This chapter also expanded on rhetorical functions of those iconic constructions: as markers of shared background knowledge, as examples used to establish or illustrate rules, or as points of comparison.

Chapter 4 presented a comparative analysis of Jonny Gammage and Rodney King narrative icons as they appeared in the *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette* and *Los Angeles Sentinel*, respectively. Again, and somewhat surprisingly, I only found subtle differences between the newspapers in terms of either the frequency or function of narrative icons. In other

words, neither publication seemed to rely on grossly narrative icons more than the other, nor did either publication use them in markedly different ways than the other.

To review, this dissertation has been guided by the following questions, which I address in the next section:

- (1) How do news media narratives move from "complete" narratives to iconic representations of events like "the Rodney King incident"? Or, how do cultural stories shift over time and become narrative icons?
- (2) How do narrative icons differ from "complete" narratives?
- (3) What rhetorical purposes can narrative icons be said to fulfill?
- (4) How might the same narrative icons be used differently, and what conditions allow for this to happen?
- (5) Are narrative icons used different in specialty vs. mainstream press, and, if so, how?
- (6) Ultimately, what can narrative icons tell us about the relationship between media language and public argument?

Contributions & Directions for Future Research

This dissertation contributes mainly to three areas of scholarship: media criticism, narrative studies, and rhetorical criticism. As I noted above, and discussed in Chapter 1, news media play an important role in society. Indeed, Richardson (2007: 7) claims that journalism "exists to enable citizens to better understand their lives and their position(s) in the world." Constructing, reinforcing, or challenging audience positions, Richardson notes, is an undeniably rhetorical act in that *how* journalists shape the discourses that fill

newspaper columns represents a number of choices, from the selection of events or voices to their presentation. The preceding analyses, then, contribute to a more complete understanding of news media discourse, in terms of both its constitutive social function and its argumentative function.

Media Criticism

Among the primary contributions of this project is the application of methods from discourse analysis and frame semantics to news media. In order to better understand the rhetorical work of news media, I complemented van Dijk's macrostructural thematic approach to newspaper discourse (1985) with frame semantics (Barsalou 1992), which itself has roots in sociology (Goffman 1986[1974]) and sociolinguistics (Tannen 1979). To put it differently, I first analyzed each text according to the primary framework as expressed in the article headline or lead, where journalists signal the most important article information and which act as organizational devices through which readers assign meaning to a text. Macrostrucutral analysis, however, requires more than keyword identification: the main point must be understood in relation to the various subpoints or sub-themes that congregate around it.

In order to identify these themes, I turned to work in frame theory as identified above. According to Barsalou, cognitive frames are semantic relational networks (attribute-value sets, to use his term); that is, each frame evokes certain attributes to which specific values can be assigned. For a concrete noun like *car*, for example, analysis of attribute-value sets is rather straightforward: attributes of *fuel* and *transmission* (to name a couple) can be assigned specific values such as *diesel* or *5-speed manual*. However, for abstract

noun phrases like *police brutality*, or iconic phrases like "a Rodney King incident," frame analysis is more complicated. Thus, applying discourse analytic methods to account for things like representations of an agent or patient (i.e., who is being said to have performed an action or who is being said to be the recipient of that action), or whether the officers discussed in the two cases are referred to by name or vocational category, provides a systematic heuristic for understanding those dynamic relational structures that make up a frame.

Moreover, as the narrative icon rests in good measure on readers' background knowledge, which develops over time, and their ability to instantly assign that knowledge to a word or short phrase, it was necessary for this project to unpack references to the cases under analysis at both specific points in time and over a significant period of time. Michael McGee (1980) suggests that this synchronic-diachronic approach is necessary for the critic to achieve a comprehensive (if never complete) understanding of loaded terms that evoke purportedly shared ideological commitments (*ideographs*, to use his term). However, unlike ideographs, which McGee admits could be any discursive term, the narrative icon refers to specific, though at times ambiguous, events. The methodology presented here offers a useful way to disambiguate possible meanings of those references. In that way, we can begin to understand the story elements that represent the core components of a shared cultural story and the elements that can be indexed by the narrative icon.

The methodological contribution of this project has also allowed for a more complete understanding of news media language in general. Narrative icons are, if not frequent, at least recurring aspects of news media discourse and, as the examples of

reported speech have shown, popular discourse. Simply put, narrative icons are a part of media language. Thus, the analyses from the preceding chapters enable media scholars to better account for how media contributors help readers makes sense of their world.

Narrative Studies

In addition to offering a more complete understanding of media language, the analyses presented above have important implications for scholars interested in narrative discourse. In Chapter 1, I introduced the imprecise distinction between *constituent* and *supplementary events*. Constituent events directly relate to the unfolding story, often in terms of causality. Supplementary events, on the other hand, bear no direct relation to the plot or action. Narrative icons further complicate that distinction. The dialectical relationship between reported events (e.g., developments in a day's legal proceedings) and the prior events used to contextualize those events (i.e., potential criminal activity that prompted the legal proceedings) suggests that what can be defined as constituent or supplementary is not always clear. Certainly it would be difficult to convincingly argue that some of the uses of narrative icons analyzed earlier contribute significantly to readers' understanding of the events under description. And, yet, their inclusion suggests that they do, in some measure, deepen that understanding. By adding layers of meaning, then, the narrative icon helps to shape a more fluid narrative as it develops over time.

In media studies, the progressive development of a narrative is referred to as a *running story*, where each text represents the latest installment in the story. The L.A. riots, for example, developed from the officers' acquittals in the Rodney King trial; the riots and trial, though distinct episodes, nonetheless become part of an unfolding narrative, which

when taken together underlie the Rodney King narrative icon. Again, though, as narrative icons are often found in texts that do not seem to be causally related, what counts as an installment in the story becomes more diffuse. Part of the answer to this is in the thematic relations indexed by the icon. The shooting Trayvon Martin, for instance, was separated from the Rodney King incident by more than two decades and over 2,500 miles, yet use of the Rodney King narrative icon to discuss the Martin incident suggests a thematic correlation between the events. This thematic correlation, in turn, points to the cultural significance of either event, as well as the broader issues that help people make sense of those events.

By advancing thematic relations between disparate events, narrative icons also help to better define the concept of the *masterplot*. Introduced by Porter Abbott (2008: 46), the masterplot refers to the "stories that we tell over and over in myriad forms and that connect vitally with our deepest values, wishes, and fears." Although Abbott argues that all cultures have their own masterplots—and, in fact, names the Rodney King beating among American culture's stockpile—he stops short of defining what, specifically, counts as a masterplot or how we come to recognize one. On the one hand, the you-know-it-when-you-hear-it approach is quite attractive, and perhaps necessary; the surfeit of subcultures that contribute to American culture writ large certainly make the task of comprehensively inventorying cultural values and the masterplots that index them impossible. Further, as these are stories whose "moral force" rests on their iterability, it seems counterproductive to attempt to isolate the *first* narration. On the other hand, we speak of cultural values or American values, which suggests that we should at least be able to identify discursive instantiations of those values. This project offers one way to do that. Further, the Rodney

King beating itself is not a masterplot—it's a *version* of a masterplot, or, more accurately, narrated versions of that beating are variations on a culturally-specific masterplot. That is, for Black citizens, narrated versions of the King beating (in the news media or elsewhere) express "a feature of life in America that goes further and deeper" than that one event (48).

In addition to offering a method for grounding the abstraction inherent in a masterplot, this project confirms what many scholars before me have argued: narrative is a social, rhetorical act. Not only do the versions of the King or Gammage stories *connect* with our values, wishes, or fears, they help to construct and perpetuate them. Each narrative telling deepens our cultural investment in those masterplots and thus further helps to define what it means to be a part of a community. In that way, this project offers insight into how these stories move from repeated, fuller narrations to icon expressions that mark "gaps" or "sites of community knowledge so assured as not to permit expression" (Giltrow 1994: 174). I might break with Giltrow here slightly to suggest that even as background knowledge, these narrative versions at times necessitate expression. Indeed, the analyses showed that more detailed narrative versions are never entirely replaced by the iconic phrases that they give rise to. For Giltrow, the gaps represent "a sense of the world, a sense of the flow of authority, the position of individuals and institutions vis-à-vis authority, and the quality of their contribution to the situation" (175). While the institutional relationship between judges and juries, to follow her example, might be unnecessary to explain to readers, how that relationship is enacted at specific points in time and in specific cases is not always as obvious.

The background role of the narrative icon, or the narrative version of a story that the icon indexes, is particularly important for argumentation studies for it allows the icon to be used in other ways. This can best be explained by recourse to Kenneth Burke's notion of *identification* as a means of mundane persuasion. In *A Rhetoric of Motives* (1969: 20-21), Burke explains that

A is not identical with his colleague, B. But insofar as their interests are joined, A is *identified* with B. Or he may *identify himself* with B even when their interests are not joined, if he assumes that they are, or is persuaded to believe so. [...] In being identified with B, A is "substantially one" with a person other than himself. Yet at the same time he remains unique, an individual locus of motives. Thus he is both joined and separate, at once a direct substance and consubstantial with another.

This consubstantiality, according to Burke, implies "at every turn, its ironic counterpart: division" (23). In other words, identification, the bringing together of individual interests, is at the heart of persuasion for it creates what Brockriede (1974: 7) refers to as "a frame of reference shared optimally." Importantly, Burke includes the routine among a number of ways in which speakers promote identification: "And often we must think of rhetoric not in terms of some one particular address but as a general *body of identifications* that owe their convincingness much more to trivial repetition and dull daily reinforcement than to exceptional rhetorical skill" (26). That is, while the exceptional orator—or news media writer—might win over an audience through a particularly rousing speech, she may also bridge the inherent division between herself and audience by repeated projections of particular images or, in this cases presented in this project, narrative versions. For narrative icons to be used persuasively in other ways, readers must first develop that identification.

Directions for Future Work

The logical next step for this project would be to update it with more recent events of police brutality that have come to be indexed by narrative icons, specifically the Michael Brown shooting death in Ferguson, MO. As these incidents unfortunately continue to occur it is likely that newer icons will emerge. If that is the case—and the frequent iconic references to "Ferguson" in contemporary news media imply that it is—further analysis might be able to better address the questions as to the limits of a narrative icon. What causes narrative icons to lose their rhetorical force or indexical ability? Is it as simple as waiting for another icon to come along and supplant it? Why do some incidents or events lend themselves more, or coalesce into, iconic form than others?

Another important direction would be to develop a reader-reception study to determine if indeed the icons function as I have suggested, or if the frames and narrative versions identified in the previous chapters align with the textual experiences of readers. Throughout this project I assumed that journalists' use of narrative icons rely on readers' ability to supply the missing details. In part I could support this position by simply pointing to their unexplained use; phrases or references would only be unexplained when such explanations are unnecessary. This would have been particularly true at the time when the majority of articles analyzed here were published, before online journalism, when print real estate was measured in column inches. Although media language has not changed significantly with the rise of online publication, the internet allows journalists or publishers to now link to other articles in a seemingly endless intertextual web. This affordance was not available for much of the timeframe covered in this project.

Appendix A: Newspaper Articles Cited in Chapter 1

- Frazier, Mansfield. "Trial of George Zimmerman Could Trigger Another Rodney King." *The Daily Beast* 18 Apr. 2012.
- Kendrick, Louis 'Hop'. "Racism: An excellent boost for ratings." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 3 Feb. 2010: A9.
- "Red Moon Rising." Los Angeles Times 29 Oct. 2004: B12.
- Stutzman, Rene. "Dad: Arrest crime watch volunteer who killed my son." *Orlando Sentinel* 8 Mar. 2012.
- ---. "George Zimmerman's Father: My son is not racist, did not confront Trayvon Martin."

 Orlando Sentinel 15 Mar. 2012.
- "The Blue Fog; If lifting the LAPD's veil of secrecy means changing the City Charter and passing new state laws, then do it." Editorial. *Los Angeles Times* 12 Jan. 2007: A22.

Appendix B: Timeline of Events in the Jonny Gammage Case

The timeline of events has been reconstructed using information from articles indexed in the ProQuest Ethnic Newswatch database. A few dates are indeterminate. However, the dates listed are accurate according to the articles. In addition to specific developments in the legal cases, I have included relevant events in Pittsburgh to provide context.

1995

- Oct. 12 Traffic stop (precipitating event); Gammage is pulled over and dies as a result of injuries sustained during an altercation with police.
- Oct. 31 Rally for Justice held downtown.
- Nov. 3 Six-member coroner's jury recommends that homicide charges be filed against Lt. Mulholland, Officer Albert, Officer Vojtas, Sgt. Henderson, and Officer Patterson.
- Nov. 12-13 Protest marches held in Brentwood and outside of the courthouse offices of D.A. Colville.
 - Nov. 27 D.A. Colville recommends charges against Mulholland and Vojtas of third-degree murder, involuntary manslaughter and official oppression; Albert of involuntary manslaughter; does not pursue charges against Patterson or Henderson.
- Dec. 26 28 Preliminary hearing to determine whether criminal charges should be filed against Officers Vojtas, Mulholland, and Albert.
 - Dec. 28 Citing inadequate proof of malice, Judge McGregor throws out third-degree murder and official oppression charges, allows charges of involuntary manslaughter against the officers.

1996

- Jan. 16 Brentwood borough council moves to fire Police Chief Wayne Babish, who failed to publically support Mulholland and Vojtas.
 - May Criminal Court Judge David Cercone rules to select jury from outside of Allegheny County.
 - May Attorney for Vojtas requests separate trial.
- June 26 Craig Guest and Maurice Hall shot to death by Pittsburgh Police Officer John Wilbur; no charges filed.
- June 29 Activists hold March Against Police Brutality from Hill District to downtown; 300 people attend, call for citizen police review board.

- Oct. 18 Judge David Cashman declares mistrial in case against Mulholland and Albert after Allegheny County Coroner Cyril Wecht gives improper testimony.
- Nov. 13 Vojtas acquitted on charges of involuntary manslaughter by an all-white jury.
- Nov. 18 Mayor Tom Murphy requests U.S. Department of Justice investigate Gammage's death.
- Nov. 22 Roughly 800 local high school students walk out of school in 'trek for justice.'
 - Dec. Community organizations promote 'selective buying campaign,' asking supporters to shop exclusively at Black-owned businesses.

1997

- Jan. 29 Hearing to determine whether to hold second trial for Mulholland and Albert.
- Feb. 14 Attorney's file motion to stop retrial of Mulholland and Albert.
 - Feb. U.S. Department of Justice releases report on 'pattern of police abuse' in Pittsburgh dating back to 1980s.
 - Feb. Grassroots organization Journey for Justice meets with U.S. Department of Justice in Washington, D.C.
 - Apr. 5 Ku Klux Klan holds rally in downtown Pittsburgh; community groups hold counter-demonstration.
- Apr. 22 Judge Cashman rules against second trial for Mulholland and Albert on the grounds that 2 of 5 officers present at the traffic stop were not charged.
- Apr. 28 Urban League of Pittsburgh and Allegheny County jury commissioners announce plan to widen jury pool and increase racial diversity.
 - May 6 Brentwood council promotes John Vojtas to sergeant.
- May 16 "Funeral to Bury Blind Justice" protest held downtown.
- May 20 Pittsburghers vote overwhelmingly in favor of establishing a Civilian Police Review Board.
- May 27 Protesters hold rally outside Brentwood Municipal Building.
- July 11-17 NAACP holds national convention in Pittsburgh for the first time since 1931.
 - July 31 PA Supreme Court rules to review Cashman's decision to dismiss manslaughter charges against Mulholland and Albert.
 - Aug. 18 NAACP files brief with PA Supreme Court to consider retrying Mulholland and Albert; cite racial motives.
 - Oct. 10 PA Supreme Court rules in favor of retrial for Mulholland and Albert, removes Judge Cashman from the case.

- Nov. 1 Pittsburgh City Council votes 8-1 in favor of an independent civilian police review board.
- Dec. 1 Jury selection begins in Mulholland and Albert retrial; one Black juror selected.
- Dec. 13 Mistrial declared in second Mulholland and Albert trial after jurors fail to reach a decision; 11 white juror vote for acquittal, one Black juror votes for conviction on manslaughter charge.

1998

- Jan. 8 Newly appointed D.A. Stephen Zappala announces he will seek third trial against Mulholland and Albert.
- Jan. 19 Pittsburgh branch of the NAACP announces Jonny Gammage Memorial Scholarship Fund to be awarded annually to a Black student pursuing a degree in law or a related field.
- Feb. 20 'Journey for Justice' marchers rally in Washington, D.C.
- June 11 Gammage family accepts \$1.5 million settlement in civil suit against Baldwin and Whitehall boroughs and Brentwood Emergency Medical Service.
- July 22 Senior Commonwealth Judge Joseph McCloskey refuses to allow third trial against Mulholland and Albert, stating it would constitute 'double jeopardy.'
- Oct. 22 Citizens for Police Accountability hold community forum to discuss use of force.
- Dec. 21 Black motorist Deron Grimmitt fatally shot by Pittsburgh police.

1999

Feb. 19 U.S. Department of Justice closes federal investigation concerning violation of Gammage's civil rights, cites insufficient evidence.

Appendix C: Corpus of Texts from the New Pittsburgh Courier

ProQuest Ethnic Newswatch. Web. 25 March 2013.

- "4 Robin Dwayne Dolphin; Dolphin's second CD Showcases Versatility." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 21 July 2004: B4.
- Alsbrook, James E. "Minority Report: Do Black men die because of jealousy?" Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 11 June 1997: A6.
- "Bartz Headlines Jazz Concert to Support Jonny Gammage Documentary." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 20 July 2005: B6.
- Baxter, Herman G. "We Weren't on Trial, O.J. Was." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 12 Feb. 1997: A4.
- Brown, Charles N. "Black & White Reunion Slates Summit Against Racism." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 29 Dec. 2001: A1.
- ---. "Ford Joins Bellevue Police Force." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 21 Nov. 2001: A1.
- ---. "Third Annual Summit vs. Racism Jan. 13." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 3 Jan 2001: A1.
- Bruce, Aubrey. "Field Hands." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 20 July 2011: C4.
- Burgess, Shawna. "High Court Decision Gets Local Approval." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 29 Apr. 1998: A1.
- Carter, Ulish. "School Course to Teach Students How to Deal with Police." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 2 Nov. 1996: A1.
- Coffee, Nikki. "Farrakhan Shares Vision for Healing America: NOI leader calls for Day of Atonement." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 23 Aug. 1997: A1.
- ---. "National Group Endorses Boycott." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 14 May 1997: A1.
- "Community Media Schedules Its First Friday for 2002." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 26 Dec. 2001: B5.
- "Decision on Key Witness Delayed in Police Trial." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 29 Nov. 1997: A1.
- Dunniehigh, Ralph. "FOP Cancels Police Rally." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 27 Jan 1999: A1.
- Doss, Rod. "Community Rallies Support Behind Pamela Lawton." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 18 Oct. 2006: A8.
- "Edwards Named Rivers Club Chair." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 4 Feb. 1998: A1.
- "Enough is ENOUGH' to Air on WQED May 9." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 7 May 2008: B7.
- Farrish, Jean S. "Freedom Corner Benefit Given by Club 21." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 18 Sept. 1999: B2.
- ---. "Mt. Zion Baptist of Bellevue Celebrates 100 Years of Worship." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 26 Sept. 1998: B5.
- "Gammage Scholarships Awarded at NAACP Luncheon." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 11 Aug. 2010: B5.

- Hamm, Sandy. "City Cop Humiliates Steeler in Traffic Stop." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 25 Nov. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Council Postpones Vote on Police Reform Bill." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 4 Nov. 1995: A1.
- ---. "D.A. Charges 3, Appoints Prosecutor." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 29 Nov. 1995: A1."
- ---. "Full Investigation Demanded in Traffic Stop Ending in Death." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 18 Oct. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Gammage Case Judge Grants Request for Future Motions." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City* ed. 20 Dec. 1995: A1.
- ---. "'Good Ol' Boys' or 'Good Guys': Who Drives Jonny Gammage Case?" *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 25 Nov. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Inside White World, Racism A Way of Life." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 8 Nov. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Jackson, Local Leaders Call for Justice, Calm, in Gammage Case." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 25 Oct. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Judge Gets Officers' Preliminary Hearing." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 2 Dec. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Outraged Black Voters Seal Win for Dunn-Cranmer: Blacks, GOP make political history." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 11 Nov. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Police Memo Told Officers How to Treat Motorists." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 25 Nov. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Police Testify Gammage Struggled Violently: Police versions differ as public awaits the truth." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 4 Nov. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Police Testify Gammage Struggled Violently: Officers recount events of fatal traffic stop." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 4 Nov 1995: A1.
- ---. "Raheem Threatens Suit, Boycott Against Dailies." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 13 Dec. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Rally for Justice Set for Tuesday: Citizens express outrage over Gammage's death in traffic stop." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 28 Oct. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Suburban Police Harassment Complaints Received by NAACP." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 21 Oct. 1995: A1.
- Hamm, Sandy and Sonya M. Haynes. "Organizers Call for Marches on Brentwood, D.A.'s Office: Group calls for general strike on Monday." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 11 Nov. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Police Version Fuels Fear of a Cover-Up." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 21 Oct. 1995: A1.
- Haynes, Sonya M. "Accusations Put Prosecutor on the Defense." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 25 Jan. 1997: A1.
- ---. "At Issue: Double Jeopardy for Whom?" *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 22 Jan. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Candidate's Decision Raises Ire of Community." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 26 Mar. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Cashman Ruling: 'Blind justice?'" New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 26 Apr. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Center City: I'm at Home at The Courier." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 27 Nov. 1996: A3.

- ---. "Center City: Another Miscarriage of Justice." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 23 Apr. 1997: A3.
- ---. "Clinton Urged to Examine Police Misconduct: Urban League asks President to use his bully pulpit to remedy what's wrong with police/community relations." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 20 Nov. 1996: A1.
- ---. "Coalition to KKK: 'Not in our town." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 1 Mar. 1997: A1.
- ---. "D.A. Says Law Supports Lesser Charges in Gammage Case: Black officials stand with jury's recommendation." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 8 Nov. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Decision Disappoints, but Does Not Surprise." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 23 Apr. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Gammage Attorneys Prepare for Trial." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 3 Jan. 1996: A1.
- ---. "Gammage Case Brings National NAACP to City." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 23 Nov. 1996: A1.
- ---. "Gammage Case Discussed on Montel's Show." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 9 Dec. 1995: A4.
- ---. "Gammage Case Goes to Court December 26." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 6 Dec. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Group Delivers Letter to Colville: Letter assails prosecution in Gammage case." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 11 May 1996: A1.
- ---. "Group Plans Teach-in Alternative to Rally." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 2 Apr. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Jackson Urges Ministers to Speak Out Against 'Lynching' of Gammage." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 18 Nov. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Judge Cashman's Decision Doesn't End Gammage Case." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 23 Apr. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Lawyers to Ask Judge to Dismiss Gammage Case." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 27 Dec. 1995: A1.
- ---. "McDonald to Modify Police Reform Bills: Community urged to attend hearing on Wednesday." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 2 Dec. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Million Man March Group Calls for Boycott of P-G." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 11 Nov. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Mother Fears for Son's Life, Pleads for Him to Turn Self In." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 21 Oct 1995: A1.
- ---. "NAACP Has 'Grave Concerns' About Babish Firing." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 20 Jan. 1996: A1.
- ---. "NAACP Pushes for Reform in Police Discipline." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 28 Oct. 1995: A1.
- ---. "National Record Mart Target of Group's Economic Warfare." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 14 Dec. 1996: A1.
- ---. "New Pastor to Continue Bethel AME's Activism." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 21 Dec. 1996: A1.
- ---. "No Ruling in Gammage Pre-Trial Hearing." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 1 Feb. 1997: A1.
- ---. "President Clinton Urged to Examine Police Misconduct." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 20 Nov. 1996: A1.

- ---. "Protestors Call for Justice: Attorney James Ecker requests that his client John Vojtas be tried separately in Gammage case." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 6 Mar. 1996: A1.
- ---. "Seals Urges Calm, Family Not Satisfied." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 29 Nov. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Seeking Justice Becomes Common Tie." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 25 Nov. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Stevens Wins Second Term." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 27 Nov. 1996: A1.
- ---. "The Gammage Case: Jury's verdict will change city." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 13 Nov. 1996: A1.
- ---. "They Still Murdered Jonny': Adams; Witness who helped prosecution were 'carefully orchestrated." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 30 Dec. 1995: A1.
- ---. "They Still Murdered Jonny': Grieving mother hears police testimony, says 'They're all lying." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 30 Dec. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Time to Support NAACP Efforts." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 15 Jan. 1997: A3.
- ---. "Vojtas Hires Attorney to Protect Image." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 11 Nov. 1995: A1.
- ---. "'We're Tired of Brothers Getting Murdered': Colville Dismisses Protest Marchers." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 15 Nov. 1995: A1.
- ---. "'We're Tired of Brothers Getting Murdered': Gammage Family Supports Protests." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 15 Nov. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Where Is the Report? City council unanimously calls for release of Justice Department report on police misconduct." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 19 Feb. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Younger Group Plans to Look KKK in Eye." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 26 Mar. 1997: A1.
- Haynes, Sonya M. and Deepak Karamcheti. "Mfume Meets with Pittsburgh Groups: Youth, economic development are top priorities." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 24 May 1997: A1.
- Hill, Melba Y. "Pastors Cite City Problems Affecting African-Americans." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 6 Dec. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Police Complaints Prompt Legislators' Meet with D.A." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 3 Jan. 1996: A1.
- Holz, Debra. "C.J.'s Bike." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 12 June 1996: A7.
- "How Do We Police the Police?" New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 22 June 2011: A6.
- James, Di'Ray. "Community Media Educates Youths Through Film." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 15 July 2000: A8.
- Johnson, Ashley N. "Racial Summit Touts 'The Power of One." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 16 Jan. 2008: A1+.
- Johnson, Ben. "Education, Youth Focus on Reunion." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 18 Jan. 2003: A3.
- Johnson, C. Denise. "Anniversary Coincides with Updated Release of Documentary." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 11 Oct. 2006: A1+.
- ---. "Danny Glover Speaks Up for Gammage Documentary." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 21 June 2006: A1+.
- ---. "Gammage Documentary Garners Award." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 3 Oct. 2007: B6.

- ---. "Summit Provides Participants with Course of Action." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 24 Jan. 2007: A1+.
- ---. "The Gammage Project' Offers Insight." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 7 Mar. 2012: B4. Karamcheti, Deepak. "Celebrating 80 Years: Urban League anniversary recaptures past."
- New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 17 Jan. 1998: A1.
- ---. "Coalition Continues to Address Racial Problems." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 2 Jan. 1999: A1.
- ---. "Coalition Marches in Brentwood." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 28 May 1997: A1.
- ---. "Coalition Plans Massive Protest March Downtown." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 14 May 1997: A1.
- ---. "Defense Says Officers Did Nothing Wrong." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 13 Dec. 1997: A3.
- ---. "Diversity in Jury Service Pool Sought." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 30 Apr. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Election Hopefuls Take Campaign to Homewood." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 26 Mar. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Farrakhan Shares Vision for Healing America: Black unity, self-help gets respect." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 23 Aug. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Federal Probe or Appeal Urged in Gammage Case." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 25 July 1998: A1.
- ---. "Feds Reviewing Gammage Case." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 19 Sept. 1998: A1.
- ---. "Finally, A Civilian Police Review Board." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 6 Aug. 1997: A1.
- ---. "FOP Appeal Called Attempt to Block Democratic Process." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 23 Apr. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Former Brentwood Police Chief Candidate for Sheriff." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 14 May 1997: A9.
- ---. "Gammage Memorial Scholarship Established." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 21 Jan. 1998: A1.
- ---. "Groups Outraged by Vojtas Promotion." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 10 May 1997: A1.
- ---. "Hundreds Attend Annual Human Rights Dinner." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 30 Apr. 1997: A3.
- ---. "Is Moorefield a Hero? Juror said he would holdout 'until doomsday'." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 17 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Journey for Justice II: Gammage coalition to hold second rally in Washington, D.C." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 18 Feb. 1998: A1.
- ---. "Journey for Justice' Marchers Seek Federal Intervention in Gammage Case." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 19 Feb. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Journey' Marchers Meet with Justice Department: Gammage case delays possible federal intervention." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 26 Feb. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Judges Elect Zappala New District Attorney." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 20 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Jurors Selected in Police Trial." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 3 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Local NAACP Pushes Through Resolutions at Convention." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 23 July 1997: A3.

- ---. "Local Reaction to Decision." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 26 Apr. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Malloy Says Gammage Case Details Untold." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 17 May 1997: A1.
- ---. "Mayor Says NAACP Convention Can Heal City's Racial Divide." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 12 July 1997: A1.
- ---. "More Minority Police Needed: Ridge Commission recommends more Blacks and Latinos be hired." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 24 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "New Trial, Same Story? Father doesn't foresee conviction in retrial of two officers." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 15 Oct. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Night of Terror Still Haunts Acquitted Men." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 8 Sep. 1997: A1.
- ---. "One Black on Police Jury." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 6 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Organ Named Night Court Manager." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 18 Jan. 1997: A3.
- ---. "Police Brutality Condemned Regardless of Race: NAACP decries state troopers' beating of Evan Gross." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 21 Jan. 1998: A1.
- ---. "Police Brutality Forum Oct. 22." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 14 Oct. 1998: A1.
- ---. "Police Pepper Gas Black Youths in W.Va." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 2 Aug. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Racial Statement Results in FCC Complaint." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 3 May 1997: A4.
- ---. "Stevens: Defense attorneys insult memory of Gammage." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 13 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Still Not Open: Citizen review board set to open July 15." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 17 June 1998: A1.
- ---. "Syracuse NAACP Proposes Federal Jonny Gammage Law." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 8 July 1998: A1.
- ---. "The Day the KKK Came to Town: Klan rally unites races." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 9 Apr. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Wecht: Heart Not Cause of Gammage's Death." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 11 July 1998: A1.
- ---. "Wecht Says Jury Should Decide Case." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 23 Apr. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Witness Says Mulholland Blames Blacks for Boro's Crime Problems." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 10 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Youth Marchers Protest Violence." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 19 July 1997: A1.
- Karamcheti, Deepak and Sonya M. Toler. "Zappala Says Two Officers Will Face Third Trial." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 10 Jan. 1998: A1.
- Kendrick, Louis. "Blacks, Whites and Talk Show Hosts Equal Blue." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 18 May 2011: A7.
- ---. "It Could Be You or Me, and One Hood." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 18 Oct. 2006: A9.
- ---. "Racism: An excellent boost for ratings." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 3 Feb. 2010: A9.
- ---. "To Tell the Truth: A Race of Hypocrites." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 2 Dec. 1995: A5.
- ---. "To Tell the Truth: Being Down Doesn't Bother You?" Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 26 Feb. 2000: A7.

- ---. "To Tell the Truth: Confused persons and distractions." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 17 Jan. 1998: A7.
- ---. "To Tell the Truth: Congratulations voters, too many stayed home." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 31 May 1997: A7.
- ---. "To Tell the Truth: Cradle-to-the-grave mentality." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 8 Aug. 1998: A7.
- ---. "To Tell the Truth: Dumb and dumber?" Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 29 Mar. 1997: A7.
- ---. "To Tell the Truth: Four Ps still detrimental!" Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 7 Mar. 1998: A7.
- ---. "To Tell the Truth: God is all powerful, police second?" Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 7 Sept. 2002: A7.
- ---. "To Tell the Truth: Got away with murder, again." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 3 May 1997: A7.
- ---. "To Tell the Truth: If we are really serious, what will we do?" Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 1 Nov. 1997: A7.
- ---. "To Tell the Truth: Massa Clinton, we be all right." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 31 Jan. 1998: A7.
- ---. "To Tell the Truth: Marching, Selective Buying is Wasted Energy." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 23 Nov. 1996: A7.
- ---. "To Tell the Truth: Once again, white prevails over right." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 20 Sept. 2003: A7.
- ---. "To Tell the Truth: Politicians, police, suburbanites, are hypocrites." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 16 Aug. 2003: A7.
- ---. "To Tell the Truth: The Judge Mannings and the good old boys = injustice." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 18 Apr. 1998: A7.
- ---. "To Tell the Truth: The revolution must be televised." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 17 May 1997: A7.
- ---. "To Tell the Truth: They don't want to believe." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 19 Feb 2000: A7.
- ---. "To Tell the Truth: Those who say 'I did nothing wrong." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 09 Nov. 1997: A7.
- ---. "To Tell the Truth: Vote smart or shut up!" Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 26 Apr. 1997: A7.
- ---. "We Agree on Jordan Miles Situation, But Nothing Else." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 17 Mar. 2010: A9.
- ---. "What Did We Gain Voting Straight Democrat?" Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 2 Nov. 1996: A9.
- Kiburi, Lee. "Lone Black Juror Speaks His Mind." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 2 Sept. 1998: A1.
- ---. "Lone Black Juror Speaks His Mind: Moorefield gives Courier 'what may be his last' public statement." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 29 Aug. 1998: A1.
- Massie, Michelle K. "Blacks Show Support for Cyril Wecht." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 13 July 2005: A1.
- "Mayor Murphy Heavy Favorite to Win Another Four-Year Term." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 1 Nov. 1997: A10.

- "Mayor's Top Cop Pick is Appalling." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 18 Jan. 2006: A6.
- McClendon, Lisa. "Mistrial Déjà vu: Selection of jurors questioned." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 17 Dec. 1997: A1.
- "Metro Beat." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 24 Dec. 2008: A5.
- Miller, Sherman. "Whole Country Is Looking at Gammage Trial." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 28 Sept. 1996: A7.
- Morrow, Christian. "10 Years Later Gammage Family Still Feels Pain." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 5 Oct. 2005: A1.
- ---. "Annual Black & White Summit Looks to Bridge Racial Divide." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 25 Dec. 1999: A1.
- ---. "B-PEP, CAPA Youths Rally for Jordan Miles." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 27 Jan. 2010: A1+.
- ---. "City Council Unanimous on Police Accountability." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 12 Oct. 2011: A1+.
- ---. "Do Police Stop Black Motorists Without Cause? Hearings examine racial profiling in Pennsylvania." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 26 June 1999: A1.
- ---. "Feds Close Gammage Investigation." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 24 Feb 1999: A1.
- ---. "Gammage Film Renews Call for Justice." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 19 Oct. 2005: A1.
- ---. "Jazz Concert Supports Jonny Gammage Film." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 10 Aug. 2005: B6.
- ---. "Mayor Calls for New Review Board Nominations." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 23 June 2010: A5.
- ---. "McDonald Attempts to Become First Black Elected to A Row Office." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 3 Nov. 2001: A9.
- ---. "Moffatt: Cooperstein should be fired." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 13 Feb. 1999: A1.
- ---. "Retiring Crusader Honored." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 8 Nov. 2000: A1.
- ---. "Still Fighting for Our Rights." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 11 Feb. 2009: B1+.
- ---. "Vojtas Back on Streets of Brentwood." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 14 Dec. 2003: A1.
- ---. "Wecht: Cops used excessive force in Dixon arrest." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 23 July 2003: A1.
- ---. "Wecht Says 'Evidence of Trauma' in Green's Death." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 12 July 2006: A1+.
- "NAACP Calls for Justice in Videotaped Police Beating." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 3 Oct. 1998: A1.
- "NAACP Files Brief for Gammage Case Retrial." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 20 Aug. 1997: A3.
- Neal, Bill. "Overtime." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 4 Apr. 2012: C5.
- Nuttall, Rebecca. "Community Demands Justice for Miles." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 16 June 2010: A1+.
- ---. "Newest Endangered Species: Black men." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 22 June 2011: A1+.
- ---. "Summit Against Racism Celebrates Johnson's Release." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 30 Jan. 2013: A1+.

- ---. "Summit Against Racism: Police accountability still key." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 26 Jan. 2011: A1+.
- ---. "Summit Challenges Police Brutality." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 27 Jan. 2010: A1+.
- ---. "Summit Forges Along Path Against Racism." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 28 Jan. 2009: B1+.
- "Officer Vojtas Didn't Take Seminar on Use of Force." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 25 Nov. 1995: A1.
- Pickett, Betty. "Race Is An Issue: Let's deal with it." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 8 Nov. 1995: A7.
- Platt, Kim. "Justice Deferred." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 28 Mar. 2001: A7.
- "Police Brutality; We must take a stand." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 13 Mar. 1999: A6. Pregram, Sonja. "Aristide Keynote Speaker at Peacemakers Summit." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 28 May 1997: A1.
- Ransom, Lou. "Black History Month for Me Is Black History Life." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 28 Feb. 2007: A7.
- ---. "Here's A New Turn Used for Killing Blacks." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 29 Nov. 2006: A7.
- ---. "Ransom Notes: Ten years later, there is still injustice." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 19 Oct. 2005: A7.
- Reed, Keith. "Books and More at Downtown Store." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 4 June 1997: B1.
- Reeves, Larry. "The Gammage Trial: Shades of Rodney King?" *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 16 Oct. 1996: A1.
- Rideout, E. T. "Stevens Reluctantly Accepts Judge Cashman's Decision." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 30 Oct. 1996: A1.
- Robertson, Michele D. "Corbett Asked to Replace Colville." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 6 Nov. 1996: A1.
- ---. "Gammage Coalition to Hold Public Memorial Service." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 9 Oct. 1996: A1.
- ---. "Justice Probe Requested by National NAACP." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 27 Nov. 1996: A1.
- ---. "Mixed Reactions to Mistrial." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 26 Oct. 1996: A1.
- ---. "Selective Buying Campaign Gets Mixed Reaction." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 7 Dec. 1996: A1.
- ---. "Youth on the March: Students Protest Vojtas Jury Verdict." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 27 Nov. 1996: A1.
- Robertson, Michele D. and Sonya M. Haynes. "Buying Campaign Urges Support of Black Businesses." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 7 Dec. 1996: A1.
- Robinson, Bill. "Bill's Book: Racial Profiling in Pennsylvania?" Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 19 May 1999: A7.
- ---. "Bills Book: Rules to Follow When Encountered by Police." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 1 Jan. 1997: A7.
- ---. "Bill's Book: Sixty-six years since last NAACP convention." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 5 Feb. 1997: A7.

- Sand, Derek. "Acclaimed Attorney Takes Gammage Case." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 13 Sep. 1997: A1.
- Steinman, Larry. "Police Brutality: Is it a new epidemic, or has it been here all along?" *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 6 Mar. 1999: A1.
- Thomas, S. F. "Rogue Coups or Rogue System?" Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 21 Apr. 1999: A7.
- Todd, Deborah M. "Community Leaders Stand by Lawton." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 11 Oct. 2006: A1+.
- ---. "Stop Killer Cops'; Marchers target police violence." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 27 Oct. 2004: A1.
- Toler, Sonya M. "Center City: Bring in the feds." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 25 Aug. 1999: A3.
- ---. "Center City: Change must come." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 16 July 1997: A3.
- ---. "Center City: Enemy of the Public." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 21 Feb. 2001: A1.
- ---. "Center City: Even if he carries a gun on his hip." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 25 Feb. 1998: A3.
- ---. "Center City: More about Brentwood." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 10 Sep. 1997: A3.
- ---. "Center City: Nullification for two?" Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 17 Dec. 1997: A3.
- ---. "Center City: Reason to doubt." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 9 Feb. 2000: A3.
- ---. "Center City: What will it take?" Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 8 Mar. 2000: A3.
- ---. "Charmo Arrested for Assault." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 10 Jan 2001: A1.
- ---. "Club Rejection: Was it race of Gammage case?" *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 31 May 1997: A1.
- ---. "Coalition Set Goal to Register 10,000 New Black Voters." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 26 Sept. 1998: A3.
- ---. "Court May Overturn Gammage Case Ruling." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 17 Sep. 1997: A1.
- ---. "District Attorney to Appeal Gammage Decision." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 1 Aug. 1998: A1.
- ---. "Edgewood Country Club Denies Membership to Eddie Edwards: Race, Gammage case play into rejection." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 28 May 1997: A1.
- ---. "Edwards 1 Thomassey 0: Edwards accepts club membership; Thomassey resigns board; formal apology sought from National City Bank." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 4 June 1997: A1.
- ---. "Edwards Gets Apology from National City." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 7 June 1997: A1.
- ---. "Embezzlement Complaint; Black college claims atty. King mishandled money from AMEZ Bishop Foggie's estate." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 18 Feb. 2004: A1.
- ---. "Gammage Family Seeks Federal Intervention." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 5 Aug. 1998: A1.

- ---. "Gregory: Gammage's Death Known Nationwide Because of Local Protestors." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 25 Mar. 1998: A1.
- ---. "Local Groups Lobby for Gammage Law." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 14 Oct. 1998: A1.
- ---. "NAACP Questions Charmo Trial Delay." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 7 Oct. 2000: A1.
- ---. "Parents Settle Lawsuits in Son's Death." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 13 June 1998: A1.
- ---. "Police Brass Vow Thorough Investigation of Grimmitt's Death." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 26 Dec. 1998: A4.
- ---. "Possible Gammage Settlement." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 10 June 1998: A1.
- ---. "Reaction Mixed to Possible Gammage Case Retrial." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 20 Sep. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Stevens: Criminal justice system also on trial." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 6 Aug. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Summit to Address Ways to End Racism." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 8 Jan 2003: A4.
- ---. "Third Police Trial Decision on New District Attorney." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 17 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Udin: Remove Fulton from Dixon Probe." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 1 Jan. 2003: A1.
- ---. "Unopposed Joe Only Gets 37 of 107 Votes: Dems send Preston message with low vote endorsement." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 7 Mar. 1998: A1.
- Wade, Treshea N. "Beaver County Top Cops: Four Black police chiefs 'protect and serve' communities." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 7 Nov. 1998: A1.
- ---. "NAACP Plans March for Justice in Washington." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 27 Mar. 1999: A1.
- ---. "Stevens Seeks Second Term as President." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 14 Nov. 1998: A1.
- Webb, Genea L. "DeFazio's Win Disappoints Former Brentwood Police Chief." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 8 Nov. 1997: A3.
- ---. "King Juggles Ministry, Law Practice." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 9 Dec. 2000: B1.
- ---. "Living His Dream: A young Hayes inspired by CBS' Ed Bradley." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 22 Aug. 1998: B1.
- ---. "Mistrial Déjà vu: Hung jury disappoints community." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 17 Dec. 1997: A1.
- Wilkes, Nathaniel K. "Activists Call for March Against Police Brutality." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 26 June 1996: A3.
- ---. "Court's Decision is final in Gammage Jury Selection." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 12 June 1996: A1.
- ---. "Dauer Says Courts May Be Forced to Close." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 5 June 1996: A3.
- ---. "Feds Won't Confirm City Police Probe: Deval Patrick responds to Rep. Bill Robinson's letter." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 7 Aug. 1996: A1.
- ---. "Gammage Jury Selection Ruling May Result in All-White Jury." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 8 May 1996: A1.

- ---. "Memo Suggest Security Risks at Gammage Trial: Judge Cashman says security problems 'easily recognizable." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 24 Aug. 1996: A1.
- ---. "No Charges to be Filed Against Officer Wilbur: Decision shocks Guest and Hall family members." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 14 Sept. 1996: A1.
- ---. "Police Seek Money for Officers in Gammage Case." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 3 Aug. 1996: A1.
- Wilkes, Nathaniel K. and Keith T. Reed. "Police Brutality Marchers Seek Murphy's Ouster: Call for civilian police review board." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 3 July 1996: A1.
- Woods, Khadija. "Residents Cast Votes on Freedom Corner Design: Committee to make final decision on historic landmark." *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 23 Sept. 1998: A1.
- "Zappala, Conrad Face Off in D.A. Race." New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed. 15 May 1999: C4.

ProQuest Historical Newspapers. Web. 1 Feb. 2013.

- "Excerpts of Testimony." New Pittsburgh Courier 18 Nov. 1995: 3.
- Baldwin, McArthur. Letter. "Tired of Being Looked at as Thug Because of Color." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 30 Dec. 1995: 5.
- Burton, Shari. Letter. "Agree and Disagree with 'Hop' on March Participation." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 21 Dec. 1996: 5.
- Cain, Lester. Letter. "Why Is National Democratic Committee Visiting Pittsburgh?" *New Pittsburgh Courier* 17 Aug. 1996: 5.
- Coates, Claudia. "Officers Arraigned in Gammage Case." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 2 Mar. 1996: 1.
- ---. "Cops Walk II." New Pittsburgh Courier 10 May 1997: 1+.
- Combs, Casey. "KKK Holds Hate Rally in Pittsburgh." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 26 Apr. 1997: 1+.
- Cutter, Henry. "Supporters Say Jury's Verdict Sends Right Message." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 25 Nov. 1995: 1+.
- Daniels, Lee. "Young Black Men Stopped—A profile or a stereotype?" *New Pittsburgh Courier* 28 Dec. 1996: 4.
- Daniels, Ron. "NAACP Errs in Holding Convention in Pittsburgh." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier* 9 Aug. 1997: 5.
- ---. "Police 'Culture' Breeds Brutality, Misconduct." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier* 10 May 1997: 5.
- ---. "Racial Profiling and the 'Outrage' of the Privileged Class." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier* 25 Sept. 1999: 5.
- ---. "Urban League Reverses Boycott Decision." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier* 10 Aug. 2002: 5.
- "Elected Officials Express Outrage." New Pittsburgh Courier 30 Nov. 1996: 1+.
- Haddigan, Michael. "They Took His Life...Because He Was Black." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 25 Nov. 1995: 1+.
- Haynes, Sonya M. "Brentwood March Planned." New Pittsburgh Courier 7 June 1997: 1+.
- ---. "Center City: Disturbing Comments." New Pittsburgh Courier 16 Dec. 1995: 2.
- ---. "Center City: My 'no intention of keeping' list." New Pittsburgh Courier 13 Jan. 1996: 2.

- ---. "Center City: Wake up!" New Pittsburgh Courier 25 Nov. 1995: 2.
- ---. "Cop Walks: Jury Acquits John Vojtas." New Pittsburgh Courier 30 Nov. 1996: 1+.
- ---. "Family Tells How Their Lives Have Changed Since Jonny's Death." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 2 Mar. 1996: 1+.
- ---. "Stevens: Trial Littered with Injustices." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 30 Nov. 1996: 1+.
- Hurst, Helen E. Letter. "National NAACP Convention in Pittsburgh?" *New Pittsburgh Courier* 27 July 1996: 5.
- Jackson, Bernice Powell. "Criminal Justice and the Jonny Gammage Case." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 14 Dec. 1996: 4.
- ---. "Justice Denied: Police Brutality and Us." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier* 31 May 1997: 4.
- James, Jacqualynn B. Letter. "We Must Not Drop Gammage Fight." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 7 June 1997: 5.
- Johnson, Furman. Letter. "The Gammage Case: Common sense?" *New Pittsburgh Courier* 14 Dec. 1996: 5.
- Kimber, Albert B. Letter. "The Jonny Gammage Case." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 21 Dec. 1996: 5.
- Levi, Jamilla. Letter. "Activist 'Dissatisfied' with Judges Ruling." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 20 Ian. 1996: 5.
- ---. Letter. "Open Letter to Bob Colville." New Pittsburgh Courier 2 Dec. 1995: 5.
- Martin, Janet L. Letter. "Doug Benton: What is really bothering you?" *New Pittsburgh Courier* 9 Dec. 1995: 5.
- ---. Letter. "Looking for an Unbiased Jury." New Pittsburgh Courier 1 June 1996: 5.
- ---. Letter. "Rank Odor of Injustice in Gammage Case." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 27 Jan. 1996: 5.
- ---. Letter. "Swanson's 'Cop Mentality.'" New Pittsburgh Courier 24 Feb. 1996: 5.
- ---. Letter. "The Leonard Peltier Case." New Pittsburgh Courier 19 Sept. 1998: 5.
- Morris, Ann. "Gammage's Death Sparks White Outrage, Fear of Police." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 18 Nov. 1995: 1.
- "Officers' Lawyers in Gammage Case Want Charges Dropped." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 28 Dec. 1996: 1.
- Owens-El, Ken. Letter. "Reform Bill Deserves Attention." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 24 Feb. 1996: 5.
- Payne, Sean Z. Letter. "Mumia Stay Strong, Jonny Rest in Peace." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 5 July 1997: 5.
- Penton, Doug. Letter. "Fed Up With the Wrath of Black Community." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 2 Dec. 1995: 5.
- Price, Hugh B. "Actions Speak Louder Than Words." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier* 1 Nov. 1997: 5.
- ---. "Justice Delayed with Cashman Decision." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier* 17 May 1997: 4.
- Raheem, Khalid. "The Murder of Jonny Gammage." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 27 Jan. 1996: 5.
- Robertson, Michele D. "Blacks Shocked, Express Disbelief." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 30 Nov. 1996: 1+.
- Schatzman, Dennis. "Lawyers Who Criticize Should Also Enlighten." Commentary. *New Pittsburgh Courier* 9 Aug. 1997: 5.

Toler, Sonya M. "Gammage Family Settles Lawsuits for \$1.5 Million." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 27 June 1998: 1+.

"Truth Finally Comes to Light, Says Mrs. Gammage." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 2 Nov. 1996: 1. "Vojtas Jury Selection Begins Monday." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 9 Nov. 1996: 1+.

Wilson, Renee. Letter. "The Day of the Klan 'Not in Our Town." *New Pittsburgh Courier* 26 Apr. 1997: 5.

Appendix D: Timeline of Events in the Rodney King Case

The timeline of events has been reconstructed using information from *Los Angeles Times* articles. In addition to specific developments in the legal cases, I have included relevant events in Los Angeles to provide context.

1991

- 3 Mar. Rodney G. King is pulled over for speeding after leading police on a highspeed chase, moving from freeways to residential surface streets. During the arrest, LAPD officers kick and strike him with batons more than 50 times; King suffers severe injuries. Bystander and resident of a nearby apartment complex George Holliday captures the beating on videotape
- 9 Mar. Civil rights groups begin weekly protests against LAPD Chief Daryl F. Gates
- 15 Mar. Los Angeles county grand jury indicts LAPD Sgt. Stacey Koon and Officers Timothy Wind, Theodore Briseno, and Laurence Powell on charges of excessive use of force; Koon is also indicted on charges of assault and filing a false police report
 - 1 Apr. L.A. Mayor Tom Bradley, who called for Gates to resign in the wake of the King beating, appoints former Deputy Secretary of State Warren Christopher to chair the Independent Commission on the Los Angeles Police Department (Christopher Commission)
 - 4 Apr. L.A. Police Commission votes to place Gates on 60-day paid leave
 - 5 Apr. L.A. City Council reinstates Gates
 - 9 July Christopher Commission issues 228-page report that details problems within the LAPD and recommends a series of changes
- 23 July California Court of Appeals grants change of venue motion for trial that was originally denied by Judge Kamins; removes Kamins from trial

1992

- 26 Jan. Five LAPD division formally adopt community-based policing, as recommended by the Christopher Commission
- 5 Mar. King beating trial opens in Simi Valley; prosecution and defense lawyers present opening arguments
- 29 Apr. Jury acquits Officers Koon, Wind, Briseno, and Powell on charges of use of excessive force
 Chief Gates attends fundraiser
 - Riots begin. 51 people are killed over a four-day period; millions of dollars in damage reported
- 4 May Mayor Bradley lifts dusk-to-dawn curfew imposed during riots
- 2 June Voters approve Charter Amendment F, a police reform amendment that

28 June	limits the tenure of L.A. police chiefs and increases accountability measures LAPD Chief Daryl Gates resigns Philadelphia Police Commissioner Willie L. Williams assumes position. Williams is the first African-American Chief in department history
1993	
16 Apr.	Federal jury convicts Koon and Powell on civil rights abuse charges; each sentenced to 30 months in prison. Wind and Briseno found not guilty King awarded \$3.8 million in civil trial against City of Los Angeles for violation of civil rights.
20 Apr.	violation of civil rights Richard Riordan elected mayor of Los Angeles
1994	
30-31 May 29 July	200+ LAPD officers call in sick to work to protest the lack of a labor contract Compton police officer Michael Jackson captured on videotape "violently subdue[ing] 17-year-old- Felipe Soltero" ("Candid Camera," 8/4/94)
1995	
29 July	LAPD officers fatally shoot 14-year-old Antonio Gutierrez, whom they claimed had a gun; community members riot
29 Aug.	During the O.J. Simpson murder trial, taped excerpts of LAPD Det. Mark Fuhrman using racial epithets and discussing police brutality are played in court
1996	
1 Apr.	Riverside County (CA) officers videotaped using batons on two suspected illegal immigrants following a freeway chase
13 June	U.S. Supreme Court rules unanimously to uphold sentencing by trial judge on Koon and Powell on federal civil rights abuse charges
1997	
18 Mar.	Officer Frank Lyga shoots and kills Officer Kevin Gaines. The ensuing investigation uncovers widespread misconduct and illegal behavior within the Rampart anti-gang division
17 May	LAPD Chief Willie L. Williams steps down amid criticism of failure to enact meaningful reform in the department
24 June	L.A. Police Commission approves new disciplinary procedures for problem officers
Aug.	Mayor Bradley nominates Bernard C. Parks as new LAPD chief

2000 Rampart Division scandal continues. US DoJ finds "pervasive pattern" of constitutional rights violations by LAPD, negotiates consent decree with city mandating reform ("The LAPD Still Needs Policing," 5/3/06) 2001 10 Apr. James K. Hahn elected new mayor 2002 6 July White Inglewood police officer Jeremy Morse is videotaped slamming developmentally handicapped 16-year-old Donovan Jackson, who is black, onto a squad car Oct. Mayor Hahn selects former NY Police Commissioner William Bratton as new LAPD police chief 2003 29 July Jury deadlocks in use of excessive force case against Morse 2004 23 June White LAPD Officer John Hatfield captured on videotape "thrashing" black car-thief suspect Stanley Miller ("All Eyes Are on the LAPD," 6/25/04) 2005 6 Feb. LAPD Officer Steve Garcia shoots and kills 13-year-old Devin Brown, who is black. Brown stole a car and led police on a brief chase 1 July Antonio Villaraigosa becomes new mayor of Los Angeles LAPD officers shoot and kill 19-month-old Suzie Marie Pena and her father Jose Raul Pena, who was holding the toddler hostage 2006 Two LAPD officers captured on cellphone video punching suspect William Cardenas in the face as he lay on the ground 2007

1 May LAPD officers open fire on pro-immigrant demonstrators at MacArthur Park

2009	
Feb.	City begins settles lawsuits from MacArthur Park riots for \$13 million
8 June	District Court judge lifts consent decree imposed on city following Rampart scandal
31 Oct.	Chief Bratton leaves LAPD for private security firm
1 Nov.	LAPD Deputy Chief Charlie Beck succeeds Bratton as Chief
2010	
16 Apr.	Former LAPD Chief Daryl Gates, 83, dies
2012	
26 Feb.	17-year-old Trayvon Martin is shot and killed by neighborhood crimewatch volunteer George Zimmerman
17 June	King, 47, dies
2013	

13 July Zimmerman is acquitted of charges of second-degree murder and manslaughter in Martin's death

Appendix E: Corpora of Texts from the Los Angeles Times (Chapter 3)

Corpus I: Pre-riot Texts

- Abramson, Rudy. "Williams Says Emphasis on Values Needed to Stem Crime." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 27 Apr. 1992: A1.
- Acuna, Rodolfo. "Leadership Demeaned by Moral Silence; Elected Latinos have unexcusably shied away from condemning the King beating." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 6 May 1991: B7.
- Aliano, George. "Where's the Outrage for Dead Police?" *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 18 Mar. 1991: B5.
- Allevne, Reginald. "Out of an Easy Case Came Bad Law: The Police Commission has specific and exclusive authority that is not subordinate to the City Council." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 27 May 1991: B5.
- Bailey, Eric. "For Marines in L.A., It's a Battle With Boredom." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 May 1992: A1.
- Berger, Leslie. "Rash of Transfers Changes Makeup of Foothill Division; Police: The jurisdiction in which the Rodney King beating took place now has 10 new minority supervisors and 15 minority officers." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 22 July 1991: A18.
- Berger, Leslie and Paul Lieberman. "Police on Beat Tense Job Gets Tenser; Law enforcement officers encounter cool looks and even video cameras. But some residents flash thumbs-up signs." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 8 Apr. 1991: B1.
- Berger, Leslie and Tracy Wood. "L.A. Officers Indicted in Beating; Police probe: Grand jury goes beyond Gates' recommendation that three be *prosecuted* and 12 be disciplined." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 15 Mar. 1991: A1.
- Boyle, Gregory J. "Defenseless, the Poor Are Also Voiceless; Inner-city residents know all about abusive police behavior. Refusing to hear their complaints adds to the injury." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 11 Mar. 1991: B5.
- Braun, Stephen. "Black Men, LAPD A Mix of Bitterness and Suspicion; Minorities: Abuse, humiliation are the norm, many say. But police call actions a response to crime." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 16 Dec. 1991: A1.
- Braun, Stephen and Ron Russell. "Riots Are Violent Reruns for the Veterans of Watts; Survivors: They felt their past come full circle. But many acted far differently this time." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 Apr. 1992: A1.
- "Brown Says Poverty Will Spark More Riots Across U.S." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 May 1992: A9.
- Brownstein, Ronald. "Clinton to Press His Message of Rebuilding; Campaign: The Arkansas governor arrives in Los Angeles and begins meeting with community leaders." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 May 1992: A9.
- Bunting, Glenn F. "Ex-U.S. Official to Head Mayor's Probe of LAPD." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 1 Apr. 1991: A1.

- Clayton, Janet. "When Loving L.A. Turns to Heartache; A woman who came of age during the Watts Rebellion sees years of disrespect explode in anger and frustration." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 Apr. 1992: A1.
- Clifford, Frank. "Corporate Suites Become Arena for Activist Politics; Government: Doors have opened to old foes in bids to alter power structure of the police and schools." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 6 Apr. 1992: A1.
- Clifford, Frank and George Ramos. "Group Muscles Its Way to Front of Latino Activism; Politics: Many admire maverick spirit of News for America. Others wonder if it's fueling ethnic tensions." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 16 Mar. 1991: A1.
- Clifford, Frank and Louis Sahagun. "Police Union Changes Face of Charter Fight." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 13 Apr. 1992: A1.
- Cockburn, Alexander. "Policing By Exemplary Terror; The problem is bigger than one man, or one police department. Class and race are the root of it." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 25 Mar. 1991: B5.
- Connell, Rich. "Gates' Absence Early in Riot to Be Examined." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 Apr. 1992: A3.
- "Do Not Slow Down, Los Angeles; Christopher panel's status report gives city a clear warning." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 2 Mar. 1992: B4.
- Doster, Lyman. "King Beating." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 1 Apr. 1991: B4.
- Dunn, Ashley. "Shooting Not on Tape, Witness Says; Melee: The footage only shows a tense confrontation after a deputy shot a man at an East L.A. housing project, cameraman says." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 5 Aug. 1991: B1.
- Eazy-E. "The Outsider and the Inner Circle." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 25 Mar. 1991: F1. Estrada, Peggy R. "Conal's Gates Poster Pours Gas on Political Fire." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 15 Apr. 1991: F3.
- "Fire and Water." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 4 Apr. 1992: B2.
- Ford, Andrea. "Black Forum Ends Meetings With Gates." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 25 Mar. 1991: B1.
- ---. "King Beating Reunites Civil Rights Groups." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 29 Apr. 1991: B1.
- Ford, Andrea and Richard A. Serrano. "LAPD Retaliating for Criticism, Officers Say; Police: There is also speculation that others have been rewarded for defending Chief Gates in public." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 22 July 1991: A18.
- Fritsch, Jane. "Report on King Beating May Alter Gates' Legacy; Police: The Christopher panel is expected to release its findings Tuesday, putting him in the spotlight again." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 8 July 1991: A1.
- ---. "Suit Planned to Block Gates' Reinstatement." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 8 Apr. 1991:
- "From the Nation's Newspapers." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 4 May 1992: A9.
- Fulwood, Sam. "Court Nominee Key Topic as NAACP Meeting Opens; Civil rights: Delegates argue whether to support Thomas. Organization may delay endorsement decision." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 8 July 1991: A1.
- "Gates' Backers Raising Funds for Legal Bills." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 3 June 1991: A22.
- Goldberg, Carey. "Crime and Chaos LAPD Officer Finds Both in Visit to Leningrad." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 1 July 1991: B1.

- Hanh, Thich N. "We Are the Beaters; We Are the Beaten." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 15 Apr. 1991: B5.
- Harris, Scott. "Many in Foreign Press See Grim Omen in L.A. Riots; Journalism: In the 1960s, disturbances were viewed as an American problem. With increased immigration and economic tensions they realize it could happen overseas." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 Apr. 1992: A3.
- Harris, Sylvester. "Brutality by Fiat." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 29 Apr. 1991: B5.
- "Hire Them . . . Then Forget Them? Settlement of job-bias complaints against LAPD shows obstacles to minorities and women." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 11 Nov. 1991: B4.
- Hirshman, Linda R. "GOP Strategists Shouldn't Be a Bit Surprised; Riots result from 25 years of crafting a party for white people." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 May 1992: B7.
- Horstman, Barry M. "San Diegans Still Trust Law Enforcement Officers." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 19 Aug. 1991: A1.
- Houston, Paul. "Chief Gates Should Quit, Sen. Biden Says." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 18 Mar. 1991: B1.
- "Iowa Riots Quelled After College Party Sparks Racial Brawls." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 May 1992: A30.
- Ingram, Carl. "Law Might Disarm Some Officers; Legislation: Those convicted of certain misdemeanors are affected under sweeping state gun statute. Police and sheriff's agencies are searching records to identify them." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 22 Apr. 1991: A3.
- Jehl, Douglas. "Bush Seeks Solutions to Urban Ills." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 May 1992: A9.
- Jones, Charisse. "Black Cops Caught in the Middle; In the aftermath of the King beating, many must suffer taunts of fellow African-Americans. The LAPD officers struggle to sort through conflicting emotions." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 15 Apr. 1991: A1.
- Katz, Jack. "The D.A.'s Failure is Fully Revealed." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 May 1992: B7.
- Katz, Jesse. "3 Parades From Staid to Charade; Processions Vary in Their Outlooks." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 2 Dec. 1991: B1.
- ---. "Gates Rips Critics of His Command Plans; Police: Chief criticizes his own bureaucracy and says he is trying to ensure the success of the community-based project by taking control." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 13 Jan 1992: B1.
- Kelley, Daryl. "Ventura County Struggles With Issues of Race; Reaction: Sixty-six percent of the county is white and is adjusting to becoming more mixed. But many say the King case verdicts show it is time to heighten sensitivity to ethnic matters." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 May 1992: A3.
- Kerstein, Max J. "Sensationalism." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 29 Apr. 1991: B5.
- Lewis, Justin and Sut Jhally. "Comforting Image of 'The Cosby Show' Places Equality at Risk." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 Apr. 1992: F3.
- Libman, Gary. "Cops and Kids: Fear Fuels Cycle of Distrust; The experts: Therapists and educators say that black teens who have negative encounters with police can develop deep anger without realizing it." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 22 Apr. 1991: E1.

- ---. "Cops and Kids: Fear Fuels Cycle of Distrust; The teen-agers: Six students at Crenshaw High School say police harassment is commonplace in their neighborhoods." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 22 Apr. 1991: E1.
- "Los Angeles: A Great City That's Too Big to Fail." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 May 1992: B6.
- Malamud, Allan. "Notes on a Scorecard." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 4 May 1992: C3.
- McDougal, Dennis. "Century Cable to Air King Trial; Television: The company will broadcast pool coverage as well as a weekly panel discussion on the beating trial." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 2 Mar. 1992: F11.
- McIntyre, Michael. "Controversy Over Gates, Bradley." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 8 Apr. 1991: B4.
- McMillan, Penelope. "2 Officers Overreacted, Lawyer Says; Police: A 10-year LAPD civilian employee was following her normal procedure when she was struck with a baton in a scuffle with patrolmen at Parker Center, her attorney contends." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 12 Aug. 1991: B1.
- McMillan, Penelope and Laurie Becklund. "Where to Turn? Fearful Families With Nowhere to Go Stay in Their Blackened, Soaked Apartments." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 Apr. 1992: B1.
- Merina, Victor. "Brawl by Gangs Is Videotaped; Crime: Resident captures fight. Police hope tape will aid investigation." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 8 July 1991: B1.
- ---. "Police K-9 Unit in Dog Fight With Critics; Law enforcement: Lawsuit claims hundreds of people have been needlessly mauled. LAPD contends most bites are provoked." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 8 July 1991: B1.
- ---. "Shootings, Scandals Erode Block's Image; Law enforcement: But the sheriff was heartened by the reception he got at a Mexican Independence Day parade in East Los Angeles a week ago. 'I don't feel under siege,' he says." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 23 Sept. 1991: B1.
- Meyer, Josh. "Gangs Blamed for Rising Crime in Hollywood." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 29 July 1991: A1.
- ---. "Seminar Aims at Making Police Culturally Aware; Community relations: Improving trust between police and public is goal of sensitivity class for officers on the Westside." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 14 Oct. 1991: B1.
- Mitchell, John L. "Beating Rekindles Anxiety; Reaction: Blacks' horror is combined with a sense of relief that police brutality has been uncovered." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 11 Mar. 1991: B1.
- Muir, Frederick M. and Sheryl Stolberg. "Support Fades for Deal on Election, Gates' Departure; Police: The chief's remarks on staying on the job possibly until 1993 alter the outlook. No consensus appears to be forming to back any alternative plan." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 15 July 1991: A1.
- Murphy, Dean E. and Michele Fuetsch. "Lomax's Outspoken Style Puts Her at Storm's Center; Politics: Police commissioner with the blunt manner is the latest protagonist in the King beating drama." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 13 May 1991: A1.
- Murphy, Dean E. and Jim Newton. "Bradley Lifts Curfew Tonight, He Won't Speculate on Departure of Troops; Unrest: Guardsmen kill a motorist who ran a barricade. School to resume and grocery stores slowly reopen as city moves toward stability." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 May 1992: A1.

- Pine, Art. "Perot Favors U.S. Charges for Officers." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 Apr. 1992: A9.
- "Police Reform Controversy: Some Questions-and Answers." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 13 Apr. 1992: B1.
- "Prescription for LAPD: an Independent Panel; A new commission, free of the usual strings, can gain faith of everyone." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 1 Apr. 1991: B4.
- Pristin, Terry and David J. Fox. "Theaters Dark but Business at Video Rental Shop Booms." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 4 May 1992: B3.
- "Rally Held to Show Support for Police." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 3 June 1991: B4.
- Ramos, George. "When Loving L.A. Turns to Heartache; A native son's affection for the city is lost amid the flames and the violence. For him, everything has now changed." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 Apr. 1992: A1.
- Reich, Kenneth. "Police Throughout U.S. Feel the Effects of Events in L.A.; Law enforcement: Excessive use of force and racist computer messages that have tarnished the LAPD's image are sending a powerful warning to other cities." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 15 July 1991: A3.
- ---. "Unconventional Policing Gains New Impetus." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 3 June 1991: A1.
- Reza, H. G. "The Jury Didn't Believe 2 Officers' Version of Beating." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 22 Apr. 1991: B1.
- Rivera, Carla. "Tough Job Awaits Allies of Targeted O.C. Panels; Budget: Supporters mobilize to persuade supervisors to spare the Human Relations and women's commissions." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 29 July 1991: A1.
- Rohrlich, Ted. "Code of Silence' Often Shrouds Police Misconduct." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 1 July 1991: A1.
- ---. "L.A. Police Considering Reviving the Chokehold; Law enforcement: Advocates say its use is safer than the baton. Opponents say it can kill, and has." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 2 Sept. 1991: A1.
- Romero, Gloria J. "City Forces Shouldn't Aid INS Detentions; People chased down as 'illegals' won't cooperate against crime." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 5 Aug. 1991: B5.
- Rosenberg, Howard. "Media Coverage of the King Case: Guilty or innocent?" *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 8 Apr. 1991: F1.
- Rotella, Sebastian. "Crime, Abuses Hound Latino Immigrants." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 30 Dec. 1991: A1.
- ---. "Police Take to the Streets to Cut Crime and Blight; Strategy: Under a three-month pilot program, senior lead officers are getting out of their patrol cars and working directly with residents to improve community relations." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 3 June 1991: B3.
- Rutten, Tim. "For Chief Gates, the Brutal Truth: He Has a Final Obligation to LAPD." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 18 Mar. 1991: E6.
- Sahagun, Louis. "Community-Based Police Plan Offered; Reform: Pilot program in four stations would stress crime prevention over arrests." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 25 Nov. 1991: B1.
- Simon, Richard. "Supervisor Hahn May Retire at End of '92." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 29 Apr. 1991: B1.

- Soble, Ronald L. "FBI to Interview Foothill Officers; Police: Chief Gates says he is upset at the plan. He assures 3,000 supporters he will not resign." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 25 Mar. 1991: B1.
- Spiegel, Claire. "Effects of PCP: Myth Vs. Reality; Stories abound about the drug imbuing people with superhuman strength. But some researchers say those claims are overrated. Much about the drug remains a mystery." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 17 June 1991: A1.
- Stolberg, Sheryl. "Leaders Appeal for Calm After King Verdict; Trial: Impassioned pleas are made to stay cool no matter what happens in the case involving four LAPD officers. Church plans a solidarity rally." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 27 Apr. 1992: B1.
- Stolberg, Sheryl and Tracy Wood. "Grand Jury to Probe Beating of Motorist; Police: Indictments will be sought against more than three officers. One has been disciplined before for using excessive force." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 9 Mar. 1991: B1.
- "The List of Fatalities." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 4 May 1992: A8.
- "The Numbers." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 8 Apr. 1991: B4.
- "The Tensions Between Blacks and Latinos: How Volatile?" *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 17 June 1991: B4.
- "The Urgency of Police Reform: Los Angeles must not shrink from this huge but necessary task." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 30 Dec. 1991: A1.
- "The View at the Crenshaw Cafe: 'It's Sad, but It Had to Happen'; Community: Patrons grimace and shake their heads at the incomprehensible. 'Justice wasn't done there,' says one about the verdicts." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 4 Apr. 1992: B1.
- Timnick, Lois. "Judge Kamins Brings Distinct Style to King Case; Courts: The former public defender has shown a penchant for creativity and unpredictability during the high-pressure situation." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 24 June 1991: B1.
- Tobar, Hector. "Community-Based Policing Begins in 5 LAPD Divisions; Law enforcement: Officers are told to form partnership with citizens to decide best ways to fight crime." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 27 Jan 1992: A1.
- ---. "Training: a Casualty on Street; The LAPD teaches officers to use only 'reasonable and necessary' force. But some say drug and gang violence create a siege mentality." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 18 Mar. 1991: A1.
- Tobar, Hector and Leslie Berger. "Tape of L.A. Police Beating Suspect Stirs Public Furor; Law enforcement: Mayor says he's 'outraged.' The department, FBI and district attorney are investigating." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 6 Mar. 1991: A1.
- "Trucker Beaten by Rioters Improves." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 4 Apr. 1992: B3.
- Wallace, Amy. "Sunday Dawns and Residents Emerge to Resume Their Lives. Routines: After four days of remaining sequestered in their safe neighborhoods, people venture back to 'the zone,' trying to return to normalcy." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 Apr. 1992: B1.
- Walters, Paul M. "A Formidable Task, Well Done; Chief Gates acted correctly in the King case and will maintain the LAPD's high standard of excellence." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 11 Mar. 1991: B5.
- Weinstein, Henry and Soble, Ronald L. "Jesse Jackson Again Raps Gates; Police: He renews call for him to resign. At a support rally outside City Hall, the chief blasts negative

- media coverage of the Rodney King incident." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 15 Apr. 1991: B1.
- Wilkinson, Tracy. "White Supremacists to Go On Trial; Racism: Tom Metzger and three others are charged in a cross-burning incident eight years ago. Prosecutor says there is not much left of the movement." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 22 July 1991: B1.
- William, David and Cristine Gonzalez. "Business Owners Ponder Whether to Stay; Rebuilding: Although some proprietors are reluctant to return to ravaged areas, most say they have invested too much to leave the community." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 Apr. 1992: B3.
- "Wiltern Season Cut by Joffrey Ballet: The first two weeks are called off in aftermath of L.A. violence, with the condensed schedule threatening the troupe's recovery from red ink." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 4 Apr. 1992: F1.
- Wood, Tracy. "Alleged Rogue Deputy Bands Spark Furor; Law enforcement: Groups are merely social and sports clubs, department officials insist. But critics have filed lawsuits and say they are gathering evidence of racism." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 2 Sept. 1991: B1.
- Zamichow, Nora. "Marching Orders Include Script for Answering Queries." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 May 1992: A25.
- Zelig, Harry. "Judge's Ruling on Chief Gates." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 20 May 1991: B4.

Corpus II: Post-riot Texts

Texts marked with an asterisk (*) indicate inclusion of a King narrative icon

- "15 years later; Los Angeles was left for dead after the 1992 riots. But the city scraped its way back and now resembles its glory days more than ever." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 29 Apr. 2007: M2.
- "A Dot of Light at the LAPD." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 2 Nov. 2002: B22.
- "A Forward Leap for the LAPD; Christopher panel recommendation finds life in discipline guidelines." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 26 June 1997: B8.
- "A Goal for Police." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 31 July 2003: B16.
- *"A Jury Policy With Some Teeth; L.A. County change should result in better-balanced panels." 17 Nov. 1995: B8.
- "A Lingering Shoot-First Culture." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 10 Feb. 2005: B12.
- *"A Right Not to Be Frittered Away; Often, the outcomes of major issues hang on a handful of voters." 7 June 1992: M4.
- "A 'Rodney King' Case? No, There's a Key Difference; At this point, officials are taking responsibility." 3 Apr. 1996: B8.
- "A 'Rodney King Case' in Brazil; Videotaped beating of 11 dramatizes a pattern of police abuse." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 10 Apr. 1997: B8.
- "A Solid Bet for a Better City." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 6 Oct. 2002: M4.
- "A Thorough Review of the Jails; The Christopher Commission would be a good model for the L.A. County jail panel." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 17 Jan. 2012: A12.
- "A Valuable Law-Enforcement Lesson; Report on sheriff underscores importance of citizen participation; now for the LAPD . . ." 15 Dec. 1994: B6.

- "A Weekend to Remember For Events and Non-Events; A round of applause to a whole community-then back to work." 19 Apr. 1993: B6.
- "All Eyes are on the LAPD." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 25 June 2004: B12.
- "All eyes on reform; Cellphone cameras and the Internet give the community a voice in the debate about police conduct." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 14 Nov. 2006: A28.
- "Amnesty Key to Inquiry; No LAPD rule or mechanism should discourage truth-telling in the Rampart Division scandal." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 6 Feb. 2000: M4.
- "Another LAPD Crossroad: Think Hard, Chief; Williams should consider all his options." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 15 Dec. 1996: M6.
- "Asleep at the Switch? Slow response of both the LAPD and the National Guard is at issue" 5 May 1992: B6.
- *Beall, Will. "A Cop in Pursuit of Trust." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 13 Dec. 2006: A31.
- ---. "The True Blue; Fifteen years after the riots, the LAPD is evolving—and constant." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 29 Apr. 2007: M1.
- "Blue Flu': Expensive Epidemic." 1 June 1994: B6.
- Bobb, Merrick. "Good Start for LAPD's Investigation." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 30 June 2004: B11.
- "Bratton's Bad Choice." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 23 Feb. 2009: A16.
- "Calming a Tense Community." 2 Aug. 1995: B8.
- "Cardinal law; The statute a federal grand jury is said to be using to investigate Mahony would be a stretch." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 30 Jan. 2009: A22.
- Chan, Stu. "Remembering Gates." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 20 Apr. 2010: A10.
- Chang, Edward T. "THE L.A. RIOTS: 20 YEARS LATER; A community coalesces." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 29 Apr. 2012: A25.
- *"Checks on the Chief; A proposal to do away with term limits on the police chief ignores L.A.'s history." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 31 Mar. 2009: A24.
- Chemerinsky, Erwin. "The Chief Isn't the Best One to Police the Police; Independent panel is the right forum for officer discipline." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 16 July 2004: B11.
- Chemerinsky, Erwin, Catherine Lhamon, and Mark Rosenbaum. "The LAPD Still Needs Policing." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 3 May 2006: B13.
- "Chief: Walk Away Proud." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 10 Feb. 2002: M4.
- *Coble, Paul R. "Remembering Daryl Gates." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 17 Apr. 2010: A26.
- *Cole, Cindy. "Simpson Verdict, Jury Trials." 5 Oct. 1995: B8.
- "Comic Slave for Thin Skins." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 26 Sep. 2002: B14.
- "Criticism, Yes; Self-Destructiveness, No." 22 Feb. 1992: B6.
- "Curtain Closes on the King Case; With final court ruling made, ex-Sgt. Koon is free—and rich." 30 Sep. 1996: B4.
- "Cut LAPD Scandals' Roots." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 30 Dec. 2001: M4.
- *del Olmo, Frank. "It's Baca Against Back Room; The political establishment lacked the courage to force Block to step down. That was left to Baca." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 1 Nov. 1998: M5.
- ---. "Next Chief's Duty Is to Exorcise Police Department's Demons." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 28 Apr. 2002: M5.
- ---. "Parks Is el Hombre, if Not un Hermano; LAPD: The mayor's choice for police chief is solid; Latinos have the edge next time." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 10 Aug 1997: M5.

- Dershowtiz, Alan M. "L.A. Police Dept. and Simpson Case." 24 Mar. 1995: B6.
- Dery, Charles J. "LAPD Flashlight Plan Generates Some Heat." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 8 Aug. 2004: M4.
- "Dillydallying on LAPD Bias." 15 May 1996: B8.
- Domanick, Joe. "After 12 Years, Handcuffs Stay on LAPD Reform; Blame a resistant culture and Bratton—and don't spare the City Council." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 6 June 2004: M2.
- ---. "Blue Blood; For past L.A. police chiefs, the top was just a place to fall from." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 3 June 2007: M6.
- ---. "Fine-tuning LAPD reforms; The inspector general's office needs real independence." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 12 Aug. 2010: A19.
- ---. "It Takes a Chief; The LAPD needs a boss who's tough, who knows how to lead and who believes in reform. Is that too much to ask?" *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 14 Apr. 2002: M1.
- ---. "On Daryl Gates; L.A. changed, but he and his department would not." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 18 Apr. 2010: A31.
- ---. "What About Reform, Chief?" Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 3 Nov. 2002: M3.
- ---. "Why Bratton Has Edge Over His Predecessors." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 6 Oct. 2002: M2.
- "Don't Pump Up the Volume: As it await verdicts, L.A. must see things in perspective." 5 Apr. 1993: B6.
- Dotson, David D. "Bratton's 20/20 Vision." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 25 May 2007: A32. ---. "Oversight of the LAPD." 13 Jun3 1996: B8.
- Downing, Stephen. "LAPD Accused of Brutality." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 14 Nov. 2006: A28.
- Dunne, John R. "Civil Rights Enforcement." 24 Oct. 1992: B7.
- *Dunphy, Jack. "The Times Quotes Firebrands and Convicts the City's Cops; An experimental column in which the Los Angeles Times invites outside critics to excoriate a newspaper whose home edition often gets wet when it rains despite the clear not blue plastic bag it comes in." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 20 Feb. 2005: M6.
- ---. "View From a Squad Car; Putting video cameras in black-and-whites won't clear up a distorted picture of the LAPD." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 17 Feb. 2008: M4.
- Ehrenreich, Barbara. "Socialism Lives!; Bush describes a utopia of nationalized oil and universal health care. But only for Iraq." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 11 May 2003: M6.
- *Ekerling, Howard L. "LAPD Chief and Commission." 4 June 1995: M4.
- *Ellroy, James. "LAPD Confidential: Let's End 40 Years of Bad Juju." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 15 Sep. 2002: M5.
- Fein, Bruce. "PERSPECTIVES ON CRIMINAL JUSTICE. The Unanimous Verdict Is Essential for Fairness; If split verdicts are allowed, dissenting arguments won't get a full airing and charges of racism will abound." 18 Aug. 1995: B9.
- Feldman, Clyde. "Outrage Over LAPD Killing of 13-Year-Old." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 10 Feb. 2005: B12.
- "Finding Belmont Truth." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 22 July 1999: B8.
- "For Cops, a Whiff From '91." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 9 July 2002: B12.

- "Four for the Governor's John Hancock: Worthy legislation for toxic waste, venue changes and utility rates." 5 Sep. 1992: B7.
- Gates, Daryl F. "Residence of LAPD Officers." 6 Apr. 1994: B6.
- Gayer, Lorraine. "A New Time of Fear for Students." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 29 Mar. 2003: B25.
- *"Generation tolerant; A survey finds that race and ethnicity just aren't a big deal for California's young people." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 30 Apr. 2007: A18.
- "Give LAPD Probe a Chance." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 2 July 2004: B12.
- Goff, Philips A. and Jennifer L. Eberhardt. "A Hateful Link." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 28 Feb. 2009: A19.
- *Goldberg, Jonah. "The Web's Yellow DNA." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 22 June 2006: B11.
- "Good Deal for Cops and Civilians; Patrol car video and bullet-resistant doors would be valuable." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 5 Dec. 1997: B8.
- Gottlieb, Catherine. "MAKING A DIFFERENCE; One Foundation's Approach: The Rodney King Case as Legal Education." 1 Nov. 1993: B4.
- Graciano-Buchman, Berta. "On Rodney King." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 22 June 2012: A16.
- Guinses, V. G. "Voices: A Forum For Community Issues; Inglewood Views Divide Along a Thin Blue Line." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 20 July 2002: B19.
- *Halfon, Neal. "'Dad! Dad!" Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 12 June 2012: A13.
- Hamilton, Denise. "Literature Brings Lessons of Slavery to Life." 18 June 1992: J1.
- *Henderson, Leigh. "The True Picture of the People Behind the Badge." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 17 July 2004: B19.
- "High Court Delivers Setback for Justice by the Manual; Ruling in Koon-Powell case may be a turning point." 16 June 1996: M4.
- Holden, Nate. "King Settlement." 17 Oct. 1993: M4.
- Homann, Bill. "When Police Tactics Backfire." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 4 July 2008: A24.
- Hutchinson, Earl O. "10 Years After the Riots, We Stick With Our Own; Put money behind efforts to bridge the racial divide." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 24 Apr. 2002: B13.
- ---. "Bad Cops: Feds Have to Act, Not Talk; The U.S. probe in Inglewood must break a sad trend." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 14 July 2002: M5.
- ---. "End hair-trigger policing; The LAPD needs to decide once and for all on a policy governing the use of deadly force, and then stick to it." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 14 July 2005: B13.
- ---. "Nailing a Cop Takes More Than a Tape." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 11 July 2003: B15.
- ---. "We Need a Steady—Not Heavy—Hand at the LAPD's Helm; Excessive-force issue is critical in evaluating candidates." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 24 Sep. 2002: B13.
- ---. "Why Blacks Defend Chief Parks." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 7 Feb. 2002: B17.
- "Inspecting the chief; Police commissioners must take a big-picture look at Bratton before deciding on his reappointment." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 June 2007: A14.
- "Isn't Some Fair Deal Possible? Cash-strapped city struggles to offer police a decent contract." 24 Nov. 1993: B6.
- Jenner, Charles. "Anger and Dismay Over Articles on Race." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 20 Mar. 2005: M4.
- Jensen, Larry. "'Cultural Catastrophe' at Looted Museum." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 22 Apr. 2003: B12.

- "Just the facts; The story you are about to see on TV is true. Perhaps too true, if the sheriff really wants to attract recruits." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 25 May 2007: A32.
- Kapila, Ravi. "Gang-Rape Verdict and the Jury System." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 July 2004: M4.
- Kaplan, Erin A. "Anxious in Leimert Park." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 29 Mar. 2006: B13.
- *---. "Lots of smoke, not much fire; Black leaders unite behind Tennie Pierce, but where are they in normal times?" *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 6 Dec. 2006: A31.
- ---. "THE L.A. RIOTS: 20 YEARS LATER; Where are the jobs?" *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 29 Apr. 2012: A25.
- "Keep Up the LAPD Hiring; Despite the city's budget problems, maintaining the ranks of the police force should be a top priority." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 26 Mar. 2011: A20.
- Kubrin, Jay. "Televised Beating." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 27 June 2004: M4.
- "L.A. and the LAPD Need Those Tapes; Matter of Fuhrman interviews transcends Simpson case." 30 Aug. 1995: B8.
- "LAPD Discipline: Don't Back Off." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 17 Jan. 1999: M4.
- "LAPD's Lack of Discipline." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 17 June 2003: B14.
- "LAPD Reform Blueprint." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 17 May 2000: B8.
- "LAPD Reform: Too Many Cooks in the Kitchen; Despite the situation, Williams must be a stronger leader." 4 June 1996: B6.
- "LAPD's New Outreach to the Public." 20 Sep. 1994: B6.
- Lehrer, David, Joe Hicks, and Richard Riordan. "THE L.A. RIOTS: 20 YEARS LATER; We do 'just get along'." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 29 Apr. 2012: A25.
- "Let Inspector General Do Her Job, for the Sake of L.A.; City should embrace call for better monitoring of police." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 24 Nov. 1997: B4.
- Lieberman, Paul and Richard O'Reilly. "Most Looters Endured Lives of Crime, Poverty; Riots: Thieves ranged from addicts to students. Majority were repeat offenders, Times analysis shows." 2 May 1993: A1.
- *Little, Ken. "Subpoenas for Riot Photos." 21 May 1992: B6.
- "Los Angeles Turning Points: Three monumental reforms." 15 Aug. 1993: M4.
- MacDonald, Heather. "One bad day; The conduct of some police at MacArthur Park was a rare event, not the LAPD's MO." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 20 May 2007: M9.
- "Mad and Madder." 28 Nov. 1995: B8.
- Manuel, Pastor and Kafi Blumenfield. "The lessons of 1992; Activism has helped make Los Angeles a better city than it was before the riots." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 25 Apr. 2012: A15.
- "May Day mayday; The LAPD's report on the melee at MacArthur Park illustrates its recurring problems with reform." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 11 Oct. 2007: A20.
- "Menendez Retrials: a Necessary Decision; D.A. Garcetti, facing two hung juries, opts to try again." 31 Jan. 1994: B6.
- McDougal, Dennis. "Legacy of a Flawed Martyr." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 19 June 2012: A11.
- *McKown, Ray. "Video Illustrates Jury-System Issue." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 29 June 2006: B10.
- Morrison, Patt. "We Can All Just Get Along Without This." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 24 Aug. 2006: B11.

- Morel, Lucas. "Ellisons' 'Invisible' Still Walk Among Us." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 14 Apr. 2002: M5.
- *Moreno, Joelle A. "Perils of 'stand your ground'." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 22 July 2013: A17.
- Newton, Jim. "A sheriff who does what he likes; Lee Baca answers to the voters, so how much pressure can the supervisors really assert?" *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 7 Nov. 2011: A15.
- ---. "Change in black and white; The LAPD transformed itself in the 20 years since the Rodney King beating and the riots, showing that disgrace can lead to progress." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 6 Mar. 2011: A27.
- "Not a Trial by Poll." 6 May 1992: B9.
- "Now More Will Hail the Chief." 26 Sep. 1993: M4.
- Nowicki, Dale. "Let's Get the Whole Story in Beating." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 28 June 2004: B8.
- "Of Verdicts and Violence." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 17 July 2003: B14.
- Park, Kyeyoung and Thomas Burgess. "Forgive and remember; We must remind ourselves how complex justice and fairness are in a racially divided city." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 29 Apr. 2007: M8.
- *Parks, Bernard C. "Why I Deserve Another Term as LAPD Chief." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 7 Apr. 2002: M5.
- "Picking a New Chief; Politics must not be allowed to override competence in replacing William Bratton at the LAPD." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 6 Sep. 2009: A31.
- *Plate, Tom. "Racism Isn't Just an American Issue; Clinton's trip to Africa got scant notice in Asia, though many nations there could use some self-examination." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 7 Apr. 1998: B7.
- *"Playing Politics with a Tragedy: Bush aide lays blame for riots on liberal social programs of '60s and '70s." 6 May 1992: B8.
- "POLICE WATCH: Candid Camera." 5 Aug. 1994: B6.
- *"POLICE WATCH: Over the Top." 23 Mar. 1995: B6.
- "Post-Riot Watch: Venue Reform." 23 June 1992: B6.
- "Power at the DWP." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 15 Dec. 2010: A26.
- "Public Support is No Free Ticket." 28 May 1994: B6.
- "Put Cops on Camera." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 13 Mar. 2006: B8.
- Rainey, James. "Jim Newton to head Times' editorial page; He brings an extensive background in local and state news to the post." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 14 Apr. 2007: B1.
- "Rebuilding Watch: Honor Roll." 20 June 1992: B7.
- *"Red Moon Rising." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 29 Oct. 2004: B12.
- *"Reform Factor: Triumph of Los Angeles; Voters, overwhelmingly rejecting fear, order up a new era in police-city relations" 4 June 1992: B6.
- "Reopening Los Angeles' Racial Wounds." 29 Aug. 1992: B7.
- "Restrained—or Fearful?" Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 21 June 2000: B8.
- *Rice, Connie. "Dorner's Web of Lies About the LAPD." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 26 June 2013: A13.
- *Rodriguez, Gregory. "Diversity May Not Be the Answer." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 13 Aug. 2007: A17.

- Rosenbaum, Mark and Peter Bibring. "LAPD—It's Not Quite Reformed." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 June 2009: A27.
- Russell, Marilyn. "The Price of Abuse." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 20 June 2012: A10.
- Rutten, Tim. "LAPD Gets Reform Right." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 7 Feb. 2009: A19.
- Schatzman, Dennis C. "An `Irresponsible Media'? That's News to Him." 20 June 1993.
- *Schauer, Terry. "Former LAPD Personnel Beg to Differ." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 May 2006: B12.
- Seager, Susan E. "LAPD; Walls of Glory and Shame." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 15 Dec. 2002: M3.
- "Send Proper Signal, Chief; It's a test of his leadership to comfort an LAPD wounded by serious allegations and at the same time respect and reassure a public raising important concerns." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 22 Sep. 1999: B6.
- Serrano, Rich. "It's Not Bergman, but It Works for This Filmmaker." 6 Dec. 1992: E1.
- "Sexism Has No Place in LAPD; Inspector general deserves the help of all in tackling the problem." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 10 Dec. 1996: B6.
- Seyler, Stephen. "L.A. Police and the Media." 8 June 1992: B4.
- Shaw, David. "Gates Hammered by Media Over LAPD Riot Response; Reporting: Accused of indecisive action, the chief says he did not want police to appear to be overreacting." 28 May 1992: A1.
- ---. "Media Failed to Examine Alleged LAPD Abuses; Press: Eulia Love case brought a tougher look. But complaints about patterns of use of force weren't explored." 26 May 1992: A1.
- ---. "Story of King Beating Put L.A. Media in Spotlight; Reporting: The Times emphasized the political aspects, the Daily News stressed the pattern of force." 27 May 1992: A1.
- ---. "THE SIMPSON LEGACY; Obsession: DID THE MEDIA OVERFEED A STARVING PUBLIC?; CHAPTER EIGHT: TALK OF THE TOWN; 'How much is too much? Are we all prostituting ourselves to the O.J. thing? Have we been driven by the lowest common denominator?'" 9 Oct. 1995: S10.
- ---. "TV Added More Heat Than Insight to King Saga; Reporting: Frequent showing of beating videotape seared the incident into the nation's consciousness. But TV lagged behind newspapers in digging for stories." 27 May 1992: A15.
- "She Lighted the Way." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 26 Oct. 2005: B12.
- "Snail's Progress in Sheriff's Dept.; It's still a white male bastion despite a commitment to diversity." 6 Mar. 1996: B8.
- Sonenshein, Raphael J. "The day L.A. changed; Historic reforms passed on June 2, 1992, altered the accountability and behavior of the LAPD." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 31 May 2012: A17.
- *"Sterling Norris for D.A.; Long-shot candidate is contest's best prosecutor." 26 May 1992: B4.
- *Strauss, Robert. "COVER STORY; No Slow News Days Here; As 'Dateline NBC' embarks on an unprecedented expansion, the pressure is on to produce." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 11 Oct. 1998: C8.
- *Takaki, Ronald. "Really, How Different Are We? Needed: A middle-ground approach stressing commonalities too." 3 Dec.1992: B6.
- Taylor, Sol. "Law and Order and the LAPD." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 3 Feb. 2006: B10.

- Tempest, Rone. "China Blasts U.S. Human Rights Record; Media: Citing beating of immigrants by deputies, Beijing newspapers decry American 'hypocrisy.'" 20 Apr. 1996: A16.
- Terry, Gayle Pollard. "Benjamin Chavis Jr. New Head of NAACP Sets an Impassioned Agenda." 18 Apr. 1993: M3.
- *---. "Los Angeles Times Interview / Christopher Darden; Shouldering the Burden of Being a Prosecutor." 4 June 1995: M3.
- ---. "Los Angeles Times Interview / Deirdre Hill; Heading the Police Commission During a Time of Troubles." 24 Sep. 1995: M3.
- *"The Blue Fog; If lifting the LAPD's veil of secrecy means changing the City Charter and passing new state laws, then do it." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 12 Jan. 2007: A22.
- "The Bratton Difference." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 14 Aug. 2005: M4.
- "The Chief in Context." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 21 July 2005: B10.
- "The Edge to Parks; ENDORSEMENTS 2008: His police and council experience make him the choice for supervisor." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 27 May 2008: A16.
- "THE L.A. RIOTS: 20 YEARS LATER; Progress but not yet victory; Failing schools and a harsh economy are today's challenges." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 29 Apr. 2012: A23.
- "THE L.A. RIOTS: 20 YEARS LATER; Seizing the post-riot moment." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 29 Apr. 2012: A23.
- "The Mayoral Race: L.A. Gets to Choose." 22 Mar. 1992: B6.
- "The Nightmare Ends." 3 June 1994: B6.
- *"The Police Reform That Must Not Die; Community-policing push affirms City Hall commitment." 9 Jan. 1994: M4.
- "The Puzzle of Plummeting Arrests; Confusion surrounds Los Angeles Police Department report." 14 Mar. 1996: B8.
- "The Remaking of L.A. Charity and Change Begin at Home; Government and business have huge roles to play-but so do individuals." 8 June 1992: B4.
- "The Saturday Page; Law and Order; Why be camera shy?" *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 17 Dec. 2005: B20.
- "The Specter Is Not Yet Exorcised; Race relations remain a sore point, five years after L.A. riots." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 30 Apr. 1997: B8.
- "The Warrior Chief; Ever combative, Daryl Gates did things his way at the LAPD, with sometimes tragic results." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 17 Apr. 2010: A26.
- *"Topic No. 1: Urban Policy Huge challenge for the presidential candidates." 12 May 1992: B6.
- *Treadwell, David. "Dinkins Is Target of Jewish Protests Over Verdict; Violence: Critics say N.Y. mayor shows lack of concern about anti-Semitic attacks. Others fear that the clamor adds to racial strife." 22 Nov. 1992: A5.
- Turley, Jonathan. "Your Right to Record." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 8 Nov. 2011: A15.
- Wallingford, Jerry. "Conversation is Just Beginning." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 28 Mar. 2008: A22.
- Wambaugh, Joseph. "L.A. Badge Outshines N.Y. Flash; East Coast candidates aren't the ticket for our police chief." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 26 Sep. 2002: B15.
- "Watchdog on a Short Leash." Los Angeles Times, Home ed. 26 Feb. 2003: B14.
- *Weis, R. L. "Settlement for Fleeing Suspect." 28 Dec. 1993: B6.

- White, Jon. "Whirlwind of Issues in Police Beating Case." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 2 July 2004: B12.
- "Williams and LAPD: This Bad Marriage Needs to End; A quick settlement is in the interest of both chief and city." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 3 Mar. 1997: B4.
- Williams, Willie L. "Reasons for Fewer Arrests by LAPD." 22 Mar. 1996: B8.
- "Willie Williams' Mark; He leaves an improved LAPD, but much reform still is needed." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 18 May 1997: M4.
- Wilson, James Q. "Goodbye to the Chief." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed. Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 6 Aug. 2009: A29.
- Woo, Peter. "Mayoral Elections." 6 June 1993: M4.
- Wood, George. "A 'Sad and Angry' Anniversary." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 4 May 2002: B23.
- Wysocki, Jo Ann. "Stacey Koon." 6 Oct. 1996: M4.
- *von Hoffman, Nicholas. "U.S. History, U.S. Riots: A Thread of Mob Violence; Civil Unrest: We forget that citizens have always taken to the streets to vent grievances. But now the response is ambivalent." 15 May 1992: B7.
- Zimring, Franklin E. "Train an Impartial Eye on Police Behavior; Departments should routinely use videotape." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 12 July 2002: B15.

Appendix F: Corpora of Texts from the *Los Angeles Sentinel* and the *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette* (Chapter 4)

Los Angeles Sentinel

"3 Arrested, 1 Surrenders on Charges of Beating Trucker." 20 May 1992: A1.

"\$5.5 Mil LAPD Overtime Bill for Uprising." 10 June 1993: A9.

"20 Reflections; The '65 Watts 'Riots." 11 Aug. 2005: A18.

"20 Years On: Riot, Rebellion or Civil Unrest?" 19 Apr. 2012: A10.

"21st Annual Empowerment Congress Summit to Feature L.A. Mayoral Candidates Forum." 10 Jan. 2013: A2.

"'A Day in the Life of Black LA." 10 Dec. 1992: A14.

"A YEAR LATER: Cops Having Trouble Finding Riot Suspects." 1 Sep. 1993: A11.

"ACLU Accuses Gates." 13 May 1992: A4.

"Actors, Writers Say Television World Is Still Very White World." 1 July 1993: B3.

Adisa. "Make Way for a Panther." 12 Feb. 1992: B9.

"African-American-Owned Financial Institutions Unite." 28 May 1992: B8.

"Alleged Spousal Abuse Means More Trouble for King." 26 July 1995: A12.

Allison, Theresa. "Until We're No Longer Brutalized, I'm Angry!" 15 Apr. 1992: A7.

"Amateur Photographer Honored by F.A.M.E." 28 May 1992: A1.

Anderson, Niele. "Urban 'Statesman' Bo Taylor Laid to Rest." 21 Aug. 2008: A20.

"Anthony Wants Another Lawyer." 12 Nov. 1992: A4.

"Area Community Leaders Call for Lasting Gang Truce." 28 May 1992: A23.

"Arsenio Celebrates 1,000th." 13 May 1993: B3.

"At Florence and Normandie Avenues: Last Year it Burned, This Year Rejoicing." 22 Apr. 1993: A3.

Aubry, Larry. "1992: Powerful Reflections, Vague Solutions." 31 May 2012: A6.

- ---. "African American Incarceration Rate Reflects Priorities." 28 Mar. 1996: A7.
- ---. "After Euphoria: Immigrant Rights and Blacks." 11 May 2006: A7.
- ---. "Blacks Must Stand Their (Common) Ground." 18 July 2013: A6.
- ---. "Black's Righteous Outrage Must Be Sustained." 4 July 2013: A6.
- ---. "Dissatisfied, Demanding Communities Key to Police Reform." 26 Aug. 2004: A7.
- ---. "Donovan Jackson: Underlying Issues Remain After Crowds." 25 July 2002: A7.
- ---. "'Illegal' Immigration: A Continuing Quagmire." 4 May 2006: A7.
- ---. "Judicial Aggravation." 4 Dec. 1991: A6.
- ---. "LAPD Rampart Panel: High Road is Beyond Rhetoric." 3 Aug. 2006: A7.
- ---. "More on the Politics of Race." 11 Dec 1991: A6.
- ---. "Now, Principled Black Leadership Are Imperative." 6 Sep. 2012: A6.
- ---. "Police Reform is Not Only Doable, It's Imperative." 6 Oct. 2005: A7.
- ---. "Principled Black Leadership is Imperative." 10 Nov. 2011: A6.
- ---. "Racial Collaboration Tricky But Necessary." 13 Dec. 2012: A6.
- ---. "Racial/Ethnic Collaboration Tricky but Needed." 8 Sep 2005: A7.
- ---. "Racism Is as Real and Devastating as Ever." 15 Aug 2013: A6.

- ---. "Re-Examining Traditionalism." 11 June 1992: A6.
- ---. "Stop the Killing; Complacency or Engagement." 5 June 2008: A7.
- ---. "The Pros and Cons of Cross-Racial Collaboration." 1 July 2004: A7.
- ---. "The Urban Crisis 1996: It's déjà vu, Again." 29 Aug. 1996: A7.
- ---. "Understanding Attack on Affirmative Action." 27 June 1996: A7.
- ---. "Unity Involves Unaccustomed Collaboration." 4 Nov. 2010: A7.
- ---. "Urban Perspective: Cops, Civil Rights, Los Angeles; A Retrospective." 31 May 2000: A7.
- ---. "Urban Perspective: Interracial Coalition-Building Mostly Futile." 9 July 1997: A7.
- ---. "Urban Perspective: March 3, 2001; A Day That Will Live in Infamy." 28 Mar. 2001: A7.
- ---. "Urban Perspective: Memories of Rodney King and March 3, 1991." 11 Apr. 2001: A7.
- ---. "Urban Perspective: More Reflections on the Year 1992; Can't We All Wake Up?" 6 June 2001: A7.
- ---. "Urban Perspective: Race Matters." 1 Aug. 2001: A7.
- ---. "Will Trayvon be Another Wasted Opportunity?" 12 Apr. 2012: A6.

Austin, Lanea. "Foundation Calls for 'Hands Across Inglewood' to Keep Peace After Verdict." 31 Oct. 2002: A16.

Bakewell, Danny J. "Talk to Danny!" 24 July 2008: A6.

---. "Talk to Danny!" 2 July 2009: A6.

Beauford, Fred. "Will The O.J. Simpson Civil Trial Be Fair or A 'Legal Lynching'?" 17 Oct. 1996: A14.

Benson, Marquel N. "TeamWorks is Looking for Mentors." 23 Mar. 2006: A12.

Bihm, Jennifer. "Black is First Cop Charged." 16 Mar. 2006: A1.

- ---. "D.A. and Police Commission Fail the Black Community Again; Rulings in Stanley Miller Beating Case Shocks and Angers Community." 10 Feb. 2005: A1.
- ---. "Justice for Trayvon?" 11 July 2013: A1.
- ---. "The Legacy of Rodney King." 21 June 2012: A1.
- ---. "Use of Force Debate Flares Amid Three LAPD Incidents." 6 Sep. 2012: A1.

Bingham, Carolyn. "City of the Stars Under Siege and Occupation." 13 May 1992: B3.

- ---. "Has Justice Gone Awry?" 28 May 1992: A23.
- "Black and White Justice: The difference." 30 Sep. 1993: A1.
- "Black Groups to Merge All Riot Legal Defense Funds." 11 June 1992: A1.
- "Black Officers Say LAPD Is Biased." 13 Nov. 1991: A1.
- "Black-owned News Service Sues National Media Giant." 15 July 1993: A4.
- "Black Peace Officers Assn. Head Blasts LAPD for Keeping Dossier." 19 July 1995: A1.
- "Blacks Excluded from King Jury." 11 Mar. 1992: A1.

Blackburn, Myra. "Local Businesswoman Opens 12th McDonald's Franchise." 24 July 2008: A14.

Bolden, James. "3 Decades Later, Hoover Era Still Haunts the FBI." 12 Aug. 1993: A1.

- ---. "A Question of Equal Public Safety for All." 14 Oct. 1993: A11.
- ---. "Activist Seeks \$9 Mil in Suit Over Misleading News Story." 17 Feb. 1994: A1.
- ---. "Activists Cry for Unity, Criticize Compton Officer." 11 Aug. 1994: A1.
- ---. "Article Causes Rift Between Activist, Members of Gang." 25 Feb. 1993: A3.
- ---. "Bureau Moves to Involve Minorities." 16 Sep. 1993: A3.
- ---. "Black Leaders Look Past Threats by Hate Groups." 22 July 1993: A1.
- ---. "Black Radio Anchor Nets Golden Mike Award." 6 Jan. 1994: C5.
- ---. "BLACK TAXATION: Judge Dismisses Case, Say IRS Has No Venue." 14 Oct. 1993: A1.

- ---. "Briseno Says: 'It's Time to Clear Record'." 17 Sep. 1992: A1.
- ---. "City Prepares to Adjust to Rarely Enforced Ordinance; Holden Initiates Request." 11 Mar. 1993: A1.
- ---. "Coalition Leaders Vow to Follow Denny Trial Closer." 17 Dec. 1992: A20.
- ---. "Councilwoman Pat Moore Asked To Resign After Comments: Critics say funeral remarks 'political'." 11 Mar. 1993: A1.
- ---. "Councilwoman Rita Walters: She has big shoes to fill." 21 Jan. 1993: A1.
- ---. "Dorn Calls for Officer's Firing." 11 July 2002: A1.
- ---. "Dr. King: His Dream Lives on Through Us." 14 Jan. 1993: A3.
- ---. "Former CBS News Anchor Dies at 64." 5 Nov. 1992: A1.
- ---. "Key Skinheads Get Their Day in Court." 5 Aug. 1993: A14.
- ---. "King Jury Selection Complete." 25 Feb. 1993: A1.
- ---. "L.A. Gets Another Millionaire." 28 Apr. 1994: A1.
- ---. "Landmark Civil Rights Trial Gets Underway." 23 Sep. 1993: A1.
- ---. "More Financing Needed for South Central Bottling Plant." 5 May 1994: A13.
- ---. "Mother of Man Slain by Police Demands Reopening of Case." 30 July 1992: A3.
- ---. "Officials Detail Plans for Bottling Company." 23 Sep. 1993: A3.
- ---. "Police Chief Meets So. Central Residents at Community Forum." 3 Sep. 1992: A1.
- ---. "POST-RIOT STATISTICS RELEASED: 'City Prepared for Disaster, Not Rebellion'." 12 Nov. 1992: A17.
- ---. "Rodney King's Lawyer Says Client Is Target of Police Harassment." 23 July 1992: A1.
- ---. "Tax Exemption for All Blacks Argued in Federal Lawsuit." 2 Sep. 1993: A1.
- ---. "The News Gave a Riot, but No One Bothered to Show Up." 22 Apr. 1993: A14.
- ---. "Trio Goes Above and Beyond the Call of Duty." 25 Mar. 1993: A1.
- ---. "Understanding...Malcolm X: 'The Angriest Black Man in America." 19 Nov. 1992: A1.

Bonner, Ronald L. "'Traffic Stops': There Goes Our Freedom?" 5 Mar. 1997: A15.

"Boxing Promoter King Fights for Tookie; first sports figure to offer support for Williams." 8 Dec. 2005: B2.

Bradford, Steven. "America Wake Up!" 18 Nov. 2010: A6.

Brooks, Brandon L. "Actor Todd Bridges Releases Movie about Overcoming Hurdles of the Foster Care System." 5 July 2007: B8.

---. "Flying While Black." 8 Sep. 2011: B3.

Brown, Joe. "T.V.'s Judge Joe Brown Remembers the '92 Uprising." 25 Apr. 2002: B3.

Brown, Malaika. "The '65 and '92 Rebellions: Stark similarities." 12 Aug. 1993: A1.

- ---. "Black Male' at Hammer Museum: Exhibit is a Matter of Perception." 10 May 1995: C4.
- ---. "Denny Decisions Have Indelible, Yet Varied Effect." 27 Oct. 1993: A1.
- ---. "The Denny Trial: It means something different to everyone." 5 Aug. 1993: A1.
- ---. "WATTS RIOTS: Thirty Years Later Reflections on What Was, Is and...Shall Be?" 23 Aug. 1995: A1.

Burris, John L. "My Thoughts: Was O.I. Simpson Lynched by the Jury?" 19 Mar. 1997: A7.

Camara, Musa T. "Systemic Racism: LAPD Paying for Mistakes." 6 Sep. 1995: A7.

"Candidates Rap Media." 4 Mar. 1993: A1.

Cannick, Jasmyne. "The Accidental Hero—Remembering Rodney King." 21 June 2012: A8.

- ---. "Straight Outta Compton." 21 Apr. 2011: A4.
- ---. "Who Will Be the Next Police Chief?" 29 Oct. 2009: A1.

- Cannick, Jasmyne and Charlene Muhammad. "Family of Oscar Grant Speaks Out as Jury Deliberates." 8 July 2010: A1.
- Carr, Firpo. "A Hologram of the Holocaust." 10 Apr. 2008: A14.
- ---. "Avoiding the Fate of Inmate Hate." 21 May 2009: A6.
- ---. "Bratton, Books and Broken Promises." 10 Nov. 2005: A6.
- ---. "Police Brutality, Muslim Mentality and Christian Sensuality?" 1 Sep. 2005: A6.
- ---. "Recognizing Rodney." 21 June 2012: A8.
- ---. "Rodney King & The Riot Within." 10 May 2012: A6.
- ---. "Rodney's Race." 24 May 2012: A6.
- ---. "Rodney vs. Rodney." 7 June 2012: A6.

Carter, Brian W. "A Mother for Justice." 16 May 2013: C2.

- ---. "Dulan's Catering." 7 June 2012: D6.
- ---. "Let's Riot!'...It's Getting Tired People." 15 July 2010: A12.
- ---. "Taste of Soul Special: Dulan's Catering." 22 Sep. 2011: D1.
- ---. "The Famed Defense Attorney's Name Will Join the Prestigious Wall Along with 9 Other Attorneys." 2 June 2011: A2.
- "Case Against Inglewood Officers Moved to Torrance." 15 Aug 2002: A1.
- "Casualty of April Uprising Sues Bradley, Ex-Chief Daryl Gates." 14 Jan. 1993: A20.

Cato, Ronnie. "Looking for the Right Police Chief." 20 June 2002: A6.

- "Chavis and Jackson: They're Colleagues." 1 July 1993: A11.
- "Chief Fights for Second Term." 12 Mar. 1997: A1.
- "Chief: 'Police Will Be There." 25 Mar. 1993: A4.
- "Chief Promotes Two Black Officers." 19 Nov. 1992: A1.
- "Chief Says Diversity Still an LAPD Issue." 10 Oct. 1996: A14.
- "Chief Says Officers Deviated from Police Policy." 8 July 2004: A3.
- "Chief Williams Fires Officer Timothy Wind." 7 July 1994: A13.
- "Chief Williams, Union Paint Different Pictures of LAPD." 24 June 1993: A11.
- "Christopher Report Asks, Where's the Accountability?" 12 Feb. 1992: A3.

Christopher, Warren. "The King Beating: One Year Later, the Course is CLEAR." 11 Mar. 1992: A6.

- "CIA/Crack Rally Draws Thousands." 3 Oct. 1996: A1.
- "City Council Agrees to Pay \$1.2 Million in Trucker's Suit." 25 Mar. 1993: A3.
- "City Must Pay \$890,000 in Brutality Case." 16 Nov. 1994: A1.
- "City, Officers on Trial for 1989 Shooting, Alleged Frame-Up." 20 Aug. 1992: A1.
- "City Rejects Notion of Cop Excessive Force." 15 Dec. 1994: A14.
- "Civic Leaders Gather to Discuss 'After the Verdict." 27 Aug. 1992: A15.
- Clark, Libby. "The Parks Debacle: Hahn's indifference the 'overt' racial overtone: 'For African-Americans—A bitter pill to swallow'." 25 July 2002: C8.
- ---. "Urban League Honors Bishop Charles E. Blake; Raises \$1 Million Plus." 26 Apr. 2000: A1.
- ---. "Urban League Dinner Honors Liam E. McGee, B of A President." 18 Apr. 2002: A3.

Cleaver, Jim. "An Open Letter to Talk-Show Host Joe Crummy (Crumby)?" 8 Nov. 1995: A7.

- ---. "Clearly, Men Can Change Their Attitudes and Ways." 2 July 1997: A7.
- ---. "I Never Met Rodney King, But Now I Must." 19 Apr. 1995: A7.
- ---. "Learning to Get Past The Life's Rough Spots." 11 Apr. 1996: A7.
- ---. "Lessons We Seem to Learn the Hard Way." 12 May 1999: A7.

- ---. "Some Further Observations About the O.J. Simpson Murder Case." 18 Oct. 1995: A7.
- ---. "Some More Madness About the Simpson Case." 25 Oct. 1995: A7.
- ---. "The Day Justice Went on Vacation and Took \$200,000,000." 13 May 1992: A7.
- ---. "Truth Crushed to the Earth Will Rise Again." 8 Apr. 1992: A7.
- "Commission Rejects LAPD Chief Williams." 19 Mar. 1997: A1.
- "Commission Seeks More Authority Over Liquor Permits." 27 May 1993: A4.
- "Community Computing Center Opens to Provide Technology to the Public." 10 June 1998: B6.
- "Consensus: Not a Repeat of Last Year." 7 Oct. 1993: A3.
- "Cost of Sequestering King Jury, Security Tops \$475,000." 27 May 1993: A13.
- "Council Adopts Community-Based Policing." 11 Dec. 1991: A20.
- "Council Approves Limits on Liquor Stores." 21 May 1992: A4.
- "Court Rejects Appeal of Damien Williams." 26 Sep. 1996: A15.
- "Criminal Justice: 1993." 25 Mar. 1993: A6.
- "Critics Blast Library Ban on NWA Rap Recording." 21 May 1992: B6.
- "Curfew Law Gets City Okay." 25 Mar. 1993: A1.
- "Culver City Hires Cop Fired After King Beating." 22 Sep. 1994: A4.
- "Culver City Supports Timothy Wind Hiring." 20 Oct. 1994: A1.
- "Curtain Finally Closing on Koon, Powell Drama." 5 Aug 1993: A1.
- "Curriculum on Racial Related Issues Urged." 25 Feb. 1993: A20.
- "Damages Awarded in Traffic-Stop Beating Case." 21 May 1992: A3.
- "(Darn It) He's Back!" 15 Mar. 1995: A6.
- "Daryl Gates Is He Too Legit to Quit?" 26 Feb. 1992: A1.
- "Darvl Gates: One Year After." 11 Mar. 1992: A3.
- Datcher, Michael. "Former Suspect in Figueroa St. School Shooting Tells His Side of the Story." 28 Feb. 1996: A3.
- ---. "Milton Grimes: Not your typical lawyer." 8 Feb. 1996: A15.
- ---. "Reporter's Notebook: Chief Tells a Tale of Trial, Isolation." 4 Oct. 1995: A3.
- ---. "The 1992 Uprising: Learning To Deal With Anger." 25 Apr. 1996: A1.
- "Deadly Force in Black and White." 8 Apr. 1992: A6.
- Dearmond, Michelle, "Residents Relieved: Calm After Acquittal," 18 Oct. 1995; A3.
- ---. "Suspect Reportedly Admits to Killing Young Sherrice Iverson." 25 June 1997: A1.
- "Defendant Williams Identified by Witness." 2 Sep. 1993: A1.
- "Defense Attempts to Blame King for His Own Beating." 25 Mar. 1993: A4.
- "Denny Seeks 'Understanding', Not Necessarily Prison Time." 5 Aug. 1993: A11.
- "Denny Suspect Denies Involvement in Beating." 12 Nov. 1992: A4.
- Deutsch, Linda. "City's \$3.8 Million Payment to King May Be Just the Beginning." 28 Apr. 1994: A3.
- "Diane Watson for Supervisor." 29 Oct. 1992: A1.
- "Discrimination Brings \$3.5 Million Award Against Hughes Aircraft." 11 June 1992: A3.
- Dix, Carl. "Stolen Lives: New Book Documents Over 2,000 People Killed by Law Enforcement." 27 Oct. 1999: A6.
- "Don't Get Mad Get Even." 6 May 1992: A6.
- Dorn, Roosevelt F. "We've Learned From the Past." 1 Aug. 2002: A6.
- Dungee, Ron. "Black Woman Heads Campaign to Rebuild L.A.'s Moral Fiber." 30 July 1992: A4.

- ---. "Glynn Turman Sponsors Free Kids' Western Camp." 15 Aug. 1996: B1.
- ---. "New Study Explodes 'Myths' About South Central Los Angeles." 7 Mar. 1996: B8.
- ---. "The Legacy of Rodney King." 13 May 1992: A3.
- ---. "The Turmans, Glynn and Jo-An, Sponsor Free Western Camp for At-Risk and Inner-City Kids." 8 Aug. 2001: A8.
- "Editorial." 22 July 2004: A6.
- "Efforts Made to Ease Tension." 18 Mar. 1993: A3.
- Elkins, Bill and Maury Weiner. "This Mayor's Race Reminiscent of Bradley v. Yorty." 12 May 2005: A6.
- "Every Mother's Wish Is Making It Happen." 21 May 1992: A1.
- "Ex-Cop Briseno Will Not Face Perjury Rap." 28 Dec. 1994: A12.
- "Face to Face on Charter Amendment F." 13 May 1992: A5.
- "Feds: 'Cops Must Be Resentenced." 25 Aug. 1994: A1.
- "Feds Widen LAPD Misconduct Inquiry." 10 Oct. 1996: A1.
- "Finger Pointing." 11 Aug. 1994: A6.
- "First AME Church Fields Angry Responses." 3 Nov. 1993: A3.
- "Forgiving For Living..." 19 Apr. 2012: A11.
- Freeman, Dennis. "Bratton Bans Flashlights." 5 Aug. 2004: A1.
- ---. "Former Rodney King Attorney Loses Lawsuit." 3 June 2004: A1.
- ---. "Jury Deadlocks on Officer's Rough Arrest Charge." 31 July 2003: A1.
- ---. "LAPD Beats Black Man After Surrender; Community Leaders Express Outrage; Chief and Mayor Vow to Settle Issue." 1 July 2004: A1.
- ---. "LAPD's Pattern of Excessive Force." 1 July 2004: A1.
- ---. "New Beginning for FAME's Beloved Rev. Cecil 'Chip' Murray." 2 Sep. 2004: A1.
- ---. "Parks Challenges Police Chief Bratton." 8 July 2004: A1.
- ---. "The Waiting Game in Inglewood." 24 July 2003: A1.
- ---. "Trial Analysis: Still No Justice...But What About Race?" 31 July 2003: A1.
- ---. "We All Want the Same Thing Justice; Nation of Islam Minister Tony Muhammad Raises Tough Questions for Police Chief Bratton." 8 July 2004: A1.
- ---. "Veteran Broadcaster Files Claim Against KTLA TV." 13 May 2004: A13.
- "Fuhrman Tapes Validate Citizen Complaints." 6 Sep. 1995: A1.
- "Gang Members Meet; 'The Truce is Still On." 6 May 1993: A1.
- "Gang Truce Leaders Schedule Conference." 22 Apr. 1993: A1.
- "Gates, ACLU President Debate Crime and King." 30 Sep. 1993: A9.
- Gipson, Gertrude. "Gertrude Gipson's Candid Comments." 25 Mar. 1998: B6.
- "Good Cops—Bad Cops." 7 Sep. 1995: A6.
- Gooden, James. "Racism Is Still at Forefront of All of America's Problems." 17 Feb. 1994:
- Gruel, Wendy. "Twenty Years One Los Angeles." 26 Apr. 2012: A7.
- Hastings, Deborah. "Life Has Become Drastically Different for Riot Figures." 7 May 1997: A3.
- ---. "The LAPD: To Protect and To Serve Or To Beat and Harass?" 7 Sep. 1995: A7.
- ---. "Three-Year Anniversary of Los Angeles Riots Marked." 10 May 1995: A1.
- ---. "WILLIE WILLIAMS: Maligned and Misunderstood; LAPD Chief Taking Heat." 12 Apr. 1995: A3.
- "Have We Learned?" 28 Apr. 1994: A6.

Hayes, Floyd W, III. "Police Violence is Systemic." 5 Sep. 2002: A6.

Hendrix, Veronica. "If We Don't Tell Our Stories, Then Who Will?" 18 Apr. 2002: A7.

---. "Lakers Victory, Revelers Shame." 25 June 2009: C4.

Herrera, Kevin. "Bratton Declares War on So L.A. Crime." 21 Nov. 2002: A1.

---. "Speaker Wesson Forms Statewide Commission on Police Conduct." 25 July 2002: A1.

Hicks, Joe. "Hold Fast to the Passion of Dr. King's Dream." 14 Jan. 1993: A1.

"Holden, Sanders Get It On." 15 Mar. 1995: A1.

Holmes, Emory, II. "Panelists: Rodney King Beating Forced Country's Police to Change." 14 Mar. 2001: A3.

Houston, J. C. "Reflections: On Larry Elder." 15 Feb. 1996: A7.

"How the Events Unfolded." 18 July 2002: A1.

Howell, Marcella. "CLEARing' the Way for Police Reform." 15 Apr. 1992: A1.

"'I See Him in My Sleep' - Rodney King." 6 Dec. 1995: A15.

"Imminent Settlement Hinted in Beating Case." 25 June 1992: A1.

"IN DETROIT: City Preparing for Malice Green Verdict." 12 Aug. 1993: A11.

"In the Interest of Life and Justice; Police Bill of Rights (Calif. Law) Must Be Changed." 17 Feb. 2005: A5.

"In the Spotlight: City's New Police Commission President." 14 Aug. 2003: A1.

"Inglewood Beating Case Finds New Home." 29 Aug. 2002: A1.

"Inmate Says Koon and Powell Getting Favorable Treatment." 17 Nov. 1993: A1.

"Interfaith Gathering Celebrates Peace, Commitment to Rebuild." 10 Nov. 1993: A13.

"Jackson Tells Seniors Bridge Racial Barriers." 28 May 1992: B7.

Jackson-Fossett, Cora. "Bethel & LAM Present 'No Justice' Summit." 19 Apr. 2012: C3.

James, Darvl. "Black History—Cops and the People." 21 Feb. 2008: A7.

- ---. "Black History—Cops and the People." 17 Feb. 2011: A7.
- ---. "Black History—Cops Gone Wild." 19 Feb. 2009: A7.
- ---. "Burning Angels Los Angeles Riots." 5 Apr. 2012: A7.
- ---. "Burning Angels The L.A. Riots." 29 Apr. 2010: A7.
- ---. "Gay Racism Must End." 23 July 2009: A7.
- ---. "In the Storm." 10 May 2012: A7.
- ---. "The Bridge; Strange Ideas, Part 2." 10 Nov. 2005: A7.
- ---. "The Obama Conundrum." 27 Aug. 2009: A7.

James, Donald W. "Harvey: The 'News' Star in Hollywood." 22 Feb. 1995: B3.

Jones, Rae. "Action Mike Gipson: A man on a mission." 12 Dec. 2002: A18.

"Judge Declares Mistrial in Inglewood Cop's Retrial." 5 Feb. 2004: A1.

"Judge Dismisses Charges Against Compton Officer in Killing of Brothers." 11 June 1992: A12.

"Judge Nixes Effort By Ex-Police Officer." 15 Feb. 1995: A15.

Kaplan, Erin Aubry. "Law and Disorder—The Roughing-up of a Handcuffed 16-year-old in Inglewood." 18 July 2002: A6.

Karenga, Maulana. "Outrage and Revolt in 1992: Remembrance and Continuing the Struggle." 26 Apr. 2012: A7.

- ---. "Police Restraint, Reform and Struggle: No Easy Walk in the Park." 10 May 2007: A7.
- ---. "Regarding Rodney King: Requiem for a Reluctant Witness." 5 July 2012: A7.
- ---. "Remembering the 1992 L.A. Revolt: A Calculated Cautiousness." 3 May 2012: A7.
- ---. "Remembering the Reasons for Revolt: Musings on Moving Mountains." 3 May 2007: A7.

```
---. "The Evil and Ugliness of Racism: Violence, Disadvantage and Struggle." 12 Aug. 2010:
      A7.
Kim, Steve. "Another Lakers Drive-By at Kim's Liquor." 28 May 2009: B1.
"King case just one example'—Report." 8 Apr. 1993: A1.
"King Juror: She 'Was Pressured Into Verdict." 27 Oct. 1994: A1.
"King Jury Pool Has Cop. a Cop's Mom. Civil Servants." 4 Mar. 1992: A1.
"King Lawyers Reject Offer of $1 Million." 16 July 1994: A3.
"King Must Undergo Treatment." 1 Sep. 1993: A3.
"King Says He Tried to Comply." 28 Jan. 1993: A4.
"King Still Largely an Enigma." 22 Apr. 1993: A4.
"King Surfaces to Push Rap Album, Company." 2 July 1997: B7.
"King Testimony Enlightens Public on Some Charges." 18 Mar. 1993: A3.
"King Trial Nears End." 19 May 1994: A1.
"'King Verdict Didn't Solve Anything'—Cong. Waters." 6 May 1993: A4.
"Koon, Powell Iail Date is Next Tuesday," 7 Oct. 1993: A1.
"Koon, Powell Lose Court Petition Bid." 25 Jan. 1995: A4.
"Koon, Powell Want a Break." 8 Sep. 1994: A3.
"Koon Wants City to Pay for King Trial Defense." 23 July 1992: A3.
"Koon's Lawyer Wants Review." 22 Sep. 1994: A1.
"Koon's Manuscript Confirms 'Major Problems' in LAPD." 21 May 1992: A1.
"KTLA Reporter Warren Wilson Named 'Journalist of the Year." 6 Feb. 2002: B3.
"LAPD Chief Willie Williams Says He Will Not Seek Mayor's Job." 14 May 1997: A13.
"LAPD Excessive Force Suits Could Top $20 Million This Year." 22 Apr. 1992: A4.
"LAPD Is At It/Us Again." 1 July 2004: A1.
"LAPD May Receive Settlement in April." 26 Jan. 2000: A1.
"LAPD Overhauls Unarmed Combat Techniques To Counter Violent Arrests." 18 Jan. 1996:
      A3.
"LAPD Patrol Cars Scheduled to Get VCRs and Bulletproof Doors." 11 Dec. 1997: A16.
"LAPD Unveils New 'Weapon." 3 Dec. 1992: A1.
"Latest Defense Witness in Rodney King Trial Backfires." 1 Apr. 1993: A4.
"Lawsuit Against Gates Rejected." 2 Oct. 1997: A1.
"Leaders Appeal for Calm." 22 July 1993: A1.
Lester, Sheena. "From the Editor." 13 May 1992: B6.
Lester, Tim. "Wednesday Night, April 29." 13 May 1992: A7.
"Let Justice Be Served." 13 Aug. 1992: A6.
"Let's Work Together." 8 July 1993: A6.
Levy, Stanley. "Black Fraternity Death Exposes Hypocrisy." 12 July 1995: A7.
"Like Anyone Else." 2 Sep. 1993: A6.
"Local Targets of Skinhead Plot Say the 'Struggle Must Go On." 22 July 1993: A3.
"Looking at the Uprising From A Multicultural Point of View." 5 Aug 1993: C4.
"Lot Where King Was Beaten Has Become City 'Landmark." 25 Mar. 1993: A1.
"Los Angeles Unified Schools Discuss Local Trials." 25 Mar. 1993: B7.
"Mack, Other Leaders Offer Their Support to Chief Willie Williams." 8 Mar. 1995: A3.
"Mack Takes Over Reins as President of the Los Angeles Police Commission." 25 Aug. 2005:
      A3.
```

"Man Beaten by LAPD Moved to Hospital." 8 July 2004: A3.

- "Man Who Picked Denny's Pockets Gets Three Years." 1 Apr. 1993: A4.
- "Many People Continue Making Money Off LA Riots." 5 Aug. 1993: A1.
- "March 3, 1991 Changed Course of History of City of Los Angeles." 10 Nov. 1993: A4.
- Martin, James R. "In Ventura County: King Trial Set for February." 4 Dec. 1991: A1.
- McCaskill, Khadijah and Denzel Codrington. "The Assassination of Fred Hampton: How the FBI Murdered a Black Panther." 22 July 2010: A17.
- McRae, F. Finley. "Federal Probe—Leaders, Residents Outraged by Police Beating, Urge Reforms Coalition Forms Task Force." 18 July 2002: A8.
- ---. "Reviews of Police Accountability Mixed; Some On Board See Benefits." 21 Nov. 2002: A14.
- "Mike Antonovich." 22 Nov. 1995: A6.
- Miller, Kenneth. "Charges of LAPD Racial Profiling Rocks USC Campus." 9 May 2013: A1.
- ---. "Fire Chief Brian L. Cunningham is LAFD's Transformational Leader." 14 Mar. 2013: A1.
- ---. "Here's KOBE!" 4 Oct. 2007: B1.
- ---. "The Black Press SURVIVING the TIMES." 7 Feb. 2013: A2.
- ---. "Who's Laughing Now..." 1 June 2006: B1.
- Miller, Kenneth and Christine G. Sabathia. "Cause of Lomax Death Still In Question." 14 Sep. 2006: A1.
- "Ministers: 'Keep it good in the hood.'" 1 Apr. 1993: A1.
- Mitchell-Bray, Marsha. "Yes Rodney, We Can All Just Get Along." 4 Jan. 1995: B6.
- Mitchell, Marsha. "First A.M.E. at Center of Calm in Midst of L.A.'s Rioting Storm." 13 May 1992: A3.
- ---. "Gates' Policing Plan Okayed; Community is Apprehensive." 12 Feb. 1992: A1.
- ---. "Korean Merchants, Black Gang Summit Helps Ease Tension." 28 May 1992: A1.
- ---. "Latest Suspect in Denny Case Charged with Two More Counts." 30 July 1992: A1.
- ---. "Muslim-Latino Feud Rivals Martins-Coys." 17 Sep. 1992: A1.
- ---. "New Program Proves First Impressions Go A Long Way." 29 Jan. 1997: B5.
- ---. "Preliminary Hearings in Denny Beating Case Get Underway." 6 Aug. 1992: A1.
- ---. "Residents Say Police Should Have Stayed, Police Disagree." 13 May 1992: A3.
- ---. "Supervisor Hahn Will Be Sentinel's National Honoree." 19 Nov. 1992: A1.
- Moore, Rosalind X. "Rodney King Finally Get Call to Testify." 11 Mar. 1993: A1.
- "Moore Testifies That Feds Threatened Her." 23 May 1996: A1.
- Morgan, Richard. "Give Racists Enough Rope—They'll Hang Themselves." 26 Dec. 2002: A6.
- Moses, Eric. "Judge in Rodney King Case Asks Help." 16 Nov. 1994: A1.
- ---. "Things Improving," Ridley-Thomas." 7 May 1997: A3.
- "Most Blacks on Hit List Didn't Know of the Threat." 22 July 1993: A1.
- "Most Businesses Have No Riot Plans." 11 Mar. 1993: A3.
- Muhammad, Charlene. "Citizens Leary of New Police 'Car Theft Cameras." 20 Jan. 2005: A4.
- ---. "Inglewood Town Hall Praised as Step in the Right Direction." 25 July 2002: A16.
- ---. "Minister Muhammad, Community Rides for Peace." 2 May 2013: C2.
- Muhammad, Rosalind. "Jury Continues to Deliberate Fate to Six Officers." 26 May 1994: A1.
- Murray, Alice Yang and Angie Young. "Blacks Join Korean-Americans in Unity March for Peace." 27 Aug. 1992: A4.
- Murray, Cecil. "Faith-Based Initiative in L.A." 31 Oct. 2001: A7.
- Murray, Virgie W. "Church Leaders Decry Acquittals." 13 May 1992: C8.
- "NAACP and Jesse Jackson to Sit Elbow-to-Elbow on Issues." 22 Apr 1993: nl.

- "NAACP Proposes Criminal Justice Reform Program." 21 May 1992: A1.
- Nadel, John. "Will Another 'Venus' Rise from South Central L.A.?" 22 Oct. 1997: B1.
- Nash, Ashley. "Simply Wholesome Restaurant." 9 Aug. 2012: D7.
- "Neighbors Talking In Order to Get Along." 7 Mar. 1996: A15.
- "New Chief Prospects In Final Interviews." 13 Aug. 1997: A1.
- "New Court Date Set for 4 Officers." 3 Sep. 1992: A3.
- "New Trouble for Rodney King; Arrested on PCP Charge in Claremont." 5 Sep. 2001: A14.
- "'No Link Between Fax and Shooting." 7 Oct. 1993: A4.
- "No More Jail Time for Koon or Powell." 20 June 1996: A1.
- Oliver, Lela Ward. "Were Pleas of Toddler's Mother Ignored? Witness and news sources say mother asked police to save her baby before shooting." 21 July 2005: A1.
- "Outgoing LAPD's Williams Reflects on Tenure as Chief." 28 May 1997: A1.
- "Outrage' and Appeal for Calm." 13 May 1992: A12.
- "Over Half of All Looters Had Criminal Record." 6 May 1993: A3.
- Page, Clarence. "Reflections: Black Prosecutors Need Community Backup." 28 Feb. 1996: A7.
- Palmer, J Jioni. "Nate Holden: A Fighter for All Occasions." 4 Nov. 1998: A12.
- Parker, Emanuel. "195-Pound Man Down to 135 After Beating." 14 Mar. 1996: A1.
- ---. "A City, Nation and World Mourn the Passing of Tom Bradley: Served an unprecedented 20 years as mayor of Los Angeles." 7 Oct. 1998: A3.
- ---. "Charges Dropped Against Cop Charged in Killing of Driver." 15 Feb. 1995: A15.
- ---. "Chief Seeking City Council's Intervention." 21 June 1995: A1.
- ---. "Chief Williams Reacts To 'Five Years After' Critique." 13 June 1996: A3.
- ---. "COURT TO DECIDE: Must Blacks Pay Income Taxes?" 22 Feb. 1995: A1.
- ---. "'I'll Be Back,' Slain Gunman Promises Mom." 6 Dec. 1995: A1.
- ---. "King Sued by Former Lawyer." 2 Aug. 1995: A12.
- ---. "L.A. County Firemen File Suit Over Racial Bias." 24 Mar. 1999: A1.
- ---. "New Police Chief Parks Looks to Future." 20 Aug. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Official Says Shooting of Teen By Deputies Not in Self-Defense." 26 Mar. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Prison Guards Indicted In Deaths of 8 Inmates: Federal grand jury investigates deaths at Corcoran State Prison where guards and supervisors arranged fights among inmates." 18 Mar. 1998: A1.
- ---. "So. Central Bakery, Makers of Wonder Bread, Hit With Suit." 28 June 1995: A1.
- Parks, Bernard C. "My Real Opponents." 24 Feb. 2011: A6.
- "Parks Wants Cameras in all Cars by 2012." 10 Feb. 1999: A1.
- "Peace in the 'hood." 22 Apr. 1993: A6.
- Pitts, Greg Angaza. "Notes from a Black Artistic Expression." 20 Oct. 2005: B6.
- Pleasant, Betty. "City Charter Violation Questioned Hahn Rejects Chief Parks; Black Community Outraged." 7 Feb. 2002: A1.
- ---. "Ezola Foster: The Yang to Rep. Maxine Waters' Yin." 6 Sep. 2000: A1.
- Pleasant, Betty and Kevin Herrera. "Community, Cops and Clerics Rally 'Round Chief Parks." 24 Jan. 2002: A1.
- "Police Brutality Plaintiff Can't Win For Losing: No Damages." 2 Aug. 1995: A3.
- "Police Commission President David Cunningham III Parting Thoughts." 18 Aug. 2005: A1.
- "Police Community Relations Improving, Officials Declare." 19 Sep. 1996: A13.

- "Police in Cincinnati Use Batons; Black Male Dies." 4 Dec. 2003: A13.
- "Police With Disciplinary Problems Not Being Properly Monitored." 27 Nov. 1997: A12.
- "Policemen Debunk Claim By Sanders." 26 Apr. 1995: A1.
- "Powell Faces New Trial." 21 May 1992: A1.
- "President Obama Did Not Order Jones Resignation." 10 Sep. 2009: A20.

Price, Morris. "Wanted: Black Heroes." 15 Feb. 1995: A6.

Prodis, Julia. "MANY BELIEVE: City is Ripe for Theory That White Cop Framed Simpson." 22 Mar. 1995: A1.

"Prosecutors Seek Dismissal of Claim." 1 July 1993: A13.

"Protesters Outnumber Racists at Simi Valley March." 11 June 1992: A14.

"Public Believes Racial Tension Cause of Riots." 3 Sep. 1992: A3.

Reilly, April. "American Street War Rages On." 22 Sep. 1994: C3.

Reneau, Frank. "Probes, Protests Follow Video Taped Beating; Community Demands Answers Following Video Taped Beatdown." 11 July 2002: A1.

"Rev. Cecil Murray Honored on 75th Birthday with Renaming of 10 Freeway Overpass." 7 Oct. 2004: A3.

Richardson, Lon. "Ministers Appeal for Peace During Denny Beating Trial." 6 Aug. 1992: A1. Ridley-Thomas, Mark. "Police Reform is on the Tracks; Keep It Rolling." 8 Apr. 1992: A7.

"Riordan Appoints Rev. Hill." 22 July 1993: A1.

"'Roc' Regular Stars in New Play." 8 Apr. 1993: B4.

"Rodney King is Able to Drive Again." 5 Nov. 1992: A16.

"Rodney King Jailed 3 Times in Six Weeks." 24 Oct. 2001: A1.

"Rodney King Jury Split on Racial Epithet." 9 June 1994: A3.

"Rodney King May Be Released From Parole." 7 Jan. 1993: A4.

"Rodney King Must Pay School District." 20 Oct. 1994: A4.

"Rodney King Ordered to Pay Judgment." 18 Aug. 1994: A4.

"Rodney King Supporters, Foes Gather." 18 Mar. 1993: A3.

"Rodney King Talks Stalled." 16 Sep. 1993: A14.

"Rodney King Will Not Seek to Appeal Verdict of Federal Jury." 4 Aug. 1994: A3.

"Rodney King's Estranged Wife Testifies." 11 July 1996: A19.

"Rodnev King's Lawyers Bill City for \$4 Million." 15 Sep. 1994: A4.

Robertson, Gil. "Michael Michelle Exclusive." 27 Feb. 2003: B3.

Rose, Sheila. "What's It All About?" 13 May 1992: B6.

Sabathia, Christie G. "Police Chief's Reappointment Gets Mixed Reviews." 21 June 2007: A21.

Safu, Khemare Jule Imhotep. "My Thoughts: Race Relations in America." 5 Nov. 1997: A7. Samad, A Asadullah. "April 29 Unrest Anniversary: Acknowledging L.A.'s State of Sameness." 29 Apr. 2004: A7.

- ---. "Between the Lines: Census 'Madness'; Trying to Count Millions When We Can't Count to One." 23 Feb. 2000: A7.
- ---. "Between the Lines: Justice Department Consent Decree; Maybe We'll See Real LAPD Reform." 4 Oct. 2000: A7.
- ---. "Between The Lines: The Laurence Powell Welcome Home Party; Complete Arrogance." 22 Nov. 1995: A7.
- ---. "How We Do Soon (Ja Du) Forget About the Day That Justice Died." 16 Nov. 1994: A7.

- ---. "It's In The City's Best Interest for Hahn to Reconsider on Parks." 14 Feb. 2002: A7.
- ---. "IT'S TRUE, BUT: Often, White Men Can't Think, Either." 5 Apr. 1995: A1.
- ---. "Ludlow, Black Leaders and White Press Condemnation: Now You Know Why We Need the Black Press." 10 Aug. 2006: A7.
- ---. "Race Dialogue Is Back, But...Did Racism Ever Gone Away?" 30 Mar. 2006: A7.
- ---. "The CIA Drug-dealing Holocaust: We need to frame the issue, to sustain it." 24 Oct. 1996: A7.
- ---. "The Future of LAPD Police Reform; Black Community Can't Have It Both Ways." 5 Aug. 2004: A7.
- ---. "The Miller Beating and LAPD's Culture of Abuse; Kill 'The Head' But 'The Body' Still Staggers Forward." 1 July 2004: A7.
- ---. "What Has Changed Since 1992: On One Hand...Not Much, On the Other Hand...The Whole World." 3 May 2007: A7.
- Schatzman, Dennis. "A New Crisis Grips First AME Church and Pastor Murray." 22 July 1993: A1.
- ---. "Barber's Death 'Homicide." 22 Apr. 1993: A1.
- ---. "Blacks Not the Majority in the Uprising, Experts Say." 25 June 1922: A1.
- ---. "Black Officer Talks with Lawyer, Physician Over LAPD Harassment." 5 Feb. 1992: A1.
- ---. "Black Tow Truck Drivers Protest Police Harassment, Daniels Shooting." 16 July 1992: A1.
- ---. "Candidates 'Work' Black Electorate During 11th Hour." 22 Apr. 1993: A1.
- ---. "CORE May Seek Justice Dept. Probe If Simpson Cleared." 26 May 1995: A1.
- ---. "Corrections moving parolees from area 'before the verdict." 8 Apr. 1993: A1.
- ---. "Criminal Attorneys: District Attorney 'Stretching' on O.J. Simpson Evidence." 21 Dec. 1994: A3.
- ---. "Despite Dr. Golden's Trashing, Photos of His Works Displayed." 21 June 1995: A1.
- ---. "Federal Judiciary Circles Wagon for Koon, Powell." 30 Sep. 1993: A1.
- ---. "Holden vs. Sanders: The Race to Watch." 29 Mar. 1995: A1.
- ---. "'Holocaust' and Violence Greet Black History Month in South Central L.A." 12 Feb. 1992: A1.
- ---. "It Isn't Easy Being the No. 1 Cop." 3 Mar. 1994: A1.
- ---. "Judges Dorn and Karlin Top Week's Political News." 3 Sep. 1992: A1.
- ---. "Judge Lance Ito Takes Trial Spotlight Again." 28 Dec. 1994: A1.
- ---. "JUDGE RULES: LAPD Not Obliged to 'Protect and Serve." 11 Mar. 1993: A1.
- ---. "L.A. Journalists Take Bashing Over News Coverage of Simpson." 4 Aug. 1994: B9.
- ---. "Latasha's Siblings Get \$300,000." 30 July 1992: A1.
- ---. "Low Turnout Forces Runoff In 10th District Council Race." 19 Apr. 1995: A1.
- ---. "New World for Public to Digest." 12 Aug. 1993: A1.
- ---. "O.J. Simpson vs. The People Turning Into a Blood Sport." 12 Apr. 1995: A1.
- ---. "One Reporter's Opinion: Race Played No Part in Simpson Verdict? Yeah, Sure It Didn't." 5 Mar. 1997: A3.
- ---. "Race, Media, American Law and O.J. Simpson." 30 Apr. 1997: A3.
- ---. "Racist' Tustin H.S. Parents Miss the Point, but Students Don't." 26 Nov. 1992: A1.
- ---. "The Good and Bad of Judge Ito's TV Interview With Tritia Toyota." 23 Nov. 1994: A4.
- ---. "The King Beating: One Year Later." 11 Mar. 1992: A1.
- ---. "The 'Race Card." 11 Dec. 1996: A6.

- ---. "This Reporter's Opinion: Critics of Pres. Clinton's Race Stance in Serious Denial." 2 July 1997: A3.
- ---. "Trial Reactions: 'They got the main ones.'" 22 Apr. 1993: A14.
- ---. "When Injustice Backhands 'The 'Hood' One Too Many Times." 21 May 1992: A6.

Schatzman, Dennis and James Bolden. "It Isn't Easy Being the No. 1 Cop." 3 Mar. 1994: A1.

"Seeking to Avert Federal Lawsuit: L.A. City Officials Welcome U.S. Justice Department Role in Reforming LAPD; Mayor Riordan Hangs Tough." 16 May 2000: A1.

Shaver, Shonassee. "USC's Black Student Assembly Holds Candlelight Vigil for Trayvon Martin and Jordan Davis." 3 Apr. 2014: A2.

Shepard, Paul. "An Ex-Cop's Quest to Uncover Racist Officers." 11 June 1997: A3.

Shifflett, Lynne. "King Beating Trial: The 'Blue Code' Is Broken." 8 Apr. 1992: A1.

- ---. "The Fate of Witnesses Who Say It Was Wrong." 22 Apr. 1992: A1.
- ---. "The King Beating Trial." 15 Apr. 1992: A1.
- ---. "The King Beating Trial: Unwitting Champions of Change." 18 Mar. 1992: A1.
- ---. "Trial Testimony Ends: The Tape Tells the Tale." 23 Apr. 1992: A1.
- ---. "Waiting for Justice." 13 May 1992: A18.
- ---. "Who or What Makes the Best Eyewitness?" 1 Apr. 1992: A1.

Shivers, Kaia. "Youth Commentary: A Modern Day Emmitt Till." 21 Mar. 2001: B6.

Shivers, Kale Niambi. "Reliving the Unrest 12 Years Later." 29 Apr. 2004: A1.

"Silly Billy' New Black Children's Character." 4 Feb. 1993: A11.

Simmonds, Yussuf J. "David Dinkins." 24 July 2008: A13.

- ---. "Famed Attorney Charles Lloyd Passes." 1 Apr. 2010: A1.
- ---. "Judge Ends Consent Decree." 30 July 2009: A16.
- ---. "Mehserle's Sentence." 4 Nov. 2010: A1.
- ---. "Race & Rage: L.A. Civil Unrest 20 Years Later." 26 Apr. 2012: A1.
- ---. "Remembering Mayor Thomas 'Tom' Bradley." 30 Dec. 2010: A14.
- ---. "Rev. Sharpton Delivers Sermon at FAME." 3 May 2012: A1.
- ---. "Same Song, Different Lyrics." 5 June 2008: A6.
- ---. "The Black LAPD Officers." 15 June 2006: A8.
- ---. "The Million-Man March." 25 Dec. 2008: A14.
- ---. "The Murder of Oscar Grant." 1 July 2010: A1.
- ---. "The President Nominates Insp. General Birotte." 31 Dec. 2009: A5.
- ---. "Thomas 'Tom' Bradley." 7 Aug. 2008: A17.
- ---. "TV News Icon Furnell Chatman Retires After 35 Years." 8 Jan. 2009: A1.
- ---. "Warren Christopher Passes." 24 Mar. 2011: A1.
- ---. "Was Justice Served at Mehserle's Trial?" 15 July 2010: A1.

Simmonds, Yussuf J. and Brian Carter. "Andre Birotte Jr. – Inspector General of the LAPD." 1 Oct. 2009: A3.

Smith, Bobby Glanton. "Bernard Kinsey: Then & Now." 22 July 2004: A4.

"Social Attitudes Still Remain Same After Riots." 10 Sep. 1992: A13.

"South Bureau Gets New Chief." 3 Nov. 1993: A1.

"South-Central Minister, Ex-Bangers Call for Hispanic Gangs to Join Truce." 13 Aug. 1992:

"South L.A. Psychotherapist Earns Nation's Highest Honor for Community Leadership." 11 July 2003: A8.

"Star of Post-Riot Documentary Killed S. Central Gang Murder." 27 June 1996: A1.

```
"State Case Prosecutor Says He Doesn't Regret Decision." 22 Apr. 1993: A4.
```

"Study Finds Racial Tension Not More Likely in Multi-Ethnic Neighborhoods: Californians Still Prefer to Live in Areas Where Own Ethnicity is Majority." 9 Aug. 2000: A1.

Sudan, Jalal. "Tribute to a Life of Service." 10 Feb. 2011: A12.

Superville, Darlene. "Maxine Waters: Outspoken Official Fights for Minority Interests on Hill." 5 Mar. 1997: A4.

"Support For Chief Williams Increases." 19 Dec. 1996: A1.

Susskind, Amanda and Blair H. Taylor. "A Month of Diamonds and Demons." 7 Apr. 2011: A6.

Taliaferro, AJ, Nicole Galy. "American Actress Dominates Cannes Film Festival '92." 9 July 1992: B1.

Tallifellow, Avery. "Who Was Latasha Harlins and Why Don't You Know?" 25 June 1992: B5.

Taylor, Francis. "Buy Peglegs Not Bootlegs." 2 Feb. 2006: B7.

---. "Civil Rights Revisited." 10 Jan. 2008: A11.

"Teachers To Be Taught." 6 May 1993: A8.

"Testimony Ends in King Civil Rights Trial." 8 Apr. 1993: A1.

"The Future of Mayor Bradley." 17 Sep. 1992: A6.

"The Jury Did Its Job." 27 Oct. 1993: A6.

"The Los Angeles Sentinel and Black Los Angeles." 14 Mar. 1996: A3.

"The Media as Agitator." 11 Feb. 1993: A6.

"The NAACP: From 'Hood to the Boardroom,' Chavis Expands Group's Reach." 12 Aug. 1993: A16.

"They, the jury." 25 Feb. 1993: A6.

"THIS HAS TO STOP!" 18 July 2013: A7.

Thomas, Kenneth. "A Sight to Behold." 13 May 1992: A6.

"To Pay or Not To Pay." 28 Apr. 1994: A6.

"Top Ladies Honor Women Making a Difference." 9 June 2005: C1.

"Town Hall Meeting to Mark First Anniversary of LAPD-King incident." 4 Mar. 1992: A1.

"Tragedy Strikes Portland Choir During Goodwill Trip." 25 June 1992: A1.

"Trial Underway for Man Charged with Last Death in Riots." 23 Sep. 1993: A1.

"Truck Driver's Beating Show's [sic] Mob Cruelty; Rescue Shows Kindness." 13 May 1992: A2.

"Turning Point Magazine Announces Appointment of New Editor." 15 July 2004: A4.

"Twilight: Los Angeles, 1992' At Mark Toaper Forum." 27 May 1993: B6.

"Two Men Who Cared." 27 Jan. 1994: A6.

Udeorzi, Chizoba. "'Days of Dialogue' A Start in the Right Direction." 15 July 2004: A1.

"University of West Los Angeles Symposium to Address City Unrest." 30 July 1992: A8.

"Urban League Supports the Unified Charter Reform Proposal, Supports LAPD Chief Parks." 10 Feb. 1999: A1.

"Victims of Riot Areas Helping Fire Victims." 10 Nov. 1993: A1.

"Vigil for Latasha Harlins." 25 Mar. 1993: A1.

"Walters' Ninth District Hit Hardest by Riots." 21 May 1992: A4.

Ward-Oliver, Lela. "Organ Transplants: Are We Dying from Not Giving?" 15 May 2003: A1.

[&]quot;State Juror Lauds Federal Trial Decision." 22 Apr. 1993: A4.

[&]quot;State Tests National Guard Response." 25 Feb. 1993: A20.

[&]quot;Study Finds L.A. Cops Need Better Communication." 21 Aug. 2003: A3.

Washington, Linn, Jr. "BLACK PRESS WEEK: No One But Us Serves Black Community's Fight for Freedom." 22 Mar. 1995: A3.

Watson, Connie. "James Earl Bailey – Justice or Execution." 13 Nov. 1991: A1.

"Watts Third World Arts Festival a Huge Success." 17 Oct. 1991: A4.

"We Must Move Ahead': Bradley." 22 Apr. 1993: A1.

"Welcome, Chief Williams." 23 Apr. 1992: A6.

"What Comes Around?" 26 Sep. 2001: A6.

White, Claytee D. "Passion, Persistence, Commitment." 12 Feb. 1992: A6.

White, Michael. "Residents Along Vermont Avenue Recall Riot." 7 May 1997: A3.

---. "Two Years After Riots, Small Signs of Change in So. L.A." 26 May 1994: A15.

Whitlock, Mark. "ZIMMERMAN: 'NOT GUILTY'...REALLY???" 25 July 2013: C5.

"Who Is This John Davies?" 25 Aug. 1993: C8.

"Williams, Jackson Say Police Are Changing." 1 Apr. 1993: A1.

Williams, Samuel, Jr. "LAPD Consent Decree: Justice Department Reaches Agreement with City." 15 Nov. 2000: A3.

Williamson, Kathy. "Being the 'Home Team' Still Has Its Advantages: KJLH Radio's Cliff Winston Celebrates 25 in Radio." 11 Apr. 2002: A1.

---. "Officer Claims Discrimination in Lawsuit Against L.A. Police Dept." 16 May 2001: A4. Woo, Michael. "Reforming the LAPD." 4 Mar. 1992: A6.

Worthams, Quinton. "Solutions Offered to Community's Problems." 25 Feb. 1993: A18.

Young, A.S. Doc. "CORE'S Roy Innis, O.J., and Related Subjects." 15 Mar. 1995: A7.

- ---. "Justice Clarence Thomas and Prof. Anita Hill; Paired Forever." 21 Dec. 1994: A7.
- ---. "Master of Business." 20 May 1992: A7.
- ---. "Nobody Asked Me, But..." 29 Mar. 1995: A7.
- ---. "Round Two: The LAPD-Rodney King Affair." 13 Aug. 1992: A1.
- ---. "Untold Numbers of Black Businesses Destroyed, Thousands of Jobs Lost." 20 May 1992: A3.
- ---. "'We Can All Get Along". 13 May 1992: A1.

Pittsburgh Post-Gazette

- "(Vote Yes or No for Each Judge)." 28 Oct. 1997: V7.
- "1492 (Old Style Calendar; Oct. 21 New Style), Christopher Columbus Arrives..." 12 Oct. 2006: A2.
- "1772 Captain Charles Edmonstone of the Eighteenth Royal Regiment, in..." 12 Oct. 2005: A2.
- "1844 The Monongahela River is Formally Opened for Navigation." 13 Nov. 2006: A2.
- "2 Events to Address Strained Race Relations." 20 Nov. 1996: C13.
- "2 Hill District Marches." 16 Nov. 1996: C2.
- "80 Years of Blazing Trails." 13 Jan. 1998: A1.
- "A By-the-Book Chief Out to Rewrite the Rules." 20 Nov. 1996: A1.
- "A Day for Anger, Anguish and Hope: Verdict Protest to Join Homeless." 15 Nov. 1996: B10.
- "A Disgraceful Verdict." 18 Nov. 1996: A10.
- "A Good DA: Zappala deserves the people's votes." 25 Apr. 1999: E2.
- "A Nagging Question." 17 Nov. 1996: E2.

- "A Philadelphia Story, A Never-Ending Saga." 9 May 2008: A2.
- "A Pittsburgh Century." 31 Dec. 1999: X14.
- "A Silent Call for Justice, Accountability Is Demanded in Mr. Gammage's Death." 18 Nov. 1996: A10
- Abels, Caroline. "Brentwood Approves Settlement with Ex-Chief." 22 Apr. 1998: B1.
- ---. "Eastern Pa. Judge to Try Mulholland and Albert." 23 Jan. 1998: B1.
- ---. "NAACP Assails Dismissal of Gammage Death Charges." 24 July 1998: B1.
- "Accidents Occur Anytime." 17 Nov. 1996: E2.
- Ackerman, Jan. "Albert Requests Separate Trial; Police Defendant in Gammage Death Doesn't State Reason." 13 Nov. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Attorneys for Police Attack 2nd Mistrial in Gammage Case." 30 Jan. 1998: B6.
- ---. "Brentwood in Violation of Right to Know Act." 29 Apr. 1998: B3.
- ---. "Brentwood Settles on \$220.000 for Firing Babish as Police Chief." 1 May 1998: B1.
- ---. "Cashman's Decision in Question, Court Takes Up Removal of DA in Gammage Case." 1 Aug. 1997: C1.
- ---. "Coleville A Victor; Nauhaus Leading." 5 Nov. 1997: C1.
- ---. "Colville's Win Helped by Name Recognition." 21 May 1997: A22.
- ---. "Court Hearing Set Here in Sept.; Gammage Decisions to be Focus of Review." 2 Aug. 1997: A7.
- ---. "Courts to Probe Gammage Case: DA Requests Review of Judge's Decision to Bar Officers' Retrial." 5 June 1997: B4.
- ---. "Crowded Field in Sought-After Judicial Posts." 13 May 1997: V2.
- ---. "DA Won't Appeal Gammage Ruling; Zappala Decides It Would Be Futile to Retry 2 Officers." 31 July 1998: A17.
- ---. "Defense Suggests Marijuana in Car Unnerved Gammage." 4 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Defense to Seek Dismissal of Charges." 16 Dec. 1997: A24.
- ---. "Gammage Appeals Vowed; Judge Halts Retrial of 2, Takes Case from DA, Sends It to State Attorney General." 23 Apr. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Gammage Case DA Quitting His Post." 3 Apr. 1997: D8.
- ---. "Gammage Case Judge: DA Still Can File Charges." 24 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Gammage Family Fires Lawyer, Hires Another to Pursue Case." 11 July 1997: B8.
- ---. "Gammage Family Settles Civil Rights Lawsuit, Most of \$1.5 Million for Motorist's Death to Come from Insurer." 10 June 1998: A1.
- ---. "Gammage March Set in Syracuse; Call for Federal Law in Cases of Death While in Custody." 22 Mar. 1999: B1.
- ---. "Gammage: Looking for Closure." 15 Sept. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Gammages Pin Hopes on Federal Remedies." 22 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Gammages' New Lawyer is Colorful, Philanthropic; Willie Gary Began His Life in Sharecropping Poverty." 2 Sept. 1997: B1.
- ---. "Highest Court to Hear Pending Gammage Issues." 27 Aug. 1997: B1.
- ---. "Hush to Judgment on Gammage." 27 Apr. 1997: B1.
- ---. "Judge Says Vojtas Can Keep Custody of Children."
- 25 Dec. 1997: D1
- ---. "Judge to Decide on Fees for Lawyers of Gammages." 16 Aug. 1997: A8.
- ---. "Judge Weighs Another Retrial, Gammage Group Prays Before Hearing." 24 Apr. 1998: B1.

- ---. "Jurors Called to Try 2 Police; Panelists Now Have Summonses for Next Gammage Case Trial." 14 Nov. 1997: B1.
- ---. "Jury Selection Starts in Police Trial." 1 Dec. 1997: B1.
- ---. "Jury Tab \$146,213 in Trials of Officers." 17 Dec. 1997. B1.
- ---. "Lawyers for Albert, Mulholland Agree to Selecting Jury in County." 17 Oct. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Mulholland, Albert Contest a Third Trial, New Judge in Gammage Case to Rule on Issue." 23 Apr. 1998: B1.
- ---. "NAACP Barred from Argument in State Court." 12 Sept. 1997: B1.
- ---. "No Separate Trials in Gammage Case; Judge Makes Other Rulings on 2 Officers." 25 Nov. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Officers' Lawyers Assail DA Team." 15 Feb. 1997: A7.
- ---. "Officers' Retrial Ruling Awaited: All Parties Involved Waiting for Decision in Gammage Case." 10 Apr. 1997: B1.
- ---. "Police Chief Accused on Rights." 25 Feb. 1997: C1.
- ---. "Police Retrials Decision Today; Zappala Slates News Conference on Announcement." 8 Jan. 1998: B1.
- ---. "Police to Face Third Trial." 9 Jan. 1998: A1.
- ---. "Prosecutor Shepherds Bar Group: A Public Sector Lawyer Last Held Bar Presidency 126 Years Ago." 26 Jan. 1997: B5.
- ---. "Prosecutor's Taped Calls Revealing." 13 Feb. 1999: B1.
- ---. "Protests, Legal Moves Mark Officers' Case." 22 Jan. 1997: B1.
- ---. "Racial Slurs Called Routine; Deposition Paints Unflattering Portrait of Brentwood Police." 9 Sept. 1997: A17.
- ---. "Ruling Ends Gammage Case; Double Jeopardy: Judge's decision makes it difficult for the district attorney to pursue a third trial." 1 Aug. 1998: A7.
- ---. "Ruling in Gammage Case Disputed, Attorney General Questions Judge's Legal Authority." 20 Aug. 1997: B1.
- ---. "Several Issues in Police Cases Face New Judge." 24 Nov. 1997: B1.
- ---. "The Grand Dragon Comes to Recruit; Klansman Touts Rally Planned for April." 8 Feb. 1997: C2.
- ---. "The Judge Now Handling the Case Against Two Police Officers." 19 Mar. 1998: B1.
- Ackerman, Jan and Ann Belser. "County Judges Elect New DA; Zappala is the Son of High Court Justice." 19 Dec. 1997: A1.
- Ackerman, Jan and Jon Schmitz. "Another Mistrial: Black Juror Thwarts Acquittal in Gammage Death." 14 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Defense Rests in Gammage Killing Trial." 12 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Gammage Case Argued." 17 Sept. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Gammage Cover-Up Allegation 'Absurd'; Wecht Answers Winek Accusation on Heart Infirmity." 9 July 1998: A1.
- ---. "Gammage Jury Deliberates; DA, 2 Defense Lawyers Give Closing Arguments." 13 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Gammage Lawyers Spar Over Witness, Ex-Guard May Testify Victim was Stopped Due to Race Animosity." 19 Nov. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Judge to Rule on Gammage Retrial Today." 22 July 1998: A1.
- ---. "Questions Linger in Gammage Death Case." 11 July 1998: A1.

- ---. "Traffic Tickets Reveal No Bias; Mullholland Issued Citation to Only One Black Motorist in 19-Month Span." 10 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Witness Raises Race as Motive; Guard Says Mulholland Revealed Bias Toward Blacks." 7 Dec. 1997: A1.
- Ackerman, Jan and MaryLynne Pitz. "Babish Depositions to Remain Sealed." 13 Sept. 1997: A7.
- Ackerman, Jan and Torsten Ove. "Judge Little Acquitted of Solicitation Charges." 3 Nov. 2000: B1.
- Allison, John. "Will the Last Person in Charge of America Please Turn out the Lights." 7 Dec. 1996: A11.
- Anderson, Georgia. "Little Comfort to Anyone." 28 Aug. 1998: A22.
- Anderson, Jeff. "The Racism Disease." 12 June 1997: A20.
- Andrews, Jason. "Police Brutality Causes Violence, Distress." 8 Aug 2014: W4.
- Angelo, Aldo T. "Review Board Won't Help." 2 Apr. 1997: A10.
- Armstrong, John. "Give New DA a Chance." 25 Feb. 1998: A10.
- "Assault Charge Filed." 24 Nov. 1996: B7.
- Associated Press. "Decision Angers Gammage Backers, Want Federal Courts to Hear Police Cases." 23 Oct. 1999: A9.
- ---. "Defense Impugns Probe into Gammage's Death." 6 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Gammage Family to Press U.S. to Prosecute Five Police Officers." 30 Apr. 1997: C2.
- ---. "Gammage Ruling Protester Ordered to Stand Trial." 16 June 1997: B4.
- ---. "Gammages Meet with Prosecutor." 29 June 1999: B7.
- ---. "Gammages Seek Justice Dept. Help." 19 Dec. 1997: B4.
- "Babish, Borough Settle Lawsuit." 10 Feb. 1998: B3.
- "Badge of Honor: Babish Would Bring a Conscience to the Sherrif's Office." 17 Oct. 1997: A30.
- Balingit, Moriah. "Hearing on Police Draws Big Audience; Residents Say They Want Accountability." 16 Feb. 2011: B1.
- ---. "Kidz N the Hoodies: Students dress in memory of slain Florida teen." 30 Mar. 2012: A1.
- ---. "Speaking Up for Trayvon: Local students show their support for slain Florida Teenager through peaceful protests." 31 Mar. 2012: B1.
- Banks, Gabrielle. "Poplawski Seeks Venue Change: Attorneys for Stanton Heights man charged with killing three police officers don't think he can get fair trial here." 22 Oct. 2009: A1.
- Barcousky, Len. "Allegheny County Council." 27 Jan. 2011: S3.
- Barcousky, Len and Sadie Gurman. "Officers Won't Be Charged in Miles Incident; Da Zappala: Case is 'not prosecutable." 17 May 2012: A1.
- Barnes, Tom. "Hill District Monument Overdue and Over Budget." 5 Nov. 2001: A1.
- ---. "Should a New DA Go For Retrial? Colville is Leaving; Would-be Successors Face Tough Decision." 15 Dec. 1997: A6.
- ---. "Udin and Jesse Jackson Call for Retrial." 15 Dec. 1997: A7.
- Batz, Bob, Jr. "Ask Dr. Cyril, And You'll Get an Answer of Wechtian Proportions." 24 Oct. 1999: G1.
- ---. "Angela Davis Still Advocating Activism; Still Need More Unity, Organization Cited in Chatham Speech." 13 Apr. 1997: A9.
- Belculfine, Lexi. "On This Day, Nov. 12." 12 Nov. 2013: A2.

- ---. "On This Day, July 31." 31 July 2013: A2.
- Belko, Mark. "Chiefs Criticize Cranmer's Push for a Police Misconduct Board." 24 Jan. 1997: C3.
- ---. "County Pays Firm More to Negotiate with Unions." 19 Dec. 1997: B8.
- ---. "County Police Commission Backed Cranmer, Proposes Civilian-Police Panel to Handle Complaints, Operating Procedures." 17 Jan. 1997: B7.
- ---. "Study of Public Defender's Office Set; Retired Judge Papadakos to Head Panel that Will Research Embattled County Office." 19 Sept. 1997: B2.

Bell, Emily L. "Almanac." 27 Nov. 2000: A2.

- ---. "Almanac." 6 Nov. 2000: A2.
- ---. "Almanac." 12 Oct. 2000: A2.
- ---. "On This Date." 13 Oct. 2000: A2.
- ---. "On This Date." 3 June 1998: A2.
- ---. "On This Date." 13 Nov. 1997: A2.

Belser, Ann. "2 Judges Request Vote Delay on New DA." 18 Dec. 1997: A1.

- ---. "A Call for Action Against Racism." 12 Jan. 2003: A19.
- ---. "DA Blamed as Judge Dismisses Theft Case." 25 Apr. 1997: B10.
- ---. "DA Keeps Right to Appeal Gamamge Case Decision." 14 May 1997: B6.
- ---. "Gammage Case Record Erased for Sgt. Vojtas." 24 Jan. 1998: A7.
- ---. "Gammage Decision Promised Next Week." 3 Jan. 1998: B1.
- ---. "Two, Four, Six, Eight Bomb Critics Demonstrate." 18 Dec. 1998: A18.
- ---. "Vojtas Sues Borough, Two Former Officials; Brentwood Officer Claims Defamation by Babish, Cranmer." 15 Oct. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Vojtas Wants Record Expunged." 23 Jan. 1998: B7.
- Birdsong, Tom and Johnna A. Pro. "Panelists Claim Dissenting Juror Had an 'Agenda." 15 Dec. 1997: A1.

"Black Selective Buying is Hardly an Innovation." 16 Dec. 1996: B1.

Bonenberger, Lynn. "People Helping People." 8 Apr. 2000: A12.

- Bosetti, Chuck. "Pittsburgh Police: Betrayed and Abused Political Ideology, not Real Evidence, is the Driving Force Behind the Consent Decree, ACLU Lawsuit and Civilian Review Board, Says Officer Bosetti And Cops Think It Stinks." 14 Dec. 1997: B1.
- ---. "The Feds' Shaky Evidence: How Did the Federal Government Establish a 'Pattern of Abuse' in the Pittsburgh Bureau of Police?" 14 Dec. 1997: B1.
- "Brentwood's Blunder Promotion for an Officer Involved in a Needless Death." 14 May 1997: A12.
- "Brentwood's Burden: The Community Must Probe Allegations of Police Abuse." 16 Sept. 1997: A8.
- "Brentwood's Shame: Putting Vojtas Back on the Streets Offends Common Sense." 12 Dec. 2003: A26.

Brian O'Neill. "A Shallow Brotherhood." 17 Dec. 1997: B1.

Bridges, Florence. "Blacks Bamboozled." 20 Apr. 1997: B3.

Bruce, Bob. "New Year Wishes." 28 Dec. 1997: VN1.

Bryant, Jean. "1st Year of Anti-Bias Fight Is Seen as Promising Start." 1 Jan. 1997: B3.

Bucsko, Mike. "Conference Focus to be Police and Community." 13 May 1997: A10.

---. "Ex-Longtime Prosecutor Challenging Zappala." 3 May 1999: C1.

- ---. "Selective Prosecution is Difficult to Prove." 23 Apr. 1997: A14.
- ---. "Stadium in Legal Arena Spotlight; Judges Gag Order Doesn't Fit the Mold." 17 Feb. 2000: B1.
- ---. "Zappala, Conrad Face Off Over Police Shooting Case." 24 Apr. 1999: A1.

Bull, John M.R. "A Look Back at the Week's Events in the Trial." 7 Dec. 1997: A10.

- ---. "Are Civilian Review Boards A Good Thing? It All Depends." 21 Apr. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Firemen File Suit Against a City Medic." 27 Feb. 1997: D1.
- ---. "Sign Dispute Defused." 11 Jan. 1998: B1.

Butela, John. "Racists of Every Color." 30 June 2002: B2.

"Canning the Klan: On a Tense Afternoon, Pittsburgh Put Its Best Face Forward." 7 Apr. 1997: A10.

"Cashman's Folly: Justice Takes a Back Seat as a Judge Does as He Pleases." 25 Apr. 1997: A20.

Catalfamo, Chris. "Patronized Juror Shows Bravery in 'Us and Them' Environment." 20 Dec. 1997: A12.

Chute, Eleanor. "Obama's Message of Hope Steers Local Forum; More than 150 attend E. Liberty Summit." 25 Jan. 2009: B2.

---. "Summit Targets Racism, Job Hires." 21 Jan. 2007: B2.

Chute, Eleanor and Carmen J. Lee. "'Dixie' Dispute Postpones Woodland Hills Band Show." 3 Sept. 1998: A1.

"City Scenes." 5 Dec. 1996: C3.

"CITY: Hearing postponed." 9 Apr. 2003: B2.

"CITY: NAACP praises Wecht." 15 Mar. 2003: D2

"Civic Minded Students Still Need to Mind Their Studies First." 28 Nov. 1996: A30.

Clairton, Hugh S. "Police Are Doing Their Job." 26 Mar. 1999: A16.

"Closed, But No Closure; Zappala Was Right Not to Try for Another Gammage Trial." 2 Aug. 1998: B2.

"Color Blind." 5 Dec. 1996: A8.

"Colville, Nauhaus Two Impressive Nominees for Common Pleas Court." 4 May 1997: E2.

Conway, Laurie Evans. "Higher Standard Required." 19 Jan. 1998: A10.

"Cops Easily Scared, Jury Easily Led." 19 Nov. 1996: D1.

Cook, Ron. "Stewart Backs Up His Big Talk." 12 Aug. 1997: E1.

Craig, John G., Jr. "Cashman's Court: His Rulings in the Gammage Case Make a Muddle of a Mess." 27 Apr. 1997: E3.

- ---. "Ending with a Whimper: Don't Count on a Conviction Or Closure in the Gammage Case." 21 Dec. 1997: B3.
- ---. "In Black and White if People Exaggerate, Consider the Facts in the PG Series on Race." 13 July 1997: E3.
- ---. "My Top 10 List." 17 Nov. 1996: E3.

Craig, Tim. "Teacher Turns Author: Retired Civil Rights Leader Writing Children's Books with Minority Characters." 21 July 1997: C3.

---. "Including More Young People a Priority on NAACP's Agenda." 20 July 1997: A14.

"Crime and (Not Much) Punishment: A troubling deal for an officer who killed a man." 19 Oct. 2001: A20.

Daniels, Galdstone W. "Justice Has Failed Badly in the Gammage Case." 6 Aug. 1998: A14. Davidson, Paulette V. "Justice for All?" 5 Oct. 1997: E3.

- "Deadline Set in Vojtas Civil Case." 7 Oct. 1998: B3.
- Debenedetti, Gilbert. "Let's Talk About Race." 1 Aug. 1997: A14.
- "Deputies: 'We Were Getting the Flag Back.'" 15 Nov. 1996: A31.
- Detwiler, Claudia. "Thomassey in a Time Warp." 18 Jan. 1998: C2.
- "Dick Gregory to Speak." 21 Mar. 1998: A10.
- "Dismiss Charges, Defense Requests Prosecution Engaged in Clear Misconduct." 7 Dec. 1996: A1.
- "Don't Pass Judgment." 24 Nov. 1996: E3.
- "'Driving While Black' Evidence that the Race of Drivers Triggers Traffic Stops." 13 Apr. 1998: A8.
- Dutel-Martino, Jeanne. "Richland Police to be 'Traded', Kids Can Collect Cards Featuring Township Force." 24 Mar. 1997: B3.
- Dyer, Ervin. "A 'Look Inward' Summit Against Racism Brings Out Whites, Blacks, Youth." 22 Jan. 2006: B1.
- ---. "Building Bridges, Ending Racism." 17 Jan. 1999: B1.
- ---. "City's NAACP in Quest for Focus." 3 Jan. 2005: A1.
- ---. "Creating Heavenly Alliances." 15 July 1997: A7.
- ---. "Day of Atonement' Theme Comes Back to Unity; Million Man March Marked." 17 Oct. 1997: B9.
- ---. "Echoes of a Cry for Justice; The Death of Jonny Gammage: 10 Years later." 12 Oct. 2005: B1.
- ---. "Education Expert to Speak at Weekend Racism Summit." 9 Jan. 2003: B7.
- ---. "For Blacks, A Tough Question: Confront Klan or Stay Away?" 4 Apr. 1997: A15.
- ---. "Group Trying to Serve Youths; The Urban League Is Summoning 'The Villagers Back to Duty." 16 Jan. 1998: A16.
- ---. "Issues Ready to Boil Over, Sharpton Warns." 7 Nov. 1998: A8.
- ---. "Jazz Fest Final Hurrah of Community Media Founder." 12 Aug. 2002: A7.
- ---. "Lynching Images Move Visitors." 23 Sep. 2001: C5.
- ---. "NAACP Seminar Focuses on Arrests." 27 Jan. 2004: A8.
- ---. "NAACP to Stand Behind Busing Board Chairwoman, Reiterates Group's Strong Commitment to School Integration." 13 July 1997: A12.
- ---. "People Has Surged into the National Spotlight." 3 Jan. 2005: A4.
- ---. "Sharpton Visits Pitt, Deplores Profiling, Calls on Students to Keep Fighting It." 22 Feb. 2001: C5.
- ---. "Stevens Keeps NAACP Post." 20 Nov. 1998: B6.
- ---. "Stevens Re-Elected NAACP President For 4th Term in Row." 17 Nov. 2000: C4.
- ---. "Stevens Seeking 3rd Term at NAACP Helm." 18 Nov. 1998: B1.
- Eberson, Sharon. "Across the Divide: Bricolage examines racial division by reviving controversial 'Dutchman." 26 Apr. 2012: W14.
- ---. "New Home, Season for Pittsburgh Playwrights." 4 Oct. 2011: C5.
- ---. "Recalling Jonny Gammage: Play about a black man's death at police hands is wrenching for both playwright and director." 5 Feb. 2012: E1.
- Ector, David R. "City Doesn't Deserve Convention But Good Can Come Out of It." 12 July 1997: A12.
- "Election '98 Voters Guide." 30 Oct. 1998: B7.
- Elliott, Arlene T. "Unfair Trials Shield Bad Cops." 28 Dec. 1997: C3.

- "End of the Gammage Case; Even Without Another Prosecution, the Point Was Made." 24 Feb. 1999: A16.
- "Ex-Officer Hired as Custodian." 22 Apr. 1997: A9.
- "Excerpts of Shakir Testimony." 10 Dec. 1997: A15.
- "Excerpts of Lattner's Testimony." 11 Dec. 1997: A16.
- Favorini, Attilio. "Scary Skittles: Why do innocent objects look so dangerous in Black men's hands?" 16 Apr. 2012: B7.
- Forbes, Michael. "The Diallo Verdict Helps to Sanction Police Recklessness." 6 Mar. 2000: A10.
- Freeland, Wendell G. "Judge Cashman's Ruling was in Error, But It Wasn't a 'Blunder.'" 18 Oct. 1997: A10.
- Fry, L.A. "Comparing Cities." 6 Aug. 1997: A18.
- Fuller, Nicole. "City Pressed to Fill Posts on Police Board." 15 July 2005: B2.
- "Fund-raiser Benefits Defendants." 9 Mar. 1998: A12.
- Fuoco, Michael A. "District Attorney Expected to Charge Cooperstein Today." 11 Feb. 1999: A1.
- ---. "Ex-Cop Returns Fire: FOP President Takes a Hard Line Against Would-be Reformers of Police Review Process. "20 Apr. 1997: F11.
- ---. "Gammage Protesters Take Case to D.C." 21 Feb. 1998: A9.
- ---. "Incidents that Roiled the Region: Police, citizens draw lessons from Gammage, Miles Cases." 5 Feb. 2012: A1.
- ---. "Police Are Now Trained on Positional Asphyxia." 9 Oct. 2005: A14.
- ---. "Protest Won't Slow Rush Hour; NAACP, Police Force Expect Peaceful March Downtown." 16 May 1997: B1.
- ---. "Would Hold Out Till 'Doomsday' For Guilt, He Says." 15 Dec. 1997: A1.
- "Gag Order in Gammage Case Lifted; Lawyer Criticizes Mayor." 20 Nov. 1996: A1.
- "Gammage Case Arguments Rest." 18 Oct. 1997: B2.
- "Gammage Case Gag Order Challenged." 16 Nov. 1996: C1.
- "Gammage Case Silent." 2 Nov. 1997: C5.
- "Gammage Case Witness Opposed." 21 Nov. 1997: B4.
- "Gammage Cases Bring Legal Briefs." 6 Sept. 1997: A13.
- Gammage, Jonny N. "Gammage Family Extends Thanks and Prayers to Local Residents." 31 Dec. 1997: A10.
- "Gammage Liability Shared Equally." 19 July 1998: B4.
- "Gammage Trial Hours Set." 27 Nov. 1997: B3.
- "Gammage Vigil Scheduled." 20 May 1997: B3.
- "Gammage' Filmmaker Screens Work." 11 Feb. 2006: C3.
- "'Gammage' Tickets Cut for Students." 2 Mar. 2012: C6.
- "Gammages Turn to Federal Case." 3 Aug. 1998: B1.
- Gigler, Dan. "Voitas' Dog Poisoned; Woman Held." 5 Apr. 2003: D1.
- Giorgi, Luca M. "Mixed Messages at March." 3 June 1997: A10.
- Greenawalt, Erik S. "On This Day, Oct. 12." 12 Oct. 2007: A2.
- Greenberg, Lois. "The Racial Divide." 16 Oct. 2005: J6.
- "Group Hoping to Bridge Community-Police Divide is Ready to Go Public." 31 Oct. 2012: A1.
- Guidry, Nate. "Film Puts Spotlight Back on Gammage Case." 31 July 2005: E3.

---. "Positive, Pure and Powerful: Saxophonist Bartz keeps his music free of labels." 31 July 2005: E3.

Gurman, Sadie. "Lawyer: Autopsy yields no cause of death; Swissvale man died after scuffle with police officers." 19 Aug. 2008: B1.

Hayes, John. "Merry Yet Mischievous." 8 Aug. 2001: E1.

Haynes, Monica L. "Protest Leads to Unplanned Confrontation, Group Seeks Federal Probe into Gammage's Death with Downtown March." 18 Jan. 1998: B1.

Heltzel, Bill. "Claims of Segregation Plague Edgewood Club." 1 June 1997: A1.

- ---. "Judge Denies Vojtas Waiver." 1 Apr. 2000: D1.
- ---. "Pepper Spray Use Prompts Concerns." 24 Feb. 1997: B6.
- ---. "Retrial Judge Well Regarded by Peers, Locals." 24 Jan. 1998: A7.
- ---. "Ruling Greeted with Joy; Activists Call for Prosecuting Five Officers Present at Gammage's Death." 12 Oct. 1997: A12.
- ---. "The Line Drawn, A Place to Stand." 5 Apr. 1998: B1.

Heuck, Douglas. "Black Business in Pittsburgh: Five entrepreneurs who know what it means to start and develop a business talk about the economic prospects, problems, and potential facing African Americans." 2 May 1999: H4.

Hill, D. "Let's Live Together in Peace." 17 Nov. 1998: A10.

Hoover, Bob. "Author John Edgar Wideman: Personal Tragedy Drives His Passion." 23 Feb. 1997: G3.

---. "Death of Black Teen-ager in Michigan Points Up Nation's Racial Schism." 8 Feb. 1998: G8.

Hosek, Jim. "Jefferson Panel Backs Police Officer's Firing." 18 Nov. 1997: B3.

---. "Luke: Litigation May Cost Residents." 29 Oct. 1997: S1.

"It Did Make a Difference." 20 Nov. 1996: A20.

Jackson, Billy. "No More Years, Vote for John F. Kerry: With the Bust administration an utter disaster, voting for Kerry is our only choice." 17 Oct. 2004: B3.

Jenkins, Craig A. "An Occupying Army." 6 Mar. 1999: A12.

Jennings, Tracey M. "Reason to Fear Stopping." 3 Mar. 1999: A10.

Johnson, L. A. "Black Rage." 12 Mar. 2000: A1.

Johnson, Tawanda W. "Jackson Is Short with His Retorts." 13 Feb. 1997: C1.

Johnson, Tawanda W. "NAACP's Convention Protested." 14 Jan. 1997: C1.

---. "Schools Oppose Leaving Classes for Protest Walk." 22 Nov. 1996: A1.

Jones, Diana N. "Pittsburgh '97 Memorabilia Honors That King Pack Rat - Andy Warhol." 1 Jan. 1998: C1.

Jones, Lenora. "System Seriously Flawed." 6 Jan. 1998: A6.

"Judge Delays Hearing on Motion in Gamamge Case." 17 Dec. 1996: B10.

"Judge Delays Settlement Info." 25 Apr. 1998: A12.

"Judge Narrows Focus of Vojtas Suit." 14 Apr. 1998: B3.

"Judge Will Wait for Custody Probe." 30 Dec. 1997: B3.

"Judges, Row Officers Run in Seven Counties." 8 May 2001: D9.

"Judicious Choices." 15 May 1997: A14.

"Jurors Prayed for Guidance: 'It Was Hard for Us." 16 Nov. 1996: C2.

"Jury of Victim's Peers." 19 Nov. 1996: A8.

Kain, B. Lawrence, Jr. "Justice System Failed." 28 Dec. 1997: C3.

Kalson, Sally. "Exposed Corporate Role in Holocaust." 15 Aug. 2001: B6.

- ---. "No Time for Sergeants Like Vojtas." 12 May 1997: D1.
- ---. "What's Going on in Brentwood?" 18 Aug. 1999: B1.
- Kane, Karen A. "Butler County Newcomer Yeager Stuns Lindsay, Takes Common Pleas Court Seat." 16 May 2001: B11.
- Kane, Karen, LaMont Jones and Jean Bryant. "From Pulpits to Pews, Many Churchgoers Doubt Justice." 15 Dec. 1997: A7.
- Keidan, Bruce. "A Question of Justice: The Cooperstein Case." 19 Mar. 2000: A1.
- ---. "Brentwood Drops Vojtas Appeal, Will Pay His Fiancée's Heirs in Wrongful-Death Verdict." 10 Feb. 2001: A1.
- ---. "Rendezvous: Why Did Police Stop Jonny Gammage?" 12 Oct. 1997: 2.
- ---. "The Aftermath: The Legal Wrangling Isn't Over Yet." 12 Oct. 1997: 6.
- Kitzmiller, Liz. "Beating Incident Shows the Bad And the Good Among Police." 16 Jan. 1998: A18.
- Kobell, Rona and John M.R. Bull. "Calls for Justice from Local Groups." 2 Oct. 1998: A10. Kraft, Dick. "Obey the Rules." 9 Feb 2012: B4.
- Lash, Cindi. "Wecht Says City Officer Should Face Homicide Charge." 9 Feb. 1999: A1.
- Cindi Lash. "Cry for Justice: Stevens Says His Confidence in the System at All-Time Low." 24 Apr. 1997: D1.
- ---. "Group Seeks Federal Help." 15 Dec. 1997: A7.
- Lash, Cindi and Bill Heltzel. "Two Sides of Issue Share Frustration." 14 Dec. 1997: A10.
- Lash, Cindi and Mike Bucsko. "Once-Jailed Anti-Abortion Protesters Go to Court." 18 May 1997: B1.
- "Law Firm Hired to Defend Cramer." 18 Dec. 1997: B4.
- "Law Firm Removed From Case." 10 Nov. 1998: B3.
- "Lawyer James Ecker Dies." 23 Dec 2013: B2.
- "Lawyers Want Gammage Boxes." 3 Feb. 1998: B3.
- Ledewitz, Bruce. "Surely the Judges Will Not Choose an Unqualified DA Candidate." 17 Dec. 1997: A26.
- Lee, Carmen J. "Clinton Gets Polite Reception, Mild Praise for Teacher Plan." 18 July 1997: A1.
- Lee, Rhoda. "District Attorney's Decision to Retry Officers is the Wrong Decision." 18 Jan. 1998: C2.
- Levin, Steve. "A Sad, Lonely Road' Gammage's Mother Addresses Gathering." 13 Oct. 1997: B1.
- ---. "Poll: Race Key to Views of Verdict." 21 Dec. 1997: A16.
- ---. "Youths March Against Violence A Call Against Police Abuses, Black-on-Black Strife." 16 July 1997: A1.
- Levin, Steve and Ervin Dyer. "On The Touchy Subjects of Racism, Stereotypes, and Equal Opportunity, Young Whites and Blacks Speak Their Minds And Show The Chasm Between Them." 22 Feb. 1998: A1.
- Levin, Steve and Jan Ackerman. "Edwards Joins Edgewood: Black TV Executive Accepts Membership Invitation After Board Opponent Resigns." 4 June 1997: A1.
- Lewis, Harold T. "Justice, Healing and Hope." 1 Dec. 1996: D4.
- Lewis, Marcelius, II. "Racial Profiling Still A Concern." 8 Aug. 2014: W2.
- "Limits on Police Use of Choke Hold Urged." 15 Nov. 1996: A31.
- Lindsay, Alexander H. and James M. Ecker. "About That Vojtas Verdict." 8 Dec. 1996: E1.

- "Logic Rules Supreme: Top Court's Ruling is a Rebuke to a Judge Who Blundered." 13 Oct. 1997: A14.
- "Looking for Answers, 2,000 Marchers Unified in Silence." 17 Nov. 1996: A1.
- Lord, Rich. "Jordan Miles' Civil Trial Against Police Has Big Consequences." 16 July 2012: A1.
- ---. "Miles Jury Finds Officers Not Malicious; Judge Orders Mistrial on Counts of Beating, Falsely Arresting Miles." 8 Aug. 2012: A1.
- ---. "Prominent Defense Attorney James Ecker Dies." 26 Dec. 2013: A1.
- ---. "U.S. Attorney's Office Debuts Civil Rights Section." 8 Dec. 2010: A1.
- "Love One Another." 23 Nov. 1996: A23.
- Lowe, Al. "3 Councilmen Jockey for Mayor's Job." 2 Apr. 1997: S6.
- ---. "Brentwood Officer Charged in Gammage Death Retiring." 5 Feb. 1997: B1.
- ---. "Brentwood Officials Urged to Fire Vojtas." 18 Aug. 1999: B2.
- ---. "Brentwood Reactions to Latest in Vojtas Saga Run the Gamut." 21 Feb. 2001: S6.
- ---. "James Joyce, Mayor of Brentwood, Admired by All Parties." 11 Mar. 1998: B5.
- ---. "Preservation." 8 Dec. 1999: S10.
- Macpherson, Karen. "Bill Targets Routine Police Stops of Black Drivers." 25 Mar. 1998: A8
- ---. "Urban League Decries Police Abuse; National Leader Cites Grimmitt Case to Clinton." 19 Feb. 1999: A1.
- "Marchers Rally Against Racism." 24 July 1998: B1.
- Markel, Merwyn R. "Artful Cartoon Ignores Facts." 28 Dec. 1997: C3.
- Martin, Jean. "Pittsburgh Reality Initiative, My Proposed Sales Pitch: Life Can Be Plenty Good Here." 19 Nov. 1997: A19.
- Mason, Lola. "Gammage Case Shows that Justice Is Not Colorblind." 7 Aug. 1998: A20.
- Massie, Michelle K. "Wecht: Charge Police in Death; Coroner says officers used excessive force in Mount Oliver." 22 July 2003: A1.
- McCants, Leonard and Cristina Rouvalis. "The Sounds of Silence: About 750 March to Protest the Verdict in John Vojtas Case." 23 Nov. 1996: A1.
- McCormick, Michele. "Town Should Be Ashamed." 18 May 1997: E3.
- McKenzie, Therese. "Travesty of Justice." 13 Mar. 2000: A12.
- McKinnon, Iim. "Dead Man's Family Sues Ex-Officer who Shot Him." 1 Apr. 1999: B1.
- ---. "Gammage Prosecution Denounced." 15 May 1997: C4.
- ---. "Groups Mark Gammage Death." 13 Oct. 1998: B1.
- ---. "Jury to Hear Excerpts from Blue Knight: Prosecutors are trying to link former police officer Jeffery L. Cooperstein to a controversial internet personality." 29 Jan. 2000: C1.
- ---. "South Hills Officers Trying to Help with Trial Legal Bills." 20 Dec. 1997: B1.
- ---. "Suspect in Police Shooting Surrenders: Homestead man turns himself into county police." 20 Jan. 1999: B1.
- ---. "Thomas R. Ceraso: Feb. 26, 1934 July 18, 2009, respected criminal defense attorney." 19 July 2009: C5.
- ---. "Witness Says Police Suffocated Friend." 19 Feb. 2003: B1.
- McLaughlin, Janice. "A Gripping, Sad Story." 4 Nov. 1997: A14.
- McNeil, Louise. "Promoting John Vojtas to Sergeant is an Insult." 29 May 1997: A20.
- McNulty, Timothy. "Attempted Brentwood Reforms, Babish Says." 20 Oct. 1997: B1.
- ---. "Gammage Retrial Urged in Wake of Chief's Claims." 16 Sept. 1997: B7.

- ---. "Lesser Charge Set in Tunnel Shooting." 12 Oct. 2001: A1.
- ---. "March Planned to Spur Federal Role in Gammage Case." 9 May 1997: B1.
- ---. "Mayor Will Face Issues of Safety." 10 Apr. 2005: B1.
- ---. "Protesters Gather to Speak Out, Commiserate." 23 Apr. 1997: A11.
- ---. "Rowley Called a Willful, Fair Judge." 11 Oct. 1997: A6.
- "Medical Examiner's Key Testimony." 12 Dec. 1997: A21.

Mervis, Scott. "The Hot List." 22 Nov. 2007: W2.

Miller, Donald. "Central Piece Brings Message to Butler's Midyear Show." 18 Aug. 1999: E3.

---. "Searching for the Edge in Art Shows." 25 Apr. 1998: B7.

"Mistrial Spent Misspending." 20 Nov. 1996: C7.

Moushey, Bill. "How a Shaky Witness Upset a Shaky Case." 20 Feb. 2000: A1.

---. "Vojtas Sued in Ex-Fiancée's '93 Death." 27 July 1997: A1.

"Mural, Mural on the Wall." 8 Dec. 1996: G8.

Muth, M. Ellen. "Justice Awaits." 3 July 1997: A16.

"Mysteries of Brentwood: The Vojtas Settlement Leaves Unanswered Questions." 16 Feb. 2001: A16.

"NAACP Urges Fed Probe, Murphy to Ask Attorney General Reno for Gammage Investigation." 23 Nov. 1996: A7.

Nevling, Floyd M. "About That Gamamge Case." 6 Apr. 1997: E2.

"New Quiz." 8 Aug. 1998: E1.

"New Quiz." 24 July 1998: A17.

"News Quiz." 28 Nov. 1997: A31.

"News Quiz." 17 Oct. 1997: A31.

"News Ouiz." 7 Feb. 1997: A21.

"News Quiz." 15 Nov. 1996: A33.

"Next Stop for Awards Season: Screen Actors Guild." 22 Jan. 2010: E2.

"No Cassette, No Peace." 15 Nov. 1996: 22

"No Charges, No Justice? Without a Trial, a Boys Killing Goes Unchallenged." 5 Feb. 2003: A14.

"No Verdict, No Peace; Agonizingly, Closure Is Again Denied in the Gammage Case." 16 Dec. 1997: A26

Norman, Liane Ellison. "What Will We Do in Our Town? Hate Crimes Are Best Combatted and Prevented by Encouraging a Basic Human Instinct: Getting Along." 31 Jan. 1997: A15.

Norman, Tony. "A Perverse Protest May be in Order." 20 May 1997: C1.

- ---. "Behind Badges, Above the Law." 2 Apr. 1999: B1.
- ---. "Brentwood Bigotry Hard for Some to See." 14 Feb. 2012: A2.
- ---. "Charmo Case Shows A Change in Climate." 9 Feb. 2001: B17.
- ---. "Death of a Good Cop." 20 Mar. 2001: B1.
- ---. "Edwards Is a Man Without A Country Club." 3 June 1997: D1.
- ---. "Free Brentwood!" 13 Feb. 2001: A11.
- ---. "Geraldo's Aim at Baring City's 'Blacks and Blue' Schism Falls Short of Mark." 23 Oct. 1998: B1.
- ---. "Haiku on the Hill." 15 Feb. 2000: B1.
- ---. "Harvey Adams Should Have Known Better." 24 Apr. 2001: B1.
- ---. "Passing Thoughts from Another Victim of Police Brutality." 25 July 2003: C1.

- ---. "Rallying Around Police Brutality." 2 Oct. 1998: B1.
- ---. "Tapping a Venomous Vein." 23 Feb. 1999: A9.
- ---. "Women of Vision Exhibit A Compelling Eye-Opener." 19 July 1997: D8.
- "Not Far Away, A City's Racial Anger Erupts." 22 Apr. 2001: A1.
- "Not Out Until Three Strikes; DA Should Try Again in the Rosenblum Murder Case." 13 Dec. 2001: A14.
- Nowlin, Rick. "Mayernik Keeps Busy at Work as He Considers Future." 5 June 2002: N1.
- ---. "Mayernik Refuses Role as Lame Duck While He Contemplates His Future." .5 June 2002: W2
- ---. "On This Day, July 31." 31 July 2012: A2.
- ---. "On This Day, Oct. 12." 12 Oct. 2013: A2.
- "NRM to Carry Gamamge Song." 13 Dec. 1996: B11.
- Nuzzo, Marc W. "Clinton to Speak at NAACP Gathering in City; Racial Tension Here Makes Timing Right, Chapter Head Says." 3 July 1997: A1.
- "Off the Air, but Not Silenced." 24 Dec. 1999: B1.
- O'Neill, Brian. "This City Has Given Jeff Cooperstein..." 14 Jan. 2001: C1.
- "Opening Salvos Traded." 4 Dec. 1997: A19.
- O'Toole, James. "Candidate's Clash Over Sheriff's Office." 13 Oct. 1997: B1.
- ---. "Coon Says He'll Seek an 8th Term." 11 Jan. 1997: C1.
- ---. "Socialist Workers Expect to Lose Election, Candidate Idealism Tempered by Realism." 1 Nov. 1997: A10.
- ---. "Wecht Starts County Executive Run on Energetic Note." 19 Nov. 1998: C1.
- Ostendorf, Kristen. "Brentwood Silent After Years of Trouble." 14 Aug. 1999: A11.
- "Outside Judge Picked." 15 Apr. 2000: A10.
- Ove, Torsten. "FBI: Are Killings Hate Crimes?" 3 Mar. 2000: A15.
- ---. "Gammage's Name on Memorial Fund." 20 Jan. 1998: B1.
- ---. "Judge Grades Media on Gammage Story." 25 June 1997: B6.
- ---. "NAACP Hoping Radio Talk Show Lures Members." 20 Dec. 1997: B6.
- ---. "Racism Survives, William Gray Says." 25 Apr. 1997: B15.
- ---. "State Court to Hear NAACP, Arguments Planned Involving 3 Issues in Gammage Case." 5 Aug. 1997: B1.
- ---. "The Protest Pros: The familiar faces seen marching, chanting and standing vigil belong to Pittsburghers who have found their calling as activists against injustice." 28 Feb. 1999: G1.
- ---. "Vojtas Promotion Process Assailed, Fellow Officer Says Exam Results Skewed to Favor 3 Examinees." 24 May 1997: A9.
- Ove, Torsten and Bill Heltzel. "No U.S. Gammage Prosecution: An Urban League officer said the justice department was not forthcoming with the rationale behind its decision." 20 Feb. 1999: A1.
- Owen, Rob. "David Hollander to Film 'Pittsburgh-like' Movie in Vancouver." 23 Nov. 2007: C5.
- ---. "Some Sweeps Stories Don't Live Up to the Hype." 9 May 2008: D5.
- Pace, Laura. "First Day of School for Citizen Police." 13 Jan. 1999: S5.
- Paris, Barry and Myrna F. Paris. "Major Culprit Acquitted." 19 Oct. 1997: C2.
- "Partial Court Transcript." 9 Dec. 1997: A15.

- Paulson, Steven K. "Wecht Advice Sparks Colorado Controversy; Paper to Run Photos in Case of Slain Girl; Coroner Wants Probe." 12 Jan. 1997: A7.
- "Peacemakers Wage Conflict." 10 May 1997: B4.
- "PG Receives Four 1st-Place Honors in State Competition." 10 Aug. 1997: A11.
- "PG Wins 8 Top Matrix Awards." 1 May 1998: A16.
- "PG Wins Nine First-Place Matrix Honors." 18 Apr. 1997: A22.
- Pittler, Jeff. "Lost Faith in Justice System." 28 Dec. 1997: C3.
- "Pittsburgh TV, Radio Stations Clean Up at State AP Awards." 21 May 1997: C2.
- Pitz, MaryLynne. "Brief Batters Brentwood Police: Ex-Chief's Attorney Asks that Testimony Remain Open in Suit." 10 Sept. 1997: A1.
- ---. "DA's Office to Retry Charmo Homicide Case." 21 Feb. 2001: D1.
- ---. "Former Lawyer for Gammage's Owed \$49,665." 23 Sept. 1997: B7.
- ---. "Gammage Family, Lawyers Dispute Fees." 8 Aug. 1997: B2.
- ---. "Gammage Family, PG Seek Open Testimony." 12 Sept. 1997: B1.
- ---. "Judge Reverses Ruling On Vojtas' Law Firm." 4 Dec. 1998: D4.
- ---. "Never Abused Fiancée, Vojtas Says Under Oath." 20 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Police Phone Logs Finding Adds Twists to Mysterious Case." 28 Nov. 1998: A15.
- ---. "Police Protesters 'Won't Let This Rest." 2 Jan. 1999: A1.
- ---. "Trial Opens in Death of Vojtas' Fiancée." 13 July 1999: B1.
- ---. "Trial Over Suicide of Vojtas' Ex-Fiancée to Start Today." 9 July 1999: B1.
- ---. "Vojtas Can't Delay Court Statement." 21 Nov. 1997: B1.
- ---. "Vojtas Case Firm Asks Ruling Be Reversed." 25 Nov. 1998: B2.
- ---. "Vojtas Civil Case Embroils 8-Year-Old Girl." 8 Nov. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Vojtas File Given to Fiancée's Family." 8 Aug. 1998: A11.
- ---. "Vojtas Liable in Death; Brentwood Officer to Pay \$215,000 to Ex-fiancée's Estate." 14 Aug. 1999: A7.
- "Police and Progress: City Consent Decree Needs to Run Longer." 3 Feb. 2002: E2.
- "Police Chiefs Discuss Diversity." 14 Apr. 2000: B3.
- "Police Cleared in Shooting Deaths Over the Years." 8 Jan. 1999: A12.
- "Police Request Dismissal." 8 Jan. 1997: C3.
- "Police Tensions Forum Sought Gammage Parents, Urban League, St. Pete." 20 Nov. 1996: A12.
- "Principal Figures in the Gammage Case." 25 Oct. 1997: A1.
- Pro, Johnna A. "550 Join in Calm Grant St. Protest." 17 May 1997: A1.
- ---. "Big Hot Potato of Police Case Now Zappala's." 29 Dec. 1997: A7.
- ---. "Colville's Stint as DA Has Won Him Respect." 29 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Those Close to Gammage Expected the Decision." 23 Apr. 1997: A11.
- Pro, Johnna A. and Bill Heltzel. "Report Criticizes Abuses Locally." 6 Oct. 1998: A15.
- "Probe of Gammage Case Urged." 30 Apr. 1997: C3.
- "Probe the Police: Charles Dixon's death cries out for action by the DA." 25 July 2003: A18.
- "Prosecutor Denies Causing a Mistrial in Gammage Case." 20 Dec. 1996: B9.
- "Quadruple Jeopardy: Four trials for Tielsch are too many." 18 July 2002: A12.
- "Race and Race Relations to be Topics of Three Film Events." 3 Sep. 2007: B5.
- "Race, Fear, Suspicion and Prejudice Undergrid the Vojtas Verdict." 17 Nov. 1996: E2.
- "Racism is a Tough Topic to Tackle for Pittsburghers of All Colors." 20 Nov. 1996: A20.
- "Racism Summit Planned." 7 Jan. 1999: B3.

- "Rally After Reno Speech." 25 May 1997: B6.
- Rawson, Christopher. "'Gammage Project' an Ambitious Work." 15 Feb. 2012: B1.
- "Reaching Across the Thin Human Line." 18 Mar. 2000: E1.
- "Reacting to Racial Insults, Personal Indignities Prompted Paint Protest of Gammage Ruling." 25 Apr. 1997: B10.
- Reeves, Frank. "Effort Begun to Make Jury Duty Less of a Trial; State Rep. Jane Orie Hopes Her Bill Will Take the Sting out of a Civic Duty." 16 Nov. 1997: B1.
- ---. "More Hiring of Minority Police Urged." 17 Dec. 1997: B1.
- ---. "Silence The Ally of Corrupt Police." 18 July 1997: A12.
- "Regarding the Jury." 18 Nov. 1996: A10.
- "Region Needs to Grow, Readers Emphasize Need for New Businesses, More." 29 Dec. 1996: F9.
- "Reject Motion, NAACP Urges." 18 Jan. 1997: C2.
- "Review of Suit Sought." 28 Feb. 1998: A8.
- Robinson, Earnest. "For Good Reason, African Americans May Fear Stopping for Police." 22 Jan. 1999: A26.
- ---. "Walk in the Shoes of Those Who Face Bigotry." 26 July 2013: B6.
- Roddy, Dennis B. "A '60s-Style Protest Almost." 17 May 1997: A1.
- ---. "A Few Seconds that Just Keep Coming Back." 9 Feb. 2000: A1.
- ---. "At Least 1 Rider Knew the Way; Willa Hicks Takes Familiar Trip to D.C. in Quest for Justice." 22 Feb. 1997: A6.
- ---. "Candidate Colville Runs on Eggshells." 23 Apr. 1997: A11.
- ---. "For Ray Seals and Milton Mulholland, Memories of Jonny Gammage's Death Still Fresh." 9 Oct. 2005: A1.
- ---. "For Seals, A Gnawing Emptiness." 9 Oct. 2005: A15.
- ---. "Gammage Group Gets Assurances Justice Is Looking into His Death." 22 Feb. 1997: A1.
- --. "In the Deep End It's Sink or Swim for Zappala, But That's Nothing New for DA." 18 Jan. 1998: A1.
- ---. "Keeping the Lid on Justice." 20 Feb. 1999: A7.
- ---. "Klan, Foes Seek to Stay Apart, Both Utilize ACLU; Klansman Threatens Rallies All Year Long." 4 Apr. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Mulholland Wants Facts to be Clear." 9 Oct. 2005: A15.
- ---. "Pittsburgh Gets on Long List of Enlightened U.S. Cities." 24 Apr. 2997: D1.
- ---. "Rage Seeks Regent in a Very Edgy Town." 28 May 1997: A1.
- ---. "Testaments Not All Chapter, Terse." 17 Sept. 1997: A1
- Rodgers-Melnick, Ann. "Post-Gazette Captures Pulitzer Prize, Martha Rial's Photos Told Story of Refugees." 15 Apr. 1998: A1.
- Rodgers, Ann. "Calvary Episcopal's Rector Retires Harold T. Lewis Led Through Painful Period for Diocese." 26 Nov. 2012: A1.
- Rotstein, Gary. "NAACP Opens Issues-Rich Convention Here Today." 11 July 1997: A1.
- ---. "National Chief Upbeat on NAACP Conclave; Kweise Mfume Hails Vote on Review Board, Promises Dialogue with Convention's Critics." 23 May 1997: B1.
- ---. "Voters: Prosecute Gammage Case." 18 July 1997: A10.
- ---. "Where Does the NAACP Go From Here?" 6 July 1997: G1.
- ---. "Zeal Supplants Reluctance as NAACP Convention Nears." 28 Apr. 1997: B1.

Rotstein, Gary and Steve Levin. "Farrakhan Scolds Blacks and Whites, Visits Here to Promote Day of Atonement." 20 Aug. 1997: B2.

Sager, Brenden. no title. 9 Jan. 2000: A16.

"Saturday's Harmonious March Focuses Light on an Injustice." 23 Nov. 1996: A23.

Schmitz, Jon. "Cashman Overruled State's Top Court, Appoints New Judge, Reinstates DA." 11 Oct. 1997: A1.

- ---. "Court Turns Clock Back on Gammage." 12 Oct. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Dec. 1 Retrial for 2 Officers." 25 Oct. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Mulholland Looks Forward to Trial, Lawyer Says Ex-officer is Eager to Tell Story." 14 Oct. 1997: A1.

Schmitz, Jon and Al Lowe. "Charges Dismissed in Gammage Case." 23 July 1998: A1.

Schmitz, Jon and Jan Ackerman. "32 Chosen for Jury Pool, Just 2 More Need to be Picked Before Mulholland-Albert Jury Can Be Selected." 2 Dec. 1997: C1.

- ---. "Gammage Struggled Wildly, Officer Testifies; City Officer Arrived as Effort to Subdue Victim was Ending." 11 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Jury Hears Albert's Account of Fighting Gammage." 9 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Jurors to Hear from 2 Doctors; Suffocation Finding Led to Prosecution." 8 Dec. 1997:
- ---. "Seals: Drugs Weren't Gammage's, Prosecution Criticized for Inferring Race Motive." 5 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Search for Truth Comes Up Empty." 14 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Shakir Story Is Supported by Colleague; Didn't Talk with Charles Winek about Gammage, Rozin Says." 10 July 1998: B1.

Schnackner, Bill. "Janet Reno Will Address Grads at Pitt School of Law." 29 Apr. 1997: C1.

Scilley, Joel and Pete Shell. "About That Gamange Case: We Read the Transcript of the 1995 Coroner's Inquest, and We Believe Key Information Was Not Brought to Trial." 5 Feb. 1997: A13.

"Selective Buying' Targets NRM Stores." 12 Dec. 1996: C8.

Semuels, Alana. "Summit Targets Election Snags." 23 Jan. 2005: B2.

"Settlement with Babish Delayed." 18 Feb. 1998: B4.

"Sgt. Voitas' Return to Brentwood Streets a Crime." 10 Dec. 2003: B1.

Shaeffer, Dorothy. "Reopening Old Wounds." 4 Nov. 1997: A14.

Shafer, L. "Were Your Eyes Closed?" 28 Dec. 1997: C3.

Shelly, Peter J. and James O'Toole. "Suspicion Over Slots Referendum." 18 May 1997: A19.

Sherman, Jerome L. "Video Reopens Wounds in Erie: Officer's actions increase racial tensions, calls for probe of police." 17 May 2009: A1.

"Sheriff's Deputy Injured in Crash." 16 Nov. 1996: C2.

Silver, Jonathan D. "Awareness Altering Training for Police." 15 Dec. 1997: A6.

- ---. "Cranmer: Brentwood 'Hell' Forces Him Out." 30 July 1997: A1.
- ---. "Groups Seek U.S. Charges on Gammage; Coalition Wants Inquiry into Police Officers in Case." 21 Feb. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Race Called Key Factor in Police Brutality; High-Profile Cases Spur NAACP Seminar." 29 Jan. 2004: A8.
- ---. "Sprague to Probe Tunnel Killing." 10 Feb. 1999: A1.
- ---. "U.S. Attorney Asked to Probe DA's Conduct in Fatal Cases." 31 July 1999: A1.

- ---. "Wecht Paper Sparked Feud with Zappala; Coroner's Dual Role Led to Probe of Fees, Ethics." 15 Feb. 2005: A7.
- Silver, Jonathan D. and Caroline Abels. "Sounds of Anger Ring Out in Street." 14 Dec. 1997: A10.
- Silver, Jonathan D. and Johnna A. Pro. "Holdout Admitted Mulholland Obeyed Law, Jurors Say." 16 Dec. 1997: A1.
- ---. "Mulholland Within Law on 8 Points, Jury Agreed." 16 Dec. 1997: A1.
- Silver, Jonathan D. and Mike Bucsko. "Conrad Says Zappala's 'Political' Probe Has Widened." 22 Apr. 1999: B1.
- Simonich, Milan. "Police Conduct His Top Priority." 16 July 1997: A6.
- ---. "Sam Sheppard Case Still Lives." 30 Mar. 1997: A1.
- Sims, Deborah S. "A New Year, But an Old Wish: Racial Understanding in America." 2 Jan. 1998: A22.
- Slater, Rodney E. "Americans, All Together; President Clinton's Race Initiative is Vital to the Nation's Health Moral As Well As Economic." 17 July 1997: A17.
- "Small-Town Jury." 18 Nov. 1996: A10.
- Smydo, Joe. "Keeping an Eye on the Law: Community groups seek more information on police behavior." 11 Feb. 2011: B1.
- ---. "Rally in City Decries Trayvon, Jordan Miles Cases." 22 Apr. 2012: A12.
- ---. "Summit on Racism Stresses Activism." 27 Jan. 2008: B4.
- Sniffen, Michael J. "Reno Targets Police Mistrust; Justice Chief Seeks Data on Minority Brutality During Law Enforcement." 16 Apr. 1999: A1.
- Sodergren, Rebecca. "Radio Show to Record in Oakland." 26 Oct. 1999: C7.
- "South." 9 Dec. 2003: D3.
- "Spare the Flag." 23 Nov. 1996: A23.
- Stack, Barbara W. "Beaver County Jurist Held in High Regard." 23 July 2004: C8.
- "Standing Up for Students." 28 Nov. 1996: A30.
- "Stevens Hopes to Hire Some Help for Local NAACP Chapter." 7 Dec. 1996: C1.
- "Stevens Wins Second Term at the Helm of City's NAACP." 23 Nov. 1996: A6.
- Sullivan, Bethany L. "Thought-Provoking Piece." 19 Oct. 1997: C2.
- Sunseri, Jody. "Incomprehensible Killing." 19 Oct. 1997: C2.
- "Support in Court: Trial Spectators Should Be Careful in Making a Statement." 12 Dec. 1997: A30.
- "Supreme Appeal: The Gammage Case Is Headed for Another Round of Justice." 3 Aug. 1997: B2.
- "System Failure: A Persuasive Opinion Derails Yet Another Gammage Trial." 24 July 1998: A16.
- Takach, Carole. "Searching for that Lost Middle-American Childhood." 17 Nov. 1999: S4.
- Taylor, Celeste. "Nonviolence is Superior, But Humanity Doesn't Always Prevail." 21 Apr. 2001: A12.
- Taylor, Malcolm G. "The Sound of Footsteps, the Roar of Injustice." 20 Nov. 1996: A21.
- "The Gammage Case." 23 Apr. 1997: A11.
- "The Gammage Case: Excerpts from Closing Arguments." 13 Dec. 1997: A7.
- "The Gammage Case: Excerpts from the Prosecutor." 13 Dec. 1997: A7.
- "The Golden Rule Can Span the Racial Divide." 5 Dec. 1996: A18.
- "The News and What It Means." 28 Dec. 1997: A10.

"The Price of a Mistrial." 19 Nov. 1996: A1.

"The Right Decision: Mr. Zappala Is Justified in Pressing the Gammage Case." 9 Jan. 1998: A14.

"Thee-Minute Men: Hard-Hitting Steel Miners Get Right to the Point." 15 Nov. 1996: 16.

Tobin, Elayne. "Grant Street Anti-Klan Coalition Kept the Peace." 4 May 1997: E2.

Todd, Deborah M. "Community Addresses Racial Tensions." 28 Aug. 2008: E1.

Torry, Jack. "Gammage's Mother Backing Bill." 13 Sept. 1997: A10.

"Troopers on Tape: A Police Video May Tell The Truth About A Disputed Arrest." 12 Jan. 1998: A18.

Tupi, Bradley S. "That Cartoon Was Offensive." 22 July 1997: A8.

Twedt, Steve. "Malcolm X Honored at Local Park." 27 May 1997: B3.

"Udin Criticizes Fulton." 28 Dec. 2002: D3.

"Unwanted Words." 19 Nov. 1996: A8.

"Urban League Asks Clinton to Convene National Summit on Police." 19 Nov. 1996: A1.

"Values, Victims and Vojtas." 20 Nov. 1996: A20.

Vancheri, Barbara. "City Paper Shake-Up." 13 Aug. 1997: B5.

---. "John McIntire Talks About a Demanding Year of 'Nighttalk." 12 June 1997: C4.

---. "WQED Directors Look to Swap, Sell." 25 Apr. 1997: B8.

"Vojtas Loses Court Round." 28 Mar. 1998: A11.

"Vojtas to Attend Gun Repair Classes." 22 Oct. 1997: B4.

"Vojtas' Spouse Must Answer." 20 July 1998: A6.

Vranish, Jane. "Abraham's 'Pavement' Rock Solid." 18 Feb. 2013: C2.

Wagner, Jay. "Let Justice Occur." 29 Dec. 1997: A10.

Wagner, Robert. "Courage is Necessary to be an Artist." 21 Dec. 2003: G8.

Wahnsiedler, Walter E. "Our Forefathers Provided a Right to Protection from Police Abuse." 31 July 1998: A18.

Waller, Esther. "Trying to Make Sense of It." 18 May 1997: E3.

Walsh, Lawrence. "Ex-Prosecutor Defends Taped Comments." 14 Feb. 1999: B6.

---. "Paint Protester Must Pay for Cleanup." 28 Apr. 1998: B3.

---. "Parade Fan Born for the 4th of July." 5 July 1997: A9.

Warnick, Mark S. "Retired Teacher Embarks on New Career as a Lawyer." 25 May 1997: C17.

---. "Brentwood Residents Hail Judge's Decision." 23 Apr. 1997: A10.

Washington, Linn, Jr. "A Dream Within Reach." 19 Jan. 1997: E1.

Weinberg, Lee S. and Richard E. Vatz. "Race, Jury Selection and Public Confusion." 15 Dec. 1996: B1.

Wempa, Marilyn K. "She Works for Civil Rights – And Stroke Victims." 18 Jan. 1998: VE2.

"Welcome to the Club: The Odd Tale of Eddie Edwards' Application at Edgewood." 7 June 1997: A12.

"West/East/South/City." 14 Jan. 2006: B2.

"What People Are Saying." 23 Apr. 1997: A10.

"Where to From Here?" 20 Nov. 1996: A20.

White, Welsh S. "Why Judge McCloskey is Right." 26 July 1998: E1.

"Why Did Gammage Die?" 18 Nov. 1996: A10.

Woppman, Robert C. "Honor and Dishonor." 21 Oct. 1998: A20.

Wright, Aliah D. "Veon Wants Race Relations Panel." 10 Sept. 1997: B2.

Wurst, Carl C. "Media Overkill is Problem." 18 May 1997: E3. "Youths Make Their Point Peacefully, If Not Quietly." 23 Nov. 1996: A1.

References

- Abbott, H. Porter. 2008. *The Cambridge Introduction to Narrative*, 2nd ed. New York/Cambridge: Cambridge UP.
- Ainsworth-Vaughn, Nancy. 2003. "The Discourse of Medical Encounters." *The Handbook of Discourse Analysis.* Eds. Deborah Schiffrin, Deborah Tannen, and Heidi E. Hamilton. Malden, MA: Blackwell. 453-469.
- Atkin, Albert. 2005. "Peirce on the Index and Indexical Reference." *Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society: A Quarterly Journal in American Philosophy* 41(1): 161-188.
- Bakhtin, Mikhail M. 1981. *The Dialogic Imagination: Four essays.* Ed. Michael Holquist. Trans. Caryl Emerson and Michael Holquist. Austin: U of Texas P.
- Bakhtin, M. M. 1986. *Speech Genres & Other Late Essays.* Eds. Caryl Emerson and Michael Holquist. Austin: U of Texas P.
- Bal, Mieke. 2009. *Narratology: Introduction to the theory of narrative*, 3rd ed. Trans. Christine van Boheemen. Toronto: U of Toronto P.
- Ballif, Michelle, ed. 2014. *Re/Framing Identifications.* Long Grove, IL: Waveland P.
- Barsalou, Lawrence. 1992. "Frames, Concepts, and Conceptual Fields." *Frames, Fields, and Contrasts: New essays in semantic and lexical organization.* Eds. Adrienne Lehrer and Eva Feder Kittay. Hilldale, NJ: Erlbaum. 21-74.
- Bell, Allan. 1991. The Language of News Media. Cambridge, MA: Basil Blackwell.
- Bennett, W. Lance and Regina G. Lawrence. 1995. "News Icons and the Mainstreaming of Social Change." *Journal of Communication* 45(3): 20-39.

- Blommaert, Jan. 2005. Discourse: A critical introduction. New York: Cambridge UP.
- Brockriede, Wayne. 1974. "Where Is Argument?" Paper delivered at the Speech Communication Association.
- Brooks, Peter. 1984. *Reading for the Plot: Design and intention in narrative.* New York: Knopf.
- Bruner, Jerome. 2004. "Life as Narrative." Social Research 71(3): 691-710.
- Bucholtz, Mary and Kira Hall. 2005. "Identity and Interaction: A sociocultural linguistic approach." *Discourse Studies* 7(4-5): 585-614.
- Burke, Kenneth. 1969. *A Rhetoric of Motives*. Berkeley: U of California P.
- Burks, Arthur. 1949. "Icon, Index, and Symbol." *Philosophy and Phenomenological Research* 9(4): 673-689.
- Butterfield, Rya. 2012. "Rhetorical Forms of Symbolic Labor: The evolution of iconic representations in China's Model Worker Awards." *Rhetoric & Public Affairs* 15(1): 95-125.
- Campbell, Karlyn Kohrs, Susan Schultz Huxman, and Thomas R. Burkholder. 2015. *The Rhetorical Act: Thinking, speaking, and writing critically.* 5th ed. Boston, MA: Wadsworth.
- Cannon, Lou. 1999. *Official Negligence: How the Rodney King and the riots changed Los Angeles and the LAPD.* Boulder, CO: Westview P.
- Carr, David. 1986. "Narrative and the Real World: An argument for continuity." *History and Theory* 25(2): 117-131.
- Carroll, Noel. 2001. "Narrative Connections." *New Perspectives on Narrative Perspective.* Ed. Willie van Peer and Seymour Chatman. Albany: State U of New York. 21-41.

- Charland, Maurice. 1987. "Constitutive rhetoric: The case of the *peuple québécois*."

 Quarterly Journal of Speech 73(2): 133-150.
- Cheng, Martha S. 2008. "Ethos and Narrative in Online Educational Chat." *Rhetoric in Detail:*Discourse analyses of rhetorical talk and text. Eds. Barbara Johnstone and

 Christopher Eisenhart. Amsterdam/Philadelphia: John Benjamins.
- Cloud, Dana L. 1998. "The Rhetoric of <Family Values>: scapegoating, utopia, and the privitization of social responsibility." *Western Journal of Communication* 62(4): 387-419.
- ---. 2004. "To Veil the Threat of Terror": Afghan women and the <clash of civilizations> in the imagery of the U.S. war on terrorism." *Quarterly Journal of Speech* 90(3): 285-306.
- Cotter, Colleen. 2003. "Discourse and Media." *The Handbook of Discourse Analysis.* Eds.

 Deborah Schiffrin, Deborah Tannen, and Heidi E. Hamilton. Malden, MA: Blackwell.

 416-436.
- Cramer, Peter A. 2008. "Controversy as a media event category." *Rhetoric in Detail: Discourse analyses of rhetorical talk and text.* Eds. Barbara Johnstone and

 Christopher Eisenhart. Amsterdam/Philadelphia: John Benjamins. 279-305.
- Crowley, Sharon. 1999. *Ancient Rhetorics for Contemporary Students.* New York: Macmillan College Publishing Company.
- Crites, Stephen. 1971. "The Narrative Quality of Experience." *Journal of the American Academy of Religion* 39(3): 291-311.
- Cunningham, Brent. "Re-thinking Objectivity." *Columbia Journalism Review* 42.2 (2003): 24-32.

- Duranti, Alessandro. 2006. "Narrating the Political Self in a Campaign for U.S. Congress." Language in Society 35(4): 467-497.
- Eakin, Paul J. 1999. *How Our Lives Become Stories: Making selves.* Ithaca/London: Cornell UP.
- Edwards, Janis L. and Carol K. Winkler. 1997. "Representative Form and the Visual Ideograph: The Iwo Jima image in editorial cartoons." *Quarterly Journal of Speech* 83(3): 289-310.
- Edy, Jill A. 2001. "The Presence of the Past in Public Discourse." *Politics, Discourse, and American Society: New agendas.* Eds. Roderick P. Hart and Bartholomew H. Sparrow.

 Lanham: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers, Inc.
- Fahnestock, Jeanne and Marie Secor. 1990. *A Rhetoric of* Argument, 2nd ed. Boston: MacGraw Hill.
- Fairclough, Norman. 1992. Discourse and Social Change. Malden, MA: Polity.
- ---. 1995. Media Discourse. London: Edward Arnold.
- Farrell, Thomas B. 1976. "Knowledge, Consensus, and Rhetorical Theory." *The Quarterly Journal of Speech* 62(1): 1-14.
- Fillmore, Charles. 1976. "Frame Semantics and the Nature of Language." *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences: Conference on the origin and development of language and speech* 280: 20-32.
- Fillmore, Charles J. and Beryl T. Atkins. 1992. "Toward a frame-based lexicon: The semantics of RISK and its neighbors." *Frames, Fields, and Contrasts: New essays in semantic and lexical organization.* Eds. Adrienne Lehrer and Eva Feder Kittay. Hilldale, NJ: Erlbaum. 75-102.

- Fisher, Walter. 1987. *Human Communication as Narration: Toward a philosophy of reason, value, and action.* Columbia, S.C.: U of South Carolina P.
- Fiske, John. 1996. *Media Matters: Race and gender in U.S. politics.* Minneapolis: U of Minnesota P.
- Fleming, David. 1996. "Can Pictures be Arguments?" *Argumentation & Advocacy* 33(1): 11-22.
- Fowler, Roger. 1991. *Language in the News: Discourse and ideology in the press.* London: Routledge.
- Gans, Herbert J. 1998. "What Can Journalists Actually Do for American Democracy?" *Press/Politics* 3(4): 6-12.
- Giltrow, Janet. 1994. "Genre and the Pragmatic Concept of Background Knowledge." *Genre and The New Rhetoric.* Eds. Aviva Freedman and Peter Medway. London: Taylor & Francis.
- Goffman, Erving. 1986[1974]. *Frame Analysis: An essay on the organization of experience.*Boston: Northwestern UP.
- Goodwin, Charles. "Professional Vision," *American Anthropologist* 96.3: 606-633. 1994.
- Greco Morasso, Sara. 2012. "Contextual Frames and Their Argumentative Implications: A case study in media argumentation." *Discourse Studies* 14(2): 197-216.
- Hariman, Robert and John Louis Lucaites. 2001. "Dissent and Emotional Management in a Liberal-democratic Society: The Kent State iconic photograph." *Rhetoric Society Quarterly* 31(2): 5-32.
- ---. 2002. "Performing Civic Identity: The iconic photograph of the flag raising on Iwo Jima." *Quarterly Journal of Speech* 88(4): 363-392.

- ---. 2003. "Public Identity and Collective Memory in U.S. Iconic Photography: The image of 'Accidental Napalm'." *Critical Studies in Media Communication* 20(1): 35-66.
- ---. 2004. "Ritualizing Modernity's Gamble: The iconic photographs of the *Hindenburg* and *Challenger* explosions." *Visual Communication Quarterly* 1(2): 4-17.
- ---. 2006. "Liberal Representation of and Global Order: The iconic photograph from

 Tiananmen Square." *Rhetorics of Display.* Ed. Lawrence J. Prelli. Columbia, SC: U of

 South Carolina P.
- ---. 2007. No Caption Needed. Chicago: U of Chicago P.
- Haskins, Ekaterina V. 2003. "'Put Your Stamp on History'": The USPS Commemorative Program *Celebrate the Century* and Postmodern Collective Memory." *Quarterly Journal of Speech* 89, 1-18.
- Hinton, Elizabeth. 2016. *War on Poverty to the War on Crime: The making of mass incarceration in America*. Boston: Harvard UP.
- Hodges, Adam. 2007. "The Political Economy of Truth in the 'War on Terror' Discourse: Competing visions of an Iraq/al Qaeda connection." *Social Semiotics* 17(1): 5-20.
- ---. 2008. "The Politics of Recontextualization: discursive competition over claims to Iranian involvement in Iraq." *Discourse & Society* 19(4): 483-505.
- ---. 2011. "Whose Vietnam?: Discursive competition over the Vietnam analogy." *The "War on Terror" Narrative: Discourse and intertextuality in the construction and contestation of sociopolitical reality.* Ed. Adam Hodges. New York and Oxford: Oxford UP.
- Hopper, Paul. 1995. "The Category 'Event' in Natural Discourse and Logic." *Discourse, Grammar, and Topology: Papers in honor of John W.M. Verhaar.* Ed. Werner Abraham,

- T. Givon, and Sandra Thompson. Amsterdam/Philadelphia: John Benjamins Publishing Company. 139-150.
- Hopper, Paul J. and Sandra A. Thompson. 1984. "The Discourse Basis for Lexical Categories in Universal Grammar." *Language* 60(4): 703-752.
- Huening, Drew. 2006. "Symbol, Index, Icon." Online Glossary. *The Keywords of Media Theory*. Eds. W.J.T. Mitchell, Eduardo de Almeida, and Rebecca Reynolds. University of Chicago.
- "Icon." Def. Oxford English Dictionary Online.

 http://www.oed.com.proxy.library.cmu.edu/view/Entry/90879?redirectedFrom=icon

 & Mar. 2016.
- Independent Commission on the Los Angeles Police Department. 1991. Report of the Independent Commission on the Los Angeles Police Department. Los Angeles.
- Jacobs, Ronald N. and Sarah Sobieraj. 2007. "Narrative and Legitimacy: U.S. Congressional Debates about the Nonprofit Sector." *Sociological Theory* 23(1): 1-25.
- Jakobson, Roman. 1965. "Quest for the Essence of Language." *Diogenes* 13(51): 21-37.
- Jenkins, Eric. 2008. "My iPod, My iCon: How and why do images become icons?" *Critical Studies in Media Communication* 25(5): 466-489.
- Johnstone, Barbara. 1990. *Stories, Community, and Place: Narratives from Middle America.*Bloomington, IN: Indiana UP.
- Kaplan, Thomas J. 1986. "The Narrative Structure of Policy Analysis." *Journal of Police Analysis and Management* 5(4): 761-778.
- Kearns, Michael. 1999. Rhetorical Narratology. Lincoln: U of Nebraska P.

- Knight, Frederick. 1994. "Justifiable Homicide, Police Brutality, or Governmental Repression? The 1962 Los Angeles Police Shooting of Seven Members of the Nation of Islam." *The Journal of Negro History* 79(2): 182-196.
- Kristeva, Julia. 1980. "Word, Dialogue, and Novel." *Desire in Language: A semiotic approach* to literature and art. Ed. Leon Roudiez. Trans. Thomas Gora, Alice Jardine, and Leon Roudiez. New York: Columbia UP. 64-91.
- Labov, William and Joshua Waletzky. 1967. "Narrative Analysis: Oral versions of personal experience." *Essays on the Verbal and Visual Arts: Proceedings of the 1996 Annual Spring Meeting of the American Ethnological* Society. Ed. June Helm. Seattle: U of Washington P. 12–44.
- ---. 1997. "Narrative Analysis: Oral versions of personal experience." *Journal of Narrative* and Life History 7.1–4: 3–38.
- Lawrence, Regina G. 1996. "Accidents, Icons, and Indexing: The dynamics of news coverage of police use of force." *Political Communication* 13(4): 437-54.
- ---. 2001. "Defining Events: Problem definition in the media arena." *Politics, Discourse, and American Society: New agendas.* Eds. Roderick P. Hart and Bartholomew H. Sparrow. Lanham: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers, Inc.
- Lee, Chin-Chuan, Hongtao Li, and Francis L. F. Lee. 2011. "Symbolic Use of Decisive Events:

 Tiananmen as a news icon in the editorials of the elite U.S. press." *The International Journal of Press/Politics* 16(3): 335-356.
- Leff, Michael and Andrew Sachs. 1990. "Words the Most Like Things: Iconicity and the rhetorical text." *Western Journal of Speech Communication* 54(3): 252-273.

- Lemon, M. C. 2001. "The Structure of Narrative." *The History and Narrative Reader*. Ed. Geoffrey Roberts. London: Routledge. 107-129.
- Linde, Charlotte. 2003. "Narrative in Institutions." *The Handbook of Discourse Analysis.* Eds.

 Deborah Schiffrin, Deborah Tannen, and Heidi E. Hamilton. Malden, MA: Blackwell.

 518-536.
- Lyotard, Jean-Francois. 1984. *The Postmodern Condition: A Report on Knowledge.* Trans. Geoff Bennington and Brian Massumi. Minneapolis: U of Minnesota P.
- Mannheim, Bruce. 2000. "Iconicity." *Journal of Linguistic Anthropology* 9(1-2): 107-110.
- Martin, Martha Anna. 1983. "Ideologues, Ideographs, and 'The Best Men': From Carter to Reagan." *The Southern Speech Communication Journal* 49(1): 12-25.
- McGee, Michael. 1980. "The 'Ideograph': A link between rhetoric and ideology." *Quarterly Journal of Speech* 66(1): 1-16.
- McGee, Michael Calvin and John S. Nelson. 1985. "Narrative Reason in Public Argument." *Journal of Communication* 35(4): 139-155.
- Merrell, Floyd. 2001. "Charles Sanders Peirce's Concept of the Sign." *The Routledge Companion to Semiotics and Linguistics.* Paul Cobley, ed. London/New York: Routledge.
- Mink, Louis O. 2001. "Narrative Form as a Cognitive Instrument." *The History and Narrative Reader*. Ed. Geoffrey Roberts. London: Routledge. 211–220.
- Mitchell, W. J. T. 1986. Iconology: Images, Text, Ideology. Chicago: U of Chicago P.
- Moore, Mark P. 1996. "The Cigarette as Representational Ideograph in the Debate Over Environmental Tobacco Smoke." *Communication Monographs* 64(1): 47-64.
- Nelson, Hilde L. 2001. Damaged Identities, Narrative Repair. Ithaca/London: Cornell UP.

- Noth, Winfried. 1999. "Peircean Semiotics and the Study of Iconicity in Language." Transactions of the Charles S. Peirce Society 35(3): 613-619.
- Oddo, John. 2013. "Precontextualization and the Rhetoric of Futurity: Fortelling Colin Powell's UN address on NBC news." *Discourse & Communication* 7(1): 25-53.
- Olson, Lester C. 1987. "Benjamin Franklin's Pictorial Representations of the British

 Colonies in America: A study in rhetorical iconology." *Quarterly Journal of Speech*73(1): 18-42.
- Ott, Brian and Cameron Walter. 2000. "Intertextuality: Interpretive Practice and Textual Strategy." *Critical Studies in Media Communication* 17(4): 429-446.
- Palczewski, Catherine H. 2005. "The Male Madonna and the Feminine Uncle Sam: Visual argument, icons, and ideographs in 1909 anti-woman suffrage postcards." *Quarterly Journal of Speech* 91(4): 365-394.
- Pan, Zhongdang and Gerald M. Kosicki. 1993. "Framing Analysis: An approach to news discourse." *Political Communication* 10.1: 55-75.
- Passmore, John. 1987. "Narratives and Events." History and Theory 26(4): 68-74.
- Peirce, Charles Sanders. 1995. "Logic as Semiotic: The Theory of Signs." *Philosophical Writings of Peirce.* Ed. Justus Buchler. New York: Dover Publications, Inc.
- Perelman, Chaim and Lucie Olbrechts-Tyteca. 1969. *The New Rhetoric: A treatise on argumentation.* Notre Dame: U of Notre Dame P.
- Richardson, John E. 2007. *Analysing Newspapers: An approach from critical discourse analysis.* New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Ricoeur, Paul. 1984. *Time and Narrative, Volume I.* Trans. Kathleen Blamey and David Pellauer. Chicago: U of Chicago P.

- Ritivoi, Andreea. 2009. "Explaining People: Narrative and the study of identity." *Storyworlds* 1.1: 25-41.
- Roudiez, Leon. 1980. "Introduction." *Desire in Language: A semiotic approach to literature and art.* Ed. Leon Roudiez. Trans. Thomas Gora, Alice Jardine, and Leon Roudiez.

 New York: Columbia UP. 64-91.
- Roundy, Philip T. 2010. "Gaining Legitimacy by Telling Stories: The power of narratives in legitimizing mergers and acquisitions." *Journal of Organizational Culture,*Communications and Conflict 14(1): 89-105.
- Ryan, Marie-Laure. 2007. "Toward a Definition of Narrative." *The Cambridge Companion to Narrative*. Ed. David Herman. Cambridge: Cambridge UP. 22-35.
- Santa Ana, Otto. 1999. "Like an Animal I Was Treated': Anti-immigrant metaphor in US public discourse." *Discourse & Society* 10(2): 191-224.
- Schiffrin, Deborah. 1996. "Narrative as Self-Portrait: Sociolinguistic constructions of identity." *Language in Society* 25(2): 167-203.
- Scholes, Robert, James Phelan, and Robert Kellogg. 2006. *The Nature of Narrative: revised and expanded*, 40th anniversary ed. New York: Oxford UP.
- Shields, Ronald E. 2001. "The Force of Callas' Kiss: The 1997 Apple advertising campaign, "Think Different'." *Text and Performance Quarterly* 21(3): 202-219.
- Shumway, David R. 2014. *Rock Star: The Making of Musical Icons from Elvis to Springsteen.*Baltimore: Johns Hopkins UP.
- Smith, Barbara Herrnstein. 1981. "Narrative Versions, Narrative Theories." *On Narrative.*Ed. W.J.T. Mitchell. Chicago: U of Chicago P. 209-232.

- Somers, Margaret R. 1994. "The Narrative Constitution of Identity: A relational and network approach." *Theory and Society* 23(5): 605-649.
- Special Advisor to the Board of Police Commissioners on the Civil Disorder in Los Angeles.

 1992. *The City in Crisis: A report.* By William H. Webster and Hubert Williams. Los Angeles.
- Stein, Sarah R. 2002. "The '1984' Macintosh Ad: Cinematic icons and constitutive rhetoric in the launch of a new machine." *Quarterly Journal of Speech* 88(2): 169-192.
- Stewart, Craig O. 2005. "A Rhetorical Approach to News Discourse: Media representations of a controversial study on 'reparative therapy'." Western Journal of Communication 69.2: 147-166.
- Stone, Deborah. 2002. *Police Paradox: The art of political decision making.* Rev. ed. New York/London: Norton.
- Tannen, Deborah. 1979. "What's in a Frame? Surface Evidence of Underlying Expectations."

 New Directions in Discourse Processing. Ed. Roy Freedle. Norwood, NJ: Ablex. 137181.
- Tannen, Deborah and Cynthia Wallat. 1987. "Interactive Frames and Knowledge Schemas in Interaction: Examples from a medical examination/interview." *Social Psychology Quarterly* 50(2): 205-216.
- van Dijk, Teun A. 1985. "Structures of News in the Press." *Discourse and Communication:*New approaches to the analysis of mass media discourse and communication. Ed Teun

 A. van Dijk. Berlin/New York: de Gruyter. 69-93.
- ---. 1988. News Analysis: Case studies of international and national news in the press.

 Hillsdale, NJ: Erlbaum.

- ---. 1991. *Racism and the Press.* London: Routledge.
- ---. 2000. "New(s) racism: A discourse analytical approach." *Ethnic Minorities and the Media*. Ed. S. Cottle, Buckingham: Open UP. 33–49.
- Velleman, J. David. 2003. "Narrative Explanation." *Philosophical Review* 112(1): 1-25.
- Walzer, Arthur E. 2003. *George Campbell; Rhetoric in the Age of Enlightenment.* New York: State University of New York P.
- Wescott, Roger W. 1971. "Linguistic Iconism." Language 47(2): 416-428.
- White, Hayden. 1978. *Tropics of Discourse: Essays in cultural criticism.* Baltimore: Johns Hopkins UP.
- ---. 1981. "The Value of Narrativity in the Representation of Reality." *On Narrative.* Ed. W.J.T. Mitchell. Chicago: U of Chicago P. 1-23.
- ---. 2001. "Historical Emplotment and the Problem of Truth." *The History and Narrative Reader*. Ed. Geoffrey Roberts. London: Routledge. 375-389.
- Wodak, Ruth and Brigitta Busch. 2004. "Approaches to Media Texts." *The SAGE Handbook of Media Studies*. Eds. John D.H. Downing, Denis McQuail, Philip Schlesinger, and Ellen Wartella. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage. 105-123.
- Woolard, Kathryn A. 2008. "Why *dat* now?: Linguistic-anthropological contributions to the explanation of sociolinguistics icons and change." *Journal of Sociolinguistics* 12(4): 432-452.

Notes

Chapter 1

¹ Stutzman, "Dad" (8 Mar. 2012) and "George Zimmerman's Father" (15 Mar. 2012). In April 2012, Zimmerman was charged with second-degree murder.

- ² In October 1995, Gammage, also Black, was pulled over by police while driving through Brentwood, PA, a suburb of Pittsburgh. The five officers who responded were all white. Subsequent events are contested, but what is known is that following a brief altercation Gammage was subdued and handcuffed. When paramedics arrived and were tending to one of the officers, Gammage asphyxiated.
- ³ I frequently use the term *article* as generic shorthand for news media text. However, the corpora are comprised of standard articles/reports, editorials, and letters to the editor.
- ⁴ For an overview of competing definitions see Ryan (2007: 33), who ultimately argues that defining *narrative* is useful only insofar as it "enables narratologists to delimit the object of their discipline, to isolate the features relevant to their inquiry, and to stem the recent inflation of the term narrative." For Ryan, the "cognitive relevance" of narrative is what it enables us to do, not what defines it. Similarly, Peter Brooks (1984:4) suggests that defining narrative is an "impossibly speculative task," though "it may be useful and valuable to think about the kind of ordering it uses and creates, about the figures of design it makes."
- ⁵ Austin Kearns (1999) complicates this determination of narrativity. He "grant[s] to *context* the determination of what will count as a narrative text and the basic expectations governing how an audience will process such a text" (2). For Kearns, audience expectations are closely related to formal, structuralist properties of narrative discourse yet their presence does not guarantee that the audience will accept the discourse as a narrative. The value in this perspective is that it privileges audience interpretation over formal elements in relation to narrativity and situates narrative within a sociocultural framework. That is, discourse becomes a narrative in interaction between narrator and narrate, so long as the narratee interprets it as such. Here I assume that readers approach newspapers with the expectation that the stories are a type of narrative and thus expect certain things, like contintuity and coherence, from the discourse.
- ⁶ Though I agree with Jan Blommaert's (2005: 3) stance that discourse "comprises *all* forms of meaningful semiotic human activity seen in connection with social, cultural, and historical patterns and developments of use" [emphasis mine], I follow Fiske's (1996) more narrow sense of discourse as this project takes as its unit of analysis press discourse and ignores accompanying photographs or other visual cues. Fairclough (1992: 62-4) likewise uses this narrower sense of 'discourse' to refer to "spoken or written language use" that is at once a mode of action and representation that exists in a dialectical relationship with social structure. Consistent in these approaches is the view that discourse is "a mode of political and ideological practice" (67).
- ⁷ Paul Ricoeur (1984: 39) explains this point in his reading of Aristotle's *Poetics*: "It is only in the plot that action has a contour, a limit (*horos*) and, as a consequence, a magnitude."

270

⁸ In *Tropics of Discourse*, White (1978: 82) famously claims that historical narratives are "verbal fictions, the contents of which are as much *invented as found* and the forms of which have more in common with their counterparts in literature than they have with those in the sciences" [emphasis in original]. To the extent that news media narratives can be considered historical narratives, so too would they be considered fictitious in this view. While this presents an interesting theoretical perspective, I am drawn to the common use and understanding of news stories as representing the 'real,' even if that reality is a journalist's interpretation, construction, or mediation.

- ⁹ I choose *masterplot* over related concepts such as master narrative, which suggests a singular, overarching way of telling the story (events + narrative discourse), whereas what I'm showing is that the skeletal structure (i.e., the plot) is what is 'master' that is, the same plot about police brutality can serve discourses about both Rodney King and Jonny Gammage.
- ¹⁰ Cotter (2003) and Wodak & Busch (2004) provide insightful reviews of these approaches, particularly from the perspectives of critical discourse analysis, conversation analysis, and sociolinguistics.
- ¹¹ Tannen (1979), Tannen & Wallat (1987), and Ainsworth-Vaughn (2003) offer more thorough analyses of *frame* as it has been used to describe interaction and experience than has been discussed here.
- ¹² The *cardinal* example also points to the significance of frame semantics (Fillmore 1976): by *cardinal* do we mean the bird, something of extreme importance, or a church official? Other advantages of frame semantics include understanding metaphors or idioms anything whose connotational meaning differs from its denotational meaning. ¹³ This focus on visual representations in support of an argument, particularly as a complement to verbal rhetoric, is echoed in W. J. T. Mitchell's *Iconology* (1986). Mitchell, though, is far less concerned with the iconic image itself than with *imagery*, the mediating force between words and images, which leads him to consider the "split between words and images" (44) as a theoretical reflection of "the complexities and conflicts that plague the relations of individuals, groups, nations, classes, genders, and cultures" (157). ¹⁴ The view that audiences must learn to "read" an image echoes David Fleming's (1996) seminal article in a special issue of *Argumentation & Advocacy* dedicated to visual rhetoric and argument. In brief, Fleming contends that pictures can't argue because an image cannot at once produce a claim and its support, nor refute counterarguments, without first being "translated" into discourse, "in which case either the visual is irrelevant (since now duplicated by language), or the verbal is such a reduction of the visual as to be an entirely new thought altogether" (19).
- ¹⁵ In addition to the three sign types, Peirce identifies three types of icons: images, diagrams, and metaphors. Images, like the more general class of icons discussed above, signify through concrete resemblance. Diagrams exhibit structural similarity (e.g., a map and city streets it represents). Metaphors signify through parallelism (e.g., the rise and fall of mercury in a thermometer parallels the rise and fall in temperature).

Chapter 2

- ¹⁶ Hamm, Sandy. "Police Testify Gammage Struggled Violently: Officers Recount Events of Fatal Traffic Stop," *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 4 Nov. 1995: A1.
- ¹⁷ "Police Cleared in Shooting Deaths Over the Years," *Pittsburgh Post Gazette.* 08 Jan. 1999.
- ¹⁸ Hamm, Sandy and Sonya M. Hayes. "Police Version Fuels Fear of a Cover-Up," *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 21 Oct. 1995: A1.
- ¹⁹ Haynes, Sonya M. "Jackson Urges Ministers to Speak Out Against 'Lynching' of Gammage," *New Pittsburgh Courier, City ed.* 18 Nov. 1995: A1.
- ²⁰ The ProQuest Historical Newspapers database does not list the section in which an article appears, only the page number. The ProQuest Ethnic Newswatch database lists both the section and page number.
- ²¹ To compile the data, I searched for articles that contained the name "Gammage" or "Jonny Gammage" from October 1995 to January 2013. In total, I compiled 332 articles, including news reports, editorials, opinion pieces, and letters to the editor. Seventeen articles were removed from the corpus because they were year-in-review pieces; although they mentioned Gammage, they complicate analysis of the formation of narrative icons, particularly in discerning core elements of the narrative, intertextual links, or embedded frames that might index masterplots. Generally, year-in-review articles highlight significant events or developments from the prior or concluding calendar year and present them in a list-like manner. The result, then, is the appearance of intertextuality based on proximal placement within the article itself. However, a conceptual link between events is often missing (although, perhaps, constructed by readers based on that proximal positioning). In other words, readers may infer an unintended conceptual correlation between events because they are referenced in brief, when, as the year-in-review designation suggests the correlation is temporal, i.e., the events happened during the same calendar year.
- ²² http://www.newpittsburghcourieronline.com/index.php/home/history
- ²³ It should be noted that only the names of Officers Vojtas and Mulholland had been released at the time of publication. Nonetheless, not naming the officers suggests that the incident is representative of a larger problem, as opposed to an isolated incident between actors.
- ²⁴ For an excellent analysis of how defense attorneys in the King trials were able to convince a jury to acquit their clients in the face of what otherwise appeared to be undeniable evidence of guilt, see Goodwin (1994), "Professional Vision."
- ²⁵ In fact, Jackson was shot to death on 6 April 1995 and subsequent reports placed the number of shots fired around 50.
- ²⁶ This determination of the main character may also be a function of the search terms used to construct the corpus.

Chapter 3

- ²⁷ Tobar, Hector & Leslie Berger. "Tape of L.A. Police Beating Suspect Stirs Public Furor; Law enforcement: Mayor says he's 'outraged.' The department, FBI and district attorney are investigating." *Los Angeles Times, Home ed.* 6 Mar. 1991: A1.
- ²⁸ The 17 other officers present were not charged criminally.
- ²⁹ Numerous reports, including the Christopher Commission report, suggested that the LAPD attempted to cover up or downplay the King incident and other incidents of police

brutality (*Report*, 9-11, 38, 154-171). The report also criticized the pervasive "Code of Silence" in the LAPD—the unwritten rule that an officer "does not provide adverse information against a fellow officer" (168).

- ³⁰ Though I expected to find articles about the incident published on Monday, 4 Mar. 1991, the first mention of Rodney King did not appear until Wednesday, 6 Mar. 1991. I have included this outlier as the first article in the Pre-riot corpus for that reason. All other articles included were published on Mondays
- ³¹ The original search returned 125 texts. Sixteen texts were removed from the corpus because they were year-in-review articles or otherwise irrelevant (e.g., the article "Award for 'Roots' Author" states that Alex Haley discussed several topics during a reception, "including the Rodney King affair" [par. 9]; alternately, a sports column mentions the L.A. *Kings* [professional hockey] and a University of Southern California football player, *Rodney* Peete). I should note, also, that although I am calling this corpus the Pre-Riot corpus, it includes articles published up through the L.A. riots; I have labeled it *pre-riot* to draw attention to events that occurred prior to or immediately after the verdicts and to contrast with the post-riot texts.
- ³² Of course, events subsequent to the L.A. riots could be seen as part of the "running story," particularly the officers' federal trials on charges of violating King's civil rights (Richardson 2007: 100).
- ³³ In total, I gathered 235 texts; 34 were removed from the corpus because they were from the *Los Angeles Times Magazine*, offered only decontextualized excerpts (e.g., "Reactions to Violence in Los Angeles, Beamed Across the Globe" listed passages from newspapers worldwide without the accompanying text), or were otherwise irrelevant (e.g., a book review noted that the novel was set against the backdrop of the L.A. riots).
- ³⁴ Bell (1991: 70) identifies three ways in which commentary may be inserted into a news story: contextual observation, explicit evaluation, and expression of future expectations. Of course, many scholars, including Bell, have pointed out that even "hard" news is valueladen and driven by audience or producer interests, and thus never completely 'objective.' ³⁵ E.g., "*Grand Jury* to Probe Beating of Motorist," (Saturday, 9 Mar. 1991); "L.A. Officers *Indicted* in Beating," (Friday, 15 Mar. 1991). The italicized terms instantiate a *legal*
- ³⁶ Of course, in stating that "King's brutalization" came "at the hands of more than a dozen officers from the LAPD's Foothill Division," the article in fact rehearses the details by identifying two values for the actor and aggressor attributes in the *police brutality* frame; the excessive force attribute remains unspecified.

proceedings frame.